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DRUG ABUSE TREATMENT
(Part 1)

WEDNESDAY, JUNE 14, 1878

House or REPRESENTATIVES,
Serrcr Commrrres oN Narcorics Apuse AND CONTROL,
Washington, D.C.

The Select Committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:356 a.m., in room
2337, Rayburn ITouse Office Building, Hon. Daniel K. Akaka
(acting chairman) presiding.

Present: Representatives Lester T Wolff (chairman of the Select
Committee), .J, Herbert Buvke, and Benjemin A Gilman.

Stafl preser:t: Joseph L. Nellis, chief counsel ; David Pickens, proj-
ect officer: and Rick Carro, staff counsel.

Mr. Axaxa. The committee witl pleass come to order.

Today’s hearing will ascertain how the Federal Government i< ful-
filling its obligntions in the trestment of drug abuse. A reduction in
the supply of illieit narcotics which reaches the street is & laudable
goal but must be part of a joint effort resulting in a reduced demand
for these illieit drugs. The latter goal is achievable through appropri~
ate drug abuse prevention, education, treatment, und rehabilitation.
The committee has been concentrating its efforts on the prevention
aspect. of demand reduction and will now turn its attention to the
treatment and rehabilitation side. Special population groups inelud-
ing women, ethnic minorities, veterans, Federal prisoners. andl the
exderly will he an integral part of our investigation into the treatment
of drug sbuse.

The magnitude of the problem is, to say the least, staggering, Al-
though no exact figures can be given, it is estimated that theve are now
approximately 500,000 heroin addicts in the United States. of which
200,000 are in treatment. Two-thirds of persons in federally funded
treatment programs are wnemployed. First priority into treatment
programs is accorded to persons who have problems with heroin. har-
biturates, amplietamines, and combinations of drugs. The National
Institute on Drug Abuse currently funds 102,000 drug abuse treat-
ment slots, sevvicing some 161,000 persons annually. Including re-
senrch and rehabilitation, NID.\’s expenditures will exceed $250 mil-
lion in 1978. In spite of the Federal effort in treatment, recidivism,
dropout rateg, and unemployment remain unsolved problems. Com-
pounding this is the large number of agencies involved in some way
with treatment. Qur Congressional Resource Guide has identified as
many as 17 agencies, with many more subsidiary divisions, which deal
with somo aspect of drug abuse treatment, The committee is concerned
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that TTISTY is not exerting the leadership necessary to enlist, in con-
certecl nction, the suppoit and cooperation of the other Iederal
agencies responsible for treatment and rehabilitation, The integrated
treatment approach demands the cooperation of agencies that are capa-
ble of impacting on the problems of drug abuse. The Inck of cooperas
tion at the Federal lavel is theresult: of little or no communication be-
tween the responsible parties and from the appavent absence of effec-
tive coordination by the lead ageney. The resulting fragmentation
and lack of communication has led to a disorganized and often misun-
derstood Tederal treatment policy. This is especially tragic in light of
our interim report of February 1977, which estimated the cost of drug
abuse to the Nation to be at least #27 billion annually. «

In examining the Federal effort, the committee hopes to determine
who is in charge, what forms of treatment work and for whom, and
what are the Federal goals with respect to the treatment of diug
abuse, It is also important that the committee look into the Federal
strategy in treatment, and at what has been attempted and what
should be tried in the future.

To help us understand these complex issues we have with us today
leadling experts in drug abuse treatment from the Federal Govern-
et

AMr. Tee Dogoloff, Associate Divectar, Domestic Policy Staff, the
TWhite House; and \

Dr. Gerald Klerman, Administrator, Aleohol, Drug Abuse, and
Mental Health Administration, HEY,

May I extend a cordial weleome to each of you.

Before we open onr hearing, I wonld like to swear our witnesses.

[AMr. Dogoloft and Dr. Klerman were sworn by the chairman,]

Mr. Axaxa. T want to tell you that vour enmplete prepared state-
ments will be included in the reeord, and you may paraphrase or sum-
mavrize yonr prepared statements, Following your statements, we will
ask vou some questions.

TWe expect other members to be here shortly. In the meantime, we
will continue. I thank you very much for being here.

Will you please begin, Mr, Dogoloff.

TESTIMONY OF LEE I DOGOLOFY, ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR, DOMESTIC
POLICY STAFY, THE WHITE HOUSE j

M. Dosororr. It is a pleasure to be here today to discuss our Fed-
eral pelicy for drug abuse treatment and rehabilitation. Early last
vear the Select Committee pointed out & nomber of deficiencies in the
drug abuse treatment and rehabilitatior, program, many of which we
agreed were justified criticisms. Wa felt that it was important to take
a fresh look at the drug abuse treatment, and rehabilitation system and
the Federal response to it, and on the basis of that underfook a Gov-
ernment-wide stndy which we have called Drug Use Patterns, Conse-
quences, and the Federal Response. This is o comprehensive policy
review which sets forth a blueprint for the coming year as to pro-
grains and priorities for the Federal effort.

The major recommendations of this report fall into three areas:

First, the enhancement of treatment for drug abusers;

Second, the development of a broader base of knowledge; and

e
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Third, the prevention of drug abuse.

Sinee we have already had a number of hearings and have spoken
about prevention, I will not deal with that part of the report today.

In the area of treatment, we believe it is very important to enhance
the planning and provision of direct services for primary clients,
those that are compulsive drug abusers, and this should include both
expanding the types of abusers served, to move out from a system
that was primanly geared, to the inner-city heroin addict and to be-
@in thinking of a broader range of clients, those of different economie
and social classes, those who were abusing different kinds of druas,
and particularly those who were abusing multiple drugs, including
the barbiturates, tranquilizers, and particularly alecolol in combina-
tion with those other drugs, which is a speeial kind of problem,

We also felt that it was important to expand not only who we
served but the kinds of services that are available to those people
who come to treatment,

For example, there are a diverse number of needs that these people
have. They include employment needs, basic skills training, and the
need to deal with some of the problens of eriminal justice system in-
volvement, We felt that these can be achieved through providing
hroad and flexible funding to States for a wide range of health, em-
ployment, education, and soeial services, We feel that basis exists, bub
that the Federal funding agencies and the State agencies need to
come to some formal agreements between themselves in order to as-
sure that these services will be provided to drng abusers, and that lo-
eal agencies need to be involved in collabovation and for thivd-party
reimbursements,

TWe also felt that it was important to integrate substance abuse and
mental health sevrvices funded through Federal programs with each
ather, and to inelude in that service delivery system private family
service agencies and other social service agencies.

We also believe it is iimportant to sensitize a wide variety of pro-
fessionals outside the drug field to serve the needs of the drug abuser
and misuser. For many clients and potential clients of drug abuse
serviees the programs that have been in place up to now are not appro-
priate and might not bhe palatable, and we need to rveach out in a
broader way for that diverse population.

In 1978 and 1979 we will emiphasize the linkages and the need for
having the traditional health-care delivery system to service drug
nsers and abusers. We will attempt to increase sensitivity to the spe-
cial needs of certain subpopulations. The committee noted, and we
agree with the committee, the male orientation of existing programs.
ITIEW has been studying the different treatment modalities and is de-
veloping models to serve the needs of special subpopulations, includ-
ing Puerto Rican, youth, elderly, rural clients, and so forth,

We will emphasize vocational and employment opportunities.

We will work on the interface between drug treatment and the
eriminal justice system. The rommittee has mentioned this in its in-
terim report, and in the past year this interface has improved, and I
helieve it will continue to improve.

Our second area of recommendations has to do with a broader base
of knowledge., The veport includes many recommendations. These
includle mechanisms for improving research coordination so we can
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make sure wo ave not duplicating and ave, in fact, taking advantage
of research that is being done in various instances and in various Gov-
ernment agencies throughout the system; to upgrade our daty systems
and upgrade the quality and quantity of information that is available
on special drug abuse populations.

There are many sther recommendations in our report. In total, they
form a broad and comprehensive strategy for drug abuse treatient
and rehabilitation. Our domestic policy staff will monitor the imple-
mentation of these recommendations, as well as those of our other six
policy reviews. The seven reviews form a blueprint for the entive
Federal drug abuse prevention program, and a budget. crosseut is
provided in my prepared testimony.

We are ﬁnal}y learning that treatment and rehabilitation work,
and this has been particularly personally rewarding over the past
year or so when we have been able to begin to answer questions from
the NIDA reporting system and researcli into treatment outcome, TWe
are finding that we are able to document a continued decrease in drug
use during 3- and 4-year posttreatment periods.

We will continue to promote such evaluations, and bhave recom-
mended that FIEW develop treatment ontcomes eriteria as a standad
for judging individual program suceesses, both for funding consid-
erations as well as to establish reasonable expectations as to what
might be expected from a given treatment program within a given
set of circumstances.

And NIDA is working on this and we will continue to monitor
their progress

That concludes a summary of my testimony, and I will obviously
be happy to discuss any of these issues with you and answer any ques-
tions that you might have,

Thank you, :

[Mr. Dogoloff’s prepared statement appears on p. 76.]

Mr, Axara. Thanlk you very much.

I want to acknowledge the presence of the Charrman of the Sclect
Committee on Narcoties Abuse and Control, Mr. WolE, and also oite
ranking minority member, Mr. Burke.

We will ask you questions after we receive Dr. Klerman's state-
ment.

Will you proceed with your testimony, Dr. Klerman,

TESTIMONY OF GERALD L. XLERMAN, M.D., ADMINISTRATOR,
ALCOHOL, DRUG ABUSE, AND MENTAL HEALTH ADMINISTRA-
TION, HEW, ACCOMPANIED BY KARST I. BESTEMAN, DEPUTY
DIRECTOR, NATIONAL INSTITUTE ON DRUG ABUSE

Dr. Krnragan, T also want to thank you for the opportunity to ap-
pear today. I am appearing on hehalf of not only the Aleohol, Drug
Abuse, and Mental Health Administration, but also for the Depart-
ment of ITealth, Eduneation, and Welfare.

I want to take this opportunity to commend your committee an: its
staff for the e%orts you have made to focus attention on this Jssite, and
particularly the ways in which the interim report stressed the neel
for close coordination of Federal policies and programs, to avoid frag-
mentation or division of purpose. '

b
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Seeretary Califano has asked me to veaffim his commitment : That
the ITEW will play an increasingly active role in coordinating its pro-
grams and in working with other Federal agencies involved in this
complex problem.

While our current drug abuse policy has resulted, as Mr. Dogoloff
stated, in major improvements in the past year, it is also apparent
that this policy, particularly within FTIEW, has been, to a certain ex-
tent, insu]infed from the mainstream of other health care, social, and
economic programs. )

For example, we can no longer regard street crime and drug addie-
tion as interbwined and foens entirely on heroin. We no longer place
lieroin as the sole priority of our drug program, There are many drugs
of ubnse, and we are well aware there ave a number of chemicals that
are ingested and inhaled, such as aleohol and tobacco, which often
cause us far greater cconomie haym and i1l health than heroin. Even if
we +hoose not. to inelude these two in our category of “drugs of abuse,”
other drugs are beginning to emerge as harmful substances, ineluding
some drugs that ave available readily with a physician's preseription.
We are learning that some of the worst problems are caused by com-
binations of drugs, particularly with aleohol.

We have reaflimed the important prineiple that one cannot treat
the drug abuser just for the p{lysioal dependenc_ or for the unhealthy
mestieal consequences of the chemical itself, that to do so will satisfy
only a small measure of the needs of that individual, We must look to
programs that fully rehabilitate, edneate, and integrate the drug
abiser, partienlarly that individual who has been successfully treated,
into ongoing domestic programs.

And here the most difficult problem remains, as has been noted by
the committee, the high unemployment rate among those individuals
in the treatment program, particularly those from minority back-
grounds,

We realize that to achieve these goals is a tall order, one that cer-
tainly cannot be filled by any one agency such as A DAMITA or the
Dipartment or by the Federal Government acting alone. But as this
cormunittee has indicated, ITEW as & Department should review and is
reviewing the full range of its programs to coordinate those aspects
of its programs which direetly or indireetly touch upon fulfilling the
multiple needs of Qrug abusers.

As Mr. Dogoloft has indicated, the latest report issned by the White
TTonse in the avea of demand reduetion poliey was published in March
of 1978, TITW participated in the development of that report. We
are enrrently involved in implementing those recommendations which
apnlyv to the Department.

Within the past 6 months Sceretary Califano and Dr. Richman, the
Assistant Seeretary for ITealth and the Surgeon (eneral, have been
inereasingly coneerned with the need for coordination of the various
program elements within ITEW, and in the arvea of drug abuse, the
Department has particularly inereased its coordination,

Ax T reported to you in my testimony carlier this spring, the Secre-
tary has appointed me, along with his special assistant, Daniel Melt-
zor, to jointly aversee the coordination of drug abuse policies within
ITETW, Mr. Meltzer and T have established a close werking relationship.
T have met with the velevant principal officials from all the various
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agencies within IXIETV whose programs contain components which re-
quire coordination and which impinge upon the treatment and re-
habilitation of individuals atfected by drug abuse. Wo believe the ve-
sults of this inereased coordination will be felt within the Department
over the next few months as the administration develops legislative
and budget proposals for fiscal year 1980 ) ) )

I am prepared to say more about prevention, and particularly in
view of the emphasis being given to it by the Secretary and the Sur-
geon Greneral, but that is not the focus of these hearings.

As regards the treatment programs, I think it is important to share
with you today a brief summary of the extent of community-based
treatment that is provided by IV, particularly by NIDA, and how
the process is evaluated. More detail will be available tomorrow when
My, Karst Besteman testifies on the NID.JA programs in detail,

The main instrumentality for the support of LLIZTW's treatment pro-
grams is NIDA, and N1DA supports statewide treatment networks
which in fiscal year 1978 totaled ¥181.8 million for 100,722 treatiment
slots. As of July 31, 1977, 86 percent of the slots were used by clients
receiving methadone as part of the treatment. Sixty-one percent were
used for drug-free treatment efforts, and 3 percent were for programs
of detoxification. Of the total clients served, $4 pereent received treat-
ment as outpatients, and only 11 percent in residential settings, 5 per-
cent in day care, and less than 1 percent in hospital inpatient settings,
The prograim has shifted inereasingly to ambulatory and comuunity-
based programs.

"The average time spent by elients in NI -funded treatment ranges
from 8 montha in residential programs, 6 months for drug-free out-
patient programs, and 10 months for outpatient methadone mainte-
1ance prograus, The average cost for treating one person for 1 year
is $2,200.

Now, these programs are monitored by the NIDA Division of C'om-
munity Assistance through its staff of program development speeial-
ists assigned to each of the States. In addition. & contract has heen
given to the audit firm of Touche Ross, It requives them to evaluate
drug abuse program management through a sy<teni of quarterly man-
agement reviews, reviews of the State plans, and ongoing consultation,

The NIDA staff monitors the use of drug abuse treatment funds.
In addition, NIDAs treatment ontcome prospective survey, known as
TOPS, is to review the efficacy of the NIDA treatment effort, inchul-
ing a follownup phase. Other outside evaluations of drug abuse treat-
ment have been completed and will be deseribed in greater detail in
the testimony of the NIDA Deputy Director, Karst JJ. Bestemun. at
tomorrow’s heavings,

In addition to those programs funded through NTDA divectly. there
are important drug abuse treatment resources available from fed-
erally supported comumunity mental health centers funded by the
National Institute of Mental ITealth. At the present time, half of the
Nation’s cqmmqnity mental health centers provide some form of drug
abuse services either directly or by referral or coordination with other
community agencies, NID.A funds 0471 of its treatment slots through
CMTH(’s at an estimated cost of $14.4 million.

T give these as examples of the range of activities in the treatment
area.
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I want to stress once again that Mr, Meltzer and I are responsible
for the coordination of 1IIEVW's drug abuse programs, inelwding
treatment and rehabilitation, but also in prevention and in other
components of the Department’s programs: edueation, vocational re-
habilitation, and research. This effort will com})lement ongoing Fed-
eral responsibilities. Mr., Meltzer is particularly rvesponsible for the
ongoing communication and liaison between the Department and the
White Ilouse, and we ave confident that the combined efforts recently
undertaken will achieve positive results in the coming months, Thanlk

YO,
’ [Dr. Klerman's prepared statemoent appearson p. 83.]

Mr. Axaxa, Thank you very mucly, Dr, Klerman,

Dr. Klerman, are you a medical doctor?

Dr. Kremaran, Yos; [am.

Mr. Awaxa. What i t5e sentiment among ITEW offieials regarding
marihuang, cocaine, and heroin? You spoke more about heroin, My
question is: IHow do you regard these three dreugs, and in what
categories?

Dr. Kreraran, The major outline of our point of view is consistent:
with the White ITouse doctument. Meroin remains the substance that
is uxed that has serious consequences for health, and there are sorial
consequences as well, particularly the high unemployment of its wsers
and their general involvement with the eriminal justice system,

Cocaine is used less frequently but has been the subject of intensive
research by NID.A-supported Investigate: - =i cocaine is also the
gubject of treatment efforts, o

With regard to marihuana, the situasioi is more complieated,
NTDA Las been mandated hy the Congress to provide an annnal ro-
port to the Congress on the extent and frequency of marihuana use
amang different aspeets of the population, particularly young persong
n high school, Recent studies indieate a slow It steady inerease in
the proportion of yonng veople who are users of marihuana,

There is also an extepsive vo.coreh program underway concerning
the pharmacologic and health consequences of marihuana, At this
time, the conzequences of chronie wse are not fully docnmented, We
donot at this time have an intensive {reatnent program for maribuana
users, but we are involved in various educational and preventive pro-
grams partieularly aimed at young persons, hopefully to determine
wavs in whieh we éan influenee'their hehavior,

Dr. DuPont, the Director of NIDA, has on a nutber of oceasions-—
and T believe before this committeo--indicated his coneern abont the
growing pereentage of yvoune people whe have used marihuang. es-
peetally strossing the fact that about 10 percent of high sehool students
ot any one time arc using maribuana on a onee-daily or once-woeekly
basis,

So it is a matter of come concern, but there i no consistent Fedoral
policy with regard to a treatment program as distinet from prevention.

As you know, the Prosident has indieatod gome of his own personal
interest in changing some of the Teeal statutes, and T think Mr. Dogoloff
can explain the White TTouse position on that in more detail.

Mr. Axars. Will you, please,
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Mr. Dosororr. Surely. We are obviously concerned, as Dr. Klerman
said, albout the social and healih consequences of heroin and its highly
addictive natuve, " .

(ocaine is o little more difficult. Although its use has been inereas-
ing, there doesn’t seem to be any major health consequenee, given
current levels of use. Qur real concerm about cocaine has to do with
its potentinl for health problems, beeause it is sueh a highly rein-
foreing drug and, should it become more widely available and less
expensive, we are very much concerned about the negative effects that
it might have, . ..

For instance, reports from Dr., Noya, who is a psychiatrist prac-
ticing in Bolivia. have been particularly alarming. Tn an arca where
there is relatively high availability and easy access to coca paste and
other forms of cocaine, the health consequences are quite serions and
alarming, o

Sowe want to do all that we can in terms of supply reduction efforts
and te monitor very closely what the health impaet is,

Tn terms of the marihuana situation, from a user perspective, we ave
concorned that the Government continue to give a very clear message
that it stands to do all that it ean to discourage the uge and abuse of all
drngs, ineluding aleohol and marihuana. We do not in any way want
our message to give the impression that we feel it's OK to use mari-
huana, or that we condone its use. And the President personally feels
this way, I can assure you.

On the other hand, we felt it is inappropriate for persons possessing
small amounts of marihnana for their personal nge, to be inearceratoed
for a long period of time. We felt that this is more harmful to the in-
divicual than the drug itself. So we have talked about the propriety of
deeriminalizing the possession of small amounts of marihuana for per-
sonal use, under Federal statute only, This would, in effect, merely
codify what is already oceurring, since Federal lnw enforcement of-
forts should not be directed at people who possess small amounts of
any drug, particularly marihuana.

On the other hand, we feel it i¢ a State-by-State prerogative to make
that decision based on their decisions and their considerations within
their given States,

In terms of marihuana abusers, there are some instances where peo-
ple get into trouble with marihuana use and require treatment. We are
very much concerned, as Dr. Xlerman said, about the increasing use,
the fact that nearly 10 percent of high school seniors are regularly
using marihuana, We don’t feel that people can learn effectively while
being intoxieated. We are concerned about the impact of that on their
learning capability, We are particularly concerned about the impact of
marihuang on driving skills. We know it impairs motor activity and
coordination. and are alarmed more and more about statisties, as they
begin to trickle in, about the number of traffie accidents, and sometimes
fatalities, that occur when people have been using marihmana. We
have asked the Department of Transportation to undertake a specific
study to help us understand more about that, beeause given the wide-
spread use of that drug, that could be a major sort of unknown con-
sequence of which we need to be aware and about which we need to do
something.

So that is basically where we stand on those three drugs.

ft)
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Mr. Axaxa, Would T bo correct in making the statement that mari-
huana is being commonly used in high schools? T think you said some
students use it as much as once a week. .

Mr. Docororr. Yes; about 10 percent of high school seniors
surveyed.

Mr, Axaxa. Do you have a breakdown of the percentage of other
grade levels? T am interested in the younger students,

Mr. Dosoror I think it goes down.

Dr. Xreraran. T hiappen to have that information liere,

According to the 1977 survey of high school students in the age
group 12 to 17, 28 pereent have used it at least once. And that does, as
Mr, Dogoloft indicated, vise with progress throngh midadolescence,

Inthe age group 12 to 13, only & percent have used it.

In the age groap 14 to 14, it goes up to 20 percent.

And in the 16 to 17 age group. it is up to 47 pereent.

TUse within the past month follows the same progression, and as in-
dicated, about 10 perceni ¢f high school seniors arve probably regular
marihuana users, at least onee weekly or even once daily.

Mr., Axaxa. Mr. Dogoloff mentioned marihnana treatment. Dr.
Klerman, is there a program for treatment of ruarihunana use in that
age group? . .

Dr, Kueinax, There is no treatment required for the use of mari-
hnana as such. However, marihuana, when used in high concentra-
tion, can produce a state of intoxication. Like other intoxicants, it im-
pairs learning ability, which coul} be reflected in poor performance in
xchool. Tt ean also impair motor gkills, which could be refleeted in cer-
tain automobile aceidents, As is also indicated it affects the ability of
people who {ly airplanes or use other complex apparatus.

Wo do not, to my knowledge, have a specific treatment program for
marihuana, but are concerned with working with other groups in a-do-
leseent health programs, in taking vemedial actions whether they he
educational or otherwise,

Mr, Axaxa. I think My, Dogolofl used a goed word for cocaine and
for marihuana, and that is the word “potential.,” My questions relate
to thoso potential problems: that is, t}ho use of other drugs and the
soeial consequences they might have, Therefore, we are vitally inter-
ested in what kinds of treatment programs you have.

Dy, Krrraraxn, Well, in the case of meaino, a smalt percentage. less
than § pereent of the 100,000 or so treatment slots supported by NID.\,
are reported as cocaine users, if I am correct, 3r, Besteman ecan aug-
ment that.

In addition, there has been a rather extensive program of research
on cocaine, ineluding studies in countries where there is higher use,
in South .Ameriea, and where there is an attempt to learn about treat-
ment methods where individuals beecome ehronic users.

At this moment the problem is not that of chronie use it is intermit-
tent nse by & small segment of the population,

With regard to marilinana, the situation with regard to health eon-
sequenees of chronie nge is not fully determined, and again we ave try-
ing to learn from the experience in other cultures, particularly those
in the Mediterranean and Middle Eastern area where they have a
longer experience with maribuana in its various forms sueh as hashish,
and where their health system has had a chance te observe long-term
and chironie use, and Low those episodes ean be treated. '
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Mr. Axara. You mentioned several methods of treatment, one 01‘:‘
which is education. In regard to high school students and their use of
mariluana, are there any pertinent diug education programs?

Dr. Krewaaw. In addition to the programs that NIDA is responsl-
ble for, thera is a special program within the Office of Education on
drug educatien for the sehool-age population. That program is under
the leadership of Dr. Helen Nowlis, who isa very well-known psycholo-
gist with an extensive background and experience, both in edueation
and in drugs. I believe she testified before this committee during the
spring. I think the special program is currently budgeted at about 52
million to develop demonstration programs specifically geared for
schaol-age students. ; .

My, Docororr. In the past, we haven’t found that programs which
specifically gave information to high school kids, ure effective in deter-
ring their use. The kinds of programs that have shown more effective-
ness have really been dealing with some of the underlying behavior
problems that children seem $o have, and dealing morve effectively with
some of the normal kinds of turmoil that go on in adolescent develop-
ment.

In some ways society has become more complex, but kids haven't .

changed, the maturation process hasn't changed, and adolescence hasn't
changed. What has changed is there are some other vehicles in addi-
tion to the ones we used when you and I were kids to express some of
these things. And marihuana is pretty much top on the list as one of
those vehicles which is available.
I think if it is understood in that eontext, we ean go back to looking
. at the kids themselves and trying to deal with them, and not simply
focusing on drug-using or marihuana-using behavior in and of itself.
Mr. Axaxa. Dr. Klerman, in your statement, on page 5, you talked
about detoxification. I am interested in your percentages, that 84 per-
cent received treatment as outpatients, 11 percent in vesidential set-
tings, 5 percent in day care, and less than 1 percent in inpatient settings.
What are inpatient settings? i
Dr. Kreraan. They would be psyehiatric units of general hopsitals,
State mental hospitals, or community mental health centers. They
would be in the medical health care system, where the individual is
there 24 hours a day as a patient. There would be detoxification, avoid-
ance of overdose, or, where an individual has been a heavy user of s
drug like heroin, we would want to avoid the consequences of with-
drawal. Also the individual may have some other health problem such
as hepatitis or malnutrition that sometimes accompany heavy opiate
‘usage.
* We are pleased that since inpatient care is a very expensive part of
tho health care system, the most expensive part, the NIDA programs
have become less reliant on inpatient eare and mors abie to manage
these problems with outpatient treatment, particularly if theve is early
recognition and early diagnosis. ’
Mr. Axara. Thank you very much.
May I askthe chairman if he has any questions.
Mr. Worrr. Thank vou, Mr. Chairman.
_ GGentlemen, one of the major responsibilities of the committee is over-
sight. and a recent series of reports appeared in the newspapers and
also in a magazine article, relating to certain impropricties or alleged
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improprietics on the part of individuals connested with the NIDA
program and, if I ean mention you, Mr. Dogoloff. )

I have just received a copy of that report. I don't know when it was
sent to us., Did we receive that this morning, Mr. Nellis?

Mr. Nurris. Yes, sir.,

Mr, Worrr. T wonder if you would comment, then, on the report,
know whether this veport is for publication or not. It ig?

Dr. Kreratan, The report was issued for the public by the Secretary,
I believe 10 days ago. ‘

My, Worrr, T wonder if you would comment, then, on the report,
both of you gentlemer., stnce this is an opportunity for Mr. Dogoloft
to answer any charges that have heen made agninst you.

Dr. Krsraran, Well, the situation is as follows, I think, Mr. Chair-
man:

A number of articles appeared in the column of M. Anderson
in January of this year, which, as you say. allege certain improprie-
ties with regard to the award of contracts by NID.\, and also about cex-
tain aspects of travel by some of the stait.

Tn response to those articles and concern by the publie, the Secretary,
Mr. Califano, directed a formal investigation by the Inspector Gen-

. eral’s Office, which is the agency within HET responsible for such in-

vestigations, to determine impropriety or possible fraud,

The report was undertaken by the Inspector General with the full
cooperation of NTD.A and its staff, and the report was submitted to
the Seeretary on May 26 and released by the Secretary to the public on
Juna 2.

The report goes into detail on each of the allegations made by Mr.
Anderson and his staff of reporters, and malkes a series of recommenda-
tions, owever, no evidence of fraud or any indictable action was un-
covered in the Tuspector General’s investigation.

Tho Secretary is concerned that we continue to improve the manage-
ment of grants and contracts throughout the whole Department, since
large amounts of Federal moneys are dispensed through either the
grant mechanism or the contract mechanism, and a number of specific
recommendations for improving the management of contracts were
embodied in that report.

The Seeretary directed that T, as the Administrator of ADAMITA,
plus others in the Public ealth Service, submit to him a veport as to
how we were taking remedial action, and that report is due to the Sec-
retary at the end of this week.

A number of steps have been taken to prevent any possible conflict
of interest and to improve the quality and management of the contract
procedures. As you may know, T instituted a series of efforts to im-
prove the management of the grant review procedures earlier this
vear. The Departwent, through the Secretary, 1s committed to develop
preventive measuves so as to insuve that there is constant upgrading
of the management of contracts.

Buf T want to once again emphasize that no evidence of fraud was
found, and no evidence of impropriety on the part of any individnal
enrrently or in the past associated with NID.\'s programs merits legal
artion. ITowever, there is opportunity for improved management.

Afy, Worrr. The report does say, however, “The Tnspector General
concludes that the articles ave, in large measure, based upon facts.”
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Dr. Kimraan, Well, it is a fact, for example, that some employees
of NIDA have wives who work in places and firms that have in fact
received contracts. Such facts do not necessarily imply automatioally
improprieties or an attendant conflict of interest. There is o difference
between a statement of fact and an allegation of impropriety, fraud,
misdemeanor,

Tt is true there were no major ervors of fact in Mr., Anderson’s col-
umns. There are, however, differences of interpretation as to whether
or not those facts represent any degree of improprivty.

Mr. Worrr., Mr. Dogoloft,

Mr. Docororr, I sce this as an internal TIEW issue, and one which
has received review, not only by the Inspector General, but also by the
NIDA Council. You might wish to have that made available to you
as well, since it is a public report.

My, Worrr. I am a little bit confused as to why these public reports
don’t get to us.

Mr. Dogororr. You would have to ask HIEW. It is their report.

?Mr. Worrr. I just got this one today. The public got it—when was
it?

Mr. Nerors. It was issued June 2.

Mr. Worrr. I would ask for a greater line of communieation, per-
haps. Since & member of the staff of this committee has also been men-
tioned in the report, I think it would be advisable that we do have this
information. In the future I would hope that this is made available to
us.

My. Docororr. As I read over those reports, it seems to he very
clear to me that there is no evidence of any wrongdoing on anyone's
part. The Inspector General’s report is pretty clear in drawing that
conclusion, as is the independent review of the Secretary’s Council
which advises the National Institute on Drug Abnse.

Dr. Iueryan. I should, for a statement of complete accuracy, in-
dicate there is one item that is still under further investigation by
the Inspector General, and about swhich we expect a report in the near
future. So in that sense there is one particular instance—I don’t know
the details, but I think I should sny, in fairness to you and for the
completeness of the record, there is one item still under investigation.

Mzr. Worrr. Perhaps we could ask counsel to join the panel here,
since he is not under investigation by any means, but perhaps he would
like to answer the statement that hasbeen made here,

Mr. Neorrs. Well, may I do it from this chair, My, Chajrman?

Mr. Worrr., Wherever you feel comfortable.

My, Graran. What statement?

. Mr. Worrr. There was a statement in the Anderson column rela-
tive to Mr. Nellis, who is the chief counsel of this committee, and a
contract awarded to Mrys, Nellis. The allegation was made by Anderson
that Muriel Nellis, wife of Joseph Nellis, was awarded a $150,000 con-
tract to study wonien’s drug problems at the same time her husband was
cdirecting an investigation of NIDA which failed to uncover the im-
proprieties covered in the Anderson articles.

If yonlike, I could perhaps read the rest of it.

My, Grrarax. What are you reading fr 1%

Mr. Worrr. Thisisa report of the Insjector General.

Mr. Nernis, I'll read the conclusion first :
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“We found no evidence that Mr. Nellis used kis position to influ-
ence the contract award.”

The fact is, my wife and I have pursued separate professional ca-
reers. A contract was awarded to my wife 2 years before this commit-
tee was formed—>Mr, Chairman, I would like your attention, if I may.,

A contract was awarded to my wife 2 years before this committee was
formed, and the Anderson allegation was at that time T shounld have
been investigating NIDA, in 1975, which was 2 years before the com-
mittee was formed. :

Without going into all of the allegations, I can say that the In-
spector General’s report is extremely inartfully drawn. Even though it
absolves me and my wife of any impropriety, it accuses NIDA of not
having followed procurement procedures in the award of the contract.
and then links that failure on the part of NIDA to the appearance of
favoritism.

I reject that conclusion because I think it is totally wrong, and T
think also that when an Inspector General makes a report of this kind,
he should be very careful about the kind of language he uses. Because
when he says that NIDA was at fault for not creating a competitive
process, which its own procedures call for, in the award of the con-
tract, and then says. “The appearance of favoritism is present.” in the
same sentence in which it says, “We found no evidence that Mr, Nellis
used his position to influence the contract awards,” it is doing a gross
injustice.

The only other thing I would say is that we have reached the point
in this country where the newspapers can make unfounded charges
against anybody, and the opportunity for rebuttal is not available.

I debated at length—and I talked with you, Mr. Chairman—the
possibility of writing Mr. Anderson or contacting Mr. Anderson, but
decided it was useless beeause all he would do, T suspect, is use my ro-
buttal as some sort of further opportunity to attack me or attack the
committee or to attack anybody he might have been pleased to attack.

T don’t know anything about the NIDA. personnel involved in this
Inspector General’s report. Most of the people that T have met since
I have been chief counsel of this committee were not known to me
prior to assuming this position. And I would say that the Inspector
(feneral has done a good job, except that he certainly could have used
more artfully drawn language in absolving everyone of impropriety.

And that is really all T have to say.

Mr, Worrr, Thank you.

I think one agpect of this is that we as a committee, in our oversight
capacity, have a responsibility in this connection—and we don’t pass
any judgnment whatsoever that the charges or the alleaations that
individuals have engaged in any activities are correct, incorrect, or
questionable in any manner.

But I am concerned that the Department itself, as well as NIDA,
conduct a review in depth of the past procedures to prevent there even
being a question of any activity that would cause questions to he
raised at all regarding procedures or the award of contracts. The
problems that we are engaged in ave very serious problems. The fact
of merelv a relationship of one to another does not question the pro-
fessionalism or the capabilities of the individuals involved. If, how-

§3-070-7 0o
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ever, their offices are used in any way to advance the relationship, T
think that that is & serious impropriety. ) .

And therefore we will keep a watehful eye on this and examine this
situation periodically, and we ask, Dr. Klerman, that your office make
available to us a gontinuing report as to your investigative activity,
and the Office of the Inspector General as well, to see to it that we do
not subject either the people involved with the contracting procedures
or those to whom the contracts are awarded to the types of allegations
that have been mac in the past.

Mr. Nerras. Mr. Chairman, if T may, I would like to add something.

I wish there were something this Congress or this committee or
someone else could do to prevent irresponsible journalism, which I
consider one of the plagues of our time.

Mr. Worrr. Well, Mr. Nellis, let me say that according to our Con-
stitution no journaiism is irresponsible.

Mr. Nrnas. I don't agree.

Mr. Worrr. As long as we have the question of freedom of the
press—and I certainly am one who is very familiar with what yon
might consider to be irresponsible journalism—it is only irresponsible
if the readers misinterpret the information. T do believe one of the
hig points we have to gnard against is any infringement upon the in-
dividuals of the press who are free to write what they will.

The one point. however, that is important today is the fact that you
ave in a different category than I am as a public figure. At least you
can sue: I cannot. As a public figure I must prove malice, which is a
diffevent position.

Mr. Nrrus. I'm afraid I'd have to do the same, Mr. Chairman,
which would be very difficult.

Mr. Worrr. But under any conditions I think this situation is &
very serious one, and I would hope one of the activities your office will
engage in, Dr. Klerman, is a very caveful examinatior not only of
these instances, but of whatever excesses exist in the contracting
procedure. ;

Dr. Kreraran. If T might ecomment, T would like to second one of the
important points that your chief counsel made, nanely that the pro-
cedures that any Government agency sets up for management of con-
tracts or grants must protect instances such as those which ocenr with
inereasing frecuency, where both the husband and the wife are in-
volved in professional activities, and the expectation is that there be
the avoidance of the appearance of conflict of interest. ,

And in addition to those responsibilities nupon public officials, that
we conduct ourselves to avoid the appearance of conflict of interest,
this administration has taken a very active stance on that matter,
particularly with regard to its appointees.

It is also important that the agency set up management procedures
o it is not left only to the discretion of individnals, for their own
protection.

I think this should be seen in context. The Sceretary has engaged
in a far-reaching number of activities around contracts and grants,
including the establishment of the Office of the Inspector General
that did not previously exist. And in some instances fraud has been
found and indicated, particularly in some of the reimbursement
procedures,
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That has not been the case here. No instances of fraud have been
uncovered. Ilowever, we had, before the issuance of the report, al-
ready undertaken some management and administrative changes.
There are others.

With your permission, T would like to submit that to you. The Sec-
retary has not seen the report yet that indicates what changes in man-
agement and contracts we ave recommending, including a whole series
ol ones to protect individuals from the appearance of conflict of inter-
est, independent of their own individual action. We think that the
procedures recommmended will go a long way toward neeting the ob-
jectives that you and the comnittes have identified.

T would be pleased to submit that to you in the near future,

Mr, Wourrr, Thank you.

| The information veferred to is in the committee files.]

Mr, Worrr. One aspect of this is sole-source contracting, which
becomes not a questionable practice because the reasons are understoond
for certain sole-source contracts, but wherever possible I think these
should be avoided so there can be no question raised.

Dr. Krenarax, Our goal is to increase the percentage of contracts
through competitive procurement to at least 65 percent of all con-
tracts. That is independent of the statewide contracts which fall
under different categories, since they are sole State agencies.

My, Worrr, Thank vou.

Mr. Burgze. Mr. Chairman,

My, Axaxa. Mr. Burke.

Mr, Burkz. Mr. Dogoloff, in your statement on page 5, which My,
Alkaka mentioned earlier, you talk about the comparison between rmral
admissions and uwrban admissions, and in your statement you say:

»By comparison, 30.7 percent of rural admissions report marihuana
as the major problem.” ,

Now, what is the major problem with marihuana that they are ve-
porting that you have under discussion? Is it a dependency on mari-
hmana, or what?

AMr. Dogororr. Noy it is not a dependency, because dependency
doesn’t go along with marihuana use.

When a person comes into a NIDA funded treatment program one
of the questions that he answers upon admission is, “What is your
primavy drug of abuse?” And in 30 percent of the rural admissions
they reported that the people who came in said their major problem
was assoclated with the drng marihuana.

ITowever, there are obviously lots of other behavior problems, since
mariliuana doesn't itself create a dependency.

Mr, Brrke. Tf that was the major problem, liow has that anything
to doa with the drug problem except from an educational point of
view?

Mr. Docororr. Tt is a problem in the view of the person presenting
himself for treatinent in that the use of marthuana has caused enoungh
distuption in his or her life that he feels the need for treatment. And
it ix purely a pereeption on the part of the person who presents him-
self for treatment,

AMr. Brrre. What kind of treatment do you give them then?

AMr. Doaororr. Provide counseling services. It might involve par-
ents as well, but it is primarly counseling services.
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Mr. Burke. I am not so sure that that is one that should be under
the jurisdiction of NIDA. I may be wrong. If you bring people on in
and decide you are going to counsel them and hold their hand, thut's
fine if it’s connected with the responsibility. But I can’t see how
counseling, frankly—if somebody vomes in and says, “I smoked
mnarihuana,” that you would necessarily go through a long treatment
program with him, particularly since this very money that is spent
on this particular type of treatment may be used much better in an-
other capacity.

There is another thing I would like to have you speak to, somewhat
along the same line: ‘

What overall Federal policy with respect to treatment and rehabili-
tation do we really have with the juvenile drug users?

Mr. Docororr. The juvenile drug abuser is treated pretty much like
anyone else,

Mr. Burxe. May I interrupt for 1 minute? I am not talking about
infants—10, 11, or 12 years old. I am talking about juveniles not in
the so-called word juvenile, but the younger category, let's say from
11,12 up to 22, 23 years old.

Mr. Dogororr. In that age range again, the NIDA treatment system,
combined with the State and local treatment systems, is not just onc
thing. Tt is a different thing in each community in which it locates and
in each program established within a community to meet the needs
of the drug-using and abusing population.

In cone community you might have several programs, one geared
specifically to the kind of clientele you have discussed, and others
geared to another type. They provide appropriate services to meet
the clientele that presents itself for treatment,

And in the case of that age group, people can be very diffevent. You
can have a junior high school person who is beginning to experiment
with marihuana and having trouble with school grades and family
relationships. Or you can have an 18-year-old in the inner city who.
has been using heroin for 8 years. Those are both within the same age
group, and obviously the program and the treatment response would
be very different for those individuals.

The most appropriate treatment response depends very much on
who that person is and what the drug use pattern is.

Mr. Borxr. The President, in August of 1977, almost 1 year ago.
said—and emphasized that fact-~that it was necessary to identify the
reasons why the younger generation, the younger people, turn to
drugs. 'What things have been done to make this identification?
What investigations have been made, and have there been any direat
recommendlations concerning it %

Mz, Dogororr. In terms of better understanding wly young people
turn to drugs?

Mr. Borke. Yes.

Mr. Dogororr. I’m not sure I have the answer to that. That would
be a research question.

Mr. Burke. Yes; but that is the Fresident’s statement almost 1 vear
ago. Does anybody know whether anything is being done on it?

Mr. Dosororr. I know that each of the agencies has been responding
to the specific directives of the Presidential message. And we can pro-

*
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vide for you, for the record, specific research that has been done along
these lines.

Mr. Burkr. What concerns me is if this is certainly worthy of a
study by statement of the President, then X think there should be more
than research and eacl of you responding in a different way. There
should be some coordination. :

Has it been studied to that degree, where it is a coordinated study,
or is it that each agency just writes their own report? .

Mr. Dogororr. Oh, no.

~Dr. Kurrnan. I can tell you some of the activities within IEW,
Congressman Burke.

Tn addition to the specific activities NIDA has, which include a
survey of youth, as required for the annual repurt on marihuana and
health to Clongress, thers is an annual survey which indicates the fre-
quency of the whole range of drugs, the drugs concerned, and the ex-
tent of abuse, In addition, there are specific research projects.

(toing beyond research, therve is to be held this month at the National
Academy of Scienves o conference sponsored by the Public Health
Service on teenage health, which will look at the interrelationship
hetween drug problems, alcohol problems, teenage pregnancy, as part
of the planning for & children and youth health initiative Dr. Rich-
man is planning, 1o increase the capacity of the Public Health Service
to deal with children’s problems.

Mr. Bursr. Well, that isn’t what the President called for. The
President called for an overall Federal report, as I understand, to
identify the reasons why persons turn to drugs.

Now, that has nothing to do with pregnancies. It may come after-
ward or before. But I am talking about the President’s request.

Dr. Kreroran, I will ask My, Besteman, the Deputy Director of
NIDA, to deseribe what they are doing, but I would say that one of
the things we find in the teenage group, the young adult group, is that
drug problems do not occur in isolation. This is the group that has
an increasingly heavy use of aleohol, that has a high rate of automobile
aceidents, that has problems of unbalanced nutrition. One approach
heing taken by the Public Health Service is to upgrade the quality of
health services for adolescents in general, and for better coordination
of the health care svstem.

In addition to that comment, T would request if Mr. Besteman can
contribute, in perhaps morve detail than I, what the research programs
are ]on the specific motivations and inclinations for ding use in par-
tienlar.

Mr., Borke. Al right, but just before that, Mr. Besteman, may I
just interject this, that if you continue to use the words “alcohol”
and “marihuana™ and so on with the younger generation, there are
laws to be enforeed, actually, with regard to the sale of alcoholic bev-
erages to juveniles.

Now. T understand not too long ago in one State the State legisla-
ture reduced the age from 21 years to 18 years, at which age they can
buy beer and wine, T guess.

Put that wounld be part of the study also, to determine why thers
isn't proper enforcement of the laws which were enacted to prevent
exactly what you are talking about, why they are not properly
enforeed.
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My, Krueraman, What we have found is that there is evidence that is
suggestive, not yet conclusive, that in those States that have done
as you mentioned, namely lowered the legal age for access to alcohol,
reflect an increase in automobile accidents by young people who al-
ready have a high automobile accident rate hecause of aleohol and/or
marihuana use. [t has been suggested that there has been an increase in
certain kinds of juvenile delinquency and crime, and one must con-
sider whether it is wise that States should continue to reduce the legal
age of access to aleohol.

Mz, Burke. T agree with that. I know the alcohol business is o hig
business and it is a powerful group, but they are subject to various li-
censing requirements by the States and the counties and the cities,
and I would think there should be, perhaps, some investigation. If,
as you say, the teenage drinking is so heavy, then there ought to be
;«éome crackdown or determination to know why and where it 1s coming

rom.

I merely wanted to interject my own statement on that. Now, if you
like you can put your statement in the record or make it publie,

Mr. Bestoaran. I would like to insert a statement in the record here
in response to your question, but if I may I would like to point out
three or four categories of causes—and Il put that in quotes.

I think the first thing you have to recognize is it is a relatively nor-
mal instinet of the humarn animal. '

Mr. Axaxa. Would vou give vour name for the record, please.

Mr. BestraraN. I am Karst Besteman, Deputy Director of the Na-
tional Institute on Drug Abuse, and have heen in that position since
the inception of the Institute.

Tt is a relatively normal inclination of the human animal to chanwe
his mental state, and you can see that if you first just observe children.
They like to be thrown into a state of weightlessness when they are
only 6 or 8 months ald, And we all, az fathers, have thrown our chil-
dren up and watched them get that silly little arin as they go weight-
less and come back, And we encourage that kind of activity,

When they are 2 or 3 vears old they will spin like tops so their per-
ception of the world changes and they can’t control themselves, That
is just the enjoyment of being in a changed state.

Regrettably, some of us find out that through the use of drugs we
can be in a changed state, and the drug reinforces our desire for that
change, and some of that can be becanse the state we are in may not
be too enjoyable. We may be depressed, anxious: we may be a lot of
things from a personality standpoint. So there is that aspeet of why
people get into drugs, and some of the data supports this.

T think von had Dr. Streit here with his research on their pereeption
of parental attitude and what this does in terms of drug behavior
selection. And that is another picce of the puzzle.

I think vou have the whole asneet of peer and social pressure, You
know, when we were young. when and where did we t 1ve our first
cigarette? Who were we with? Behind what barn or gairage did we
drink our first beer that we snuclk out of Dad’s supply, or maybe one
of the other older hoys oot for us?

And whv did we do that? Not that beer tasted that pood or the fact
our first cup of coffee was that enjoyable, hut at some noint in our
life we were expected to have our first heer or start to drink coffee,
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or smoke our fit cigarette. Not many of us can say our first experi-
ence was enjoyable,

Drugs are very similar to that.

1 think, too, you have some self-medication going on in the drug pop-
ulation, that people find out that they subjectively feel better or are
less distressed with the use of the drug. We¢ have found out that atti-
tudes around risk taking or attitudes around the need to he highly
stimulated or have high input in sensationalism ave related to drug-
taking behavior in some college populations,

These are all partial answers fo the question.

And then the group that is particularly fascinating to us and that
we are trying to research-—we don’t have data out of this group yet—
is how do we explain that in the middle of a very high drug-taking
population there is the individual who is absolutely immune to all the
temptations, who, if you will, doesn’t smoke, doesn’t drink, doesn't
experiment with illicit drugs, and out of a background or a social situ-
ation that we look at as rather desperate will hecome very successful.

And how do we identify what there is about these people who are
immune to all this behavior, and what characteristios ean we en-
courage that will spread that behavior further into the population?

That is what we are looking at.

Mz. Brrxe. I hope you will look into one other thing, the ease with
which it is available to young people today, which it wasn't before.

I remember the first day I had a drink. Tt was the day Roosevelt
declared it legal. That was in 1933, And I remember where, in Berg-
Lief’s Restaurant in Chicago.

I remember there was a concentrated effort when T was a kid. Ciga-
rettes were bad for you--the churches said so and everybody said so.
And T believed it. T didn't smoke a cigarette until T was 21 vears old,
beeanse I had taken a pledge. They had a big thing about the dangers
of smoking. Besides that, it was very difieult for anybody to walk
in and get a package of cigavettes, and anybody huying ciearettes for
a minor at that time was not only subject to a fine, but also subject:
to a possible jail sentence,

I want to thank you gentlemen. T hope there is a time when we find
the solution.

The unfortunate thing is that even with your statement, we keep
Ingging further and further behind the answer, rather than ohtaining
the solution.

Mr. Axaxa, Thank you very much, Mr, Burke,

My, Gilman,

Mr, Grraran. Thank you very mueh, Mr. Chairman.

Mr, Chairman, T would like to return to the topie we were reviewing
earlier, the Inspector General's review of allegations relating to drug
abugse,

T would like to ask our counsel: Did we just veceive this report ?

Mr. Nernas, Yos, sir

Mr, Grraran, Today ?

Mr. Nernas. Yes,

Mr. Guraray. Can you see that copies of this ave distributed to mem-
bers of our committee?

Mr. Ners, Yes,sirv, T intend to.
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My, Grraraw, Mr, Chairman, without objection, T would like to malke
this report part of today’s record in our hearing so that we could refer
to it.

Mr, Axaxa. Without objection, it is so ordered.

[The information referred to isin the committee files.]

My, Giraran. Dr. Klerman, when did you fiect receive €his report
from the Scecretary of ITealth, Education, and Welfare ?

Dr, Kreraran. Approximately 10 days ago. It was Friday. I believe
it was the 2d of June—somewhere in that fivst part of June.

Mr. Gruaran. Does your agency intend to pursue this report any
further?

Dr, Kreraraw. Oh, we have been mandated by the Secretary to re-
spond by the 15th of June with a set of procedures and proposals
whereby we will implement the recommendations for changes in vari-
ous contract and management procedures.

]‘}:I;'. Grraran, Have you made some specific recommendations your-
gelre

Dr. Kreraraw, There hag been a work group within the Department,
ineluding members of my staff, the Inspector General, and the Assist-
ant Seeretary for Management and Budget, as well as the staff of the
Public Health Service, which has prepared a comprehensive set of rec-
ommendations to prevent any appearance of conflict of interest.

Mr, Grrarawn, Will vou submit your report to the committee?

Dr. Kreraran, As Iindicated to the chairman, I would be pleased to
«lo g0, ITowever, that report has not yet been seen by the Seeretary, and
T would request I have the opportunity to discuss it with him befove
submitting it to this committee. T am sure he would want the com-
mittee to know of the active efforts being taken to improve the quality
of the contract procedures.

Mr, Grraran, Mr. Chairman, I would like to request that that report
De made part of our record here today.

Mr. Araxa, Without objection, it is so ordered,

[The information referred to is in the committee files.]

My, Guaray, Does your ageney intend to look into the allegations
with regard to the appropriate aspects and the legality of any of t} -
prior contracts where the issue of legality has been raised in th-
reports?

Dr. Kreryraw. There is one particular set of contracts to the Caton
Acecociates which, if my memory is correct, is being reviewed. Is that
right?

Mr, Bestryax. T don’t know.

Dr. Kreearay, The other matters are not currenfly pending. The
other matters deal with episodes of contracts that occurred in the
past, I think there is only one that is ongoing. I would have to check on
this in detail.

Mr. Graray. Iave these contraets that have been reviewed, then,
fully expired?

Dr. Kreraran. Yes; with the exception of one to the Caton Asso-
ciates.

Mr. Giragax. That is still pending?

Dr. Xzeryan, Yes.

Mr. Grraran, And you intend to pursue that further, you say?

Dr. Kreraran. That is under review.
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Mr. Graran, T would like to address a question to M. Nellis and
put a statement on the record, .

There is one allegation, Mr. Nellis, on hLere that a subsequent con-
tract had been awarded to—Ilet’s see if I can get the correct title of the
firm, I believe it is called the National Research & Communications
Associates,

Mr, Ners, That’s vight.

Mr. Girazaw. In 1977,

Mr. Nrruis, Yes; that was a follow-on contract to the original one
that was issued in March 1975,

Moy, Grrarax, There is an allegation in here that you are an officer of
that corporation. Is that corvect?

Mr. Nronis. Yes; I have been in the past and still am, although by
taking the oath here T severed all connections with the corporation,

Mr, Gratax. And you had severed your association with it after the
contract had been awarded or before?

My, Nuvnis. The oviginal contract was awarded in 1975, which was
2 vears before this committee was organized.

Mr. Gruaran. What was the date of the formation of our committee?

My, Nroris, It was July 1976,

Mr. Grazan, And when the subsequent contract was awarded, were
voustill an officer?

Mz, Nurnis, Yes: but I had severed all connection with the corpora-
tion. And at the time of the follow-on contract in March of 1977, that
was 1 month after we issued our interim report which was highly criti-
cal of NTDA, and to which the Inspector General refors.

Mr, ghmr.\x. 1id the Inspector General talk to you at all about this
report?

Mr. Nerrrs, No, siry T had no visit from anyone representing the In-
spector (zeneral,

Mr. Grraray, Dr. Klerman, did the Inspector General meet with vou
or your stail prior to this report?

Dr, Kreraan., Yes, There were a number of the members of his staif
who spent 4 months at the ageney interviewing members of the statt
and going over documents. )

My, Grrarax, And you had no interview?

Mvr. Nerras, Nona whatsoever, Mr. Gilman. And the report finds no
evidence of any influence on my part, which was highly possible he-
canse the original contract was a%most 2 years before I become asso-
ciated with the committee.

My, Giraran, ITad there been, prior to this, any requirements or any
regulations that restricted contracts with any person who was re-
lated to an cmployee or to a member of NTD.A or any drug ageney?

Dr. Krenaran. There ave a sevies of regulations with regard to enn-
fliet of interest wlich require, as I recall, that there be disclosure of
sieh memberships, and that in instances where there are decisions in-
volved, the individual relinquish his or her holdings.

For example, when T beeame a member of this administration, T had
to resign certain memberships in certain groups, as well ag disclose
the sources of income of myself and my family.

My, Guaran, And is there a requirement in your ageney that if a
member of the family is receiving some funds from someone dealing
with that agency, that that be disclosed ? )
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Dr. Kusraranw. Yes. And the proposed changes are to make that
even mote explieit and more direct.

I might say, sir, that there is no evidence that there has been any
attempt on the part of any of the individuals in this study to with-
hold any kuowledge {from any one of their memberships:or their
afliliations, :

Mer, Garacaw. That is what I wanted to get to now. .

Was there o full disclosure of these contracts made to you with re-
gard to the relationships? )

Dr, Kreraran, Yes, In all instances that have been alleged, the mari-
tal relationships and the affiliations were known at the time that the
contracts were negotiated and veviewed, and attempts were made to
separate the procurement process so as to avoid the appearance of con-
flict of interest.

My, Graran. Then why is it that there is an allegation here that
there is an appearance of impropriety, if that was fulfilled?

Dr. Kreraray, I don't think there is any allegation of the appear-
ance of impropriety. .

Mr. Guarax, Let’s take a look, for example, at the Nellis contract.
It says: “Although no evidence was uncovered to indicate that the de-
cisions to award the contracts were influenced by Mr. Nellis’ posi-
tion, it does at least lend credence to allegations of impropriety.”

My, Nenus, I might interject-——-

M. CGrrarax, I would like to hear with respect to their regulations.

Mr. NEnuis. T was about to say that, if T may. The allegation there
relates to the failure of NTDA to follow competitive procedures. And
as I said earlier, before you came in, the finding was there was no
influence on my part, but the allegation of impropriety is injurious
and a bad use of language. Tt was NIDA’s problem with respect to the
competitive process and not ours,

Mr. Giratan, That is why I would like to hear Dr. Klerman's
comments,

Dr, Krrrorax. T would have to agree with regard to the second con-
tract to National Research & Clommunications Associates, of which
Mrs. Nellis was an employee, that the report of the Tnspector General
is eriticn] that that was based upon what is ealled the sole source, and
more appropriately would have been subject to better justifiention and
establishing a technical review committee. And it is that kind of pro-
cedare that we are attempting to correct—not attempting: we will
correct.

T would say that in those instances there was no attempt on the
part of any of the parties involved to maintain any secreey or any
avoidance of full diselosure. There is no evidence to that effoet,

Mr. Gmarax, Are you familiar with the article entitled “The Drmg
Abuse TTustle” by Howie Kurtz?

Dr. Krrrarax. Tn the New Republic?

Mr. Grrarax, Yes,

. Dr. Kreraax, Yes. sir.

. Mr. Grraray, Te alleges there is quite a bit of hnddy-lmddy sitna-
tinns in the family. e says one might eall NTDA' cozy cirele a
family. )

ITave you reviewed that ayticle?

i
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Dyr. Kreraran, That was essentially the same as the Anderson
ch:ul'gvs. 1 believe the author of that article was on Mr. Anderson’s
stadl,

Mr. Graray. I know thore are further allegations in that article
with regard to Lawrence (‘arvoll, a firm called Social Systens,

Itr. Krzraran. I think that was one of the matters specifically re-
viewed in the Inspector General’s report on NIDA. Allegation No. 6
on page 9 does go into their investigation of Dr. Carroll’s function,

Mr. Ginaran. Page 64

Dir, Kruraan. Page 9,

Mr. Giiazan, Page 9, yes.

Poes the investigation report, then, cover all of the allegations—
1 buven't had a chance to read this all yet—in “The Drug Abuse
Iinstle™?

Dr, Kreratan. Yes,

Mr. Grarax. Iave you or your agency conducted an independent
review of these problems?

Die, Krsnsan There were two. One, an internal management re-
view. was condueted by us in January when the allegations oceurred;
and also the National Drug Abuse Advisory Council condueted its
own review and issued a roport to the Seeretary, independent of the
report of the Inspector General.

I might say as a basis of our internal review we did, in the agency,
initiate o series of changes in certain procedures in the early spring.

Mr. Giraray. Would you he kind enough to submit the copies of
those reports to our conunittee?

Drr, Ksraran, Yes,

Mr. (Grraray. Mr. Chairman, T would like to request they be made
part of our record at this point in the record, withont objection,

Mr. Axara, [ there isno objection, it is so ovdered.

Mr, Grragan, Thank you.

Mr, Araxa, Thank you very mueh Mr. Gilman,

i The information referred to is in the committee files.]

M, Akaxa. Do you have any questions, My, Nellis?

Mr. Nenws, No,

Mr. Axaxa, May T ask that you would return at 2 o'clock this after-
noom, We will have another panel consisting of Dr, David Lewis, Mr.
Clansle Teose, Mr. 18 Moenken, Dr, Fred West, and Mrs. Susan M.
Kirchberg, and we would like you to come back for about half an
Tionr,

Dy, Kreryray. Yes,

A, Docorovr. Yes,

M Ak, Wo will see vou at 2 o'elock.

The commitfee now stands recessed.

) H\”l_iuroup(m. at 12 noon, the hearing was vecessed, to reconvene at
HEIRI N
AFTFRNOON SESSION

Ale, Worrr, The committee will come to order.

My apologies to our two witnesses and the witnesses to follow for
heipe late,

T apologize, T had to attend a Tuncheon with Prime Minister Desai
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of India. Since I chair two committees, it is hard to determine which
one to give priority sometimes.

I am extremely sorry that I had to hold you up. However, let us
proceed. )

The Chair will recognize Chief Counsel Nellis.

M. Nerots, Thank you, Mr. Chairman, )

We have two basic questions to ask, and then I would like to poiné
out that the questions that we will not be able to ask to ywu, with
the Chairman’s position, we will submit questions, and your answers
will be included in the record. This question is addressed to both of
you gentlemen.

The President’s message which Mr, Burke mentioned this morning,
last August, recommended integration of research between aleohol
and drug abuse affairs,

In February 1977, this committee made a recommendation concern-
ing the integration of the Federal agencies dealing with drug abuse

andaleohol.

We all found out that approximately 25 or 50 Single-State Agencies
are so integrated. Without going to much into the pros and cons. T
would like to know what the policy of the administration and of TTEW
Dr, Klerman would be concerning that issue.

My, Dogororr. We recognize that a number of States have chosen to
link drug and aleohol abusa services into one ageney, and that more
States continue to do this. At this time, we do not feel it is appropriate
to link the two institutes, but we do think there are a numher of
opportunities that exist to combine research initiatives as suggested
by the President’s message.

I am sure Dr. Illerman will want to tall about speeifie things which
have been done in that regard, as well as the issue of service delivery.

Given issues like State planning guidelines, veporting requirements
for individual's programs and such, it is important from the Federal
prospective that we not only allow States to choose to either have sep-
arate or integrated drug and aleohol programs but also make life
easier for those States who do combine these functions, by having
similar reporting requirements,

By having one State plan, rather than two separate plans, joint
State plannings, a number of those reporting requirements amd so
forth, comhined data elements, standardized language for hoth insti-
tutes. those things have been called for and recommended in onr report,
and we reeognize then,

And a Tot of those things have been accomplished already by
ADAMITA,

Mr. Neras. Can you tell me, Mr. Dogoloff, why it is that vou have
made the current decision not to attempt to integrate 2

There.is so much crossing between aleohol/illegal drugs. <o many
pieces of evidence thot indicate that there is hardly any distinetion in
t(ixl'ms of abuse except that perhaps one drug is more abused than the
other.

Why wouldn’t that make sense to integrate the aleohol and drng
abuse functions unless there is some politieal reason of which T am
not aware,

M. Dogororr. T think there are two things.

4
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We want to make the linkages easiest in those community programs
where it makes sense to do that and have single delivery systems. But
this is not the case for all programs.

There are some prograins where it really malkes sense, for all kinds of
reasons, to keep them separate. So, we want to have that common
flexibility.

But there are considerations regarding the combination of these.
At this time, it is my feeling from reading the drug and aleoholism
constitueney fields, outside of the Single-State Ageney constituency,
thitt there is a lack of unanimity as far as the direction that should
take,

There are a lot of very strong feelings that it needs to be maintained
separately. In addition to that, I think that there is a real concern in
some areas of the Congress about moving them together at this point,
and having combined institutes.

I think, at this point, we would be pushing a fit that people in a
wtinber of areas don't think is appropriate.

Instead of pursuing this, it seems to me there are a number of op-
portunitics, both in terms of services, State planming, data systems,
and research, where we can get that eross fertilization and meet the
goals without prematurely pushing the fit,

Mr. Worrr. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. Nenus, Yes,

Mr. Worrr, On that basis, why don’t you have a separate institute
for marihuana?

Separate ingtitute for hard drogs, and we could have a separate in-
stitute for aleohol. '

Ts it the stigma that is attached to the abuse?

What we ave talking about are mind altering substances, Perhaps
the same motivations ave not there, but perhaps, they are.

Aetually, wo are attempting to achieve some coordination which
seems to be lacking in all arveas, not just in the health areas, but in all
areas of an approacl to this problem,

Mr. Doconorr. The faet that Dr. Klerman sits as the Divector and
as the administrator of ADAMITA, and has responsibility for both the
drug and aleoholisn: programs plus, and is one of the two people that
the Seerctary has designated to coordinate the drug abuse program
throughout the Department facilitates that kind of coordination and
cooperation,

D, Krerarax, Our position is that at the Federal level there is con-
siderable gain achioved since the creation of NIDA and NTAAA.

There ave important areas of cooperation and coordination, some of
which have been enumerated, but there are some very significant
diffevences between these two substances, and the programs for them
that make continued autonomy of the two institutes overrule any
benelit.

Tor one thing, there are far, far more individuals afflicted with
aleoholism. Only a small percentage of them are involved with illicit
drug use,

Mr, Nerus. On what do vou base that statement, that only a small
pereentage of aleoholics are nvolved with drug abuse ?

Do you have any statistics? Is that what you said ?
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Dr. Kreraan, Isaid,involved with illicit drugs.

Mr, Nerris, Ilicit drugs, involved with alcohol?

Dr. Kreraran. Yes.

M. Nrrrrs. And what do you base that? .

Dr. Xrervan. A study conducted by NIAAA and press studies
which have been conducted by researchers. .

Tor example, the average age of persons in alcoholism treatment is
in the thirties and forties.

People come into alecoholism treatment programs at an older age:
whereas, most of the persons in treatment for drug abuse programs
tend to be younger.

In many communities where it has been tried, not all, thers has
been a reluctance of the two groups to share programs.

We are in favor of experiments where there would be sharing of
proerams, particularly for young people.

Mr. Nerns. You do admit considerable cross addiction among wom-
en, among younger people, between alcohol and illicit drugs, pills,
and even some illicit drugs. PCP, we see more instances of PCP used
with aleohol.

Dr. reraraw. That is true,

We have taken a number of steps to facilitate cooperation between
the two institutes.

Mr. Necets. In what way Dr. Klerman ?

Dr. Kueraran., One is the movement toward the creation eof morve
common data systems.

Both the aleoholism and drug abuse institutes now require, as a
condition of funding of community projeets, the recording of infor-
mation about the characteristics of clients, the treatments they re-
ceive, and even follow-up. '

We have been under a great deal of pressure, particularly from the
States and communities to develop a common system.

A great deal of progress has been made. It is also mentioned in the
report of the President’s Commission on Mental Tealth. The second
area of cooperation between the institutes has to do with the level of
State planning.

A number of States have consolidated agencies for drugs and al-
coholism. We have developed an option for the States where they ean
either provide joint plans or they can provide a single plan for al-
cohol, drues, and mental health.

As vou know, States that receive Federal funds in these three areas
must provide the Federal Government with an annual plan indicat-
ing how the Federal funds for communitv projects or State contracts
will be used. and how they fit into an overall health plan.

Mr. Neruts. Excuse me, Dr. Klerman.

Do you agree that the existence of separate institutes for separate
types of chemical addiction does as the chairman indicated, create
problems of coordination?

Dr. XreraaN. Yes.

Mr. Nrnis. And it is that issue that this committee is most signifi-
cantly interested. )

And let me point, out to you that the Congressional Resource Guide
prepared by this committee which will be published in ahout a weel
or 10 days shows us that approximately 37 agencies within ITEW
alone have some jurisdiction over some aspect of drag abuse.
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How in the world—maybe by now—can you possibly coordinate the
activities of 37 agencies where they have never been coordinated in
the past so far as we can tell.

Dr. Krerataw. I agree with you and your chairman that the exist-
ence of two institutes plus the 36 other agencies in IIEW creates a
creative opportunity for coordination that has not yet been achieved.

Mr. NErtis. Yes.

We would like to see some achievement in that area.

Dr. Kuervan, With regard to the two institutes in question, there
are benefits of separate acdvocacy and the independent pursuit of the
special needs of those two fields.

The decision that the Congress made in 1974 was to deal with the
problem by creating three autonomous institutes in mental health,
alcoholism, drug abuse, and creating ADAMIHA as a structure for
program coordination.

I think this is the best way to proceed, and considerable progress
has been made.

I have acknowledged, as you indicated, that there is a great need
for coordination.

With respect to coordination between the two institutes in question,
that is my responsibility by statute as well as by the special directive
of the Secretary.

The Secretary has asked Mr, Meltzer and I to look into the coordi-
nation of drug abuse activities with the other 30 plus parts of the
Public Health Service as well as other parts of IIEW such as Fluman
Development Services, Social Security Administration, and the other
groups enumerated in your very comprehensive catalog.

My, Npuas. Mr. Chairman, I hope that before I leave this commit-
tee, leave its service, that when the committee is reconstituted it will
have alcohol in its jurisdiction.

The staff has the impression and the feeling, based on careful
analysis, that they will come when these problems must be the responsi-
bility of one agency and one agency that would be responsible for
coordinating the activities of treatment.

Mr., WorLrr., Your aspirations may be greater than your accom-
plishments.

Dr. Kreryrax, I might say that other Members of the Congress
have very strong opinions of a different nature with regard to the im-
portance of the autonomy of efforts in alcoholism and drug abuse.

My, Worrr. One point, however, I think is important is the fact
that a great cross pollination exists in a variety of arcas of mind-
altering substance abuse.

It demands attention at not only top level, but at some point where
we can really reach into the prevention area, to the root causes of
why people are into any mind-altering substance in the first place.

I think all of the efforts that we make as a committee, the big head-
lines on our interdiction efferts were directed at a cut in the supply.

There is not that much general interest in the question of preven-
tion because you don’t know how many people you are going to pre-
vent becoming dependent upon drugs.

The treatment side of it, for the most part, the public looks upon
as almost parasitical on society, and yet, perhaps it 1s this area that is
the most neglected part »
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TWhen this committes talks about the idea of some sort of integra-
tion or coordination, it doesn’t necessarily follow that it is looking
toward the physieal aspects of combining the agencies, but combining,
in come fashion, the major thrusts of these agencies. )

One of the greatest problems I think that exists today is the lack of
information that the public has on the interaction of one drug upon.
another, And the dangers that exist. It was only a short time ago that
people were totally unaware of the interaction between the tranquil-
izers and alcohol.

Now, if we have a thrust in one direction and a thrust in another
direction without bringing them together in some fashion, we are go-
ing to find that we are 1'eaT1y not solving the problem, but merely solv-
ing the problem of one area and moving the problem itself over into
another area, ’ L

As we 2o on to the question of the drugs thenselves, and the priority
that is put by various agenciés upon specific drugs of abuse not only
this committee, but others, have directed attention te heroin.

And you have very amply stated the major thrust in the area of at-
tempting to stop heroin abuse because of its most debilitating effects,
but really, if you come down to it, PCP right at the moment is a greater
danger to us thaa is heroin.

Why? Beeause of the unknown quality ¢f PCOP, The fact that it is
readily available, and it is highly destructive.

(tlue itself is a destructive element.

Are we going to outlaw all these substances?

e have got to go much and far beyond, reaching inte, again T re-
prat, the root causes of addiction and depending upon these mind alter-
Ing substances,

_Idon' think that we are making very much progress in that direc-
tion.

Perhaps you can dissuade me from that view.

Dr, Kreramaw. T can deseribe some small steps that have heen taken.

The document in front of my colleague, Mr. Dogoloft, is entitled
“Drug Use Patterns.”

One of its significant features is that it does exactly what you have
been urging.

Namely, at the White House level, the report has looked at the use
of all drugs, including aleohol and prescription mind-altering drugs
like tranquilizers and barbiturates.

And itqhas attempted to develop some comprehensive policy partic-
ularly in the area of prevention and research.

At our level, I can mention, for example, at NIDA and NTAAA, a
Joint Committee on Substance Research which reviews research proj-
ects which involve the interaction or combination of alcoliolism in
certain drugs,

They are currently spending about $1 million per year on that re-
search.

That is a cooperative effort.

They also cooperate in a program for career teachers, whereby fac-
ulties of medical schools are funded for the teaching of addiction and
for the development of curricula and other material jointly on alcohol-
ism and drug abuse.

Those mentioned are some examples of—on a program-by-program
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basis—where we have attempted to meet the challenge that you identi-
fied where there is overlap in criminality and addiction.

Mr. Worrr, What about the sociological aspects?

I repeat this time and time again—

‘When drug abuse was limiited to the ¥hettos of our country, nobody
gave a damn, really, about what was happening. It was not until it
came out of the ghettos and into the more affluent areas of our country

and affected the military that there was this now major effort waged
against addiction.

What about the social pressures?

Are we examining today the social pressures? The problems of un-
employment and its correlation, the problems of lack of proper hous-
ing and its vorrelation ?

The whole gamut of social problems and where they impact upon
the questions of addiction.

‘We havs had problems of addiction with us ever since, I guess, this
country began, but not in the magnitude we are Zaced with or have
been faced with since the 1960’.

‘We, now, are examining the whole problem of senior citizen addic-
tion, the addiction of women within our society.

What is being done? What type of research are we doing now to
aﬁtack this very basic area of the social problems attendant with drug
abuse,

Dr. Kueraman. One of the prominent studies conducted by Dr. Bren-
ner of Johns Hopkins University, a researcher who has been funded
by ADAMHA and who has studied the relationships between changes
in employment and other economic indices, a study where there is
some controversy, indicates that when there is a rise in unemploy-
ment, there is also an increase in alcoholism, suicide rates, and hospi-
talization for mental illness and drug addiction.

This does relate to one of the major problems that we face in reha-
bilitation of our clients, particularly those involved with heroin. About
85 percent of the clients in the NIDA programs are members of mi-
nority groups, either black or Hispanic. The unemployment rate
among their populations in some communities is as high as 50 percent.

This is & very serious problem. Not only does unemployment contrib-
ute to the sense of despair and futility that leads many people in cer-
tain minority groups to get into the drug-taking cycle, 1t also seriously
compromises and limits their rehabilitation program if there are no
jobs available.

T offer that as an example to illustrate the point that you are making,.
There is a very intricate relationship between a social factor such as
unemployment and the causation of addictive problems and our efforts
at treatment and rehabilitation.

Mr. Wourr. At the White House level, are we addressing that type of
situation ¢

Mzr. Docororr. Sure.

For the first time, in an executive level review, we have addressed
issues like drug abuse in the elderly, drug abuse among women,
multiple drug use. This will appear in the strategy for the first time
this year. This is really new, at least in terms of things coming out
of the White House. And it represents new directions. I think it is
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being very well received in the field, as well as Government agencies,
and new directions are emerging.

It is going to take a while to figure out the answers to the very
complex questions you raise. At least the thinking has gone on, That
kind of thinking and that kind of a program results in broadening
our concern about the kinds of populations involved with drugs,
and the kinds of drugs in which they ave involved. Particularly, we
all'e 1colm",erned about interactions between drugs, and drugs and
alcohol.

We have that all set forth, and I think we have a blueprint from
which to operate.

Dr. Krerman. The Department is underwriting a conference on
teenage health problems later this month, Secretary Califano is giving
the keynote address. I know that he will include in his address a
concern for youth with drug and alcoholism problems,

In addition, the National Institute on Aging, which is one of the
institutes at NIH, is having a conference on sedatives, hypnotic drugs,
and sleeping problems of the elderly later this summer. Again, it is an
attempt to deal with the problem you just identified, the hidden issue
of drug abuse in the elderly, particularly around sleeping pills and
sedatives.

Mr, Wowrr, Thank you.

Mr. Carro?

Mr. Carro. Thank you, My, Chairman.

Mr. Dogoloft, I would like to address my first question to you, please.

In terms of policy priorities, how would you characterize the Presi-
dent’s attitude toward drug abuse, particularly in the area of demand
reduction ?

M. Dogororr. Where is his priority in torms of demand reduction ?

Mr. Carro. Yes.

Mr. DocoLors. We see the President’s priority regarding drug abuse
as an issue that is very clear. He has been outspoken and very active in
support of the program. I don’t know that we think in terms of
a competition in priority between demand, supply, and international
aspects of the program. Bach are individual efforts that are important
parts of a whole program. )

I don’t know if there is any time when we do something in one
area at the expense of something in another. It is a difficult question
to answer, because we just dont think in those terms. )

The demand programs are important. There is o real commitment—
on the part of both the President and the First Lady—to the whole area
of drug abuse, alcoholism, and mental health. Mrs. Carter has been very
involved in the Mental Health Commission report. We are going fo be
working together with the agencies, particularly with Dr. Klerman, in
implementing the recommendations. She has been very outspoken.

I think that part of her desire to remove the stigma associated with
mental health problems will have spillover into alcoholism and drug
abuse.

The First Family has been involved very directly in drug program-

ing. When I was with narcotics treatment in the District of Colum- -

bia, then Governor Carter came through, lcoked at the program
and talked to patients. In addition, some of the children have worked
in drug clinies.

&
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So this is something that is very familiar to the First Family and
something that they hold as very important,

Mr. Carro, The committee has been reviewing the NIDA budget
request for treatment, prevention, and demonstration, exclusive of
training, and research for fiscal years 1978-79. Between fiscal years
197779 NIDA increased its budget requests in these arcas by $11.4
million, to a total of $176 million for fiscal 1979, During the same
period the total combined treatment, prevention, demonstration budget
allowed NIDA by OMB increased only $310,000. In fact, the OMB al-
lowance in these categories actually declined by $1.2 million between
fiscal 1978 and fiscal 1979.

My question is this: Has OMB’spractice of straightlining the NIDA
budget—in other words, holding the budget to a more or less con-
stant figure over the fiscal years made it more difficult for NIDA
to do its demand reduction job ?

Mr, Docororr. That is a question better asked of NIIJA, although
I think it is important to put the NIDA budget into perspective,

You find that NIDA, in fact, got increases in the last year which I
believe exceeded the other two institutes. If you compare what has
happened with the NTDA budget in the last budget cycle, relative to
NIAAA, you will see that NIDA got a very substantial increase in its
vesearch budget. I think that you were right in terms of the fact that
it held steady in the demonstration area. And I think that NIDA
would be better able to talk specifically about that impact.

In general, this budget has faved relatively well in view of the tight
budget overall in the Government and sithin the three institutes.

Mr. Carro. In 1977 OMB allowed NIDA combined for treatment,
prevention, and demonstration $160 million; in fiscal 1979 it has only
risen to $160,310,000. I hope the other institutes are faring a little
bit better than NIDA is, in this regard.

Dr. Kreraan, With regard to demonstration and treatment proj-
ects, the situation is the same. There were no new starts recommended
or funded in the community mental health centers program.

In general, with regard to service programs, there has been a rela-
tively level appropriation request. There have been increases in re-
search funds, particularly as a rvesult of the report of the President’s
Commission on Mental Health.

Mr. Carro. In the aren of prevention, which I think we probably all
agree is one of the keys to a successful demand reduction policy, NIDA
requested $8.4 million for fiseal 19795 OMB allowed $5.1 million. And
between fiscal 1978 and 1979 OMB cut the NIDA. prevention budget
by approximately $500,000, to a point some $3.2 million below that
which NIDA asked for and in which HEW concurred. v

My question is: Is the NIDA effort in drug abuse prevention being
hampered by lack of funds and OMB’s refusal to honor the budget re-
quest in this area?

My, Dogororr, I think the prevention issue is o much broader one
th{)m whether $3 million, $5 milifon, or $8 million is enough to do the
00,

: I don’t think that any of those figures is really enough to prevent
drug abuse. We talk about that in our report and lay out a philosophy
that talks much more about a generic approach to prevention rather
than one that is specifically aimed at drug abuse.
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By continuing to make unclear differentiations between what is re-
search and what is modelbuilding in terms of prevention and what is
service delivery, I don’t think NTDZ}. has or will have the budget ca-
pability to provide effective prevention programs for all youth in our
country.

On gle other hand, with the resources it has it has done a very fine
job of attempting to include evaluation components in all of 1ts
research,

I read just last week where there is an evaluation being done of all
of the prevention programs to see what woerks and what doesn’t work.

I think some very good things are happening. It is very difficult to
say how much is enough for prevention, and whether or not prevention
programs ought to be in NIDA or drug-specific, rather than generic
in terms of trying to develop healthier children. To the extent that we
impart decisions about drug taking we also help children meke more
responsible decisions about a number of things, which include drug
and aleohol abuse, and vandalism and delinquency, and will impact
on all of those behaviors, )

I think it is very much open to question.

Mz, Carro. If NIDA and HEW feel that there is a need to spend
about, $814 million in the area of drug-abuse prevention, and OMDB is
coming back and cutting you, giving you only $5 million, it seems to
me that youw’re going to Tave trouble doing the job that you think you
ought to be doing.

That is the point I'm trying to make.

Mz, Dogororr, Yo« man't do as much of a job.

M. Carro. One mo.¢ question,

The figures I have been citing to this point are in terms of current
dollars to the fiscal year in which they have been appropriated. What
I find somewhat more striking is the fact that when you take these fig-
ures and adjust them for inflation, merely since 1977—oniy a 3-year-
budget cycle—you find that the OMB allowances for treatment, pre-
vention, and demonstration have actually shrunken by some $17
million.

In the area of treatment alone, when inflation is taken into account,
t.he NIDA treatment requests have shown decreases of ~bout $12 mil-
lion, and the OMB aliowance for treatment alone, again shows a de-
cline of $10 million.

Has the decline in the buying power of the dollar, coupled with the
relatively constant NIDA treatment prevention demonstration budg-
ets allowed by OMB, hurt the total demand reduction effort?

Mzr. Docororr. I think it is a strapped program. It has made it much
more difficult to provide the same kinds of services. I think it calls
for a rethinking on the part of the programs about what is essential
and what are the most effective, efficient ways of doing it.

I think it has hurt; there is no question about that,

It is State level, and the programs are on a declining match rate
down each year to 60, 40 percent, and there is no question that that has
got to hurt and that it takes its toll.

Mr. Carro. In fiscal year 1978, the NIDA budget request showed
9 tremendoqs increase. They asked for some $24 million to accommo-
date approximately 13,400 new {reatment slots. HEW, in reviewing
téxe thI%ki}i\;dget, dropped those slots from the request and forwarded
it on to .
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Can you fill us in on any reason—or perhaps Dr. Klerman can—as to
why that cut in treatment slots took place ?

Dr, Kreraran. What fiscal year?

Mr. Carro. 1978,

Dr. Kueraran, I can’t. I was not involved in that budget process.

I can find out by reconstructing, but I personally was not involved
in those decisions.

Mr. Carro. OK; we will ask those in writing so you can have time
to put those tugether.

Mr, Worrr. The gentleman’s time has expired.

Mur. Carro. Thank you, Mx. Chairman,

Mr. Worrr. We have another panel here.

If you would submit your questions, Mr. Carro, in writing, we will
be able to get answers.

Mr. Gilman?

Mr. Giraan, Thank you, My, Chairman,

Dr. Klerman, in listening to the testimony about the various work
thate your agency does with alcohol and drug abuse, who in your
agency coordinates all of this effort?

Dr. Krernan. It’'s my responsibility, as the Administrator, to pro-
vide for coordination across the three institutes.

Mr. Giaran. And hew do you do the coordination ?

D, Krerman, We have a number of different mechanisms.

I meet each week with the members of the three institutes and have
ongoing discussions of policy. We constitute a series of work groups
on specific areas, again, that cuts across the three institutes. We have a
work group going on prevention which has been ongoing for a number
of years; we have a work group on data systems, epidemiology; we
have a work group on the assessment of treatment, )

So one mechanism is to identify the problem; share it among the di-
rectors of the three institutes, and then to develop work groups com-
prised of staft from the three institutes.

In addition, there is a small staff in the office of the Administrator
that facilitates this coordination in areas like planning, budget anal-
ysis, personnel, and stafing some of these work groups.

Mr. Girazan, Is there some sort of a comprehensive national strat-
egy that your work groups, institute chairmen have worked out for
treating and rehabilitating those suffering from drug abuse and drug
addiction ? .

Dr. Kreraran, The overall development of the national strategy
comes from the White ouse. We participate very actively. Policy ve-
views were undertaken earlier this year by the White House. We par-
ticipated quite actively in the one on demand reduction, which in-
volves treatment rehabilitation. ~

Mr. Guarax. Who in the White House was working on that policy ?

Aér. Docororr, I was working on that, as well as other people on the
stafl.

ﬁ%\{r, QGILM;\N. Are you now referring, Mr. Dogoloft, to the ODAP
offices?

Mr, Docororr. Yes; under the Office of Drug Abuse Policy, the
study lives on even though the Office doesn’t.

TIEW and other agencies are in the process of responding to the
specific recommendations and in fact are working on their implemen-
tation. We continue to monitor that as an ongoing activity.
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Mr. Grracan, The study that came out, “Drug Abuse Patterns, Con-
sequences, and Federal Response,” did that come out of your Office?

Mz, Docororr. Yes, sir, that’s the study we are discussing.

Mr. Guaaw. Is that the national strategy for drug abuse now?

Mr. Dogororr. This is the most up-to-date statement on policy re-
garding demand reduction programs relative to treatment, rehabilita-
tion, and regearch. This is the most comprehensive statement. It will
be combined with a number of other policy reviews and form the basis
of the Federal strategy which is now in the process of being drafted.
That will constitute the Federal strategy for the entire program in one
document. It should be available fairly scon.

Mr, Giracaw, Let me understand something,

Your Office of Drug Abuse Policy then established this report?

Mr. Dogororr. Yes, sir.

Mr. Giraran. Has this been worked on by the Strategy Council at
all, or reviewed by the Strategy Council ?

Mr. Docororr. It has not been reviewed by the Strategy Council,
per se, although the people who have worked on this paper are also
represented on the Strategy Council. This includes the Secretary of
HEW, and all of the Cabinet members who are also on the Strategy
Council and who have some program responsibility in this area. They
have been consulted and have not only participated in the formulation
of the document, but also commented on it and formally responded to
the recoramendations.

Mr. Giuaan. In other words, then, this Strategy Council hasn’t
formally reviewed this or made any recommendations ?

Mr. Docovorr. Each of the Cabinet members of this Strategy Coun-
cil has in fact, reviewed the document and formally commented on it
and are now in the process of implementing the specific recommenda-~
tions.

Mr. Guaran, I don’t understand something. I'm going to ask if
counsel and the Chairman would bear with me for a moment.

Do you have a Strategy Council that is supposed to be making pol-
icy in the White House? Isn't that correct? And this is a policy paper,
isn’t it, a major policy paper on drug abuse?

Mr. Docororr. It is & policy paper for part of the drug abuse pro-
gram, yes.

Mr. Gmvan. And it has not really been formally presented to the
Strategy Council.

Mr. Docororr. No; policy would not normally be formally presented
to that entire Strategv Council. It would be presented to those mem-
bers of the Strategy Council who have specific interests or responsi-
bility for that aspect of the program.

Mr. Gmaran. Who is making policy, then? It was my understand-
ing, and I assume it was the understanding of the committee, that
the Strategy Council was supposed to make policy with relation to
narcotics addiction and drug abuse.

Mr. Dogororr. At the time that this document was prepared and
released, the Office of Drug Abuse Policy was charged with the re-
sponsibility of setting that policy and therefore, publishing the re-
port under its auspices. It is not published under the auspices of the
Strategy Council. It is a publication of the Office of Drug Abuse

-
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Policy, as you can see right on the cover. It therefore reflects our ve-
sponsibility to do that.

Mr. Giuman, Mr. Dogoloft, if I'm Ivooking at Peter Bourne’s letter
of submission of March 31, 1978, and it says, “The Strategy Council
on Drug Abuse will monitor the implementation, receive periodic
status reports from the appropriate agencies.”

Mzr. Docororr, And that is, in fact, going on.

Mr. Grracan, When did ODAP go out of business?

Mr. Doaororr. The end of March, I believe.

Mz, Graan, And ODAP submitted its March reports to the Strat-
ogy O(;uncil and the Strategy Council, then, does not act on the
report?

Mr. Dogororr. Not as the council itself. Individual members of the
Strategy Council who have involvement in this area of the program
aré deeply involved in the report and in its implementation.

My, Grrarax, Can you sort this out a little bit more for us now?

The Strategy Council, is it supposed to make future policy on drugs
and naycotics?

Myr. Docororr. As a group, the Strategy Council will review and
participate in the overall strategy, which is a document that consists
of this as a basis plus six other reviews, That will be the comprelien-
sive strategy which comes out once a year, produced by our office.
They will, in fact, be involved in that document,

My, Groaran, That is still a little fuzzy.

Mr. Worrr. I would say to the gentleman, again, I can understand
this confusion because it is quite apparent at our hearings that you are
trying to direct your thrust at this Strategy Council and the merits
or workings of this Strategy Council,

Mr. Giaean. Mr, Chairman, P’m really trying to—

Mr. Worrr. Mr. Dogoloff, T would ask if we could get a paper from
vou which delineates the activities of the Strategy Council and the
differential that exists between the Strategy Council and the Office,
not of Drug Abuse Policy, but the Office of Domestic Policy.

Why can’t we get some clarification? I think that it will'help Mr.
(3ilman’s and our understanding of just where we are going into this.

T think that the main thrust of what he has been searching for is
something that we want. Who is responsible for drug policy in the
Trnited States outside of the President ?

Peter Bourne? Is he the drug czar

Mr. Docororr. Yes; hais.

Mr. Worrr. Then let’s see what he then has responsibility for. We
would like to delineate his responsibilities and his relationship to the
Strategy Council,

Mr, Girarax, My, Chaivman, If T might just pursue that & moment.

You recall our meetings in the White Touse when we talked about
the dissolution of ODATP and our great concern with the fact that
onca ODATP was resolved, there would be no policymaking group.

T think our fears were well taken at that time because I don’t hear

" any actual work by the Strategy Council to take over the work of

ODAP.
Mr. Docororr. There are still individuals in the domestic policy
stafl dedicated to the same mission and doing the same things the
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oftice did, But they are not statutorily set as they were with ODAD.

Theve is still o staff. I am still serving as Peter Bourne’s deputy in
that vegard., We still work constantly on these drug abu% issues in
the same way.

Mpr, Giraran, Without o mandate and without any title,

Mr. Docororr. We have a mandate from the President and we do
have a title,

My, Girazan. What is your title?

Mr. Docororr. We are the drug abuse staff of the domestic policy
staff, We are a discrete unit within the domestic policy staff and work
directly with Dr. Bourne. It works very much the way it did in the
past.

Mr, Worrr. I am afraid that I must cut this portion of the testimony,
Mpr. Gilman,

Mr. Dogororr, I will be glad to submit it. If you will.

Mr. Worrr. T want to “thank both of you, Mr. Dogoloft and Dr.
Klerman, for appearing here and abiding with us tlnough this ex-
tended period of time.

My, Grraran. Could I just hzue unanimous consent to ask one——-

My, Worrr. Mr, Burke?

Myr. Burke. I have here, Mr. Chairman, a source from the National
Institute, & chart on drug abuse. This is for fiscal 1977 and 1979,

I would like unanimous consent to insert this in the record at this
point.

Mr, Worrr. A1l 4f these charts, I take it, Mr. Burke, there is a whole
series of charts.

Without exception, these charts will be inserted into the record.

[The charts referrved to follow:]
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Mr. Giuman. Just one question,

When we were getting into the marihuana problems as I recall,
there was testimony that NIDA had not undertaken a comprehensive
study of the effects of the use of marihuana.

Is that correct? :

Dr. Krerman, Marihuana has been the subject of ongoing research
by NIDA. A series of annual reports have been submitted to the Con-
gress as mandated by statute.

Wo provided the Congress with an annual report on marihuana in
terms of levels of use——ro 3

Mr. Gruman. I am not talking about levels of use. I am talking about
the effects. ; :

Dr. Kierman. Yes; including biological, psychological effects.
Each year there is an updated report submitted to Congress, in Jan-
uary, something like $9 million a year on marihuana research.

Mr. Giman. On the biological and physiological effects, an exten-
sive report?

Dr. Krrrnman. Yes.

Mr. Giuman. Has that been submitted to our committee?

Mz, Neruis. We got the last one. T don’t know if there has been one
since the last one.

Dr, Krerman, The 1978 veport is still in progress.

Mr. Gioaman, It seems to me when Dr. de Jong was before us, we
did not find any comprehensive research that had been undertaken
with regard to the physiological-biological effects.

Dr. Kuerman. We would be glad to provide you with the material.

M. Grraran, I would welcome receiving a copy of it.

< Mr. Worrr. Thank you, gentiemen.
- Mr. Burke, will you take over the Chair?

Mzr. Brrie. Thank you very much.

This morning and early this afterncon we received the testimony of
representatives from the White House on the Alcohol, Drug Abuse,
and Mental Health Administration concerning the current Federal
policy designed for the national treatment effort.

Now, however, for the rest of the afternoon, the committee will seek
assessments of the Federal effort in promoting an integrated treat-
ment framework from grass roots sources.

Before introducing the witnesses, I would like to explain the con-
cept of integrated treatment services, whose development seems to be,
thus far, so elusive.

Individuals requiring drug treatment services are oftentimes also in
need of other services, such as vocaticnal training, job counseling and
placement, and various types of health and social assistance.

Many of these programs fall into the jurisdiction of other agencies
within HEW, as well as outside HEW in the Department of Labor
and the Department of Housing and Trban Development.

But it is clear to this committee that drug abuse is not an independ-
ent phenomenon separate from all other aspects of an individual’s
personality and problems.

Consequently, an integrated treatment approach that easily allows
an ex-addict to utilize other services, through established referral
mechanisms, must be promoted so that these individuals can reenter
society as productive members in the most efficient manner possiile.
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In an attempt to facilitate the delivery of essential services to those
treated under NIDA’s statewide services contract, the agency recom-
mends that contractors enter into cooperative agreements with the
providers of essential services,

Services at the State and local level include: The criminal justice
system : manpower and vocational rehabilitation agencies, public and
mental health and alcohiol abuse agencies, and the State's educational
system,

The statewide services contract manual issned by NIDA specifically
imddi*esses the need for coordination of services at the State and local
evel.

However, these linisons ave not required for grant approval, nor are
they judged by NIDA in considering program success, Recidivism
rzn'esz1 alone cannot be the only criterion by which a program is eval-
nated.

This, however, rveflects the Federal funding approach as being too
vertical in scope and, consequently, ineffective in encouraging the es-
tablishment of integrated services. '

It has been some time since the concept of the comprehensive and
integrated treatment approach was first’advanced. Despite the exist-
ence of the mechanisms required for such programs, the integrated
framework so widely agreed upon has yet to be fully realized. Per-
haps if those Federal agencies involved in its development would be-
gin to set the good example of cooperation and coordination, counter-
parts on the local level could more easily actuate integrated treatment
service development.

This afternoon’s witnesses will address these and related issues
from the local standpoint. Hopefully, from their criticism and rec-
ommendations, we can achieve a balanced view of why this wholistic
approach to drug treatment has been so long in coming.

Appearing before the committee this afternoon are: Dr. David
Lewis and Mr. Claude Reese, the chairperson and vice chairnerson
of the National Association for City Drug Coordination: Mr. Ed
Menken, the vice president of Project Retwrn in New York City: Dr.
Fred R. West, Administrator, Substance Abuse Administration, Nar-
cotics Treatment Administration; and Ms. Susan M. Kirchberg, di-
rector. Division of Substance Abuse. Department 6f Mental Health,
Mental Retardation, and Substance Abuse, city of Alexandria, Va.

1g?»efore I begin I will ask my colleagues if they have anything to
add.

Mr. Worrr. I would like to swear in the witnesses. Then if my col-
leagues want to make statements, we will hear from them before hear-
ing from the witnesses.

[ Witnesses sworn.]

TESTIMONY OF DR. DAVID LEWIS, CHATRPERSON, NATIONAL AS.-
SOCIATION FOR CITY DRUG COORDINATION, BOSTON, MASS,,
ACCOMPANIED BY CLAUDE REESE, VICE CHAIRMAN, NATIONAL
ASSOCIATION FOR CITY DRUG COORDINATION, NEW ORLEANS,
LA.; DR. FRED R. WEST, ADMINISTRATOR, SUBSTANCE ABUSE
ADMINISTRATION, NARCOTICS TREATMENT ADMINISTRATION

Mr. Burke. I wonder if you would proceed, and what we would
like to have you do, if you would, is proceed with your statements
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first. We will accept your statements as if you had delivered them
in the record, and then you can swmmarize your statements, if you
wish,

After you have all concluded your statement, if we follow the
policy which we intend to but don't always do, we will try not to
Interrupt you until you all proceed.

Dr. Lewis, will you proceed first ?

Dr. Lewis, Good afternoon, Mr, Chairman, members of the Select
Committee.

I am Dr, David C. Lewis, the chairperson of the National Associa-
tion for City Drug Coordination. I am accompanied today by Mr.
Claude Reese, vice chairperson of our association and director of the
Bureau of Drug Affairs for the city of New Orleans.

We appreciate the opportunity to appear before you today on
behalf of our member citles to offer you an urban perspective on the
efficacy of the Federal effort in prometing the establishment of inte-
grated treatment services.

The National Asosciation for City Drug Coordination is a con-
sortium of city drug coordinators representing mayors of cities with
major drug-involved populations. It is, of course, at the local level
of Government where drug abuse treatment and rehabilitation efforts
are nltimately brought to bear. o :

It is, therefore, the large city drug services coordinator who is
most directly aware of the success, or lack of success, of Federal and
Séate efforts to promote a systematic, comprehensive programing
effort.

The absence of large city government participation in Federal drug
policymaking and State planning is an inexplicable situation inas-
much as it is in its large central cities where the Nation’s most severe
drug problems are concentrated. In fact, the conditions of heroin
addiction and crime which initially prompted the expanded Federal
response to drug abuse as embodied in Public Law 92-255, were condi-
tions peculiar to the urban environment.

The expanded Federal response was required in part because the
scope and extent of the problems associated with addictive drug use
had far transcended the ability of city governments to effectively
respond. And for the most part, State governments whose legislatures
were frequently dominated by rural and suburban interests were gen-
erally reluctant to become extensively involved in responding to what
was essentially a central city problem.

Nevertheless, State governments were designated to play a major
role in the expanded Federal drug effort vesulting from Public Law
02-255, The role of local government was ignored.

The imbalance between city and State government responsibili-
ties can be directly traced to the congressional authorization of an-
nual formula block grants to the State which was detailed in section
100 of the laws enacted. In return for awarding formula grants,
Congress required that each State establish a State drug abuse co-
ordinating agency and annually prepare a State drug abuse plan
delineating treatment and prevention needs statewide.

Thus, Congress, in effect, required that nonurban States such as
North Dakota, Vermont, Montana, and other States having compara-
tively negligible drug problems plan a drug abuse response effort while

J5=070 OV - T8 - 4



Juneey

46

cities such as Newark, Detroit, Boston, Los Angeles, and others were
ignored in the legislation, )

The States, which ave theoretically advised to take into account local
needs through substate planning, have shown near unanimous reluc-
tance to directly involve city governments in the planning process.
State political realities have effectively produced o nonurban drug
services orientation, often ignoring or avoiding the States’ major
drug problem sites—their large central cities—and there has been no
effective administrative mechanism for producing greater State
sensitivity.

This is not a new story. As thiy committee knows T was privileged
to appear at the hearings recently of this committee on prevention.
In the chairman’s opening remarks in that hearing of May 25, 1978,
he cited & report which I am going to refer to later in my testimony
that was prepared by the National League of Cities and the T.S.
Conference of Mayors, which is a survey of cities over 85,000 in
population,

The report discusses local needs and priorities and how the planning
process is proceeding.

The date on that report is September 1976.

As the chairman noted in the opening remarks of the prevention
hearing, that report noted that 62 percent of member cities that were
sxlu'veyed didn’t participate at that time in the formation of their State

ans.

P So we are not talking about something that is novel information. We
are talking about something that has been the status quo since the en-
actment of the 1972 legislation.

And while there have been some improvements over time, we feel
that it is still a very substantial problem. =

The problem has been further aggravated as the principal Federal
drug treatment and prevention agency, the National Institute on Drug
Abuse, has become increasingly rel’ant upon the State plans to deter-
mine Federal funding decisicns,

In fact, NIDA has announced its intention to fund virtually all its
treatment and prevention efforts through statewide services contracts
with State governments by 1979. ‘

The rationale offered for this decision is “administrative efficiency.”
In fact. this increasing substitution of State decisionmaking for Fed-
eral decisionmaking does not augur well for the large citics where so-
cinl costs of drug abuse are most severe.

In my written testimony, T give examples from some of our cities
that more specifically deals with this issue.

Mr. Burke. I don’t like to interrupt you. but we have a rolleall on
the floor and that is the second bell. T wonder if you would excuse us
while we vote, and then return, which should be within the next 10
minutes or so.

Dr, Wasr. All right.

Mr., Burke. Thank you.

[ A brief recess wae taken.]

Mr. Burke. I would like to remind you that actually the rules pro-
vide that vou are under oath, and that we normally have two other
members. But there may be a vote pretty shortly, and rather than keep
you here, since you have all been here and we are a little behind, with

N
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your permission and your authorization to remain under oath, I will
proceed with the hearing.

The Panen [simultaneously]. Yes.

. Dr. Lewis. ‘The National Association for City Drug Coordination
1s recommending that a limited number of cities directly receive block
grants for planning and service delivery to permit them to more effec-
tively utilize the funds from a number of Federal programs for drug
abuse prevention and rehabilitation. Moreover, these funds could then
be applied in concert with local funds from other city-sponsored ef-
forts, such as in parks and reereation, and thus further enhance the
coordination of activities.

To facilitate this improved Federal-city linison, NIDA might find
it advantageous to establish an “Office of Urban Services.” Such an
office could overcome the buffer zone which has developed between these
two levels of government with regard to policy development, NIDA
needs more aggressively to seek large city government input for its
deliberations, and the cities need to develop better understanding of
NIDA’s activities. Such an Office of T'rban Services could be involved
in administering and monitoring the development and coordination
of drug-related services in our major urban centers.

The NACDC further hopes that the State-city relationship could
be redefined so that major cities would be directly and meaningfully
involved in the preparation of tlie annual State drug abuse plans. The
legislation currently pending which amends section 409(e) of Public
Law 92-255 would, if passed, certainly help vestore local government’s
prerogatives in this essential planning role,

The importance of a revitalized Federal and State collaboration with
local government can be emphasized by noting that there are large
cities, with both the need and capability, interested in committing
their resources to developing comprehensive programs for their drug-
involved residents. owever, this local activity will never reach its
full potential until we have resolved the Federal and State liaison
issues. Toward this end, the NACDC makes the following proposals:

One, direct Federal planning funds should be provided selected cities
with particularly severe drug problems to enhance their planning and
service delivery capabilities;

Two, other Federal block grant mechanisms to cities, such as CETA,,
LEAA, and the community development block grants of TTUD should
lf)ielrlevim\'ed for their applicability as models in the substance abuse

eld; -

Three, an urban-oriented and eflicient planning and services delivery
model for the drug field should be developed and implemented, uti-
lizing appropriate Federal agencies with NIDA taking the lead as the
coordinating agency.

At this point T would like to-introduce five documents which T will
provide tie Seleet Committee for its records. T believe these documents
will be helpful to you. I know that some ave already familiar to you.

The first. T have already mentioned, which is the report of the Na-
tional League of Cities and the T7.S. Clonference of Mayors, which the
chairman of the committee has referred to in previous sessions.

Mu, Bunke. That is alveady in our vecord,

Dr. Lewis. The second is the latest edition of the eity of Philadel-
phia’s comprehensive plan, which has just been published. And I
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would like to submit that, because the city of Philadelphia is & very
good example of a city that has been able to put together a number
of Federal programs in support of substance abuse services.

:Ml(‘i Burxke. Without objection, the Philadelphia report will be in-
serted.

[The information referred to is in the committee files.]

Dr. Liewis. The next is o chapter by Mr., Peter Goldberg, of the
drug abuse council which discusses rehabilitative aspects of drug
dependence, and talks about the relationship of treatment programs,
funding mechanisms and outcomes. I believe that is a useful document.

Mr. Burxe. Without objection, that document will be inserted in
the record.

[The information referred to is in the committee files.]

Dr. Lewrs, The next is an analysis of intergovernment issues similar
to those I am discussing today that was prepared by Bob Downing
and Peter de Jong, of the city of Boston Coordinating Council on
Drug Abuse,

My, Burke. Without objection, it will be inserted into the record.

[The information referred to is in the committee files.]

Dr. Lewis, The final report is very timely, because it is a survey the
results of which we are releasing here today, which has been conducted
by the National Association for City Drug Coordination. This is a
survey of 15 drug abuse program coordinators representing cities
across the country, and it was conducted by the National Association
for City Drug Coordination under the auspices of the drug abuse
couneil,

The survey, as I have said, is just being released today, and offers
the jimpressions of these drug abuse professionals concerning the pat-
terns of heroin and other drug use in their respective cities. The results
of this stirvey indicate some positive trends mixed with new demands
which cities must be prepared to meet.

On the positive side, we see that the purity of street-level heroin
is lower than in recent years. At this time there appears to be a
decreasing number of persons seeking treatment for heroin addic-
tion, However, the majority of city coordinators from the reporting
cities indicated that heroin treatment programs are operating at or
above capacity. Also, heroin is appearing from sources other than
Mexico, a few cities report, and its effect on purity levels cannot be
predicted. What that means, in essence, is that we are seeing white
heroin reappearing.

Mr. Burxkz. That statement you are making, that is based upon the
su??'ey that you intended be put in the record, that hasn’t been released
yett

Dr. Lewrs, It is being released.

Mr. Burke. You are going to put that in the record?

Dr. Liewis, Yes.

[The information referred to follows.]
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CITY DRUG. COORDINATORS SURVEY - JUNE 1978

What is the quality of the street heroin that's
available? See GRAPH, page 2,

How has it changed in the past year?

Overall, the cities surveyed indicated that the
quality of street heroin available has decreased
over the past year. Four out of 15 cities rew
ported that there had been no significant change
during the past yecar,

What are the current sources of heroin in your
city, i.e. Mexico, Turkey, Far East?

Irn the questioning of 15 cities concerning the
spurces of heroin in their city, 14 out of 15
raoponded that Mexico(brown) was the main source
for heroin. 7 of these 14 also elaim to have
white heroin in circulation to a lesser extent.
One of the 15 cities stated that the predominant
heroin is white, suggesting a source other than
Mexico.

What is the current utilization of treatment for
heroin addicts?

14 ecities responded, 9 of which indicated that
they are near (90% or above) or at, their assigned
matrix. 4 cities reported lower current client
levels.

How has it changed in the past year?
10 cities noted a stable treatment sbrvices

utilization rate. 3 cities advised that the
utilization rate had decreased.

Have there been any changes of note of the entry
rate into treatment in the past yecar?
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Question 1 What is the quality of the street heroin that's
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8 cities reported that there have been no changes
in their entry rates. Three respondents advised
that entry rates had fallen, though one of these
indicated the average age of clients had increasced
by almost 2 years from 27 to 29 yszars of age.

Two other citics noted that clientele -
younger than has been previously the case.

What is the status of street-level heroin activities,
as reflected in local arrests for heroin dealing?

Bight of the 15 cities responding reported that
arrests related to heroin had decreased. Five

of 15 cities indicated that arrests have increased.
Two of 15 reported less “"syndicate -related" arrests,
one of these indicating that non-syndicate arrests
have inercasged.

Have there been any noticeable changes in patterns
of drug use by high school students?

Several trends were indicated by the 15 cities re-
gponding to these questions. PCP use is generally
on the increase with seven out of 15 cities citing
a definite increase in use. Polydrug abuse is also

‘ showing inecreases, four citles mentioning their

growing concern in this regard. Nine cities remark-
ed on the rising use of both aleohol and marijuana,
either separately or used together. The four trends
thus identified secem to indicate an increase in the
use of PCP, polydrug abuse, marijuvana and alecohol
among high school student populations.

Assess the impression of heroin-related crime and
associated social costs.

Ten cities discussed the relation between addiction
and property crime, including breaking and entering,
robbery and auto theft. One of these cities also
documented a percentage of its homicide rate as
*drug-related®,

In describing trends, three cities indicated a
decreasing drug-related arrest activity.
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Can you give an impression of the relative imporpr
ance of the drug issue for your city and predict
any changes in the local drug scene for the forth-
coming year?

City coordinators interpreted this question in dif-
ferent ways. Some looked at the priority assigned
to drug abuse in the overall issues a city faces,
while others looked at the problem itself.

On a scale of 1-10 with ten being “low priority"
ive being of "average priority", and one being
“high priority", the respenses might best bhe in-

dicated ow the following scale:

B

PRESENT BRIORITY
1 2 3 |y 6
X X x X

X X

LI
LR

FORTHCOMING YEAR

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10
XAXX x x

Cities responding to the second scale indicated
that substance abuse would gain in priority during
the coming year.

The majority of cities indicated that they see the
"pure" heroin addict declining in numbers during
the coming year. They see that the multiple (poly)
drug user will increase, and are concerned that
being locked into the federal matrix system will
not allow them the flexibility teé respond with
appropriate treatment.

One city foresees an increase in overdoses during
the next year, with a corresponding iticrease in
drug-related eriminali activity. fThe reason given
for this is the weakness of the criminal Justice
system in encouraging plea bargaining.
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A few cities see that adequate planning must be
geared toward adolescent treatment; alcohol
and pill use appear to be increasing among ad-
olescents as does the uge of PCP in a majority
of cities. Only two cities indicated the recent
decreased use of PCP, The majority of cities
feel that greater emphasis should be made to
reach students in high school, and that a wide
range of services must be offered to them.

One coordinator indicated his city's concern about
synthetic opiates for thebaine derivatives(e.g.
naltrexone). This concern centered around the
ease with which these substances are concealed,
and the fact that 25 grams could supply thousands
of users.

Cities in general expressed concern in their in-
ability to evaluate and plan for the future.
They feel that & mechanism must be developed to
allow them to shift their resources to meet up-
coming needs. -

Survey conducted by the City of Boston Mayor's
Office of Substance Abuse Activities, under
agreement with the National Association for
City Drug Coordination. (Under contract to
The Drug Abuse Council, Inc.)



54

Mz, Burke. The reason I ask, these are not your direct statements
per se, but they are statements that appear in the study you ave talk-
ing about, and you are quoting from it, is that correct ?

Dr. Lewrs. I am quoting the summary of the study, which was done
by the association. As chairperson of the association, I am releasing
that information now.

Mr, Berxe. Thank you.

Dr. Lrwis. There are also substantial indications that users are
turning to other opiates than heroin and depressants such as bar-
biturates. Relative to the purity of heroin in the streets—as the purity
of heroin drops—there are a number of possibilities. One would be
that more individuals might seek treatment, which occurred to some
degree.

The other is that those users of heroin who find it more difficult to
obtain the amounts they are used to will seek other drugs as sub-
stitates, and that is what the cities are now reporting. Probably the
most significant result of the study is the concern shown by every city
surveyed with the changing trends in substance abuse by high school
students. Most cities indicated that they are not currently equipped or
funded to deal with the adolescents’ growing use of PCP (phencycli-
dine), and various forms of sedatives, and also alcohol, which is
regularly used in combination with the hypnotics and the sedatives.

In summary, in all of its activities the National Association for City
Drug Coordination will be seeking a revitalized city-Federal partner-
ship in the drug field, so that those in greatest need can be helped. I
would like to offer the resoureces of the association to the Select Com-
mittee to form a joint effort to realize these goals.

Thank you for the opportunity to appear before you todaay ana 1o
discuss these issues.

Mr. Brrke. Thank you for coming.

Dr. Lewis. T would like to introduce Mr. Claude Reese, who nas come
with me today. I would like him to make his comments also on behalf of
the national association.

[Dr. Lewis’ prepared statement appears on p. 84.]

Mr. Burgz. T want to thank you and Mr. Reese, Mr. Reese, your
statements will be made by you orally, isthat correct?

Mr. RegsE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Burke and staff of the committee, T am Clande Reese, vice
chairman of the National Association for City Drug Coordination. It
is essentially important for me to clearly represent that there is
organizational support for the statement made by Dr, Lewis. There is
a great deal of consensus that the substance of Dr. Lewis’ statement
is very, very solid, and it is of critical importance that we find a way
to effectively communicate that message to the committee and to a
great deal of the general public which might have an interest in drug
abuse prevention, ' .

It is important also that T have the purpose to suggest that there is
an urgency about us finding the ability to communicate with the com-
mitteo and with others abont problems cited by Dr. Lewis’ statement,
I can sugoest that there is a study that was released about Christmas
of 1972 that did not have an assessment of drug abuse, but instead
sought to look at the relationship among cities, States, and the Federal
Government.
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That study was in part financed by HEW. The title of the study is
just that; “The Cities, the States, and the IIEW System,” In addition
to pointing out that HEW did not invent the State plan program of
the State plan system, this study also suggested that many of the prob-
lems that we talk about today 1 having a meaningful role in the na-
tional drug program are problems that could be cited in 1972, They
could probably be sooner than that, and certainly after that, and the
years in betwoeen then and now,

It is the results of this study—these results suggest that mayors are
drawn, willy-nilly, into the effort to understand State and Federal
programs, State and Federal relationships that they have little involve-
ment in. So I think it is important for me to reinforce Dr, Lewis' state-
ment as vice chairman of the organization, and also to note particu-
larly that we have a sense of urgeney about finding an effective means
to communicate our concerns and also our desire to provide for a mnore
effective national program.

Mr. Burke. Mr. Reese, we are delighted to have you here. We are de-
lighted to have you reinforee Dr. Lewis. He did an excellent job him-
self. But any reinforcement is always welecome here. You expressed
yourself very articulately. We are glad that you did.

Do you have anything further to say ? Subsequently, some of us will
ask you questions. I do want to apologize for the fact that at the pres-
ent time there are not other members here, but we have other com-
mittee meetings to attend, unfortunately, and in between there is a
suggestion that there may be a vote in the Flouse on an amendment, be-
cause we are arguing amendments on the Touse floor. But at any rate,
weo will try not to hold you up any longer than we have.

I don’t know who to call next, but I think it is only fair that we call
on the lady. Is that Ms. or Mrs. ?

Mrs, KircHBERG. Mrs.

My. Burke. Mrs, Susan Kirchiberg, Director of the Division of Sub-
stance Abuse, Department of Mental Health, Mental Retardation and
Substance Abuse.

TESTIMONY OF SUSAN M. XKIRCHBERG, DIRECTOR, DIVISION OF
MENTAL HEALTH RETARDATION AND SUBSTANCE ABUSE, CITY
OF ALEXANDRIA, VA,

Mrs. Kmernsera. Mr. Chaivman and members of the staff, T would
like to thank you for the opportunity to appear here today to outline
some of my perceptions about the impact of the Federal Government
on the provision of broad, comprehensive drug abuse rehabilitation
programs at the local level.

In attempting to addvess that point, I would like to outline for you
who I am and how we operate in the city of Alexandria, so that you
will have some perspective on my perspective. I am the director of
Alexandria’s Division of Substance Abuse, one of three divisions in
the city’s Department of Mental Health, Mental Retardation, and
Substance Abuse. T have been with Alexandria’s program for 5 years,
and I spent 8 years before that working in the field, This total of 8
_'Iy:o?a]'s, as you know, makes me an oldtimer in the drug abuse treatment

ield.
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The term “substance abuse” reflects the fact that I have responsi-
bility for alechol as well as drug abuse treatment, prevention, and con-
trol. In Alexandria, which has a population of 116,000, we have nine
program components that provide services in the areas of aleohol and
drug treatment, community and school education and prevention, and
telephone crisis counseling. The number of staff members totals 60,
not including police narcotics contrel and hospital emergency room
staff. The budget for substance abuse programs in the city of Alexan-
dria is approximately $1 million. If you look at a percentage breals-
down on funding, you will see that we receive 23 percent from the Fed-
eral Government, 85 percent from the State of Virginia, 87 percent
from the city of Alexandria, and 5 percent from private sources. In
other words, 75 percent of our funds do not come from the Federal
Government.

Alexandria’s Division of Substance Abuse has its own strong ad-
visory board, compased of private citizens as well as local agency peo-
ple. The agency representatives include the city manager, the chief
of police, the superintendent of schools, the director of the health
department, the Commonwealth’s attorney, the divector of the office
which operates the city’s CETA program, the head of the local mental
health association, the director of the recreation department, and
representatives of the Alexandria IMospital and the sherif’s office,

This board is extremely important because it provides a ready frame-
work through which our treatment programs are able to develop the
kind of referral relationships and obtain the kind of program support
which insure an integrated, holistic approach to treatment. Addition-
ally, this board advises the Alexandria Community Mental Health and
Mental Retardation Services Board, which is one of 38 such boards in
the State of Virginia. Like the other boards, it has policy-setting and
funding responsibilities to the localities and to the State’s Mental
Health, Mental Retardation, and Substance Abuse Department.

It is essentially at the local level that we set our program priorities,
devise program goals and objectives, and establish policies and pro-
cedures for meeting those goals. Wa hire and supervise our own staff,
including CETA employees; we decide what our basic philosophic ap-
proach to treatment will be ; and we obtain the resources that ave avail-
able to carry out our programs. We conduct all of these activities with-
in what feels to me to be fairly broad, minimum standards of regnlation
set by State and Federal Government agencies.

‘When State and Federal money is involved, we present budget re-
quests to the State. The Single-State Agency in the State of Virginia is
the Division of Substance Abuse, which is part of the Virginin De-
partment of Mental Flealth and Mental Retardation. The State’s Divi-
sion of Substance Abuse sets broad goals and objectives for the State,
coorclinates programs within the State, allocates resources equitably,
insures that minimum standards arve followed in service delivery, pro-
vides technical assistance and training, and acts as a liaison with agen-
cies within the Federal Government.

How well does this system work from my perspective? What impact
does the Federal Government have on our operation? Where do I see
tha strengths and weaknesses ?

Given financial limitations and relative to the reality of bureaucracy,

my overriding feeling is that the system works remarkably well. It



57

may be considered even more remarkable, given how young the field
really is.

The Federal agency that T work with most often, and therefore feel
most qualified to comment on, is the National Institute on Drug Abuse,
or NIDA. T am affected by the policies promulgated by NIDA, so I
have thoughts about Federal policies. I also have worked both directly
and independently with NIDA officials, as well as in conjunction with
State representatives.

Basically, T feel that the NIDA people themselves and the policies
they promote are supportive to local programs. Relative to other
bureaucracies, it appears to me that NIDA mvolvements result in far
less redtape than other Federal and State agencies. The caliber of peo-
ple working at NTDA is impressive, whether you work with people in
the treatment division, prevention, research, grants and contracts, or
women’s programs, to name a few. Those I have worked with are
competent people, committed people, reasonable people, They appear
to mo to work hard with State personnel to get as much financial and
Jf-'echnical support for the localities as is possible, given funding limita-

ions.

The policies and regulations set a reasonable framework of minimum
standards that permit broad latitude in actual pregram operations, as I
tried to indicate earlier, To the extent that the minimum standards
have not fit our local situation, we have been able to get exemptions.
NIDA also actively solicits local Ievel input in establishing its policies,
so I do feel that we can have a considerable impact on the formation
of the regulations, if we choose to exercise our own power.

In working over the years at the local level, T feel strongly that Fed-
eral support of the Single-State Agency concept is commendable. The
Single-State Agency in Virginia, for example, has the expertise to
serve as the primary liaison with the Federal agencies working in the
substance abuse field. In Virginia, the Single-State Agency model
clearly provides a stability to all levels of the National drug abuse
treatment network. From my experience, it appears to be an effective
mechanism.

Another model promoted by the Federal Government which has had
a direct and. in my opinion, a positive impact on local program opera-
tions is the merger of alcohol, drug abuse, and mental health activities
under cne wmbrella administration, the Aleohol, Drug Abuse, and
Mental Iealth Administration, or ADAMITA. This model, as set by
the Federal Government, has already been adopted nearly statewide
in Virginia. In the last 2 years, aleohol and drug abuse administrative
operations have been merged at both the State and often the local
levels, as in Alexandria. Furthermore, the aleohol and drug abuse ad-
ministrative units have been combined at both the State and local lev-
¢ls, with the other mental health related units of government. This
model has already increased the integration of mental health and sub-
stance abuse related activities and an improvement in service delivery
has resulted.

I would also like to add, however, that as T see it from the local
level, it is very important to retain strong, highly visible advocacy
groups for aleohol and drug treatment and control. T am therefore
very concerned about the possibility that ADAMHA might attempt to
reduce the power and capabilities of the three institutes, NIDA,
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NIAAA, and NIMH. It may be easier and more efficient to operate
ADAMIA with one strong director, but it also appears to me that ivis
imperative that each of the three separate institutes have strong direc-
tors, people who have vision, high visibility, authority, and some abil-
ity to educate all of us, directors who can raise our collective conscious-
ness and act as strong advocates for the field. What I am saying, in
short, is that publie information and education should not be sacrificed
in order to have a more streamlined, centralized administrative strue-
ture for ADAMHA. o

In summary, T would just like to say that from the local level, I feel
supported and not constrained by the Federal Government. I feel that
my expectations of the role NIDA should play are being met. I do not
say that the system is perfect ; T am a realist.

What appears to be at issue here is where the responsibility of the
Federal Government starts and stops, the State’s responsibility starts
and stops, and that of localities starts and stops. It 1s my perception
that the reality is that at the Federal level, you can set bread goals and
funnel money through the States to the localities. However, the real
control of program impact vests first at the Joeal level where programs
are operated, then at the State, and last at the Federal level. And this
is how I believe it has to be.

You know as well as I do that the Federal Government cannot solve
all of our problems. Program operations cannot be directed or con-
trolled from the Federal level. What you can do, it scems tome, is to
try to focus as much energy as you have toward: One, helping us edu-
cate the public about substance abuse in this culture; two, educating
the other Members of Congress on the ieal need to appropriate more
mouey, especially in the areas of education, prevention and research;
and, three, promoting a more powerful, highly visible snbstance abuse
prevention and treatment effort—whether at the White Iouse, within
the Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, or in your own
local distriets. ’

This concludes my statement. I would be happy to answer any ques-
tions that you might have at this time.

[Mis. Kirchberg’s prepared statement appears on p. 88.]

Mr. Burke. Thanl: you for your testimony., We will have some
questions after we hear you all. Mr. Menken, I think your testimony
has some statements contrary to Mus. Kirchberg’s statement.

TESTIMONY OF ED MENKEN, VICE PRESIDENT, PROJECT RETURN,
NEW YORK CITY

Mr. MenxeN. It seems that once again I am in a minority.

Mr. Burke. Like the Republicans.

[Laughter.]

Mr. Mexxexw. I do appreciate the opportunity once again to be in-
vited by this body to offer my comments, experiences, and opinions
regarding the national drug abuse treatment effort.

I would interiect at this point that I administer one of the largest
private, nonprofit drug abuse treatment programs in the United States.
Our annual budget 1s slightly in excess of $4 million. $2.3 million
comes from the Federal Government through the State of New York.

There is also city money involved and private dollars involved and
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a number of hassles that we perform in order to be able to break’ .

On a personal note, I have been involved in this field Tor abouv 15
vears, and I have worked in most of the major urban areas around the
country, either on direct or consulting.

An examination of the way in which the Federal Government both
finances and coordinates drug treatment and prevention activities is
extremely important at this time. Some consideration has been given
over the years to these matters but never in the depth nor with the level
of dimensional understanding that is necessary. To begin with we must
recall that period when theve existed, as an extension of the White
House, the Special Action Office for Drug Abuse Prevention—
SAODAP. That agency was set up by Executive order during the
Nixon administration and given the mandate to establish a national
drug abuse prevention policy and to coordinate all efforts existing at
that time, throughout the Federal bureaucracy, to bring every possi-
ble resourca to bear upon the problem, SAODAP was, as I have men-
tioned in prévious testimonies before this group, an agency born out of
political motivation and “political realities.” Tt should not therefore
be surprising that much of its policy development was never formu-
lated either with an interest or commitment to genuine problem solv-
ing or social concern. One of the best illustrations of this is the fashion
in which the Federal Government, through SAODAP, developed its
Tunding formulas for the treatment of drug abuse. SAODAP’s staff
sequestered themselves for a brief period of time and later emerged
with the absolute ¢onclusion that each modality of drug treatment
should cost a specific amount of money. That was in 1972, and the price
tags determined by SAODAP were as follows:

One thousand seven hundred dollars to treat an individual in a
methadone maintenance program.

Five thousand dollars to treat someone in a residential drug-free
environment. ’

Two thousand dollars to provide services in an ambulatory or out-
patient module.

These figures were imposed upon all programs in the United States
attempting to do a credible job in treatment and rehabilitation. We
were never informed of the rationale; we were never told how these
formulas were arrvived at, but we were ordered to live with them.

In my primary areas of experience, which is the residential treat-
ment model, the Federal Government delivered to us an inflexible
mandate to provide quality care for comprehensive services to indi-
viduals at this absurd cost ceiling. Actually, it was worse, The fund-
ing formulas that I mention were created in relation to something
called “slots.” We were not funded for bodies, human beings; we were
rather funded for “slots” or “beds” that an undetermined number of
people might occupy during the course of 1 year. It did not matter
to SAODAP and the Federal Government that every time a client
moved out of the treatment program and another one took his place
the cost would immediately escalate. We were required, you see, to pro-
vide complete medical and psychiatric workups for sach individual to
develop personal treatment plans and never to add the additional costs
to the allocated amount. We were also expected to provide education
and voeational services, family counseling, individmal and group
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therapy, recreational activities, and an absurd volume of reporting,
much of which was unnecessary and irrelevant.

This story is significant not merely because it describes how the
TFederal policies governing Federal funding formulas were developed,
but also because it is the backdrop against which our current dilem-
mas oxist, The fact is that to this day we arve funded in exactly the
same fashion with even greater expectations directed toward us. It
is now 6 years later and while the cost of living in this country has
inereased probably § or 6 percent each year—and I think I am being
a little bit benevolent there—the increase in funding allowances
from the Government ave negligible: for example, where in 1972 we
were permitted $5,000 per year for each residential treatment slot,
we are now permitted $5,400. The net increase in 6 years, gentlemen,
is 8 percent. The demands upon us grow, the public feels frustrated
over what this Government has done to combat drug abuse, and we in
the treatment and rehabilitation sector have had to take the weight, It
seems that it matters not to the 17.S. Government that treatment and
rehabilitation costs from 100 to 400 percent less than it does to ware-
house people in prison. It appears that Government officials have no
interest in saving tax dollars while at the same time conducting more
sensible programs. Indeetl, one might think that the way this Nation

is approaching its drug treatment responsibility is entirely schizo--

phrenic. This committee is interested in encouraging a wholistic ap-
proach toward drug abuse tveatment but the policies of the National
Institute on Drug Abuse serve only to discourage such approaches.

Beginning with SAODAP and now with NIDA there is no oppor-
tunity for open dialog around the issues that prohibit us in the field
from providing quality care to our clients.

This committee has asked several questions of me and I will do my
best. to respond to them.

First, it does not appear that the Federal Government in the form
of NIDA has taken any initiative whatsoever to instigate helpful and
what T would consider to be necessary cooperative activities among
other Government agencies both at the Federal and local levels, OQur
clients for the most part are people who come out of families and en-
vironments that are plagned with very serious problems. Tf we do a
decent job with addicts’ psychological and emotional conditions, nur
efforts must. then flv in the face of a tremendous void where other
services should be. The Department of Labor, for example, operates
a massive CETA program and we in the drug treatment and re-
habilitation sector have no direct linkage to that program. The De-
partment of Housing and Urban Development has a variety of pro-
grams that we ought to be able to link up with. But neither NIDA
nor anyone else has helped us gain entry or make that connection. In-
deed, various clements of HEW provide abundant options to assist us
toward successful rehabilitation, but again there is no one assuming
the leadership of coordination toward this end.

We in the drug abuse treatment and prevention field but particu-
larly our clients, become severe vietims of the fragmentation of Gov-
ernment bureaucracy. This committee promotes the term wholistic
and nowhere in this Federal system is the spirit of that term carried
forward. It is as if the TS, Gevernment in its wisdom pereeives the

L
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problem of its peopls to be segmented, compartmentalized, and frag-
mented in the extreme, If thero is a question of health services, then
you must appeal to one department; it there is an edueational need,
vou must see another ageney; if there is a problem with housing or
child eare or legal services, then you must trip around throngh sn
ever growing maze of disconnected bureancracies, No one does it all.
Tveryone wants to send yon somewhere else, And the result of this is
the continued waste of millions and millions of dollars, and an in-
ealeulable amount of energy, The bottom line is that if we are able to
get anyone well then it is in spite of this svstem, The fact that we ave
relatively successful should be considered almost miraculous.

Second, any level of cooperation that is established locally Detween
drugs and other health services rest entirely on the loeal people. The
Trederal Government exerci-os uo musele whatsoever to accomplish
this objective. There is mneh, I believe, that rould be done in this vein,
but it is not.

Third, any agreements er infervelationships with State edueation
and other authorities is again the product of individual program
initiatives,

To sum up these questions, what we are able to do i very little, and
it is not simply because the Federal Government has abdieated, In
my opinion, Government abdication in this case goes out as a signal
to all tho=e who should otherwise be involved, hut are led to believe
because of the Federal neglect that the Government veally doesn’t
eare, I am finally becoming one of those helievers,

I hiave been asked for my recommendations, and they are, in part,
as follows:

1. T would wrge that the Congress eall forward what i, in my opin-
ion, the only responsible and veliable investigative body that still has
the confidenee of the people: that is, the (General Accounting Office, T
would urge that the GAO be directed to examine the funding formu-
Les for drug abuse treatment established by the Governmment. T wonld
sugeest that they review these formulas and determine how drug
abuse treatnent and rehabilitation <hould be financed, what should be
the method of payment, and the level of reimbursement for services
rendered; how the Federal bureancraey shoulil engage in cooperative
amd determined efforts: and what other corrections might be made in
the national drug abuse treatment and prevention policies.

2, T would nege that the (FAO he assigned the responsibility, after
extensive investigation, of reporting to the appropriate congressional
committees, on the progress of how drng abuse treatment and rehabil-
itation may be ineluded in any possible national health program.

3. T would urge this committee to inclwde in its hearines testimony
from related Government officials with vespect to long-range policy
planning in this aren. T wonld recommend that this committee not
satizfy itself avound thix issne until it has been told what plans NIDA
and TIEW have for the continned funding of Jdrug treatment and
prevention: until it has learned precisely what the formulas are and
will he 3f they are heing extablished : and what is the thinking behind
the sfrategies,

. T wonld urge that the Congress consider legislation that would
foree health fnsnrance companies to provide coverage for drug abuse
treatment and rehabilitation, This is extremely vital, The Government:

5070 Tl ld
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has the power and the capability to make this happen and to enforce
it. And unless this country takes a militant step forward in seeing
to it that the primary source for financing drug abuse treatment is
laced with the insurance carriers and in the private sector, we will
}m»ve once again succeeded in & billion-dollar disaster.

Thank you .

That is the prepared statement. I have just a couple of qu}vk notes,
if T may. And, I think these are valid illustrations of the inequities
and the disenfranchisement.

One: In the formula funding, nobody ever gave any thought, nor
do they give thought today, that the same exact formula is provided
to any and every agency regardless of size. That means that a small
program, which chooses to remain small and still be able to provide
adequate and intensive care to a small number of people, say, perhaps
30, cannot survive at that level of funding, They must deal with the
same exact amount of money annually per slot that a large agency
stich as mine has to deal with.

If you are not large, you cannot survive, Programs by the number
are being folded into larger agencies in New York. T suspeet that
the trend is going to oceur nationally. What that means is that you
are promoting institutionalization. You are promoting the develop-
ment of large agencies. Aud, whether or not the motivation behind
it is to build empires, T don’t know. In some instances it may be em-
pire development out of greed.

Hopefully, there may be a few that have an interest in empire devel-
opment in humanism. There is no way to control that unless the
funding formula is changed. Tt is simply a question of volume. Tf you
get $5,400 a year for a residential slot. and you have a contract to
provide services to several hundred people, you can make it,

But, if you have a contract to provide services to 30 or 40, you cannot
make it. You cannot provicde quality care.

Next, the comtracts that are let from the 1.8, Government ’du’ough
NIDA to do « variety of things like technical assistance or to exereise
some authority around issues that you have concerns about here today,
for example, to bring the various aspects of the system together. are
often let in the form of contracts to consulting firms,

I want you to know that these consulting firms so often have a

*Lilling rate of $£00 to $600 per man-day--8#400 to $600 per man-day.
Think about that one.

What they have to do is very simply to go ont and do a quick
consultation. Tt doesn't involve any commitment. They are interestod
i the profit margin: and though I am not opposed to free enterprise,
the issue of how cost will influence the ability to bring various sectors
h);:ethp,P is & very serious problem. Tt won’t he accomplished in that
fashion through consultants.

You don’t get consnlting firms out theve to do that. You et (Yovern-
ment officic’s to do that, Tt should be a part of their responsibility to
do that. and vou don’t let contracts ont with 110 or 140 percent over-
head rates, for the sake of the profit margins, to perform that task.

One more thine regarding the chairman’s opening statement: T
helieve. 3, Wolll, that vou made some reference there to the fact
that the statewide services contracts given to contractors inelude
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agreements with a variety of agencies. ) .

I want to tell you that even though that is a very worthwhile and
sensible thing to do, we can’t do it. 1 wish we could do it. We would
like to haye cooperative and supportive relationghips with hospitals,
other health care agencies, rehabilitation facilities, vocational train-
ing facilities.

There are two things involved that ave a severe prerequisite to that:
One is funding for them; two is an attitude, and no one has stepped
forward with any clout to say, “You will do it.” There have heen no
executive orders issued at the highest level in these agencies, and I
mean Waskiington, that tells the people in the regional offices and the
State funding institutions, “You will do it.,"” It doesn’t exist.

So, while you want us to do it, and we want to do it, the folks out
there don't want to do it. And, if we ean suceeed at it, it is almost like
an aceident,

Mr. Worrr, I want you {o know that statement was made by Mr.
Burke,

Mr, Burkr, Thauk you, My, Chairman.

Mr. Menkex., Mr, Barke, you are right on.

Finally, we in our ageney. in attempting--this i< an experience
T just want to show to you to further illustrate the point--in atterapt-
ing to identify the close interrelntionships. and in a fashion of time-
liness with these compartmentalized and fragmented agencies and
service provisions, we decided about a year ago that we were going
to develop a national conference on women in erises.

It was going to involve four sections: women in mental liealth;
women in aleohol: women in drug abuse: and, women in justice. The
intervelationships in terms of services and needs between the clients
is phenomenal, They are almost duplicative, We developed a formula
Tor the conference, We have a tremendons number of national organi-
zations and advisory groups. We're hoping to have the First Tady
do the keynote speech,

However, to get the thing funded is like going through a maze,
heeause evervone says, “Well, we only do this; we don’t do that.” And,
nobody assumes responsibility to say that there is an interrelation-
ship, and therefore, my piece of it and my mandate and my legisla-
tion and my alloeation can appropriately be invested in such a worth-
whila effort,

T con’t know what the alternatives are. They seem to be clouded.
They seem fo be misguided, but we get further and further away,
and T ecertainly weleome the interest of this committee and the direc-
tion it seems to be going. T don’t know of anybody else that is saying
the things that you are saying or asking questions that you ave, It
is cortainly long overdue.

Thank you.

M, Menken's prepared statement appears on p. 90,7

Mr, Berke, Thank you very much for your enlightening words.

As T indicated, we have some questions for each of you. T think,
unless the hour gets too late, in which event, we will submit questions
to vou and ask you to make them a part of the record, your responses.

Dr. West, who is the Administrator of the Substance Abuse Admin-
istration—-Doctor, would yon proceed with your statement?



G4

TESTIMONY OF FRED R. WEST, JR.,, M.D,, ADMINISTRATOR, SUB-
STANCE ABUSE ADMINISTRATION, NARCOTICS TREATMENT AD-
MINISTRATION, WASHINGTON, D.C.

e Wosr, Mr. Chaivman and members of the Select Committee, T
am Fred R, West, Jr,, M.D,, Administrator of the Substance Abuse
Administration, Washington, D.C.

I appreciate the opportunity to appear before the committes to
testify on the efficacy of the Federal effort in promoting the establish-
ment of integrated treatment services, In the interest of time, I have
cut all of the fat from my prepared statement.

The creation of the Narcotics Treatment Administration in Feb-
ruary 1970 was a critical step in the war against drug abuse in the Dis-
triet of Columbia and manifested a significant departure from tradi-
tional naveotics treatment,

During the Hrst year of operation the elient population esealated to
nearly 3.000; it peaked at 4,500 in 1972, Our elinies, 16 in 1972, treaied
both adult and youthful clients, and dealt with all District vesidents
appearing voluntarily and other residents of the metropolitan area
reterred by the District of Colunibia Criminal Justice System.

Along with the aforementipned changing trends, the profile of the
SAA client has also changed, The typical SAA. client is now 27 years
old; o black male with an 11th grade education. Ile is unemployed
and not in school or training. ITe is a readmission to the program, has
been in treatment this time for 6 months, and is receiving approxi-
mately 24 milligrams of methadone.

What does our program have to nffer this client ?

Becauge our typical client is o readmission to our program, upon
presenting himself to the central intake division, he would be referred
to the reentry elinie, beeanse one of owr major problems is our dropout
rate.

After the veentry clinic experiences, our typical client will be ve-
ferred to one of our clinics for trentment and subsequent referrals
for other ancillary services to meet his specific needs. e does not have
a job, g0 he would be referred to one of owr employment development
specialists for further assessment. Our typical client has an cighth
grade edneation, so from there he might be referred to SAA's mini-
learning center for GED tutoring. or a course in landseaping or a
cowrse in housekeeping,

Because he is alzo single, e may have a female friend with similar
problems, Attempts will he made to get her into treatment at our
women's services clinie, designed specifically for females of child-
bearing age,

Major coeffortz will he made between the medieal and counseling
components to detoxify this client to an abstinent state,

While our elient is detoxifying, should he experience unusual medi-
eal and soeial hardships on an outpatient basis, we have recently re-
ceived Federal funds now to establish an inpatient detoxification unit.
ITopefully, when his period of detoxification is over, k2 will be ready
for our adult abstinence clinic for further rehabilitation and rein-
foreement for reentry to the community, this time as a useful, produe-
tive citizen who will have continnous contacts with owr adult absti-
nenee clinie whenever needed.,
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Should our typieal client have a nonopiate problem, he wonld have
followed this route throush our polydrus elinie: should be under 19
quays old, his route would have started through the youth abstinence
clinie,

Wo at the Substance Abuse Administration, foo, feel that treatment
and rehabilitative services ave hest delivered within the community
whose population the program serves. ITowever, neighborliood pres-
sure has foreed us to ereate enelaves like the comprehiensive sevvices
center recently opened in the PCRC Building on the grounds of the
Distriet of Columbia (feneral ITospital. This may be a blessing in dis-
guise, for we have under one roof our women's serviees clinie, Emerge
ITouse~-therapeutic community——Train IT-—federally funded multi-
modality treatinent elinie - adult abatinence elinie, minilearning con-
ter- federally funded educational training facility--the edncation/
prevention division, employment development branch, and the inpa-
tient detoxification,

T am pleased to know that the report, *Drug Usa Paitern Conse-
quences, and the Federal Response,” presented to President Carter by
Dr, Peter Bourne, Director of the Office of Drug Abuse Poliey, em-
phasizes some of the same issues that the Substance Abuse Adininistra-
tion has aceepted as challenges,

This report addresses and emphasizes the need to look at the way
Americans use all drugs--tobaeco, aleohol, preseribed—-as well as the
many illicit varieties, This same issue was the underlying rationale
for our change of our name from the more spevific Narcoties Treat-
ment Administration to the Substance Abnse Administration.

Another factor equally important to the rationale of the name change
is our new philosophy and thrust of abstinence as opposed to an em-
phasis on the treatment of narcoties abusers, methadone, This was a
major policy change supported by Fedoral funds.

T would also like to mention three additional recommendations vited
in this report in hones that morve Federal funds will be fortheoming to
assist in their implementation and fill the gaps in our program.

One, drug treatment: programs must provide family counseling, Te-
eause of the nature and sensitivity of this therapy, more money must
be alloted for the reernitiment and maintenance of professionals to pro-
vide this essential treatment tool.

Two. the use of paraprofessionals in drug abuse treatment has long
been o delicate issue. Federal money should also be earmarked for the
upgrading of the skills of these workers, encouraging them to be ere-
dential bona fide counselors

Three, the Department of Labor and Department of ITealth. Eduea-
tion, and Welfare must take the initiative in developing model agree-
ments not only to support employment: and training programs for drug
abugsers, hut to provide stipends for these participants, as well.

TFonr, drug edueation should begin in the sixth grade and should
be inelusive of all substances which have an impaet upon the physical
and mental well-heing, We feel that this edueation should inelude
knowledge of the effect of saccharin. foad additives, pollutants. cos-
meties, radiation, and so forth, besides and five. all substances that
impaet on everydav life should be included as a part of primary pre-
vention and should result in a redirection of interest from treatment to
prevention and early intervention,
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Mr. Chairman, this concludes my statement. I hope that I have made
a meaningful contribution to the Select Committee. I thank %rou for
this opportunity and am available to answer any questions that you
mighti have.

Mr. Burse, I want to thank you very much, Dr. West, for your
report.

11 would like unanimous consent, since we have agreed to include your
report as you submitted it to us in the record, that the vemarks that you
wish inserted also shall be included, and also that the charts appearing
as appendixes and the other data as appendix to your written state-
ment be made part of the record.

Dr. Wesr. Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

[Dr. West’s prepared statement appears on p. 92.]

My, Burke. I would like to ask several questions.

Perhaps, Dr. Lewis, you were the one who made the statement. Or
perhaps it was Mr. Menken. I-don’t know which one made the state-
ment about heroin—I think it was vou-—that there was an increase
in the amount of heroin ?

The reason I want to ask, the heroin now that is coming in is on the
increase, as you indicated, is not the brown or black heroin that came
in from Mexico hub it is a white heroin again which is similar to the
type that had been cut off during the time of the breakup of the French
connection,

What now is the power ov whatever it might be of that? Is it 34
percent? 82 percent? 7 percent? As far as the purity is concerned?

r. Liswis. I do not have that information. T do not know what the
percentago analysis of the white heroin is.

Mr., Burxe. The reason I ask that question is, recently we made
some investigations with regard to the military in Europe, East Berlin,
‘West Berlin, Germany, Amsterdam, and England. We found, of course,
a terrific amount not only of hashish coming in, which probably
doesn’t come in the area because of the Colombian marihuana, but
the amount of heroin that is coming in apnerently. from what we have
been—from Afghanistan, Turkey, and alsv from the Golden Triangle
area, the Chinese sectors, both the far West of our country and parts

«of theirs, it has increased tremendously because of the Common Market.

ITave you noticed any increase in any large volume, let’s say, in any
of your studies recently ?

Dr, Lewis. These studies did not address that particular question, so
T can’t really respond specifically.

Dr. Wesr, Mr. Chairman. if T might respond., in Washington, D.C.,
we have not noticed a significant increase in the quality or even the
quantity of heroin.

However, our particular problem right now seems to be the preserip-
tion drugs, partienlarly Dilandid. And there is much great abuse of
another prescription drug, the amphetamines.

Mr. Burge. We did find that a problem, also, particularly since they
can go in drugstores in parts of Europe and Germany and they can get
many of the things. and probably GT’s can bring them on over, tourists
and otherwise, if they think they wouldn’t get canght.

T would like to mention the disagreement, My, Menken-—T would
rather address this to Mrs. Kirchberg.

Since there has been a strong disagreement with regard to NIDA
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and their assistance insofar as New York is concerned, I presume, and
sowe of the larger cities as distinguished from your statement with
regard to the cooperation with Alexandria. Is that because of the closer
pri).xin;ity you might have to Washington, or is it because of an overall
volicy ?

! Mrs. Kircmpere, Closer proximity to Washington undoubtedly
helps. But I think it may be more a function of the size of the cities.

New York City is not typical of most cities in this country. The
city of Alexardria, which’ basically is very competently run, totals
116000 in population, It has been fairly easy for us to establish
service agreements between various agencies like the health and mental
health centers, the employment and vocational rehabilitation offices
and with the probation and parole units. Consequently, we have been
able to establish a relatively integrated service delivery system. Fur-
thermore, we also share staff members with certain agencies. For ex-
ample, people who are on our staff are also on the stafl of the Mental
Health Center, There are also people who staff the psychiatric unit at
the hospital who are employed by our Department of Mental Health,
hental Retardation, and Substance Abuse. These arrangements en-
hance the delivery of services to the clients of our substance abuse
programs.

It is my understanding that there is an HEW mandate for the
conumunity mental health center program that says that the com-
numity mental health centers will provide or subcontract to insure that
there are com prehensive services provided to drug abusers. That man-
date has beew carried out in the city of Alexandria.

It seems to me that the issue i$ still how much control the Federal
Government can and should have. Also, perhaps a special progran
is needed for the larger cities, as some of you were indicating,

Mr, Burke. We just came from somne hearings in Florida—by the
way, the reason I asked the question, Mr. Menken, is you are not alone,
because the officials in Florida happen to agree that they don’t think
there is any Federal coancration to the extent that the Federal Gov-
ernment shonld cooperafe. We heard officials from the Coast Guard
and Customs as well as the local people themselves—State attorneys
and so on. '

One other thing T would like to mention, and then T would like
oar official chairman, sinee T am the acting chairman, to make a state-
ment if he wantsand also to ask some questions.

But in your statement in paragraph 5, Mr. Menken, you suggested
that the GAO be directed to examine the fundieg formulas for drug
abuse treatment established by the Government.

Thatisnow being done, I might explain to you, sir.

Mr. Mrnxex. Congratulations.

Mr. Worrr. First of all, von are the unsung heroes of the drug
business, the drg abuse business. Nobody writes big stories ahout the
successes you have; it is only the failures you have that merit the ab-
tention of the press. This is unfortunate, because when we do have
saecesses and those indicate a trend. that aoes totally unnoticed, be-
cause s something else breaks out somewhere else, it attracts atten-
tion to that partieular program or the idea.

Tt is with that in mind that T—snd recnenition of this—that I play
the role of devil'sadvocate here for o moment. '
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Many newspapers, and organizations, have criticized treatment
programs as a ripoif on the public. They say that they have en-
gendered private fefdoms, individual turfs that people are so jealous
of, they don’t want to have interference or oversight from any other
agency, and each one seems to have its own idea as to the methods
that can be used to solve the problem. L )

I wonder how you would respond to that criticism—is there such a
thing as self-policing? Are you doing the job which I think is most
important? .

There are ripoffs; we know that. Some of these things are really
politically motivated. They ave being used and abused, and it is really
downgrading the very etfective programs that we see represented
here in this room today. .

Mr. Menxen. If 1 may, Mr. Wolfl, that is a very, very serious
problem. I don’t know how we can totally counter it.

There are steps being taken, things happening that represent some
degree of effort to. attempt to turn the public view toward a more
positive vein, supportive vein, ) )

We, who are involved in the residential-—primarily in the residen-
tial treatment realm of drug abuse, most of us are involved in a
growing organization called the therapeutic communities of America.
It involves some 150, at this time, agencies spread around the coun-
try, all the way from Alaska, Florida, Maine, to California. There
are probably $60 or $70 million worth of programs, all total. God
knows how many thousands of clients ave involved.

I suspect that in the very near future one of our—one of this as-
sociation’s determined efforts, will be to establish a kind of a peer
review and monitoring or, as you call it, policing body.

We do have some admissions criteria, membership criteria,

We have, in the case of New York State, been given a contract
by the State of New York to recommend standards of operation which
would govern quality care and residental drug treatment, and we are
making them very stringent. So, basically, it is self-policing.

I would mention to you, also—and I think it is important for the
record—we do it in our agency and I don’t think we are the only
agency around that does it, but while there are those ripoffs and
there are those organizations that have succeeded in tainting the image
of drug abuse treatment, there are some as we—we do a variety of
things that we don’t get paid to do. we don’t have to do, but we do be-
lieve in. We do things like, every Thanksgiving we have a free com-
munity Thanksgiving feast. We go out to the merchants and we hustle
up thousands of pounds of turkey; we go to large institutions and wa
get them to help cook it; we serve it in the streets to poor people, to old
folks, to kids. We do that.

We do bincl; cleanups.

We are now running a senior citizens’ protection and support serv-
ices project on the Upper West Side of Manhattan that has been so
effective and suecessful that it is going to be expanded to cover the
whole midtown area from east to west, probably from the 30’s up
to the mid-hundreds in the Borough of Manhattan.

T conld g0 on and on.

There are people who call us—one several weeks ago, a shoestore
who was going out of husiness and wanted to donate 500 pairs of shoes
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to us, I guess we could have kept thein; I guess we could have sold
them. We did not. We prometed the idea, and we got people to come
around, and we had a free giveaway of the shoes for old people.

It is these kinds of things that we do and get involved with. The
March of Dimes chapter of the eity of New York will tell you that
they cannot conduct their own annual Walkathon and fundraising
without our input and personnel. '

We do these things in endless amount, and I think that more agen-
cies ought to be doing that,

We as one agency have no problem when we want to go to a com-
munity to open a facility. They were against Westway on the local
planning board ; they were against the new Convention Center, There
was debating up and down the halls that evening, and loudly. When
our new factlity was put before them for passage : unaninous; imme-
diate,

Mr, Worrr. T want you to know something; that one of the reasons
why T got involved in the whole drug scene was because cornmunities
within my district didn’t want to have any part of anything to do
with an addiet population, '

Mr, Mryrex. Do something, but not in our backyard.

Mr, Reese. Mr. Chairman, we would like to respond.

T am not active at the program level. The Bureau of Drug Affairs
in New Orleans is a city ageney with a responsibility by ordinance to
coordinate the drug abuse activities in our community, and I am an
appointed eity official working on the staff,

I would say that it is simply absolutely the case that theve was ripoff
in drug treatment programs. T think anybody who has spent any
amount of time around that activity, it is clear that that happens.

But T suggest that there is a greater tragedy, a greater tragedy,
which is that those agencies, governmental agencies in many cases are
ineffective in responding to that ripoff, and I think that that is true
for a number of reasons.

One, there is no general community support for either what drug
treatment programs do or what the Government’s roleis.

T think another reason is that the media that publicizes or attempts
to discuss ripoff activities in treatment programs can't even dlefine it
within the context of drug abuse.

Tor example, it would expect that it’s programmatically appropri-
ate for an outpatient to be at his treatment program center to the same
extent that a methadone elient might be, for example. So T think that
that is a very unfortunate situation. There is a need for a greater com-
munity understanding of drung abuse prevention, and there is abso-
lutely a need for greater community support for legitimate program
eflorts,

My response to you. Mr. Chairman, is that absolutely there is ripoff
in drug treatments programs, but more tragically than that, there is
a need for a better organization of the Government effort in program
systems to be able to respond to that ripoft in those programs.

Mr. Worrr. Thank you.

Mr. Chairman ?

Mr. Borgr. I want to thank you very, very much, Qur counsel,
Mr. Nellis, would like to ask you some questions.

Mr. Wolft, if T may be excused.



Mr, Worrr. Yes,

Moy, Nerus. I would like to address this to all of you.

Dr. Lewis, you can respond first, if you want to.

The committee is aware that there are various treatment modalities
available for addiction for marihuana, even for pills, cross addiction,
and so on. When are we going to come to the point of deciding which
?f tl.lege various modalities are most effective in the treatment, Dr.

sewis

One of the reasons for this widespread, diverse complexity, and
the difficulties that you have with the Federal Government and the
fact that the cities are on the tail end of the thing is that there are
just too many people working in too many areas, and we don’t hear
about the success stories; we hear about the failures.

When are we going to decide as to which treatment is best for each
of these various addictions?

Dr. Lewrs I think the tendency has always been, historically, to
seek the answer for the addicted.

One of the problems that arises in this field and it pertains to
Mr. Wolfl’s comment of how the press may view the various kinds of
treatment programs and how one treatment program looks at an-
other—is that those that do the treating are often strong-willed, com-
mitted, sometimes overcommitted, charismatic individuals who fer-
vently believe in the kind of treatment that they are doing at the time
they are doing it. That may be, in fact, a prerequisite for making each
of these modalities effective.

The fact that there may be acrimony among the modalities and the
one criticizes another I don’t necessarily take as a negative sign, al-
though I can understand, in reference to the chairman’s question, how
the press may be attracted to that kind of acrimony and controversy
and play it up.

I don’t think that is negative criticism, necessarily. T think that just
might be a reflection of the commitment of the staff to the form of
treatment they are doing.

We also know that a number of individuals can get better in dif-
ferent ways at different times; that is, that addiction patterns are
chronic in their nature, and for some individuals no single modality
may be the answer in the long term, and some people have to experi-
ence a number of different kinds of treatment programs in order to get
themselves in shape. Having a variety of different treatment modal-
ities becomes an advantage, and the seeming chaos of that variety often
Jeads one to demand that we choose one over another. In other words,
why don’t we lessen this variety and thereby use the most effective pro-
grams, where in fact the variety is in itself an effective element in the
approach to addiction treatment, that people can have different treat-
ment available at different times.

Mr. Nrnrts. You believe that to be true, that the varviety itself cre-
ates effectiveness?

Dr. Lawis, I believe it ta be true.

Mr. Nrrnis. Do you believe that overall our treatment approach in
this country is effective ?

Dr. Lrwrs. T do, in the sense that T think that the variety that we
have in our treatment programsis a very healthy sign.

My personal experience over the last 15 years as a physician with
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experience setting up the various kinds of programs, has been to
embrace that variety so that individuals at different points in their ad-
diction career will have such choices, so that they might go from
therapeutic community to methadone maintenance. These are not
totally different treatments in the total history of the lifestyle of the
addict. Although the staifs of these programs may look at them as
absolutely different kinds of treatment, they are all compatible with
recovery.

I think that the point is that the individual has voluntary access,
and that the very choice of going for treatment, in part, determines the
outrome, to a certain extent. What happens in the program is of some
importance, but it may not be as important as we think.

Mr. Worrr. I tend to agree with Dr. Lewis inasmuch as, to use a
metaphorical reference, the treatnent of a cold—some people believe
chicken soup will do it; others feel that aspirin will, and others feel
that a rest program may do it. Yet we have no common treatment
of tire common cold.

Mr. MenxeN. You mean chicken soup doesn't do it? [Laughter.]

Mr, Wourr., It doesn’t seem to work with me.

The fact is, however, that, the point I was making before, is not so
much the methods that are nused by the individual treatment modalities
that are involved, but the politicizing in order to get funds.

Mr. NreLuis. That'sone I was getting to.

Mr. Worrr. We are now funneling money into certain countries
ostensibly to stop the flow of narcoties coming in here, instead it is
being used to stop insurgencies, the same type of ruse that was used in
Vietnam. It is this that troubles me more than anything else, because
it is prostituting what you are trying to do and destroying our ability
to bring into focus the type of treatment programs or the magnitude
of treatment programs that are really necessary.

I think, if we could in some fashion establish a unanimity in the
faet that treatent is a lot better than the idea of incarceration, that
it would be an economy for the people of this Nation, that with all of
the moves that we are making toward economy today, that we can’t
ecconomize greatly by putting people into jail instead of treatment
centers—I think 1f we could get that across to people, we would have
aclijeved a great goal for your treatment program. Nobody wants to
fund a treatment programtoday.

Dr. Lewis. The symbolism involved in the addiction field which
thig discussion veflects is so ingrained in our culture that when one
approaches addiction treatment, it is unlike other kinds of health
treatment. You arve usually treating somebody to help them get better,
to help them inerease their human potential, and to be healthy. In
addictions, treatment becomes related to a lot of other social problems.
The agenda of society may be to reduce crime whether or not it is con-
nected with addiction. A1l of the mythnlogies that. surround heroin
addiction and the wish of society to somehow get rid of heroin com-
plotelv and get rid of the heroin addiet completely, including very
striet Tederal laws, which have not had a verv profound effect. re-
latestothis, T think, in the way that yvou are pointing out. We come into
that leeney in the treatment field.

M. Worrer. We almost got eaught up in that same type of thing
when this committee started. Fortunately, through the recommenda-
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tions of various of our staff conusel, discussions with the members, wo
did not become entrapped in that. Although we concentrated our efforts
“originally in the areas of supply, this entire vear, if you notiee, it has
beenin the avea of demand ol‘ treatment for this year.

Mr. Nerus. D West, I would be interested in your response-—and
I would like to say before you respond that my question really was di-
rected to the problem you find yourselves dealing with, namely, not
so much the question of the efficacy of medical treatment or psycho-
logical treatment or methadone versus abstinence or therapeutic com-
munity versus something else, but the fact that those differcnces, that
varviety creates the very kind of politicized argument over funding,
over direction, over guidelines that you complained about in your
opening statement.

Dr, West?

Dr. Wesr. I was asked by one of the local news commentators about
the success rate of my prograny I think I told him, something of about
5 pereent. And he said. “You mean to {ell me that thie people of Wash-
ingf(ym. D.C., are funding a program that has a 95 percent failure
rate?”

Tt took me back for a second, but I indicated to him that, after all,
we are new in the treatment: we have just really started to begin to
marshal our resources, and that after all, 30 years ago the cure
rate for cancer of the lung was one-tenth of 1 pereent, but we didn’t
give up sending our money to the American Cancer Society.

I believe that actually, if we look at the definition of narcotic ad-
diction, that it is a chronie relapsing disease, beeause of the nature of
that disease, that it in itself means that there are going to be many
methods of treatment ; there ave going to be many types of failuves

T believe that we will not find one modality which will prove sue-
cessful. I think that the magic bullet theory of one entity for one
disease went out with Paul Irlich, and that we are going to have to
come to grips with the fact that there will be many modalities that
will work with some people and others with others, depending upon
atwhat particular moment they enter into the treatment.

Mr. NEnns. Thank you.

Mr, Mengen. I just want to say, T call it the Iloward Johnson's
“theory. '

Mr. Nerris. The Howard Johnson what? ‘

Mr. Menkey. Howard Johnson's theory: You have 28 flavors, and
not everybody likes cherry vanilla. Tt is much the same, believe it or
not.

Mr. Nrrrts. But you see. a choice between cherry vanilla and choco-
late doesn’t involve you in a hassle with NIDA.

Mr. MenxeN. That’s true.

Mr. Worrr. That would be with the FDA. [Tanghter.]

Mr. Mexkes. You have several problems that either people don’t
talk about or don’t receive enough focus or whatever. i

I think, for example, that where you consider methadone mainte-
nance and that modality, it is exclusively, by definition, one which is
controlled, administered, and directed by the medical profession, the
health field in its most—Ilet’s say, in the clearest sense of the term.
‘Where you look at nsually the residential drug-free abstinence model,
the therapeutic community, you find little of the classic health care,

'
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professional or health model in the administrative or management,
realm of it, You find instead, for the most part, very vocal, very ada-
mant, sometimes abrasive people who usually have come up out of the
streets and through addiction themselves, and for whatever combina-
tion of reasons have gotten well and who are attempting to transmit
a lifestyle message and a value system message to the people in their
charge. Those two things don’t mix. Tt i kind of like oil and water.
They don’t mix very well,

ot very much has been done on the Federal level to attempt to
make that mix happen, and what you are deseribing as a problem is
probably one of the greatest results, negative vesults of that absence of
mix,

There are some methadone programs around where you have sonie
ex-addicts somewhere in there doing something or anofher, There are
abstinence models where you have some health professionals doing
something or another, Buf that should not he mistaken to mean that
there is genuine interaction or genuine interrelationship in terms of
cause, purpose, interest, determination of commitment. It is not real.

I am not saying that is the way it ought to prevail. It shouldn’t. But
the fact of the matter is, that is what yon are faced with.

In terms of successes—both you and the chairman mentioned that—
one of the things that I cannot understand is that while NIDA has in-
vested so mueh money in a variety of research programs over the
years, one thing that it has never done, never, is to invest any money
m a research project that would sample the country for identified
“sueeesses,” clients who have been snecessful throngh dimg treat-
ment prograrae of all modalities; poll those people, develop an ade-
quate instrument that could ask them a variety of significant ques-
tions, and determine, what it was that got them well. NIDA has
never done that,

Mr. NeLLs. One of the reasons is that NIDA has concentrated its
research efforts in the area of the biomedieal research, and we don’t
see any sociological research programs at that end. Mr. Menken.

M. Worrr. There is one factor that really troubled me.

ITere we have an afiluent society, although not all are afituent. but
where we find a great availability, ready availability of drugs in their
aw state, perhaps, it took us to introduce the people to the sophis-
ticated areas of drug abuse. I'm talking about a place like Vietnam
or Kurope where we have introduced drug abuse into their society. )

Now, why is it that this society, which has progressed as far as it
hae—why is it that we ave the leador in the abrse aroa ? What is the real
cause? .

You have dealt with an addiet population for long periods of tine.
Why is it that we have really been a causative factor in the g
problem throughout the world ? .

Mr. MeyxeN. T ean anly otfer my own opinion, Mr, Chairman.

Twant to say that it may sound simplistic, and T didn’t invent it,
but it is my opinion, .

We are a twisted, pretzelshaped society. Our values are in_the
wrong place very often. Our interests are misdirected, Qur priorlt:ms
are misshaped, And we ceom to be desperate to conquer something
that Idon't even know if it exists or even 1 it does——..

Mr. Worrr, Did you over travel in India ?
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Mr. Mexgex. No; Europe and some other places.

Mr. Worrr, I have seen societies where——mere existence is a chal-
lenge. And yet when you talk about a twisted society, is that not a
twisted society, where they have haves and have-nots in such great
disparity ?

My, Mexsex. I think that you have some differences that are very
significant that can’t be discounted. I think if there are any answers
to those questions, which are very important, then I think they rest
somewhere in this room,

If you look at child abuse in the United States of America, it is
worthy of the same kind of consideration, perhaps more so.

TWe are a country that should not, by anyone’s estimation, in terms
of where we are sociologically, where we are in so many ways that we
define as important and progressive—if you look at where we are and
vou look at child abuse and you look at some villages in other places
around the world and you see poverty galore—it is outrageous pov-
erty—Dbut yet they don’t have child abuse; they don’t hurt themselves.

Av. Worrr. I really will contest that—1I talked about India a few
moments ago. You know, child abuss takes many forms; it doesn't
mean just beating up a child.

Mr. Mexgex. That’s the kind I'm talking about.

Mr. Wourr. There is physical child abuse. I visited a village in
India and T saw 6-year-olds who were in o darkened room who were
making rugs, and within 2 years they must go blind from their work.
That, too. is child abuse.

Mr. MexgeN. Sure,

Mr., Worrr. I don’t think that we can really make those assertions.

There is something that goes much deeper than what we are talking
about. I think that this is where I am at so far as this committee is con-
cerned I want to find out why we are breeding a culture of narcotics
addietion, Why is that so?

Mrs, Kircasera, I feel that we’re not just breeding a culture in
which narcotic addiction exists at an alarming level; we're creating a
culture in which millions of people are addicted to all kinds of drugs.
It seems to me that this culture is the quick-cure culture, pushing al-
cohol, cigarettes, caffeine, and a wide varicty of other drugs. We really
do push drugs in this enlture. Furthermore, the excise taxes on alco-
hol constitute a substantial portion of the revenues for this country,
Tollowing close behind personal and corporate income taxes. Approxi-
mately $6 billion of tax revenues cones into the Government annually
just from aleohol alone, and cigarettes produce another $2 billion in
excise taxes, The alcohol industry is really big. Pharmaceutical com-
panies are really big. A lot of people make a lot of money off drugs.
It takes money to buy drugs and we are an aflluent society. So, there
are a lot of people around with a lot of money who are buying a lot of
drugs.

I think that our society’s substance abuse problem is partially a
result of the leisure we have, the money that we have, and the power
that the drug industry has. Also, as our technology has advanced, the
anxiety experienced in the population has also increased, which is re-
flected in an increase in suicide, mental illness, and dependency upon
drngs as a means of coping with this anxiety.

Mr., Mexney. “Better living through chemistry.”



Mrs, Kircrserag, Yes.

Mz, Repst. I think the complex question of being able to know what
the causal factors are in cach individual case of drug abuse, I think
helow that or beyond that it is very simple. I believe the statement very
strongly that drug abuse is frequently the rvesult of powerlessness, of
Trustration, of boredom, unfocusedness, unavailability. And I think all
of those are--clearly, authoritatively arve suggested and worthy of ac-
ceptance of causal factors of drug abuse in this society.

I think appropriately so, the response ought to be, a wide variety
of treatment opportunities for clients, just as appropriately as the
total response to drug abuse is o balanced response of supply-and-de-
mand recluction, control and reduetion.

I don’t think it is complex or beyond the diffieulty of being able to
assign one of what T consider to be the acceptable eausal factors to
what is the individual ense of drug abuse that you encounter.

Mr. Worrr, Coming back to that, however, again—I don’t want
to get into & one-on-one discussion with each one here, but it troubles
nie, the fact that wherever we seemr to make advances, we advance
one step and retrogress two,

When you indieate, as you have, the broad overall sitnation, I come
back again—-I don’t want to use India as an example—the reason I
say India is beeause T was with Mr, Desai today, so I use India as the
case, We have the same unemployment, they serounge for food-—they
Lave the =ame parallels that you have enumerated, and yet they don't
have the same drug problem,

There are other people who have said that part of our drug prob-
lem is due to the breaknp of the family velationship that hay existed
in this country and the fact that there is no longer a family—--that
the family itself has been completely disintegrated, whether it be in
the affluent family or is somewhat—1 recently read a paper on the
faet that the allluent family today, the relationship between the parent
and the child is one where the parvent doesn’t really have time for
a Tamily relationship because they are out doing social work: they ave
out. enjoying their own particular life. The other end of the spectrum
is the breakup of families where there is absolutely no parental guid-
anee exereised upon the young person. Thus, a variety of factors af-
{eets this question,

The one thing that hits me more than anything else is the fact that
the great influx or increase we ha-l of drug abuse in this country came
during the Vietnam war: the great impetus to drug abuse came during
the Vietnam war, Why did it come about at that time?

Wa do know the frustrations of some of the young people in the
country. Basieally, they didn't want to die for an unknown cause: you
know, it was just as simple as that--but perhaps that is being too sip-
plistie. The fact is, daring that period of time we experienced in the
T[Tn.ited States, a tremendous inerease in the addict population on hard
drugs.

T'don't have the background that many of you have, ov the areas of
compefenca that you possess, I do know one thing, that unless we treat
individuals and save a few from the ongoing problem of addietion,
unless we get to the other end of the speetrum and learn the causative
factors, your work will continue ad infinitun,

What I would like to do is work you out of a jab.
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Mr. Reese. Absolutely.

Mz, Chairman, I must say, I think you are correct. I think we ave
vory effectively, in talking, the conception we have of the cause-and-
effect reality in and around drug abuse, I think the problem could be
that it is just impossible to structure the analogy that you want to make
there. .

For example, you don't, begin with the same thing when you talk
about our country and India. The countries, to stavt with, in their total
context are so dramatically different, it is like talking about safety
avound vehicles. It is different if you want to be safe in relation to the
Indy 500 racetrack as opposed to wanting to be safe on some quiet
street in some residentinl community. Those are different things alto-
gether, even though you arve talking about automobiles and people’s
safety in relation to them.

I think the critical point to make now is that that analogy cannot be
structured, because the two countries—there is no country like ours.
There is no country that talks about and can demonstrate the standard
of living that we have, There is no country that can record the history
that we have, not that I know of.

I think it may be better not. to look to structwre tliat analogy and to
accept that it is not gs complex ag——

My, Worrr. I think we %mve to learn why in some areas of the world
they have not suffered the same type of problems that we have built
into our society here.

Unfortunately, I have got to go to vote.

We appreciate all of you, the time that you have given here, es-
peeially the fact that youhave had to wait intexminably for us to get
started with your particular panel.

I would ask, if ¥ou have anything to add to this, please keep an open
line of communication with the committee, We will furnish more ques-
tions to you. DBut most important is the fact with all of the hureau-
crats—and T am not including you. Mr. Reese—all of the bureauerats
that we have who come in here, they have a pat line that they give us
and that they continue to give us. We are not interested in that any-
more, beeause what, obviously, has been done hasn't worked, We must
find out from you who are out in the field what you think And you can
feel that this Is an area of input for you, that maybe together we can
make some of the things happen.

Thank you very much.

[Whereupon, at 3:15 p.m., the committee adjourned:]

PREPARED STATEMINTS

reranrkp StATeMENT oF Lee I, Dogonorr, Assocrate DIRecror, Drue PoLIicy
OFFICE

It ix a pleasure to be here today to discuss our Federal policy for drug abuse
treatment and rehabilitation. Barly last year the Select Committee pointed out
that there were many deficiencies in the Federal approach, and detailed the areas
that needed further attention in the Interim Report. We felt that many of these
eritieisms were justified, and condueted a comprehensive review of our treat-
ment and rehabilitation programs, I would like to ontline the recommendations
contained in the final report of our treatment and rehabilitation study for you,
beeause they answer many of the Select Commitfee's gpeeific questions and form
the basix of onr program and priovities for 1978 and 1979,

Our major recommendations fell under three headingt~the enhancement of
treatment for drug abusers, the development of a broader base of knowledge, and
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the prevention of drug abuse. I will only discuss the first two since I have testi-
fied extensively on prevention before this and other Committees,

) Our recommendations to enhance treatment for drug abusers have two broad
thrusts @

(1) the enhancement of the planning and provision uf direct services fov
thiose persons who are or should be primary clivnts of the federvally-funded drug
nbuse treatment programs, Le,, the compulsive drog abuser ; and

(2) the sensitizing of a wide variety of professionals who ave not in the
arug fleld to serve the needs of all persons in our Nociety who suffer the conse-
gquences of drug abuse or misuse,

Piest, we want existing treatment programs to reach out and secure a browd
range of social services for their clients, The majority of clients in federally-
funded trentment ave opiate abusers, as was intended when the Government
first entered the drug treatment field with a major investment in the late 1960's,
With the expansion of treatment slots since then, an incereasing number of slots
are heing used to treat habitual abusers of barbiturates. tvanquilizers, mari-
huana, and aleohol-in-comiination with other drugs, Regardless of the drug of
abuse, clients typleally are unemployed, low-wkilled, and have been involved
with the criminal justice system, :

Intensive treatment aud counseling are essential beeause the clients have
many, extremely complex needs, Ior a number of reasouns, not the least of
which is the social stigma carried by drug abusers, many treatment programs
have tried—amrealistically--to respond to all their elients’ needs, beciuse abusers
laek aceess to other service programs. Such efforts have strained the finaneial
and personnel resources of the treatment programs.

In recent years Congress hag passed legisiation to remedy thls situation that
provides broad and flexible funding to States for a wide varviety of services
in health, employment, social services, aumd education, Treatment programs
should work to ensure client access to these services, but program integration is
often difficult to achieve, To aid elients in vecelving o broad range of services,
formal agreements should be undertaken hetween the State and local agencies
t¢ wrovide basie third pavty reimbursements or to collaborate in other ways
which will inerease services for abusers. Two programg that should be involved
are Moedicaid and the Soeial Services Program nuthorized by Title XX of the
Soeial Security Act.

In addition, substance abuse and mental health services funded through the
programs of NIAAA, NIDA, NIMH, and the VA should be more closely integrated
with each other and with private family and social service agenecies, Although
the mechanigms may vary from program to program, the objective of linking
services should be to ensure that persons wlho ave subgtance abusers are not
tlenied accesr to services to which they are otherwise entitled, and that those
services refleet a sensitivity to particular needs of the client population,

Second, we hope to sensitize the broad non-drug specific service delivery sys-
tews to drug abuse problems. Many people have problems with substance abuse
who ave net appropriate clients for categorieal drug programs, They must be
dealt with in the service delivery system that is most appropriate for them.

Because there is a wide range in the sociveconomie, age, and ethuic background
of people who get into trouble with drugs, there must be a wide range of services
and sottings available to those who need help. For example, one appropriate
setting for sereices, particularly for nomchronie abusers, is the community mental
health centers, In recognition of this fact, the CMIC regulations require that
they provide cervices to drug abusers directly or by veferral to drug programs,
Tnfortunately, CMII(s have not all been receptive to treating drug abusers,
Past efforts to encourage CMI(Ms to provide direct services to drug abusers
have often resulfed in referrals of the client fo the fraditional drug treatment
programs, However, few of the drug treatment programs are appropriate set-
tings Tor the nonchranie abuser who neads help, Thus, there ix a gap in appre-
priate xervices for this ellent group. In 107R-79 we hope to fill this gap through
a variety of linkages and offerts %o sensitize traditional health vare delivery
systems to drug problems, .

Another area where we hope to improve treatment is by increasing sensitivity
to the speeial needs of diserete sub-populations. For example, the Seleet Can-
mittes commented quite aeenrately in carly 1077 that onr prosrams are male-
ariented. We ave working fo redress this imbalanee, and recognize the needs
of other special populations as well, Racial/ethnic minorities make up a dispro-
portionate number of opiate abusers in treatment. Approximately 52 percent of
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opinte abusers in treatmoent are Black, 12 pereent are Ilspanie, and 34 pervent
are White. IIEW is currently studying svhether certain treatment modalities
are more successful than others with particular groups. Puerto Rican youths
have been found to do somewhat better than other youths when treated in
religlously-oriented therapeutic communities. A study iy belng conducted in
Puerto Rico to determine if family therapy is partictlarly advantageous among
cultural groups that emphasize family bonds,

Other special population studies include Native American projects designed
to demonstrate innovative freatment methods of reachiug and treating inhalant
abuse and other drug problems. Seventeen percent of Native American youth
admitted for treatment are admitted for abuse of inhalants. Other projects have
provided information on the eflicacy of different treatment approaches; & Span-
ish IFamily Guidance Clinie Study in Miami bhas provided information about
gocial-demographic variableés and the effectiveness of different treatment ap-
proaches with Cuban and Puerto Rican populations; the Latino Mental ITealth
Task TForee, Ine, is a project designed to test the hypothesis that the interaction
ol the Anglo and Latino cultures produces emotional stress that resulty in drug
abuse, A treatmoent model has been developed which, if the hypothesis proves
valld, will be tested for other ethnie groups.

Not only are special populations identilied by race and ethnicity ; but with drug
abuse, age becomes a speelal population consideration, At both ends of the life
span are special population needs. Youth are a target for both drug abuxe
prevention and treatment, Unfortunately, the age of first drug experimentation
i% becoming younger. Approximately 45 percent of those clients under age 18
admitted for treatment report having tried their first drug by age 13, We found
that the treatment needs of youth are signifieantly different from those of
adults, The maturation process, educational heeds, learning disabilities, family
problems as well as drug abuse treatment needs must be addressed by an an-
proach both responsive and effective for this speeial age group. By examining
the best methods by which young people can be brought into and kept in trent-
ment, o great deal can be learned and applied to other community-based treat-
ment programs.

We know that youth (1) deo not easily trust authority fizures and (2) do not
define themselves as substance abusers, To reach youth, they must be provided
relief for problems which ave real to them, such as needing o place to sleep,
car fare, a job or sexual counseling, One of NIDA’s programs focuses in on these
conditions ag outreach and finds the common denominator of substance ahuse
among many of the youth, This project called “The Door* is located in New York
City and is being developed to serve as a model for youth drug programs across
the mation. The Door is a comprehensive multi-service facility for youth which
includes drug treatment, rebabilitation and prevention services for drug abusers
from the Village and Lower West Side of Manhattan, Three unlque drug pro-
grams are offered by the Idoor: A Preventive Intervention and Treatment ro-
gram, of varying duration, for young people only tangentially or oceaslonally
involved in drugs; an Iarly Intervention and Drug Treatment Program, with an
average duration of three months, for young people with moderate drug involve-
ment ; and an Intensive Drug Trentment and Rehabilitation Program, a 12-month
program for youth in need of a highly structured and intensive therapeutic and
rehabilitative program. Ag part of its total person and total problem approach,
The Door provides free counseling and treatment for the drug and drug-related
medieal, sexual, psychological, legal, family and life problems of participants.

Af the other end of the life span are the elderly. It has become increasingly
clear that elderly people seem disproportionately inclined to use and abuse those
preseription and nonpreseription drugs that are sold primarily to treat non-
specifie emotional stress and its secondary effects, On our recommendation, NIDA
iy developlug models of appropriate treatment for the elderly which emphasize
eduecation. One recently funded project has created a drug preseription card
that the elderly can carry and is intended to help elderly people keep track of
what they are taking and how often.

And we have made a special effort to focus on women, Studies have shown
that: (1) both methadone and heroin addieted mothers tend to have lower birth-
weight babies: however, heroin babies are usually smaller than methadone ba-
biesy (2) both methadone and heroin addieted mothers tend to have a higher
than normal rate of premature delivery but good prenatal care given in conjune-
tion with a methadone program can dramatieally reduce the incidence of pre-
mptarity; and (3) babies born to either methadone or heroin addieted mothers
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are themselves addicted aud most undergo some degree of withdrawal, In addi-
tlon, large numbers of wonien have problems with preseviption and over-the-
counter dings,

Ay @ result of these findings regarding women, NIDA has developed models to
meet thelr special needs including: (1) hospital-based programs to treat preg-
nang addiets and thelr offspring; (2) residential programs to treat women and
their dependent ebfldeen: ¢ re-ontry wmodels for treatlng female addicts,
including such elements as child care, vocational training, paventing, ete,; and
t 1y steategles to help Community Mental Iealth Centers, drug treatment pro-
grams, and social service organizations provide nceded services to women who
abuse preseription or ever-the-counter drugs.

IMunally, altbough not usually categorized as a special population, we have
recommended that speeial attention be paid to the treatment needs of rural
clients, Over the course of the past year NIDA has conduected investigations to
understand the kinds of differences that exist between rural and urban drug
abusers and to better understand some of the problems and concerns that face
the rurval dreag abuse administrator, We have learned, for example, that ¢lients
admitted to rural programs (defined a8 those communities tnder 25,000) differ
significantly from thoxe admitted to drug treatment programs loeated in metro-
politan areas (500,000 or more), Wherean 76.7 percent of urban elients report
upiatex as the primary drug of abuse, only 81 percent of clients admitted to
rural settings report opintes as their primary drug of abuse. By comparison,
ST pervent of rural admissions report marljuana as the major problem, Well
over 62,2 percent of admissions to rural programs ave below the age of 21 come
pared to 1805 percent of admissions to urban programs. Among opiate users in
the two settings, 82.1 percent of opiate users in rural communities report daily
use of opdates compared to 649 percent of urban admissions. Rural opiate wsers
are less likely to have methadone programs available to them and acceseibility
to treatment is a major problem for the rural drug abuser,

We have emrasized the Importance of vovational opportunities for elienfs
in treatment. Bwployment is often the key element in & client’s life which de-
termines suceessful outeonme, We recommended that IIIEW pay special attention
to developing promizmg programs for the employment of drug treatment elients,

They are developing and we wil monitor the implementation of a Voeational
Rehabilitution and Bmployment Ntrategy which includex: (1) improving the
courdination of Federal employment and voeational programe:: (2) sensitizing
treatment staff with techniques for assessing clients’ voeational skills and
tneeds; and 13) expanding community resources for voeational and employment
training for dreug abusers,

For example, one of the most important model programs that has been devel-
oped in New York City by the Vera Institute of Justice provides sapported work
to ex-addicts as a trangition from dras abuse treatment to regulay employment,
Supported work s characterized by the placement of marsinally employable
individuals in low stress jobs and gradually inereasing both performance de.
mands and performance-related rewards as the individuals are prepared for the
regular job market, Over almost four years, the Vera Prosram has employed
L0080 ex-nddict and ex-offender men and women, Ax a result of this pilot study,
f nutional researeh demonstration project §s underway in 16 sites aeross the
cunntry supported by several Federal agencles (DOY, IITD, IEW, DOJ AND
Doch, peivate foundafions and State and loeal spongors to test the effectiveness
of the model for other disadvantaged groups, inelnding drug almrers, ex-offend.
eors, youth and women on welfare, The model is characterized by the provision
vt low stress work fn groups, with graduated performance demands and salaries
for 12-13 months ax a transition from drag abuse treatment or unemployment
to fall time regular employment, While the data are just now coming in from
thix project, it appears exceptionally suceessful. One study site in Wiseonsin
has shown an aftendance rate of 8% percent at the end of the seeond year
thigher than the overall program) and the jobs placement rate was 40 pereent
compared with the overall program average of 26 pereent,

Anether important area that the Seleet Committee touehed on in it Interim
Report iv the interface between the deag treatment system and the eriminal jus-
tien wyxtem, The interfaee botween the drag abuse treatment system and the
eriminal justice system has steadily improved over the past few years, Thix is
in dranetie contrast to {he early 1060's when the drug traflicker and the drug
abuser were dealt with in similar harsh fashion by the judiciary and Inw en-
foreoment agencles,
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In 1978 and 1979 we will seek to improve alternatives to inearceration, treat-
ment during incarceration, and relationsiipg between law enforcement, tro_ﬂt-
ment programs, and community leaders who need o work together in ereative
and collaborative ways.

Pinally, our report outlines many recommendations for improving our base
of knowledge. These include mechanisms to lmprove research coordination, to
coutinue to perfect our data collection systems, and to upgrade the quantity
and quality of information that we bave on special drug abuse populations,

There are many other recommendations in the report, I have only higlilighted
a few. Taken together, these recommendations form a broad, comprehensive
strategy for drug abuse treatment and rehabilitation. The role of our office in
the Doemestic Policy Staff in the coming year will be to monitor the implementa-
tion of these récommendations,

In addition, we will be moniforing the progress of six othier policy reviews.
"hege Seven reviews ond their recommendations provide a blueprint for the
entire Federal drug abuse prevention and control program. This program spans
many Federal Departments and agencies. A bhudget crosscut for thoge agencies
involved in treatment arars\abilitation is attached.

In closing, I would like to say that we are finally learning that treatment and
rehabilitation works. The NIDA has completed follow-up studies on a nowber
of rlients recorded in the Drug Abuse Reporting Program,

The Drug Abuse Reporting Program (DARD) is a joint National Institute on
Drug Abuse (NIDA) Institute of Beaavioral Research (IBR), Texas Christian
University (T'CU) effort which commenced in 1968. Admission and in-treatment
data were collected on approximately 44,000 clients entfering and being treated
in the newly established Federally funded drug abuse treatment network. The
in-treatment assessment period lasted for four years and the data has heen
grouped into three cohorts: Cohort 1, the admissions doring the 1060-1971 pe-
riod represent primarily methadone maintenance clients; Cohort 2, the admis-
stong duving 1971-1972 represent methadone maintensnce clients, as well as
therapeutiec community and drug-free outpatient clients; Cohort 3, the admissions
during 19721973 period represent all principal modalifies. At present, there
have been follow-up studies completed on Coborts 1 and 2. Follow upg of Clohort
1 and 2 provide a view of five years in the lives of drug abnsers, an unusual
perspeetive into their eriminal, treatment and socigl activities from the time
they came in contact with a DARP participaiing treatment program, to the time
they were interviewed one-half decade later.

Cohort 1 had 4,440 methadone maintenance clients: Colort & had 4.086 meth-
adone maintenance elients. The following data was collected .« n 1,477 of these
clients, Seventy-eight pervcent of this sample are men. Of the i, 88 percent are
Black, 33 percent are YWhite, 16 percent are Mexican-American and 13 percent
are Puerto Rican. Of the women, 74 percent are Black, and 26 percent are
White.

The follow vp interview is approximately four years after admission to treat-
ment. Admittedly. other life events have oceurred sinee the client’s admission to
treatment, Nearly 60 percent of the clients have had af least one additional
treatment experience, nearly 40 percent of the clients have spent some time
inearcerated, and 48 percent of the clients have had at least one period of time
during which they were using heroin on a daily basis. However, there are sig-
nificant differences between pre- and post-treatment indicators,

In the pretreatment two-month period, 87 percent of the clients were using
opioids on a daily basis. Tt should be noted that though it is required that all
clients entering methadone maintenance treatment programs need to have a
positive history of nsing opiates, there are some clients that enter methadone
maintenance programy from detoxification programs, other treatrment programs,
(jail, hospital, or other sheltered and protected environments) ; 12 percent were
consuraing more than 8 ounces of 80 proof equivalents (half pint) daily, 62 per-
cent were unemployed and 38 percent had illegal activities as their major source
of support. This contrasts with the posi-treatment period, at which time § per-
cent, of the clients are reporting daily opioid use: 17 percent were consdming
more than 8 ovnces of 80 proof liquor equivalents daily ; 48 percent were tnem-
ployed and 18 percent had any illegal uctivity, In addition, at the time of follow
up, 3% percent of the clients were receiving treatment for d:ug-related diffi-
cultied, and 18 peccent were in jail. .

In general, while other indicators vary, o continued decrease in drug use ¢un
be documented during the three-year post-treatment period,
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We are encouraged by thege findings and will continue to promote aggressive
evaluations of ont ireatment and rehabilitation programs. We have recom-
mended that HEW develop treatment outcomes criteria as standard for judg-
ing program success, We believe that we know enough about what we ean rea-
sonahly expect from clinical programs to develop these criteria.

The ultimate purpose of designing and implementing such an action plan
would be to assist those responsible for the various facets of the nationwide
treatment system to make individual decisions vegarding the continuation and/
or needed improvements in programs that make up this gysten,

The type of criteria that HEW is assessing encompasses client outeome, cli-
ent utilization, community impact, cost of treatment services, social cost of drug
abuse, number and types of professionals providing the services, program m»uo-
agement reviews, acereditation and licensing requirements, and State plans and
statowide services contracts, In addition, NIDA has a number of independent
and interlocking data systems which can be examined to provide a general
framework within which treatment gervice units may be examined to determine
whether or not they should continue to be funded. These data systems—Client
Oriented Data Acquisition Process (CODAP), Nutlonal Drug Abuse Treatment
Utilization Survey (NDATUS), Drug Abuse Warning Network (DAWN),
Treatment Outcome Prospective Study (TOPS), the National Surveys, Drug
Abuse Reporting Program (DARD), and others—designed for developing im-
proved management and fiscal responsibility, could yield objective criteria of
treatment program performance,

Perhaps most importantly, the criteria ultimately developed could be applied
across the data bank that NIDA possesses on outcome in treatment and post-
treatinent which spans several years, Merging the fwo and assessing how pro-
grams across he country have performed with different types of clients could
evolve “reasonable expectations”. Applying these statistical expectations to ex-
isting treatment clinies could assess how well they were doing on the criteria
relative to nationwide performance.

It a program fell below that standard of “reazonable expectations,” it could
signal the need for o review of the program. The standards should not be taken
as hard and Tast gauges of a program’s merit since many other factors outside
of the program's control can also affect client oufcome., A review board must
bear in mind the importance of such external influences as unemployment, com-
munity unrest, proximity to the Mexican horder, racial problems, and sudden
cases of drug supply, among others. The statistical expectations, however, would
provide a valuable management tool &nd a warning system for the need for
more in-depth review,

NIDA has come up with a set of workable clinieal expectations which they
expect {¢ share with the fleld in gix montls or so, and we will continue to mon-
itor their progress.

Thank you.

Attachment.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF GERALD L. KLERMAN, M.D., ADMINISTRATOR, ALCOHOL,
Diva ABUSE, AND MENTAL HEALTH ADMINISTRATION, DEPARTMENT oF HEALPH,
HNDUCATION, AND WELFARE

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee, I thank you for thle opportunity
to appear today on behalf of the Department of Health, Education, and Welfare.
Secretary Qalifano has agked me to convey to you his firm commitment with re-
spect to the roie the Department will play in coordinating Federal resvurces and
providing effective leadership for future Federal drug abuse poliey.

In addition, I wish tn take this opportunity to commend your Committee and its
staff for the efforts you have made to focus attention on this major issue, par-
ticularly stressing the need for close coordination of Federal policies, initiatives,
and activities to prevent either a division of purpose or a fragmentation of effort.

‘While our current Federal drug abuse policy has resulted in major improve-
ments in the health status of mmny drug abusers, it is becoming increasingly
apparent—and this Committee has clearly sbserved—that this poliey has for too
long been quite insulated from the mainstream of other health care, as well as
other soeial and economic policies and programs.

Federal drug abuse programs have from their inception been fiscally healthy
in this country, Throughout the years, there has rarely been any quarrel between
Congress and the Administration with budget requests for drug abuse treatment
programs, Moreover, we have been constantly reexamining cur medical and social
priorities in this area—to the benefit of both.

For example, we no longer necessarily treat street ecrime and drug addiction as
inexorably intertwined-—or assert that success in one area necessarily gnarantees
suceess in the other. Nor do we currently place heroin on our highest pedestal as
the worst effender in the panoply of abusable drugs. We are now well aware that
other items we inject or inhale—such as aleohol or tobacco—cause us far greater
economic harm and i1l health than heroin. Even if we choose not to include those
two in our eategory of “drugs of abuse”, other drugs are beginning to emerge as
equally harmful substances—inecluding drugs which are readily available with a
doctor’s prescription, Moreover, we are also rapidly learning that some of the
worst problems ean often be caused by combinations of drugs, including certain
drugs with #tlcohol.

We are also learning that if we merely treat the drug abuser for his or her
physichl dependency—ifor the unhealthy effects of the substance itself—wve are
satisfying only the smallest measure of the needs of that individual. This last
revelation has been—and must continue to be-—the most important of all: that
drug abuse is miuch less often the cause of an individual's or a society’s problems
than it iy a result of those prohlems. As this Committee realizes, more important
than our obligation simply to treat is our obligation to fully rehabilitate—to
educate—to solve economie and social problems alongside the physical sickness—
and thus prevent the recurrence of drug abuse as a symptom rather than a cause.

We all realize, of course, this is a tall order—taller certainly than can be filled
by just one agency of HEW—Dby just one Department of the Federal government—
or indeed, by just the Federal government acting alone. But as this Committee
has clearly indicated, HEW as a Department can hegin to look at the full range
of its program, and to coordinate those aspects of its programs which directly
or indirectly touch on filling the needs of individuals whose probiems include
or might one day develop into the problems of drug abuse.

Historically, the Office of Drug Abuse Policy was charged with developing
government-wide drug abuse policy. Its latest report in the area of demand reduc-
tion policy entitled Druy Abuse Patterns, Consequences and the Federal Response,
was published in Mareh 1978. The Department is currently reviewing the most
appropriate way to implement those recommendations.

Since the formal demise of ODAP this past April, IEW has been increasingly
concerned with the coovdination of similar program elements across agency lines.
In the area of drug abuse, we have stepped up that coordination and as I indi-
cated to you in testimony enarlier this Spring, the Secretary has appointed me,
together with his Special Assistant Daniel Meltzer, to jointly oversee this process,
We have now begun to establish workirz relationships and to meef; informally
with relevant officials from all the various agencies whose programs contain
elements which will require coordination. We believe the Yesults of this increased
coordination will be felt within the Department over the next few months as the
Administration develops legislative and Ludget proposals for the Fiscal Year
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In addition, we expect our helghtened awarveuess of these broader elements of
drug abuse treatment to have an impact in selected areas such as the Natlonwide
health planning process and the area of prevention, in which the Department
plans increased emphasis,

With regard to the aren of prevention, I would like to make a few comments.

While your Subcommiftee has limited ltself in this particular round of hearings
to taking up separvately the topic of “treatment”, it is my personal belief that we
ean 1o longer afford the Inxury of separating the two—either in drug abuse or
in any other area of national health policy :

In particular, the field of drug abuse has long been in the forefront in defining,
analyzing and endorsing the need for prevention. Ilrug abuse sprefalists have
concentrated on prevention with treatioent as a component for a number of years
and other parts of the health world ntw seem to Lie coming around to this view-
point, Therefore, it is essential that Bederal drug abuse policy remaing in step
with current rhinking, To the extent § national health program will demand a
nat.hnwide preventive health effort, for example, drug abuse programs must
lend their own knowledge and experience. 'T'o the extent such a nationwide effort
sneceeds in improving the health status of Americans, we should make clear that
drug abuse ix one of the areas we want to be improved. In short, we can best
achieve pur objectives iff we administer onr drig abuse treatment programs so
that they coordinate well with all other relevant Federal efforts.

I think it is alse importart to share with you the extent of community bused
drug trenfment that is provided by the agency and how the process is evaluaied,
NIDA supports statewide treatment networks which in Fiscal Year 1078 totalled
$145.822,000 for 94842 treatment stots—which excludes formula shots, Thig
number will increase to 95,716 in fiscal year 1979, As of July 31, 1977, 36%
of the slots were used by clients receiving methadone as part of treatment.
Sixty-one percent were used for drug-free treatment efforts and 3 percent were
for detoxification, Of the total clients served, 84% received treatment ag out-
patients, 11% in residential settings, 5 percent in day care and less than 1
percent in inpatient settings. The average time spent by clients in NTDA funded
freatment ranges from 3 months in residential programsg, 6 months for drug-
free outpatient programs, and 10 months for outpatient methadone maintenance
programs, The average cost for treating one person for one year is $2,200,

These programs arve monitored by the NIDA Division of Community As-
sistance through its staff of program development specialists ascigned to each
State. The audit firm Touche-Rogs holds the contract to evaluate drng abuse
program management through a system of quarterly management reviews,
State plan reviews, and ongoing consuitation. NIDA staff monitors thle expend-
itures of drug abuse treatment funds. In addition, NIDA’s Treatment Out-
come Prospective Survey (TOPS) will review the efficacy of the NIDA treat-
ment effort, Other outside ewaluations of drug abuse treatment have been

—conmpleted and will be described in greater detail in the testimouy of the NIDA
“Deputy-Director, Karst J. Besteman, at tomorrow’s hearings. Additional drug
abuse treatment resources are available from federally supported community
mental health centers (CMFCx), funded by the National Institute of Mental
Health. Half of the Nation’s commmunity mental health centers provide drug
-abuse services, either directly or by referval. NIDA funds 9471 of itg treatment
slots through CMECs at an estimated cost ¢f $14.4 million,

I wish to stress that I shall facilitnte the coordination of the Departiment’s
drug abuse treutment programs ywtih othés program elements—vhether in eduea-
tion, vocational rehabilitation, social geivices or any other component of the
Department, This effort will complément ongoing Tederal activities. T am
optimistic that with the efforts of Mr, Meltzer and myself the Department
will effectively achieve positive results,

PrepAreDd STATEMENT oF DAvip O, Lewirs, M. 1., CITAIRPERSON, NATIONAT,
AssoczaTioN For Crry DRUG (*OORDINATION

Good afternoon, Mr. Chairmrn and members of the Select Committee,

I am Dr. David ¢ Tewis, Chairperson of the National Association for City
Drug Coordination. T am aceomnanied today by A Claude Reese, Vice-Chaix-
verson of our Association and Director of the Bureau of Trug Affairs for the
City of New Orleans,
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We appreciate the opportunity to appear before you today on behalf of our
member citles to offer yjou an urban perspective on the eflicucy of the Federal
effort in promoting the establishment of integrated treatment services,

The National Assoefation for City Drug Coordinntion (NACDC) is a ccu-
gortinm ol city drug coordinators representing mayors of clties with major
drug-involved populations, It is, of course, at the local level uf government
where drug abuse treatment and rehabilitation efforts are ullimately brought
to bear. It ig, therefore, the large city drug services coordinator who is most
directly aware of the success, or lack thereof, of federal and stale efforts to
promote & systemie, comprehensive programming effort.

As the Select Committee well knows, 1972 marks the yesr that wajor federal
legislation was enacted to respond to the growing national crises of “drug
abuse”, That legislation, known ag the Drug Abuse Office and Treatrent Act
of 1972 (P.L. 92-253) established the intergovernmental systemnn which still
guides drug abuse planning and the dellvery of drug abuse treatment and pre-
vention services in this country, That system, perhaps inadvertently, has re-
sulted in a near total absence of any sustained and systematic large city gov-
ernment participation in the state drug abuse planning process and in the
formulation of tederal drug abuse poiicies. i

This abgence of large city government participation in federal drug policy
making and state planning is an inexplicable situation inasmuch as it is in
ity large central cities where the nation's most severe drug problems are con-
centrated, In fact, the conditions of heroin addiction and crime which initinlly
prompted the expanded fedsral response to drug abuse as embodied in L.
02-2535, were conditions peculiar to the urban environment, The expanded fed-
eral respouse was required in part because the scope and extent of the problems
associated with addictive drug use had far transcended the ability of clty
governments to effectively respond. Aud for the most parf, state governments
whose legislatures were frequently dominated by rural and suburbun interests
were generally reluctant to become extensively involved responding to what
was essentially a central city problem,

Nevertheless, state governments were designated to play a major role in
the expanded federal drug effort resultinz from P.I. 92-255. The role of local
government was ignored.

"The imbalance between city and state government responsibilities can le
divectly traced to the Congressional authorization of annual formula (block)
grants to the state which was detailed in Section 409 of L. 92-255, In return
for awarding formula grants, Congress required that each state establish a
state drug abuse coordinating agency and annually preparve a state drug abuse
plan delineating treatment and prevention needs statewide. Thus, Congress in
effect required that non-urban states such as North Dakota, Vermont, Mon-
tana, and other states with comparatively negligible drug problem: plan a drug
abuse response effort while sities such as Newark, Detroit, Boston, Los Angeles
and others were ignored in thelegislation.

The states, which are theoretically advised to take into account loeal needs
fhrough substate plannisg, have shown near unanimous reluctance to directly
involve city governments in the planning process. State political realities have
effectively produced a non-urban drug services orientation, often ignoring or
avoiding the states’ major drug problem sites—their large central citieg—and
there has been no effective administrative mechanism for producing greater state
sengitivity,

This resulting imbalance between large city and state determinations of prob-
lems and priorities has been further anggravated as the principal federal drug
treatment and prevention agency, the National Institute on Drug Abuse (NIDA},
hasg become inereasingly reliant upon the state plans to determine federal funding
decisions. In fact, NIDA has announced its intention to fund virtually all its
treatment and prevention efforts through statewide service contracts with State
governments by 1979, The rationale offered for this decision is “administrative
efficiency”. In fact, this increasing substitution of state decision-making for fed-
ernl decision-making does not augur well for the large cities where social costs of
drug abuse are most gevere.

The issue of coordination at the State and local level in the establishment of
integrated treatment services through the Statewide Services Contract funding
mechanism is most pertinent. The City of Detfroit has noted that its effective
administrative control over its elinies has been diminished, due to the eflects
of the Statewide Services Contract. :
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The City of Gary, Indiana, offers perhaps the most distressing example of
the problems which can oceur under the present system. NIDA has been pres-
suring Gary to enter into a Statewide Services Contract with the Indiana Single
State Agency (SS8A), effectively turning the operation of the City's methadone
program over to the State, Gary's reluctance to surrender its current divect-
funded status is understandable, insofar ag the State's capricious refusal to fund
tlie program in the past was the basis for the City’s assumption of operational
responsibility in the first place. Rather than see the program close, depriving pa-
tients of needed services, the Clty contracted directly with NIDA for operational
funds, and hag since developed a comprehensive program with linkages to voca-
tional and other supportive services to promote effective rehabilitation, Indeed,
not only hag the S8A demonstrated no commitment in the past to provide quality
services to meet the City's needs, but it has consistently refused to provide the
program with technival assistance while the City contraets direetly with NIDA,

Agninst this background of local condern for the efficacy of the Statewide
Services Contraect mechanism, the Deputy Dirvector of NIDA hag asked the
NACDC {o review and comment on its “Statewide Services Contract Pelicy and
Practice Manual”. The Association is in the process of preparing a formal critique
of that document, and expects to return to NIDA with its considerations
shorfly.

The NACDC will encourage greater federal responsiveness to urban drug issues,
and suggests to the Select Committee that the activities of the various ageu-
cies could be better coordinated to provide for comprehens!-e drnug abuse pro-
gramming, The NACDC recommends that a limited number of cities directly re-
cetve block grants for planning and service delivery to permit them to morve
effectively utilize the funds from a number of federal programs for drug abuse

prevention and rehabilitation. Moreover, these funds could then be applied -

in coucert with loeal funds from other city-sponsoved efforts such as in purks
and recreation, and thus further enhance the coordination of aetivities.

The NACDC suggests that NTDA reconsider its sole reliance on the State
ageney mechanism and increase its flexibility to address the special urban popu-
lations ’fhrough the vrecognition of a loeal eity government role as a “prime
sponsor™,

To facilitate this improved federal-city liaison, NIDA might find it advan-
tageous to establish an “Office of Urban Services”. Such an office could overcome
the buffer zone which has developed between these two levels of government
with regard to policy development. NTDA needs more aggressively to seek large
vity government input for its deliberatiors, and the cities need to develop better
understanding of NIDA’s activities, Such an Office of Urban Services could be
involved in administering and monitoring the dovelopnient and coordinstion of
arng-related services in our major urban centers.

The NACDC further hopes that the state-city relationship could he re-defined
sp that major cities would be directly and meaningfully involved in the prepara-
tion of the annual state drug abuse plans. The legislation currently pending
which amends Section 409(e) of P.I., 92-285 would, if passed, certainly help
restore local government's prerogatives in this esgential planning role.

The importance of a revitalized federal and state collaboration with local
government can be emphaaized by noling that there are large cities, with both
the need and capability, interested in committing their regources to developing
comprehensive programs for thelr drug-involved residents. However, thig loeal
activity will never reach its full potential nntil we have resolved the federal and
smte'1 lirison issues, Toward this end, the NACDQC makes the following pro-
Jposals;

1. Direct federal planning fundsg should be provided to selected cities with
particularly severe drug problems to enbance their planning and service delivery
capabilities:

2, Other federal block grant mechanisms to citir, such as CETA, TLEAA and
tlie Community Development Rlock Grants of ULy should he reviewed for their
applicability as models in the substance abuse field

3. An urban-oriented and efficient planning «dnd services delivery model for
the drug field should be developed and implemented, utilizing appropriate federal
agencies with NIDA taking the lend as the coordinating agency.

The NACDC believes that adjustmoents to the existing sy«tem as established
in P.I, 92-255 and by administrative actions taken at NIDA atre both necessary
and inevitable, The NACDC, through its meraber cities, can bring a unicue and
invaluable perspective to the re-examination of the urban sensitivity of the
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existing planning and service delivery mechanisms and to any possible changes
to them. The recent history of the Yrug field is replete with examples of the difii-
culties encountered when representatives of eity governments with the nation's
major drug-nvolved populations are not given suflivient opportunity to fully
participate in the fundamental decisions made in the drug field,

At this point I would Iike to introduce five documents which I will provide
the Neleet Committee for its records.

In September 1976, the Nutional League of Cities and the U.8, Conference of
Mayors condueted a survey of cities over 30,000 in population to determine local
drug abuse needs and priovities. Of particular interest is the review of *pri-
ovity unmet needs”, at least one of which dirveetly responds to a specific inquiry of
thizx Conuniftee, gdolescent services, Although the lead rvesponsibility for this
variex according to the individual state bureaucracy, it esn be stated that in
maost states with major urban population cventers, it continues to be inadequately
adilvesved, In atb least ene stite, Massachusetts, the state edueation authority
Lizes velied Lfor eritieal technieal assistunce upon the City of Boston's coordinating
agency, rather than the RRAL

I'm certain the Committee and its staff will wish to review thig and the
other concerns Mustrated in this very helpful survey.

The second documient is the City of Philadelphia “Comprehensive Plan for
Drug and Aleohol Abuse Treatment and Prevention”, which I offer the com-
mitfee as an example of how several federal programs can be integrated into
1 coordinated services program at the loeal city government level, Philadelphia,
thirough its innovative Coordinating Office for Drug and Aleohol Abuse Pro-
grams, has tied Prevention and Aneclllary servieces into the Treatment and
Rehabilitation services delivery mechanism, to address all aspects of the drug
aud aleoholdnvolved person’s life. Key to this comprehensive approach is the
reality that any such effort which does not include ninpower services is inade-
quate, The NACDC suggests that the federal govermment would do well to review
the Philadelphis. example, and work to facilitate the integration of servicey
through move flexible funding of vocational, prevention, referral, family, wo-
wen's, and day eare services, In these and other services areas, current NIDA
artivities ave at best only a prelimjnary, and at worst, serve fo inhibit loeal
programming initiative through an unimaginative matrix funding concept.

T would briefly point out that the Philadelpha comprehensive services concept
also encompasses “ancillary services”, those services which ean make an im-
portant contmbution to the success of the client in treatment, but which are
nnt classienlly delineated as therapy; and “prevention”, which is defined as a
broad-based, not subject specifie, approach addressed to the entire urban popu-
lation, the aged as well as the young,

The third document for the Committee’s records ix Mr. Goldberg's chapter,
“The Role of the City in Responding to the Problems of Drug Abuss”, which
appears i the recently published “Rehabilitation Aspeets of Drug Dependence,”
The Committee will find further analysis of the Office of Urban Services concept
in this study, as well as additional detail rationalizing the direct funding possi-
bilities for cities with a demonstrated need and capability.

The fourth document, “City Coordination of Addiction Services: Intergovern-
mental Issues,” was prepared by the City of Boston Coordinating Council on
Ihrug Abuse and endorsed by the NACDC asg an accurate review of the concerns
of city zovernments in the substance abuse field. This document, in addition to
surveying the legislative history of current governmental response to drug
abuse, points out the need to prepare for future integration of health services
planning agencies and their developing role in this area. The NACDC plans an
extensive review of the impact of the Health Planuning and Resources Develop-
ment Act (P.L. 93-641) on local drng abuse programming, and will be willing to
shave its findings with the Committee.

A final document, which I am pleased to be able to provide with this testimony,
is a recently completed survey of 15 drug abuse program coordinators repre-
senting cities across the country, which wus conducted by the NACDC under
the augpices of The Drug Abuse Council, Ine. This survey has just been released
today, and offers the impressions of these drug abuse professionals concerning
the patterns of heroin, and other problem drug use, in thelr respective cities.

The results of the survey indicate some positive trends mixed with new de-
mands which cities must be prepared to meet. On the positive side, we see the
purity of street-level heroin is lower than in apy recent years. At this time,
there appears to be a decreasing number of persons seeking our treatment for
heroin addiction, However, a majority of the city coordinators from the reporting
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cities indicates that heroin treatment programs are operating at capacity. Iforoin
is appearing from sources other than Mexico, a few citles report, and its
effect on purity levels cannot be predicted. There are substantial indications that
uxers arve turning to other opiates and depressants such as barbiturates.

Probably the most significant result of the study is the concern ghown by every
city surveyed with the changing trends in sgubstance abuse by high school stu-
dents, Most cities indicated that they are nof currently equipped or funded to
deal with the adolescents' growing use of PCP, pills and, especially, alcohol,
which is regularly used in combination with hypnotic-depressants and marijuana,

What all of these documents indicate, is that rigid federal funding standards
and an inflexible state mechanism prohibit loeal officials from plavning and
implementing treatment and prevention strategies to meet these changing pat-
terns in urban abuse.

T'o address these issues, the National Asgocintion for City Drug Coordination
projects the following goals for its membership for the coming year:

1. To present to the public and to the federal government the appropriate role
for ¢lties with lnrge coneentrations of drug abuse;

2, To establish more beneficinl governmental relationships in tlie drug plan-
ning process, including the relationghip of cities to federal policymaking and
cities to state planning in the drug, including alcohol, abuse and health fields;

3. To initinte policy development and appropriate funding perspectives for the
problem of urban drug abuse §

4. e identify those cities witl the highest concentrations of drug. aleohol or
similar substance abuse problems, and to support initiatives to ameliorate drug
abuse in thoge areas;

5. To investigate, analyze and disseminate information to the public concerning
the causes, effects and societal ¢onsequences of the misuse of dvugs, including
alcohol, in cities:; and

(i. To provide techuical assistance, training and research support to member
citles,

In all of its activities, the NACDC will be seeking a revitalized federal-state-
city partnership in the drug field =0 that those in greatest need may be helped,
I offer the resources of the Aswocintion to the Seleet Commiftee in forming
a joint effort to renlize these guals,

Thank you for this opportunity to appear before you again, on hehalf of the
Nationnl Associntion for City Dimg Coordination. I hope we have heen able
to make the point that the cities are more than just another level of buregucracy
to be dealt into the intergoverumental drug abuse response. Although they rep-
resent the site of current spkatance abuse problems, and even the breeding ground
of future problems, we nire ready to offer past lessons learned, and well-tested
mechanisms, to tie in poyitive prevention measures and to innovaie treatmert and
rehahilitation programping for tomorrow’s urhan challenges.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SUSAN M, Kir¢FBERG, DIRECTOR, DIVISION OF SUBSTANCE
ABUSE, DEPARTMENT OF MeNmarn FIEALYH, MENTAL RETARDATION AND SUBSTANCE
ABUSE

Mr., Chairman and members of the committee, I would like to thank you for
the opportunity {0 appear heve today to outline some of my perceptions ahout
the impact of the Federal Government on the provision of broad, comprehensive
drug abuse rehabilitation programs at the loeal level,

In attempting to address that point, I would like to outiine far you who T am
angl how we operafe in the city of Alexandria go that you will have some per-
spective on my perspective.

I am the Director of Alexandria’s Division of Substance Abuse, one of three
divisions in the city's Department of Mental ITealth, Mental Retardation, and
Substance Abuse. I have heen with Alexandria’s program for flve years and
spent three years before that working in the field. This total of elght years, ag
you know, makes me an “oldtimer” in the drug abuse treatment field.

The term “substance abuse” reflects the fact that I have responsibility for
aleoliol as well as drug abuse freatment, prevention and control. In Alexandria,
which has a population of 116,000, we have nine program componentg that pro-
vitle services in the ureas of aleohol and drug treatment, community and school
education and prevention, and telephone crisis counseling, The number of staff
members totals 60, not inelunding police narcoties control and hospital emer-
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geney ronm stafl, The budget Loy substanee abmse programs in ihe City is ap-
proximately one million dollars, If you look ot u prveentage Leeakdown on fund-
ing, you will see thut we receive 23¢ frqm the Federal Goverument, 354 from
the State of Vieginda, 374, from the City of Alexandria, and 565 from private
SQUrees,

Alexandria’s Division of Substuuce Abuse hus its vwn steong advisory boawd
composed, of private cltizens as welz ax loeal ageney people, e ageney repre-
sentatives include the City Manager, the Chiet of Police, the Ruperintendent of
Sehonly, the Director of the Heulth Department, the Commonwenlil's Attorngy,
the divector of the office which operates the vity s CITA (Comprehensive Employ-
wmeut Training Act) prograw, the boad of the loeal Megial Health Associntion,
the Direcior of the Recreation Department, and representatives of the Alex-
andrin Hespital and the Sherift's Office, among others, Chig hoard is extremely
Iportant beenuse it provides o ready framework throngh which our treatment
prograts sy able to develop the kind of rederral relationships and obtain the
kind of progrion support which insure an integrated, wholistie approgelt to treats
weat, Addbionally, this board advises the Alesandrin Commaunity Mental Health
2ud Mental Retardation Serviees Board, which is one of thirty-ight sueh boards
in the State of virginia which have poliey setting and fanding respopgililities
to the localities and to the stale's mental health, wental retavdation and sube
stanee abuse department,

It is essentially at the loeal level that we set our prosram priovities, devise
program goals and objectives, and esiablish policies and procednres for meeting
thoge gould, We hire and supervise our own stafit (ineluding CETA employees),
wir (eeide what our basie philosophie approach to treatment nud velbittation
vill be, and we obtain the resources that are avaiiable to earry out our pro-
grats, Wo conduet all of these activitios within what feels to me to be falrly
broad, minimum standards of rexulation set by state and federnl government
apencies,

When state and Federal money ix lnvolved, we preseut hndget veguests to the
State, The “single Rtate ageney™ in the Ntate of Virginia ix the Division of
Substinee Abuse, which ix part of the Virginin Department of Mental Health
and Mental Retardation, The state's Division of Substance Abuse sets broad
words amd ohjectives for the State, coordinates programs within the state, allo-
sites resourees equitably, lnsures that minimun standards arve followed in
service delivery, provides technical assistancee and training, and aets as o fadson
for Virginia with ageocies within the Federal Gosernment.

How well does this system work? What imgeiet does the Federal Goverument
have on our operation? Where do 1 see the sirengths and wealkuesses

Given finaneial limitations and relative to the reality of bureaneraey, my over-
riding feeling is that the system works remarkably well, It muy be considered
vvens wore remarkable given how yeung the field really is

The federal ageney that 1 work with most often, and therefore feel most
quaditied fo comment on, is the National Institute on Drug Abuse (N11M),
i am affected by the policfex promudgated by NIDWA, so T have thouzhts abont
fedderal policies, T also have worked hoth dirvectly and independently with NI
ofifeials, ax well ax In conjunction with state reprexentatives, Basically, I feel
that the NIDX people tnemselves and the polivies they promote ave supportive
te loeal programy, Relative to other bureaueracies, it appears to me that NIDA
involvements result in far less red tape than other foderal and state agencies.
The caliber of people working at NI is impressive, whether you work with
people in the treatment division, prevention, reseirel, grants and contracets, or
wamen's prograns, to name a few, Thoxe T have worked with are competeat
people, committed people, reasonable people. They appear to me to work hard
with stitte persounel to get as mueh finaneial and technieal support for the loeali-
ties as i possible, glven funding Hmitations, The policies and regulations set
i reasonable framework of minimwum standards that permii broad latitude in aet-
tal program operafions, ax I tried to indieate earlier, o the extent that the mini-
mum standipdds have not fit eur loeal situation, we have been alble to get exemp-
tous, NIDA also netively rsolicits local level input in establishing its policies,
s I do feel that we ean have a constderable impaet on the formation of the regu-
Tations, if we clhisose to exereise our own power,

I working over the years at the local level, T feel strongly that federal sup-
port of the siugle state ageney concept is commendable, The single siate agencey
in Virginie, for example, hax the expertise {o serve as the primary Uaison with
fhe Yederal agencies working in the substanc abuse field, The single state ageney




44}

model clearly provides a stability to all levels of the national drug abuse treat-
ment network.

Aunother model promoted by the FFederal Government which hag had a dirveet
aud, in my opinfon, a positive impact on local program operations is the merger
of alcohol, drug abuse, and mental health activities under one umbrella ad-
ministration, the Alcohol, Drug Abuse, and Mental Health Administration
(ADAMIA). This moedel as set by the Federal Government has already been
adopted nearly statewide in Virginin, In the last two years, alcohol and drug
abuse administreative operations have been merged at both the state and often
the loeal levels, as in Alexandria, Furthermore, the gleohol and drug abke ad-
ministravive units have been combined at both the stute and loeal levels with
the other mental health related units of government, Chis model has already
inereased the integration of mental health and substance abuse related activities
and a corresponding improvement in service delivery has resulted. I would also
like to add, however, that as I gee it from the loeal level, it is very important to
retain strong, highly visible advocaey groups for aleohol and drug treatment and
control. T am therefore very concerned about the possibility that ADAMBA
fight nttempt to reduce the power and capabilities of the three institutes (NIDIA,
NTIAAA, NIMIDY, It might he easier and more efticient to operate ADAMIA with
one strong director, but it also appears to me that it is imperative that each of
the three separate ingtitutes have strong directors . . . people who have vision,
high visibility, authority, and some ability to educate all of us ... directors who
ean raise our collective consclousness and act as strong advocates for the fleld,
What I am saying, in short, is that public information and education shonli not
be sacrificed in order to have a more streamlined, centralized adwministrative
strueture for ADAMITA,

In sununary, I would just like 10 say that from the loeal level, T feel supported
and not constrained by the Federal Government, I feel that my expectations of
the role NIDA should play are being met. 1 do not suy that the system is perfect,
but T am g realist. Where the responsibility of the Federnal Government starts
and stops, the state's responsibility staris and stops, and that of localities storts
and stops appears to be at ixsue here tn this whole diseussion, It is my percepiion
that the reality is that at the federal level, you set broad goals and funnel money
through the states to the localities. However, the real control of program impaet
rests first at the local level where programs are operated, then at the state,
and last at the federal level. And this is how I Lelieve it has to be, You knew as
well as I do that the Federal Guverument cannot solve all of our problems, Pro-
gram eperations cannot he directed or controlled from the federal level. What yon
can do, it seems to me, is to try to foeus as much energy as you have toward: (1)
helping us educate the publie about substance abuse in thig eulture; (2) edueat-
ing the other members of (‘ongress on the real need to appropriate more money,
especially in the areas of edueation, prevention and research; and (3) . omoting
a more powserful, highly vistble substance abuse prevention and trentmendt effort -
whether at the White Iouse, within the Department of Iealtl, Iducation, and
Welfare, or In your own loeal districts,

This concludes my statement, I wonld Iie happy to answer any questivng that
you might have at this time,

PREPARED STATEMENT oF EpMUNp I, MENKEN, VICE PRESIDENT, PROECT RETURN
FounpatioN, Inc., NEw York Crty

Mr, Chairman and Members of the Committee, I appreciate the opportunity once
again to be invited by this body to offer my comments, experiences and opinions
regarding the national drug abuse treatment effort,

An examination of the way in which the Federal Government both finances and
coordinates drug treatment and prevention aetivities ix extremely important at
this time, Some consideration has been given over the years to these matters hut
never in the depth nor with the level of dimensional understanding that is neces-
sary, To begin with we must recall that period when there existed, as an exten-
sion of the White House, the Speeinl Action Office for Drug Abusge Prevention
(SAODAP), That ageney was set up by Execeutive Order during thie Nixon ad-
ministration and given the mandate to establish a national drmig abuse prevention
policy and to coordinate all effnris existing at that time, throughout the federal
bureaneracy, to bring every possible resource to bhear upon the problem. SAODAD
was, as I have mentioned in previous testimonies before this group, an ageney
born out of political motivation and “political realities.” It should not therefore
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be surprising that much of its poliey development was never formulated either
with an interest, or commitment to genuine problem solving or soeful concern,
One of the best iHustrations of this is the fashion in which the federal govern-
ment, throngh SAODAP, developed its funding formulus for the treatment of
drug aburke, SAODAD's safl sequestered themselves foy a Irled period of time
and later emerged with the absolute conclusion that eacl mednlity of drog treat-
ment should cost & speeifie amount of money, That was in 1972 and the price tags
determined by SAQDADR were as follows:

$1,700 to treat an individual in 0 methadone muinteuance prograin,

#¥5,000 to treat someone in a residential drug free environment,

#2000 to provide services In an ambulatory or outpatient module, These figures
were Imposed upon all programs in the United States attempting to do a eredible
Job in treatment and rehabilitution, We were never informed of the rationale;
we were never {told how these formulax were arrived at but we were ordered to
live with them,

In ay primary arens of experience, which ig the residential treatment model,
the federal government deilvered to us an inflexible mandate to provide quality
care for comprehensive services to individuals at this absurd cost celling, Ac-
tually, it was worse, The funding formulas that 1 mention were created in rela-
tion to something ealled “slots”, We were not funded for bodies, human beings,
we were rather funded for “slots” or “heds” that an uvadetermined nnmber of
people might ovcupy during the course of one year, It did not matter to SAODADP
and the federsl government that every time a client moved out of the freatment
program and another one took his place the cost would immediately escalate.
We were required, you see, to provide complete medical and psyehiatrie workups
for eacli individual to develop personal treaiment plans and never to add the
additionnl costs to the allocated amount, We were also expected to provide eduea-
tion and vocatlonal services, family counseling, individual and group therapy, rec-
reational activities, and an absurd volume of reporting, muech of which was un-
necessary and ivrelevant.

This story is significant not merely because it desceribes how the federal policies
governing federal funding formulas were developed, but also because it is the
backdrop against which our current dilemmas exist, The fact is that to this day
we are funded in exactly the same faxhion with even greater expectations directed
toward us. It is now six years later and while the cost of living in this country
Iy inereaged probably § or 6 percent each year, the increase in funding allow-
auces from tho government are negligible, for example, where in 1972 we were
permitted $5,000 per year for each residential treatment slof, we are now per-
mitted §5,400, The net inerease in & years, gentlemen, is 8 percent. The demands
upon us grow, the public feels frugcrated over what thix government has done to
combat drug abuse, and we in the treatment and rehabilitation seetor have had
to take the weight, It seems that it matters not to the U8, government that troat-
ment and rehabilitation costs from 100 to 400 percent less than it does to ware-
liouse people in prison, It appears that government offieials have no interest in
saving tax dollars while at the same tine condueting more sensible programs, In-
deed, one misht think that thie way this nation is approaching its drug treatment
responsibility is entirely sehizophrenie, This Committee is interested in encourag-
ing a “wholistic” approach toward drug abuse treatment but the policies of the
National Ingtitute on Dhrug Abuse serve only to discourage such approaches,

Beginning with SAODAP and now with NINA there is no opportunity for open
dinlogue aronnd the issues that prohibit us in the fiekl from providing Juality
eare to our clients,

This Commiftee has asked several questions of me and I will do my best to
respond to them.

Trirst, it does not appear that the federal government in the form of NIDA
has taken any initiative whatsoever to instigate helpful and what T would
conxider to he necegsary cooperative activities among other government agencies
both at the federal and loeal levels, Our clients for the most part are peopie
who come ont of families naud environments thet are plagued with very serious
problems If we do a decent job with addiets’ psyehologieal and emotional con-
ditions, our efforts must then 1y in the face of a tremendous vold where other
serviees should be, The Department of Tabor, for example, operates a massive
CETA program and we in the Drag Treatment and Rebabilitation seetor have
vo direet Yinkage to that program. The Department of Housing and Trban
Development has n varviety of programs that we ought to Le able to link up
with, But neither NIDA nor anyone clse has helped ug gain entry or make



the conneetion, Indeed, various clements of IIINW provide abundant options
to assist us toward suecessiul rehabilitation, but again there is no one assum-
ing the leadership of coordination toward this end,

We in the Drug Abuse Treatment and Prevention fleld, but partienlavly our
elients, become severe vietims of the fragmentation of government bureaneracy,
This Committes promotes the term “holistie” and nowhere in thiy federal system
i¢ the spirit of that rerm carried forward. It i as if the U.8, government in
its wisdom perceives the problem of its people to he segmented, compurtmental-
ized, and fragmented in the oxtreme, IF there s 8 question of health services then
you must appeal to one department ; if there is an educational need you must see
another ageney; if there is a problem with housing or child cave, or legul
services then you must trip aroumd through an ever growing maze of dis-
connected burenueracies, No oue does it all, everyone wantg to sewd you some-
where else and the result of thix is the continved waste of millions and millions
of dellarg, and an incaleulable amount of energy. The bottom line is that if we
are able to get anyone well then it is in spite of this system, The faet that wo
ire relutively suecessful should be considered almost wmirneulous,

Necond, any level of cooperativa that is established localiy between drugs und
other health services rest entirely on the loenl people, The federal govermment
exercises no musele whatsoever to accomplish this objective, There is wueh,
bulieve, that could be done in this vein, bt it is not.

Third, anuy agreements or interrelationships with state edueation and other
authorities iy again the product of Individual program initintives,

To sum up these questions, what we are abie to do is very little and it is nou
simply because the federal goverument has abdicated. In my opinion povern-
ment abdication in thix case goes out ax a xignal to all those who should other-
wise he Involved, but are led to believe beeause of the federal negleet that the
government really doesn’t care, T am finally becoming one of those helievers,

I have been asked for my recommendations and they arve, in part, as follows:

1. I would urge that the Congress call forward what is, in wy opinion, the
only responsible and reliable investigative body that still has the confldence of
the people, Le., the General Accounting Offfee. I wounld urge that the GAO be
directed to examine the funding formulas for Drug Abuse Treatment established
by the govermment, I would suggest that they review these formulag and
determine how Drug Treatment and Rehiabilitation should be financed, what
should Le the method of payment and the leve! of reimbursement for sorviees
rendered, how the federal bureaueraey should engage in eooperative and deier-
mined efforts and what siher corrections miglht be made in the National Drug
Abuse Treatment and Prevention polleles,

2, T would urge that the GAO be assigned the responsibility, after extensive
investigation, of reporting to the appropriate Congressional Committees on
the progress of how Driag Abuse Treatment and Rehabilitation may be tnelnded
in any possible national health program.

3. I would urge thix Committee to inelude in its hearinzs testimony from
reliated government offieials with respect to long-range policy planning in this
area. T would recomumend that this Committee not satisfy itself around this
isRue until it has heen told what plang NIDA and HEW have for the continned
funding of Drug Treatment and Prevention, until it lias Isarned pracisely what
the formmnlas are and will be, if they are beiug ostablished, and what is the
thinking behing the strategies,

4, T would urge that the Congress conxider legislation that would foree health
insurance comapenies to provide coverage for Drug Abuse Troaiment and Re-
habiitation, This is extremely vital. The government has the power amd the
eapability to make this happen and to enforee it, And unless this country
takes n militant step forward in seeing to it that the primary sonree for finaneing
Drug Abuse Treatment ig placed with the insurance eavriers and i the preivate
sector we will have once again succeeded in o hillion dollar Gssaster. Thank you,

Prepared STATEMENT oF Frep R, West, Jo. M., ADMINISTRATOR, SUBSTANCD
Arvse ApMINTETRATION, DEPARTMENT OF ITUMAN RESOUBCES, GOVERNMENT OF
11 DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Select Committee, T am Tred R. Wost, Jr.,
MDD, Administeator of the Substanee Abuse Administration, Washington, DO\

T arprevinte the opportunity to appear before this commmittee to tes{ify en the
efticacy of the Federal effort in promoting the establishiment of integrated treat-
inent gervices,
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The drug abuse explosion off the late 1030's ereated such an impact that it
caught the entlre nution off guard. The District of Columbia was engulfed by an
warming rate of heroin addiction—2,2 percent of the total population of 763,610,
While the soelnl nud personal losses due to this epldemic: were tremendous,
tie related erime 1ate was appalling. There was some hope, at that time, that
the creation of o pnblie treatment program in Washington could be of grent help
in reduetng the numbey of people who used the illegal drug—heroin,

The creation of the Navcoties Treatment Admnfnistration in February 1970
was i erttieal step in the war against drug abuse in the District of Columbia
sl manifested a signifieant departure from traditional Nareoties Treatment.
Unlike earlier efforts by the IPublie Mealth Service at its hospitals at Lexing-
ton, Reutueky and Fort Worth, Texas, this program did not attempt to
make all of ity pactieipants drug free. Also, unlike the therapeutie communi-
ties of the early 1060%, the Narcoties Treatment Admniunistration did not lmit
itself to treating small numbers of putlients, Rather, for the first time in the
nhistory of this Nuation, the NTA attempted to establish a comununity-wide
treatment program, utilizing methadone mailnteniance treatment to a large
degree, gecepting as many drug abusers into {he program as could be recrnited.

Druring its fiest year of operation, the clent population escalated to nearly
3000 it peaked at 4500 in 1872, (Appendix A, “Narcoties Treatment Adminise
tration Client Popudation™), Our clinies (16 in 14072) treated both adult and
youthful clents, and dealt with all Distrlet vesidents appearing voluntarily and
other residents of the Metropoiitan aven referved by the Distriet of Columbin
Criminal Justice Rystenn,

At the same time that emphasis was being placed on the availability of dmg
abuse treatment for rehabilitation and crime control, law enforcement officials
at oll levels, put unprevedented pressure on the drug distribution network, It
Became mwueh more ditfieult, if not impossible, for individuals to purchase drugs,
and those purchared were of low purity, (Appendix B, “Purity of Street Level
Heroin, Prive of Street Level Heroin®™), ere in Washington, D.CL, both ineidence
aud prevalence declined siguificantly, The decline ln the number of new users
was <hown throngh dramutieally reduced numbers of clients, with a recent
onset of heroin use, enfering trenfment at NTA, (Appendix ¢, “Unduplieated
Clients Treated™). The decline in the ase of drugs was furfher reflected in de-
clining nareoties overdose deaths and deteetion of heroin among persons ar-
rested, {Appendix D, "Narvcotles Overdose Deaths ax Reported by the Office
of the DL Medical Bxaminer™),

Tufortenately, the decline in drug abusers seeking treatment did not sipgnify
n decline in the abuse of drugs: heroin or the noun-opiate dritgs (e, epeainoe,
muarijuang, amphetamines, and barbiturates). In 1976 we discovered that heroin
wax but a small part of the deng ubuse problem, (Appendix I, »Most Prevalent
Mot Thugs Abused by NTA ClHents™), It ix a well substautinted faet that
the chronde, intensive, medically unsupervised use of qpbetanmdnes, bacbitu-
sates and preseription drugs (Valivm, Libriom, Dilandid, ete.) ranks with
heroin as a major social problem, Cocaine use except mmong certain groups, was
relutively fusignificant in the United States in the oarly 106(0°s However, sinee
1970 there has been a steady upward trend in the amount of cocaine seized in
route to the United Statex from South Smervien, Marijuann isx the most widely
uxed illicit drug, with an estimated 26 percent of ail Distriet Residents 15 years
and older, having smoked it once, Some 86,000 persons (or 1514 smoke it
resulariy.

The Substance Abuse Administration, hax. the legal impleations ag well ax
the moral obligation to treat all drug abusers within a defined jurisdietion. In
addition to o treatment progran, if is alsa necessary to provide o menaningful re-
habilitative program, further providing intervention, prevention, and educational
services to a segmoent of the population we hope never to see fn treatment.

Alemg with the aforementioned ehanging trends, the profile of the SAA client
hax also changed. The typleal SAA client % now 27 yvears old ! a black male with
ait-eleventh grade edueation. e is unemployed and not In zehocl or {raining, 1le
is o readiission to the program, has heen in treatment this thne for six months,
and is receiving 24 milligrams of methadone, (Appendix I, SAL Condimised
Data and Profile 8heet),

What does the Substance Abuge Adminigtration have to offer this client? What
impact have Federal funding agencies in this offering ¥ .

Teenuse onr typical client is a readmission to owr program,. upon presenting
himxelf to the Central Imtake Division, UE would be referred to the Re-enfry
clinie, Because one of onr major problens is our dvop-out rate, SAAX hag estab-
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lished thig Re-entry clinic for the purpose of 1) assessing and enhancing the mo-
tivation level of recidivigts; 2) ascertaining from thesge vecidivists, problems they
encountered at SAA when they were in tregtinent before, needs that were unmet
by the progvam «nd possible solutions; and 8) providing o professional staff who
can be contncted at any time the ciient feels hiy pregent treatment goals are
not being met this time before he reaches drop-out status,

After the Re-entry clinie experiences, our typical client will be referred
to one of our clinics for treatment and subsequent referrals for other ancillury
services to meet his specific needs. He does not have a job so he would be
referred to one of our Employment Development Specialists for further assess-
ment. OQur typical client Liag an eleventh grade eduecaiion so from there he might he
roferred to SAA’S "Mini Learning Center” for GED tutoring, or & course in
Landscaping or a course in housekeeping (coordinated through the Department
of IIealth, Bducation, and Welfare, St. Elizobeths Hospital).

Beeause he is also single, we can surmise that his lifestyle and living en-
vironment probably reinforce hig druz abuse problem, and if his counselor
discovers he has a female friend with similar problems, attempts will be made
to get her into treatment at our Women’s Services Clinie, designed specifically
for females of child bearing age,

TWhile all thege efforts ave being directed at changing lifestyles and attitudes.
because he is already on a low methadone dosage, major co-efforts will he made
between the medical and counseling components to detoxify this client to an
abstinent state,

‘While our client is detoxifying, should he experience unusual medical and social
hardships on an outpatient basis NTA has Iederal funds now to establish an
inpatient detoxification unit. Hopefully when his period of detoxification is over
he will be ready for our Adult Abstinence Clinic for further rehabilitation and re-
inforcement for re-entry to the community, this time we hope as a useful, pro-
duetive citizen who will bave continuous contacts with the Adult Abstinence
Clinie whenever needed.

Should our typical client have a non-opiate problem he would have followed
this route through our Poly-Drug clinie: should he be under nineteen years old,
hig route would bave started through fhe Youth Abstinence Clinie.

We at the Substance Abuse Administration, too, feel that treatment and re-
habilitative services are best delivered within the community whose population
the programs serve. However, neighborhood pressure has forced us to create
enclaves like the Comprehensive Services Center recently opened in the PCRC
Building on the grouwuds of D.C. General Hospital. The Women’s Services Clinie,
LEMBRGE House (therapentic community), TRAIN II (Federally funded multi-
Modality treatment clini¢) Adult Abstinence Clinie, “Mini-Learning Center
(Federally funded educational training facility), the Bdueation/Prevention Di-
vision, ¥mployment Development Branch, and the Inpatient Detoxification Unit
are located under one roof,

I am pleased to know that the report, “Drug Use Pattern, Consequences and
the Iederal Response” presented to President Carter by Dr. Peter Bourne, Di-
rector of the Office of Drug Abuse Policy emphasizes some of the same issues
that the Substance Abuse Administration has necepted as challenges.

This report addresses and emphasizes the need to look at the way Americans
use all drugs—tobacco, aleohol, preseribed and over the counter psychoactives as
well as the many illieit varieties, This same issue was the underlying rationale
far our change of our name from the Narcoties Treatment Administration to the
Substance Abuse Administration. Another factor equally important to the ra-
tionale of the name change is our new philosophy and thrust of abstinence as
opposed to an emphasis on the treatment of narcoties abusers.

We support the thesis of this report, also as it relafes to drug abuse prevention,
and more specifically, the offering to young people of some real and tangible
alternatives to experimental and reerentional drug use.

These issues, of course, necessitate existing health and social services becom-
ing more involved in dingnosis and treatment.

I would also like to mention three additional recommendations eited in this
report in hopes that more federal funds will be forthcoming to assist in their
implementation :

1. Drug treatment programs must provide family counseling. Because of the
nature and sensitivity of this therapy, more money must be allotted for the re-
cruitment and maintenance of professionals (soeial workers, psyehologists,
peyvehiatrists, musie, vecreation and dance therapists, ote.) to provide this es-
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sential treatment tool. 2. The use of paraprofessionals in drug abuse treatment
has long been a delicate issue. Money should also be earmarked for the upgrading
of the gkills of these workers, encouraging them to bhe credentinl bona fide coun-
selors, 3. The Department of Labor and Department of Health, Edueation, and
Welfare must take the initiative in developing model agreements not only fo
support employment and training programs but to provide stipends for those
participants as well, Drug education should begin in elementary school and
should be inclusive of all substances which have an impaet upon the physical
and mental well being. We feel that this edueation should include saccharin, food
additives, pollutants, cosmeties, radiation, ete. All substances that impaet on
everyday life should be included as a part of primary prevention and ~h-uld
result in a 1edirvection of interest from trealment to prevention and early inter-
vention,

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my statement; I hope that I have made a mean-
ingful contribution to the Select Committee’s inguiry. X thank you for this oppor-
tunity and am available to answer any questions that you might have.
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Unduplicated Clients Treated

New Cumulative
admlssions totals

Year:
197071 e 6, 149 6,149
197 3,043 192
197 - 921 10,113
197 970 11,083
1975, cvnea 1,128, 12,212
1976 730 17,932
1977 623 13, 565

{
MOST PREVALENT ILLEGAL DRUGS ABUSED BY NTA CLIENTS
{l4 percent}
Novemper Navember februarg
1476 1977 187
*
Amphetamines wm—— 24,5 3.0 28.0
Heroin... . .. camman 0.0 17.0 21,0
COURINE, c. e s o mmrr s m e i s st e 1.3 1.1 L7
Barhitorat - .3 .4 2
(ML e et oo 2 e v ———nn an s 2 2 ol
NTA CONDENSED DATA AND PROFILE SHEET

1975 1976 1977
Estimated addict population.. ... R~ 10, 400 11,000 9,000
Number of clients treated.. e 5,275 4,339 3,764
Potency of heroln (percent). .aeweaconan 6.542.4 2455 1 6-{'—3. 1
AT Of OVBIADSES 1w - v an v mmwm s mimm i ssrm s min i m e 3 3 18
Clieni popujation (Decenibor), . .. - o 1,986 1,441 1,462
Nuraber of youth tn treatment...c.cecseuen 102 50 19
Averaga age..,... .o a— - 26 28 27
Average time ir jrealment Gnonths)...... 7 7 6
Average year, of educati plated (grade) — 1 11 11
Pe ge 4f male - [ 68 66
Petcentags of black_.. e . 83 90 82
Parcentafa of voluntser - 63 6l 69
Percentd ze of readmission........ 60 70 73
Percentage employed, - 34 34 35
Parcentage in education and/or trainln{z...' ........................... 8 3
Client average methadone dosage level (milligrams).ueeae cocmvuncmnan 26.5 25,4 24
Number of parsons treatad by NTA sincn 1970 12,212 12,942 13, 565




DRUG ABUSE TREATMENT
(Part 1)

THURSDAY, JUNE 15, 1978

) Ifouse or RepreseNTATIVES,
Serneor CodMarmes ox NARCorres ABUsE AanD (onrror,
' Washington, D.C.
The Select Committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10 a.m., in room

2T Rayburn House Ofice Building, Ilon. Daniel K. Akake
(arting chairman) presiding,

Present: Representatives Loster Ty, Wolfl' (chairman of the Select
Clonnnittee) Billy L, Livans, Dandel K. Akaka, J. Herbert Burke, and
Benjamin A, Gilman,

Staff present : Joseph T, Nellis, chiof counsel ; David Pickens, proj-
ect officer s and Michael Backenheimar, professional staf member,

Mr. Axans. The hearing of the Select Comumittes on Narcoties
Abuse and Control will come to order,

This morning marks another in the continuing series of hearings
on drug abuse (reatment.

The focus of today's hearings is to aseertain how the National Insti-
tute on Drug Abuse is discharging its vesponsibilitios in the aren of
dreg abuse treatment,

The National Institute on Drug Abuse, as the “lead” Fodera] agency
in drug abuse prevention and treatment is charged with overseeing a
areat deal of the Federal drug abuse prevention effort,

In 1977, the National Institute on Drug Abuse had a budget of ap-
proximately $250 million.

This budget ineludes funds for approximately 102,000 treatment
slots which NIDA funds either completely or partially. -

It is estimated that these treatment slots service in excess of 160,000
human beings suffering from some form of drug abuse, '

The major issues which this committee has interest in today are
the following:

1. ¥ntegrated service delivery. Weo are concerned that fragmoen-
tation of the Federal drug abuse treatment effort has caused drug abuse
treatment to be less than optimally etfective

We are interested in how NID.A is coordinating the programs of
other agencies in the Federal Government,

2. Jivaluation of drug abuse treatment. As in drug abuse prevention,
the committee wishes to aseertain what works in drug abuse treatment
and for whom and under what conditions.

Furthermore, the comumittee is intevested in Low NIDA evaluates
current programs.

(101)
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3. Research issues in treatment. The committee is vitally concerned
is ascertaining how NIDA’s research is coordinated and how the results
aro applied to drug abuse treatment programs. . .

4. Treating speeial populations. We of the Select Committee feel
that special populations such as racial minorities, ethnic minorities,
women and pregnant women need to be given their just due in drug
abuse treatment. ¢

We will seek to determine how NIDA. is treating special populations.

5. Local coordination of treatment. The need to have treatment
slots where and when they are needed is erucial.

’%‘ha Select Committee will explore this facet of treatment utilization
today.

Tﬁ’e undertaking I have just outlined is vital to the entire public
health field. Perhaps no disease exerts & more telling toll than drug
abuse. With this format, let me welcome you today, Mr. Ilarst Beste-
man, Deputy Director, NIDA, and Mrs. Johnson.

We are indeed glad to have you with us today.

Before we begin let me asl my colleagues if they have any opening
statements they wish to male.

Before we begin, I would like to swear you in.

[ Witnesses are sworn in.]

TESTIMONY OF KARST J. BESTEMAN, DEPUTY DIRECTOR, NA-
TIONAL INSTITUTE ON DRUG ABUSE, ACCOMPANIED BY ELAINE
JOHNSON, DEPUTY DIRECTOR, COMMUNITY ASSISTANCE

Mr. Axaxa. Your complete statements will be included in the ree-
ord. You may summarize your preparved statement, and following
that, we will have some questions for you.

[ Mr, Besteman’s prepared statement appears on p. 132,]

Mr. Axaxa. At this point, sinee we have a rolleall, I 'would like to
call & 10-minute recess.

[Recess.]

Mr. Arxaxa. The hearing will come to order.

We will continue with your statement, Mr. Besteman,

Mr. Besrenzan, Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

I would like to just swnmarize my statement in just a fesy moments
and highlight several points,

"The fivst is that at this time the Federal Government has a substan-
tially better capacity to estimate the nature of the drug abuse problem
in the country and the trends that are occurring.

The data given yesterday by Dr. Klerman about speeific age groups
isan exampfe of that ability and improvement as the result of putting
several data systems in place,

Second, we are proud of the successful management of the state-
wide services contracts which is the major mechanism for distributing
treatment money to the communities. I think it is important to higzh-
light the fact that the amounts of money being provided for drug abuse
treatment nationwide last year was distributed as follows: 43 percent
of the money was provided by State government; 38 percent was by
the Federal Government; and 19 percent of the money was provided
by local sources, both public and private.

-
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We are concerned with the ability of the statewide service contract
mechanism to be responsive to the needs of minority communities and
minority patients. The ongoing discussions that we have had with the
cities regarding the ability of the mechanism to be responsive to com-
munity groups that want to influence how services are delivered and
in what constellations in a given community, be they minority or just
alcitilzen’s action group, have been helpful in seeing these issues more
clearly.

Weylmve been addressing that problem by trying to encourage a
greater sensitivity to the needs of minority communities. In fact, two
sessions ab the annual convention of the National Association of Btate
Drug Abuse Coordinators and two seminars were devoted to their
role and also te assuring that the statewide services contract mech-
anism is more flexible.

NIDA shares the concern of the committee and those in the field
about the eflectiveness of the treatment; and what should be the
proper criteria for treatment outcome. Most treatment evaluation to
date has centered around the behavior of the patient after treatment
&s regards his criminality, his continued use or reduction in illicit
drug use, and his work and social productivity.

We are initiating a reevaluation effort, the so-called TOPS pro-
gram, & treatment outcome prospective study, which is centering its
efforts initially in four cities in order that we can get some experience
with the mechanism. Some of the outcome criteria that are being used
on TOPS aro more broadly defined and in more detail than previous
studies of this type.

The area of employment, and the relationship of the Institute with
the Department of Labor and its programs has also been an area of
considerable concern and effort,

The Federal funding criteria has, since 1975, required thet local
programs establish a relationship and have available for the patient
voeational counseling and training. In formal semse, this iz being
met. It is our experience, however, in monitoring some of the pro-
grams that the flexibility or the access to that resource varies consid-
erably from community to community.

One of the influences, again, that impacts on that is the local rate
of unemployment. I use the city of Detroit as an example where in
spite of access to these resources we find it extremely difficult to find
employment for the young, black, male client in that city, since that
population experiences somewhere around 50 percent unemployment
i the nonaddicted population.

Tho relationship that the drug abuse treatment network has with
the criminal justice system in Baving a poliey and requirement of
acceptance of referrals from local courts is another avea of concern to
the Institute. We have been working with LEAA to get coordination
between the eriminal justice State planning agencies and the Single-
State Agencies for drug abuse prevention that we relate to at the
State level, We have published handbooks in that area and we have
held joint meetings between LEAA and the States avound this issue
and I'think we have made some significant impact.

A research and treatment issue that we ave highlighting that I per-
sonally think is of special intervest is that of phencyclidine, or PCP,
issue. PCP has come on the country over the last couple of years and
its uso is very widespread and especially heavy among the youth.
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TWe do not have a lot of information on the proper treatment for
PCP users. There is a congiderable psychiatric component. to the im-
pact of the drug. Our clinics are reporting that there is considerable
demand for treatment, bub that the patients are not always readily
amenable to treatment, ;

In addition we are continuing the development of chemical agents
in treatment. The experience we have had with TLAAM and nal-
{rexone has been encouraging to us, although occasionally trying, be-
cause of the time and effort necessary to got'these drugs approved.

There is another substance, butamorphine, which hes come to our
attention through research at NIDA's Addiétion Reseaveh (lenter
which we think also offers an even more attractive compound for
{reatment beeause the required dosing schedule is less frequent than
methadone, and it appears capable of blocking the euphoric and de-
pendence-producing effects of heroin, The drug produces only minimal
dapendence so that maintenance therapy termination should be con-
siderably easier than with either methadone or LLAAM, That, we fecl
is an important difference in these drugs.

This drug is at a much earlier stage in development than either
methadone, A AM, or naltrexone, but it is, I think, the next one that
will be agaressively developed by the Institute,

With just noting those items in my formal statement, I would like
to be able to respond to any questions the committee might have.

Mus. Johnson, who is the Deputy Director of the Division of (‘om-
munity JAssistance is with me. She will be willing te help in any way
she ean, too. =

Mr, Araxa. Thank you, very much, Mr. Besteman,

In my opening statement, I mentioned five issues and you have
touched on these issues as you went along.

On the average, what are presently the needs of the minority popula-
tion in the country ?

Mr, Besrearax In terms of drug abuse services?

Mr, Axaxa, Yos.

My, Brsrearaxy. Qur admission statistics show very graphically that
t]ll)(‘ minority populations are very disproportionately affected by drng
abuse.

-\ paper given at the National Drug Abuse Conference in Seattle in
April seemed to indicate that the minority group that is having the
highest inerease in heroin addiction now is the 'uerto Rican commu-
nity in the New York area,

Our programs are heavily used by minority groups to the point
that about 50 percent of all admissions are the minorities, Many pro-
grams are located in these minority communities, and some, although
not as many as are located there are run by community, groups. '

_ I think we can say that the baseline service needs of these communi-

ties are being met, however certainly not the total serviee needs are
being met. I am speaking, now, only of the Federal effort, which repre-
sents only about -0 percent of the national eftort put forth in drug
treatment, Independently funded State and local programs are also
somewhat disproportionately used by minorities,
. There are pocket community neighborhoods, if you will, where there
is a deficit of services. When you look at it in a general sense, and
across a broader area, I think the service system is relatively adequate
to the size of the problem in the country.
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Mr., Axaxa, What about the Puerto Rican community south of Now
York to Florida? .

Mz, Besresax. As I say, in New York, they still scem to be experi-
encing a tremendous inerease in drug use among their youth, that is
even greater than the normal pattern which seems rather stable in
heroin.

We are aware of this. The State of New York is aware of it When
wo did put new resoureces into New York the last time, there wore, pro-
visions made to distribute these in New York City in neighbortionds
that had special needs. Within the statewide serviees contract of New
York, o resources become availahle, they have the ability to move into
& new neighborhood or a new treatment center, We take this kind of
information and share it with the State and try to reshape the con-
figuration and the location of service, then, within that State.

Mr. Axaxa. You mentioned a program of trying to meet the needs,.
in this case, of the Puerto Riean community in New Youk City who-
are addicted to heroin,

What kind of evaluation do vou do on this?

Mr. Brsremax, (nee a treatment program is in place, the evaluation
consists of two kinds, Ove would be the actual management and run-
ning of the program, asking such questions as: Do they meet the Fed-
eral funding eriteria ? Do they operate as well administered service sys-
tem? Do they do proper intake and evaluation of the patient, and
do they see the patient as Trequently as is considered necessary or
usual in the treatment? Those ave Sort of the general management
evaluations,

As far as speeifie outcome evaluations, we would do that only as the
program would want to use a self-evaluation package that is men-
tioned in my testimony and which they have aceess to, Or if they
eame in with a special regearch project, to want to evaluate their own
data, or if they became part of a larger evaluation study such as the
one that Dr. Sells at Texas Clristian would be running or if they
would become part of the TOPS program that I referred to, Theoreti
cally, all the above are available to them.

Our expeetation is, or our assumption is, that if they are well-man-
aged and well-vun treatment programs, that the differences botween—-
and among the programs within the fedevally supported system ave
not o great that the outecome of these large studies wonkin't. he ap-
plicable to their population, also,

Mr. Axaxa, This is not really in the realm of treatment, but in
your evalaation, do you try to get information that might lead to a
souree of, in this case, heroin ? ’

Mr, Breseearan, Where the drog is coming from?

Mr. Aaxa, Where you think that drug is coming from?

. Mr. Besteatan, We do not ask those kinds of questions in evalua-
tions.

The Drug Enforcement Administration and NID.NA can answer that
question, but throngh the use of a different mechanism without having
to ask the client, simply by getting a hold of the drug on the street
and testing it for—the so-called signature program that I an sure the
Drug Enforcement Administration could explain in gveat detail.

We do know, then, where the drug oviginated. )
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My, Axaxa. I was interested in the statements yesterday as to the
feelings of different age groups and what they called spacelessness,
O

Mr. Brsrearan, Weightlessness.

Mr. Axaxa. Weightlessness for different age groups. oo

Do you, in your evaluation, try to obtain information of this kind
as to why they began using the drug?

Mr, Brstearax, We have some evaluations that ask why the person
began to use the drug. The consistent finding, going back to the 1950°s
when Dr. Pescor did a landmark study of 4,000 patients back in the
late 1930%, and the answer we get we find totally unacceptable, is that
most addicts after they ave addicted who are asked why did you start,
will say either curiosity or their friends were using it. Those are very
surfuce, ensy answers, and I think in many cases they avoid looking
at the real reasons as to why drug abuse began.

The TOPS study, that I referred to, which will be a prospective
study where we will start to study a patient as he enters treatment
and continue studying him while in treatment and whether he drops
out or continues, will enable us to ask many more indepth questions
and know much more about it.

The way the studies have been done, previously, is to note that Mr.
A went into treatment at a given time and to talk to him 3 or 4
years after he has left treatment and ask him to think back as to what
was hapli)ening then.

I think we all know that very often we don’t really remember the
explieit circumstances that weve 4 years old.

So that the quality of the evaluation, we think, in doing a prospec-
tive raiher than a retrospective study will be enhanced.

Mr, Axaxa. May I break my questioning now to acknowledge the
presence of my colleagues Billy Livans of GGeorgia, and Mr. Gilman
of New York.

Further, I would like to have you expand a little more about your
TOPS project.

You have it in fouy cities.

What cities are these, and how are you doing in these cities with
this program ?

My, Bestearan. I am not absolutely sure of the four cities. And I
tried to check that out last night and wasn’t able to get it.

I know that Seattl at one point was a candidate city. And I under-
stand that Miami is involved, and I think, New York 1s also involved,
and I can’t think of the fourth one.

We are starting with four in order to work the early problems out of
the system and hope that once we have these problems worked out, we
can expand it to more cities so that it becomes more representative of

he total system.

Our feeling was, since we are going through a relatively complicated
and indepth evaluation, we wanted to make sure that we had those
process problems solved hefore we went to a large effort since we esti-
mate that this effort is going to cost somewhere hetween $1 million or
$2 million a year ongoing, and we would rather have the design prob-
lems out of the way before we expand it and become overwhelmed
with just the numbens,
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The TOPS study should hegin in late fall 1078 in six eities: New
York, New Orleans, ITouston, Tortland, Chicago, and Des Moines.

Mr, Axaxa. Im also inforested in the commnlents you made about
comnumity groups. »

(‘an you also explain how “internction” is working and what you are
trying to do with this method ?

M, Bremaran. 1 think the best examples that T can give of that
is if you go back to the carly beginnings of community drug treat-
ment’ as supported by the Federal Government, back to the OEO
Aet, T think it was about 1967 or 1968,

Many of the drug programs started from the community action
base and perhaps the most concerned eitizens over around the drug
problem are those that live in a neighborhood that is being eroded
and blighted vy the drug situation.

Tn any community, in any eity or even o small town, when the com-
munity gets together and decides that drug abuse is a problem and
they want to see some aetion, they inevitably somehow want to influ-
ence how that service is delivered.

Sinea the mechanisme, now, ave subcontracts for the community to
the State, this requires: an organization sophistication that usually
means that some well-established local agency becomes the vendor to
the State,

e have sitnations where, then, communities will come to us and
say, well that is & vendor that we are already dissatisfied with for a
whole lot of reasons. They may also be the vendor of some other
miedienl service or sone social service.

The community may feel that the vendor is not responsive to the
community's definition of its own needs. So that we get them into some
nogotiation as to how they should respond to the community and to
what extent should a community group have direct influence on
whether o purehased servies is purchased from o given vendor.

There is 1o elear answer to the question. It is o question of having
managerial stability and fiseal accountability in delivering the service
snt having responsiveness to defined community needs. There is al-
“wavs gort of a milt-in tension hetween those two valnes.

Our statowide services contract has sovt of Lighlighted that tension.
beeause prior to that mechanism, programs could incorporate into
nenprofit corporations and receive a grant divectly from the Federal
Government. In many situations, this was satisfying to them, but T
must sgy on oceasion it was not totally satisfying to the Tederal Gov-
ernment in terms of the fiseal management and delivery of services.

Mr, Axaka. You then spoke about sensitivity.

Vv, Busreaan, Yes,

Mr, Axaky. You ave encouraging sensitivity. Is that for the TFed-
eral Government or sensitivity in the community groups?

At Bestracax, As Tused it, T was referring to the fact that we have
a management mechanism that is very efficient and effective mana-
eevially that could very easily become merely a svstem of numbers and
Inulget, and so on, and forget the fact that it is there for the treatment
ol people who live in communities with a specific problem,

When T spoke of the sensitivity, T meant for the vendor, for the
State gs the contractor and for the Federal Government in managing
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this, not. for the community. The commuuity stays very sensitive to its
own problems. ) )

Mr. Axaxa, Ihavabeen asking you questions for 15 minutes. I will
pass it o o . .

ITowever, before I do, let me asi you an important question: Do
you feel that there is much fragmentation in the integration and co-
orglination of the services in drug abuse? 4

M1, Besresran. Yes; if you are meaning the ability of the client
or the patient tohave easy access to a variety of services from different
social agencies in the community. In very few communities'is there
one vendor, one door that the elient can go 1n and receive his vodational,
his soecial, his psychological, his medical, his educational services,
without having to go through & series of referrals, moving to gnother
site. ‘

The agencies try to decide, is he my client or your client. I think
that is the norm in the communities in most areas. It is not unique to
drug abuse, but because drug abusers are using systems not degigned
for them, in which they have a low priovity, the problem bepomes
much move visible with our clients.

Bat, it is there. It is in many ways the same problem that is there
in the generic medical system.

Mr. Axaxa. Is there any move toward attempting to coordinate?

Mr. Besreaax. [ think Dr. Klerman mentioned yesterday that the
Secretary has set as a priority of trying to bring together and make
responsive the programs within ITEW. Also, my testimony refers to
some of the efforts with the Department of Labor to try to make some
impact on their policies aud some of the programs, such as CETA, as
they respond to our clients.

So, yes, there is a-definite move in that divection. I think it has the
backing and the power of the Secretary and the White ITouse in trying
to make this a reality. '

Mr. AxaxA, Let me call on my colleague, Mr. Evans of Georgia,
for questioning.

Mr. Evaxs. L don’t believe I have any questions at this time, Mr.
Alkaka, :

Mr. Axaxa. You may have another chance.

M. Evaxs. Thank you.

Mr, Axaxa. Let me call on my colleague, My, Gilman,

Mr. Guarax, Thank you, Mr. Chaivman,

Mr. Besteman, I note that you make some reference to how extensive
the abuse is with PCP and hallucinogens and with regard to some of
the barbiturates, and yet the budget of your department, apparent]y,
gives really minor attention to those areas as compared to the amonnt
that is expended for the other fields of abuse.

Can you tell uis why that inverse proportion? Here you have one of
the largest areas of abuse in PCP and with the barbiturates, and yet
little money is being expended in research and treatment of that,
TWhy do you have that? »

Mr. BestEman, I think there ave two reasons for this apparent
imbalance.

One is historical, that the priority drug that the Federal Govern-
ment addressed, and you can go back if you want to take a look at the
legislative history. It wasn't until 1970 that the Federal Government
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permitted the concern with any drug except those defined as a narcotic,
which were heroin, morphine, aiw then marihuana was also defined
as o nareotic under the older law. .

In 1970 under the Controlled Substances Act, we were finally given
responsibility for substances other than narcotics. As the program got
started, in its historical concern, the concentration was on narcotics.
In the crisis that occurred in the early 1970's, with the establishment
of the Bpecial Action Office in the 1972 Enabling Act, heroin was the
No. 1 priority, based on the judgment that hersin caused the greatest
personal and physical and social disruptien per vietim in the
community. '

And, so you have the system being defined to be responsive as a
priority to that drug. It isn’'t until about 1975 when the judgment was
made that sufficient emphasis had been given on this priovity where the
priority was set forth by the Institute as to clinical need of the patient,
without respect to what is the dvug that he is presenting, Because so
much of our treatment system was designed to the heroin or opiate
oriented, it continues to attract that kind of client.

That is sort of the historical—haw we got here.

Mr. Grazan. That is all interesting background Mr. Besteman, but
we are confronted now with some very crucial problems in these other
areas.

Mu. Besrearan, That's vight.

Mr. Guaran, What is your agency doing to confront these problems?

Mr. BesrEaran, We did the sedative-liypnotic study, which showed
that the sedatives, in spite of the fact that theve has been a vast reduc-
tion in their use in this country, were still the most lethal of the drugs
abused, and if you vecall, before ODAP was terminated, Dr. Bourne
asked FDA to make some changes with regard to the availability of
certain of the sedatives,

The Secretary and Surgeon Genersl have taken on a Public ITealth
Service-wide activity to do both a public and physician instruction
about the use of sedatives and, there have been some efforts to inform
hospital emergency rooms and so on as to the proper care.

Mr. Gruaran, My, Besteman, if T might interrupt, do you think your
agency is spending snough to combat abuse with regard to the barbitu-
rates and the lallucinogens and PCP in those areas? You said some-
thing about 1 million abusers in those fields. There were some 8,000
deaths. Thadn’t seen that figure before—between 1976 and 1977,

IHow many of those deaths are attributed to heroin and how many to
the other types of abuse?

My, Brstiaan. The largest single group was attributed to the seda-
tives. :

My, Gruaraw. To the sedatives?

Mr. Bestrarax, Yes; and that was 1,700, There were fewer than—

Mr. Ginaan. Again, and I come back to my initial questions: Do
you think you are spending enough funds and giving enough atten-
tion to these arveas?

Mr, Brsreaax, They think in terms of the—particularly for seda-
tives, since they have a very clear medical use, that we are giving
enough attention to them.

When you say, are you spending cnough, those of us who have been
in the field can always think of more things to do in a given area. But,
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the use of sedatives is heavily controlled through the Food and Drug
Administration, and some of the things that are needed to be done
will have to come out of that concern. ~ '

It is really not a divect function of the National Institute on'Drug
Abuse. We are very much committed to & consumer and ghysmmn
education campaign with the rest of the PILS, If that is noted, I think
that we are being sufficiently respoiiﬁéve to the size of that problem,

Mr, Gruaran. I want to ask Mr. Besteman if you would at this
point in the record provide us with a-statement of just what your
programs are with regard to the barbiturates, the hallucinogens, PCP,
and whatever you are doing to counter polydrug use and abuse and
how much you are spending in these areas. . :

“And, with your permission, Mr. Chairman, I would like to malke that
apart of the record at this point in the record.

Mr. Axaxa. With no objection, it will be so done,

[The information referred to follows:]

The National Institute on Drug Abuse has over the last year paid particular
attention to the problem of barbiturates. After extensive study of ihe data avail-
able on the prescribing of sedative-hypnotic barbiturates, a report was issued in
the spring of 1978 by the Institute’'s Office of Medical dnd Professional Affairs,
This study found that a number of barbiturates commonly prescribed for sleep
were ineffective if taken over a long period of time.

In the area of PCP, NIDA. established an Institute Task ¥orce on phencycli-
dine (PCP) in August 1977. The activities of that group were reported to the
Committee at its recent hearing on PCP,

The Institute has done work in the area of polydrug abuse and recognized
that the decline in availability of heroin has caused the addict population to shift
to other, often multiple drug use, patterus, The Institute's services demongtration
program sponsored & Polydrug Project in 1974 designed to develop effective treat-
ment techniques for the polydrug abuser. :

It is estimated that in FY 78 NIDA will spend the following amounts fo
research on substances of interest to the Committee :

Barbiturates: $4.8 million.

Hallucinogens: $1.9 million ($1.4 million of that figure will be spent for phen-
cyclidine (PCP).) . :

Polydrug: $6 million.

Mr. Gmaran. One other question: Mr. Besteman, one of the big con-
cerns on which all of us have been seeking some changes in the state-
wide service mechanisms has been that the cities have been somewhat
shortchanged in that process. NIDA is encouraging State drug abuse
planners to involve the cities in the State planning process, and it has
also established its own channel of ongoing communication with city
interest groups and associations. :

However, yesterday Iid Menken—I believe you were here during
his testimory—appeared before the committee, and he stated, and I
quote, “it does not appear thai the Federal Government in the form of
NIDA has taken any initiative whatsoever to instigate helpful, and
what I would consicler to be necessary, cooperative activities among
other Government agencies, both at the Federal and local levels.”

He goes on to say, “we in the Drug Abuse Prevention field, partic-
ularly our clients, become severe victims in the fragmentation of the
Government bureaucracy. This committee promotes the term ‘holistic’
and nowhere in this Federal system is the spirit of that term carried
forward. It is as if the U.S. Government in its wisdom perceives the
problem of its people to be segmented, compartmentalized and frag-
mented in the extreme.” '
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Would you care to comment on that statement ? What would be your
response to his experience with NIDA ?

Mr, Bresrearan, My response would be that I cannot change his
opinion or perception of it. I don’t think it is wholly accurate or reflec~
tive of tha efforts that we have put forth.

I think that there are others that ave involved at the city level and at
the local county government, and so on, who have had quite ditferent
experience, and I think our efforts have been to try to coordinate all
levels of government and have all levels of government involved,

My, Giaran. Here is o man working at the city level, and he sets
forth his experience for us. Why ishe wrong in his statement ?

My, Brsmearan. I am not saying that he is wrong. That may be in
truth his experience in his city and with his State. That may be his per-
gonal perception. I have to respect that that is what he sees. I simply
don’t think that that is a characterization of the attitude or the general
performance of the Federal Government.

Novw, there is a lot of fragmentation. We discussed some of that yes-
terday, in terms of the chairman’s concern about the fact these beha-
viors such as aleohol addiction and abuse similar to drug addition and
abuse, and so forth—and we knov these behaviors have great similayi-
tieg, and yet we know that organizationally we have two different In-
stitutes, and we have different mechanisms of disbursing funds and
different eriteria for disbursing those funds.

You get into the problem of solving things, that is to go to 4 wholly
genevie system, and yet all of our categorical institutes and all of our
special programs come out of the fact that the generic system has for
some Teason oy other not been responsive enough. It is sort of an endless
tension from one need to the next.

I think that I could say that we spent about 3 years working as our
chief priority on putting that management system in place, I think
that over the last year to 18 months, we have been addressing the
deficiencies of that management system.

I am not willing to say that this gentleman’s perception of the de-
ficiencies in his city are not correct. I don’t think that they ave charac-
teristic, and I think that we ave trying very hard with the States and
with our regulations and with our gudelines to overcome this kind of
pereeption.

Mr. Grraran. We hope to take a good look at that statement. Appar-
ently, vou have a valid complaint that needs some attention.

Mr. Busteaan. After we left here yesterday afternoon, we met with
representatives of several groups, including the half a dozen of the
major cities, and we discussed the very issue that we are discussing to-
day. which is about thie third or fourth time that I have met with these
people, and we have made adjustments to try to accommodate this.

We got these issues on the training agenda of the National Associa-
tion of State Drug Abuse Coordinators last May in Qklahoma City.
They too are concerned with it, because they feel it is parvtially their
responsibility. It is a real issue, It varies from parts of States, and so
on. But, it is not just quite as desperate, I think, as that man has ex-
pressed it.

My, Garaw, My time has run out. T want to thank you.

Mr. Nerozs. Before you leave, may I add something to that, Mr.
Besteman, ‘
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Unfortunately, in yesterday’s testimony, this was not the only ex-
pression of that perception. We had here a representative of the city
drug coordinators, Dr. David Lewis, who said to us that in fact t{le
city’s input is about at the same level as it was in September 1976
when we had the representatives of all the National League of Cities
hefore us. And, they complained bitterly and still complain that NIDA
is not responsive to the needs of the major cities of this country.

So, it is not M. Menken’s sole perception.

My, Grraran. I appreciate counsel pointing thst out.

My, Brstearaw. I met with Dy, Lewis and his association on three
different occasions, and we ave working on the problem. I hope maybe
next year we can say we got it solved.

M. Axaxa. Thank you very much, Mr. Gilman.,

May I ask, do you have any auestions at this point, Mr, Evans?

My, Iivans. I dohave a couple I would like to ask.

Mr. Axaxa. Youmay proceed.

My. Tvans. Mr. Besteman, I understand from the testimony yester-
day that there is some concern about the BOP formula funding mecha-
nigin that NIDA has and that it tends to favor the larger programs, so
far as giving an opportunity for more complete and better treatment.

I would like to inquire from you just what that formula is and how
it is arrived at.

My, Brstemax, We have two major mechanisms by which we dis-
tribute money in the community. The first mechanism is under section
409 of our legislation and is a formula grant. The formula is derived-—
I almost said very simply. It is not very simply—but in the following
manner, One-third of the money distributed 1s based on the population
in each State to the total population of the Utnited States, One-third is
based on the total population weighted by financial need, as deter-
mined by the relative per capita incomé for each State for the 3 last
consecutive years from which the data is available from the Depart-
ment of Commerce. These two one-thirds are part of basic formulas
that are used through HEW's health programs. These are not unique
to NIDA. NIAAA uses these same weights in their formulas and so do
some other health programs. ‘

The final third of NIDA's formula is unique, in that it is based on a
definition of what are the needs of that State in drug abuse as required
by the law, which is an extra requirement that Congress put in our
legislation.

We have chosen to talie three factors as reflects need in any given
State. One is the relationship of the population age from 12 to 24
years of age in each State to the total population of that age group
i all States. That is based on the fact that we have some 17 surveys
that show that age is one of the chief correlates to any drug use pattern,
because it is basically with illicit drugs, then it is a youth phenomenon.

The second third is the relationship of the number of hepatitis type
B cases to each State to the total number of ali the cases in the United
States. That goes back to a series of studies around the relationship
of hepatitis B to heroin or other needle injection of illicit drugs.

The third third is the standing in relation to all other States of each
State’s per capita expenditure of State funds for drug abuse preven-
tion. The way that third works: if your State has a high per capita
expenditure of its own tax revenue, that is weighted positively, be-
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catse we believe then that the State has shown through its own hudget,
use of its own fiscal resources, that it believes its drug problem is
important, ' '

Mr. Busresan, That is for the formula grant. The other segment
of our money, which comes to about $140 mitlion a year, we distribute
by the statewide services contract. That is not a formula grant; that
is not a block grant. It is a cost-sharing, cost-reimbursable contract, ex-
plieit subcontracts to specific vendors designating how many patients
are to be treated at any given time, by what modality, which is out-
patient, therapeutic community, methadone maintenance, inpatient or
outpatient day carce. Very explicit proposals come from each of the
States.

These ave negotiated as contracts, and—vhen the contract is signed
the State is free to exeente that money over the contract yeai.

The State also has the authority to propose o change in the sub-
contract vendors and to move the treatment from one community to
another if it determines that such change is in the best interest of
the State. They have to come to us and get approval but they make
the managerial decision that community A has a greater need than
community B and we want to move some of our treatment to that
community. :

My, Evaxs. Starting with 1973, can you tell me the amount per slot
that wasalloted ?

Mr, Brsrearaw. In 1978——

Mrs, Jorrxsox. $1.700 outpatient,

Mr, Tovans, This is for vesidential?

frs. Jomnson. Residential?

Mr. Evaxs. Yes.

Mr. Brerraran. About $4.000 back in 1973,

Mr. Evays. Do you know what it isnow?

Mr. Besmearax. $5,400.

Mr. Evaxns. The thing that concerns me is that in an arvea where
vou have a smaller treatment program or a smaller slot allotment, you
would have that on the basis of $5,400: if you had 20 or 30 slots avail-
able or needed it in an avea iu which you had 100 or more, it would
seem that there would be more accessible money for a more complete
proweam in the lavger arvea than there would be in the smaller avea
when you ave doing it on a slot basis rather than a patient basis or some

‘other basis.

Do vou see any problem with that as far as the less populated or
lessneedy areas in terms of numbers?

AMr. Bremaran, When vou are talking about the therapeutic com-
manity the residential slot, there is a point at which vou run into a
diminishing return, both for the investment and the ability to treat.
It is virttally impossible to have a therapeutic community, let’s say, of
eizht treatment slots, because the fiscal base is so small that vou can’t
quite put all of the services together: you have to—I would have to
say—it is sort of a judgment. T would say the minimum is around 20,
and probably more comfortably, 30 or 40. When von get to that fiscal
hase then you can operate the entire matter. That is a unique charae-
teristic of the therapeutie community situation.

Mr. Eraxs. So you need to move all of vour addiets to the city if
vou have a problem in some of the smaller areas,
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My, Brsteman. If someone really needs inpatient therapeutic com-
munity, that is the kind of treatment they need, they might be better
off moving to a community where that is accessible to them.

My, Evaxs., In administering the program, don’t you find a great
deal of reluctance on the }mrt{ of these people to participate in the
program to begin with, so that anticipating a move of that nature vol-
untarily on. the part of the needy person would be improctical?

Mpr. Besteamaxn. I think the esveriencs is nationally thdat around
therapeutic commuprities it is not. For one thing, the therapeutic com-
nmnities are prokably appropriate to only about, roughly—I would
say somewhere around 10 percent of the treatment population, Bven
those therapeutic commumities that arve not federally funded get pa-
tients from other communities that come to them because of the unique
services that ocour within that environment. For the population that
needs that environment and that kind of treatment, since they are
going to be living in what is basically & controlled and contained en-
vironment for some months anyway, it is not important to them as to
where that is located.

I have known patients to travel 200 and 300 miles to join a thera-
peutic community.

TWhen you are on an outpatient basis, when you are reentering vour
community, when you want contacts with family, employers, and so
on, then—then to have that occur in a strange city where you don't
know the street names could be very disruptive. But the outpatient.
situation is quite different from the therapeutic community.

Mr. Evans. It would be your conclusion then that there would he
no need to change the formula?

Mr. BestEaaw. Well, T wouldn't dare say that, because we are
studying that issue right now. We have, I would say, a chorus of com-
plaints from across tie field that our cost elements are too low. that
they don’t reflect the true cost of services, that service quality has saf-
§0€01C1 because of this. There is a litany that we hear when we go to the

eld.

If I said that I thought there was no need for change, L would be
ignoring all of those realities.

In my testimony I refer to the fact that we have started again, for
I think about the third time, another study to try and figure out if
we can work some flexibility in, some different ways of costing to over-
come some of the limitations of our present system. Wea have & very
strong system, from mesnagerial standpeint. We have a very stable
system. We have a system that has fared well in relation to its sister
service elements within the Public Iealth Service in all of the budg-
etary considerations, because we have a strong management element.

At the same time, when we start to talk purely clinical valres from
the physicians and social workers and psychologists, counselors, the ex-
addicts who are there who are saying, “I can’t quite do everything that
is needed here; why can’t I be reimbursed for family therapy?”

Who is the client? We say the client is the person with the drug
problem,

All of these kinds of discussions have an implieation for zost and
for the number of persony treated. We can’t ignore them. We continue
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to restudy them, but any mejor revision is either going to result in o
request for more funds or a notification in the budgetary process that
we will be treating fower drug abusers.

That is under active review right now. It will be probably some-
where between 10 months and a year before we have the outcome of
the present study.

Mr. Evans. On one other subject, in your testimony you mentioned
that NIDA is providing research demonstration and technical assist-
ance to improve the linkages between drug abuse and the eriminal
justice systems. It is my understanding that approximately 25 per-
cent of all of the Federal prisoners that we have in this country are
involved in drugs in some manner.

Is NIDA. parvticipating with the prison systems in vehabilitation or
any programs dealing with the drug abusers in our prison system?

Mr. Brstearay, The Bureau of Prisons has its own authority for its
treatment systems within the Bureau of Prisons, and it has authority to
purchase services for people who leave that system,

When the Bureau of Prisons was setting iis program up—and this
goes bick to the late 1960% and early 1970°s—we participated in con-
sultation with them as to their program design and so forth. In recent
years, that consultation has been less frequent because they have de-
veloped their own expertise. They have their own staff.

And if you are familiar with prison systems, they are relatively
closed and feel most comtortable with their own management.

I don't know an appropriate way to say this. I have worked with
State prisons and Federal prisons and so on. Bat the warden believes
that that prison is his, and ontside consultants are somewhat suspect
as being nonunderstanding of his problems. That attitude does stiil
exist within penal institutions.

‘Wo have come up with special manuals, at the request of the Bureaun
of Prisons, particnlarly one about detoxification that specifically meets
a need they identify, They asked for help; we gave it.

We have made available to them our knowledge of community re-
sources so they can contract for services on a direct vending effort of
their own. There is good interaction in that area.

But in terms of the internal workings of their program, they pretty
mueh take responsibility for that.

Mr, Tivans. Is my time up, Mr. Chairman?

Mr, Axaxa. Thank you very much, Mr., Evans,

Mr. Evaws, QK.

Mr. Axaxa. I would like to ask chief counsel for the committee, if
he has questions.

My, Nereas. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Tirst, I would like to say for the record that the cooperation between
NIDA. NIDA staff, and the staff and members of the committee has
improved tremendously over the last few weeks. I wanted the record
to veflect that we are grateful for your cooperation, Mr. Besteman.

Mr. Bestearan. I appreciate that.

Mr. Nrnras. We have had a number of Presidential messages over the
last few years, haven’ we, about drug abuse, the war on drugs, and
changes in the drug system.

o did have a very important message from the President last
Angust, did we not ? ‘
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Myr. BestenaN, Yes, sir,

Mr, Nrrws. I think'in that message there were several areas of con-
cern to NIDA. I would like, if you could, for the committee, please, to
review the aveas that the President spoke of and what has been done
sinee that time to conform to his direction.

For example, I remember the request that research on alcohol and
drug abuse matters be combined so as to produee some results involving
cross-addiction.

Could you answer that question?

Mr, Brsteaan, There ave two aspeets to that issue.

The one aspect is that NTAAA and NIDA have formed a joint
research pool of money where rescavchers in the field who want to
study that issue can come in separately from other research considera-
tions and bid against a disereet amount of money to be funded by
either NIDA or NTAAA,

We both contributed to a specific program initiutive and extramural
research.

There was also a snggestion, as T recall it, that our Addiction Re-
search Center at Lexington take on the issue of alecohol research., We
have begun to do that in'a somewhat modest way.

Part of the environment that is slowing that initiative a bit is that
at the same time while they are addressing this issue, the issue of mov-
ing that facility from Lexington, Ky., to the Baltimore-Washington
aveq, is under consideration, very active consideration. And the ap-
proval to go forward with this consideration has been given by the
Seeretary.

There is some reluctance to mount a major new initiative in Lexing-
ton, knowing that very shortly we might be uprooting it. Although
soma of the studies have begun, they are not on the seale that the mes-
sage would have prompted had this other matter not come np and been
under consideration. :

Mr. Nerniws. And the joint studies on research prompfed by the
President's message, are you beginning to look at this increasing and
terrible problem of cross-addiction between psychotropics and aleohol?

Mr., Bestearan. Yes: we are also studying that as is NIAAA in-
dependently. But this particular combined program announcement is
focusing on those kinds of interactions to a considerable degree.

If vou look at the DAWN data from the system that both DIA.
and NID.\ sponsors in terms of hospital emergency room mentions,
T believe the first year's total summary showed that a combination of
psychotropies and aleohol was the most frequent event, and T think
the last year's analysis has it as the second most frequent event in a
hogpital— '

M. Nenns, It ds still up there.

Mr. Brsrraray. Well above many of the other drugs, such as—that
we—such as PCP or herein or even sedatives.

Mr. Nenns. And, well, T thinlk that what you mentioned in response
to Mr. Gilman's prior g stion indicates that we arve far from having
solved that problem in its entirety.

Mr, BrstEaran. We haven't even addressed that problem to its ful-
lest extent. let alone solve it.

Mr. Neruts. When are we going to do it ?
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M. Besreaan. Part of what you have, if T may express a personal
opinion, is an awlkwardness of legislation.

The National Institute on Drug Abuse authorvization verv clearly
says we are to concern ourselves with drugs under the Crntrolled
Substances Act. That legislation very clearly excludes aleohol. So we
are somewhat hesitant to get into an area where there is n special law
to study alcohol by a sister Institute.

Our sister Institute has a piece of legislation that very clearly limits
them to the study of aleohol.

Mr, Nerris. Were you present yesterday when I discussed this very
problem with Dr. Klerman and Mr. Dogolofl'; and do you recall the
answer they gave, which was that there are no present plans for merg-
ing Institutes or merging those programs?

ITow are we ever going to solve these problems as long as a bureau-
eratic roadblock remains in the way which keeps us from working
ti);ze?ther in these substances regardless of the Controlled Substances
Act? L
My, Brsrraray, Tn spite of owr legislation, we have initiated this

program where we both contribute, and tlierefore get around some of
the limitations of the legislation.

Mr, Nurus, Have you asked Congress to change the legislation?

Mr. Bestiearan, Not formally.

Mr, NEpuws, Are you in a position to say whether you can do =0
formally or informally? Because surely one of the things this com-
mittee could do 1s to make recommendations to the standing committees

“about roadblocks in the way of doing something about eross-addiction,
which all of us conceive to be a major, major health problem in this
country.

AMr, Brsrearax. T am not a lawyer and T am not u legislative drafts-
man, but about 3 or 4 years ago in tinkering in the office T eame up with
a conple of 3- or J-word additions to each of owr pieces of legislation
that seemed to me would solve the problem.

Mr. Nereis, Do you recall them?

Mr. Besteatax, They went to the effect, *and other substances nor-
mally used in conjunetion with the above"—something to that effeet.

Psyehotropie or psyehoactive substances ave very normally used in
conjunetion with aleohol, and aleohol consumption, either modestly
but in some situations to exeess, ave relatively—is relatively consumed
\\\'ith psyehoactive drugs elassified under the Controlled Substances
RYUWN

It ix this kind of minar. teehnieal flexibility that is necessarvy to fully
open the opportunities for this interaction,

Mr. Nerrs, T really think it is up to the ageney to make an appro-
riate recommendation to Congress where legislation seems to stand
in the way of an all-out attack on this problem, which the Prexident
called for, Mr, Chairman, and which this committee has been inereas-
ingly involved with.

In that conneetion, T would like to take vou te another emergency
sitnation, if T may.

This committee has just completed hearings in Florida, Florida,
is o disaster area in terms of supply. There is tremendous tonnage of
marihuana, of cocaine. of pills, of every kind of drug abuse coming
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into the Florida arvea for distribution on tho east const and elsewhere,
T am certain, although our heavings did not specifically focus on this,
that the treatment facilities in Florida and in the State of Georgin
and thoe other adjacent States must be overtaxed to the limit.

Does NIDA have any facilities for emergency treatment slots or
emergency treatment efforts in disaster areas like Florida?

Mi. Besrearan, Let me answer the last part of your question first

now,
Our money is committed—you demonstrated on graphs yesterday
that our budget has been level for the last 3 years, Our utilization
throughout the country has been up in the 90 percentiles consistently.
Some States ave over 100 percent utilization, And when you have that
kind of utilization of a treatment system, you do not have emergency
reserves o bring into o situnation. )

So far as Florida is concerned, Florida is seventh in the Nation, as
far as the presence of treatment dollavs. Dade County, which is the
largest singlo treatment system in that State, has about a 90-percent
utilization rate, which says that they still have o little bit left to offer
the community.

Their total program costs are about $6 million, of which about $31%
miilion come from NIDA.

Of the total State drug funds that NIDA. sends into Florida,
about 70 percent go to Dade County.

Mr. Nevois. Isn't it clear that NIDA needs some methodology for
treating emergencies like this? And they oceur all the time at various
parts of the country. The 10 percent you refer to down in Florida
would not cover residential and detox facilities, which is what they
need, desperately.

Mr. Besrearan. Probably not.

Mr. Netois, Mr, Chairman, I think you have a vote.

Mr. Axaxa, The chairman declares a 10-minute recess.

{Brief recess.]

Mr, Arara. The meeting will resume.

We will continue with questions from our chief counsel.

Mor. Nrrrss. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Besteman, when the recess was declared I think we were talking
rabout the inability of NIDA to cope with emergencies.

Do you see that as a serious problem ?

Mr. Bestearaw. It is a relatively serious problem in terms of the
fact ({.lhat the drug-taking patterns are changing rapidly, do change
rapidly.

Every so often we do have a situation such as you deseribed in
Miami, although it is not—we are not in the 1972 situation, by any
manner or means. But we have these local eruptions.

It takes some considerable time and difficulty to reprogram through
our already committed funds.

Mr. Nevois. Wouldn’t it make sense then for NIDA. to have a cer-
tain pool of uncommitted funds to meet emergencies like the anti-
histamine emergency in Chicago where there have been 39 deaths in
the past 5 months, or like the PCP emergency that I saw myself in
San Francisco, where they have had death after death after death
and tre%nendous, comparatively tremendous numbers of hospital in-
stances
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In other words, if there is no Federal response, and the local response
is sometimes diminished by the absence of resources, what we are
having, in offect, is a series of emergencies represented by various
kinds of drug-taking that cannot be met.

Mr. Brsresan. The concept of having this kind of emergeney or
temporary capacity to respond, I think, is very attractive and would
be helptul.

There are some problems involved with it.

Thae California one, let’s take for exmmple, Tt wag worked ont nicely
in that the State responded specifically to the PCP, and I think it
is appropriate that——

Mr. Nuurzs, Now they have proposition 13 and can’t vespond to
anvthing,

Mr. Brsreman. I don’t wish to second-guess the California voters.
T will leave that one all alone,

The problem with coming in. though, on temporary aid is that at
what point then does the Federal Government withdraw?

1f vou have a separate emergency fund, it has to be a votating fund,
and =o it has to be clearly understood that—as quite distinct from our
commitment to the stable treatment system—that the Federal Govern-
ment would withdraw.

Now if—I have managed Federal programs from Washington since
1967. T have had the unhappy task of going to several communities
and telling them, on one of the programs. that we are leaving, The
most painful task for a Federal administrator

Mr, Nerrs, Is to declave the end of an emergency,

Mr. Brerraran, Fven—to declare the end of an emergency, Congress
even has problems with that sometimes.

We did it, and we have done it before, but that wonkl have to be o

arefully thonght-out and very eavefully strnetured concept pro-
gram
My, Nurras. You agree it is worthwhile?

My, Brsrrarax. Yes: in order not to be caught in a constantly ex-

%)zmding Federal commitment. That is a veality we have to live with,
o0,

Mr. Nurrs, My last question, My, Besteman.

Our records so far indieate quite clearly that over the vears NIDA
has heen committed to biomedical research and a good deal of money
Lias been expended, :

T have two questions,

No. 1, why 1s it that we can’t get move of the kind of research that
Chairman Wolfl was referring to yesterday?

T am sure you heard his statement involving sociological matters and
the reasons why people take drues and the possibility of predicting
m a group of kids which kids will take drugs ard which ones will not.

That ismy last question, T will let you o with that.

Mr. Brstearax. T want to qualify my statement by saying, T am not
a researcher, T come from a clinical background. So that my chief of
researeh, Bill Pollin, T would just like to give him the opportunity
to put o diselaimer in the record here if he wants to.

But hiomedical research, basic research, if you will, appears easier
to design and execute, beeause you can control the variables and come
up with a cleaner design and n move precise answer.
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TWhen we get into the psychosocial area, we get not onlff the ‘1‘1}(‘1‘0}‘3

wo wish to study but welget true life and envivonmental things that

en that aren’t in our design. _ )

haII)p]mvc listened to discusg}?ons of methodclogists when thgy try to
look at the vesearch which is presented to the Inmstitute. W hnye a:
special panel on psychosocial research, and in our restructuring of our
research committees we are going to establish this area ns a separate
committee which hopefully will enhance people’s coming n n the
mggﬂ‘. Nerrs. T think that would make the chairman very happy
indeed. . -

My, Brsrracax. The fact is that the design problems in the veal-life
arvena in terms of rescarch are—I would put somewhere between four
and five times more complicated than the design problems in the hasie
biomedical areas where you can work in a mare controlled laboratory
environment,

This has had & profound impact on why the Federal Government
las been criticized, not only in NIDA, The Secvetary has evitivized
NIIT. The Sceretary has made the statement that he helieves our ageney
shonld have more money explicitly for psychosocial research.

This all comes from the background of the various disciplines,

1 trained many years ago in sociology, and this was 20 some years
ago, but the bemoaning of the professors then was that our methodual-
ogy was so imprecise—granted, there have been tremendous striddos
it methodology, but still, compared to the Iaboratory researcher with
his white rats and his thin layer chromatography and all of his faney
machines, the hwman existence in an open community is more complex.

Mr. Nenus. The Tast part of my final question is this. This is veally
a criticism that we have heard of NIDX for the past 18 months It
relates to rvesearch dissenination and research utilization in
policymaking.

We have had scientists appear before this committee—I am sure
that both Mr. Akaka and My, Evans remember this-—where they have
thanked the committee for the opportunity to testify beecause it gave
them an opportunity to mect.

TWhy is there so much concerted eriticism about the utilization and
the dissemination of vesearch that NTD.\ buys and pays for that
apparently is not widely disseminated, is not widely replicated, is not
widely utilized ?

Mr. Brsrearan. T think, partially, because it is a generic problem of
all research activities that go on in any field.

Mr. Neruis. I don't think I ean accept that, Mr, Besteman.

Mr. Besreacan. That is part of the problem.

The lag time in terms of getting in the journals goes somewkhere
between 18 months and 2 years.

Mr. Neruis, Wait o minute, Mr. Besteman. Let me say to you, T
am not talking about dissemination in scientific journals, because we
know that scientific journals have very limited appeal to ontsiders
and have very limited distribution.

I am talking about conferences at whicl scientists who have re-
ceived NIDA. grants who are working on the same or similar prob-
lems could get together and exchange views and utilize their researeh
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and help you make drug poliey that is based on seientifie rescarch
rather than on some other considerations.

Mr. Buestuatan. If you take just specifically our researeh division,
in the past 2 years it has had approximately, I would say, somewhere
between 16 and 20 meetings of specialists in that many different areas
for state-of-the-avt reviews, and we have produced somewhere be-
tween 15 and 17 monographs as a vesult of these state-of-the-art
meetings.

If vou wish, I can give the committee a totaled——

Mr, NeLns, We have thenw We liave studied them, My, Besteman,

Mz, Besmearawn, Al right.

And I think they arve seientifically respectable. Tn faet, the last two
o three that we put out were reviewed in ope of the professional
jormals that has about a 30.000-member civeulation nationally.

Thix is one mechanisim,

The Institute partially sponsors three meetings a year for the fiell,
The one involves both aleohol and drugs, The basic sponsor is ADIPA,
the Aleohol and Drug Problen Association,

And finally, we sponsor a meeting which is limited to selentists
which 8 an sutgrowth of the old Drug Committee of the National
Aevademy of Seiences, T think it is now called the Committee for
Seientists Coneerned With Drug Abuse or soacthing,

Mu, Nounas, T regret to advise vow—and I'm sure you know this,
beeause we have had private conversations about it—the scicntifie
connnunity that we have reached does not regard NIDA's dissemina-
tion or utilization of research as of the first order, There are many
dittienltios with it, Appavently the papers don't reach the people that
shonld be reacheds and the results of this type of study by seientists
working in the same avea do not veach NIDA so that NID.A can
utilize these vesults in making policy,

That 1% just sworn testimony that we have had that makes if
elear there is something wrong in your dissemination and utilization
procedures.

My, Besreasax, T disagree with the last part of your statement
whore you say it does not reach NTD.AL

Svery grant and every contract we give has a reporting requirement,
11 the grantee does not, within the speeifiedd muuber of months, which
1 think is 6 months from the termination of his grant, submit his
final report, this ix done for him by the system antomatically.

My, Nernas, Very good, What de vou do with Lis inal report when
you receive it ?

Mr. Brsreanay, 1Tis final report, depending on what category it is
in, is veviewed hy the stafl person with respansibility in that avea. Tt
i made available throngh the—some technical reports system. We have
periedic meetings on aveas of concern where we get seientists together
to talk about what the next veseaveh step should be in the area,

T am quite willing to admit that this dissemination ean be improved,
but T think. if T would be permitted to Yist the variety of mechanisms
and publications and information that is presently available and being
utilized by the Tostitnte to inform people that this information is
available, that partly, at least partially, that the problem is that some
of the scientists do not aggressively pursue information.

[ The information referred to follows:]
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RESEARCH 1ISSBAINATION

The Jixecutive Branch and the Congress have expressed comsiderable coucern
that rosults of reveuveh in the health sciences tend to vemain in the sexgntlﬁc
community and do not regeh the agencies responsible for treatment or for formu-
lation of public poliey. Typieaily, researeh is funded, undertaken, and months pass
belore findings are published to & limited, diffused audience,

Au emorging consensus concedes that underutilization and even loss of poten-
tialiy valuable reseqreh findings existy, NIDs Division of Researeh (DR) hax
initinted a program for systematic staff review and evaluation of findings and o
device for trans.er of results ready for utilization or demonstration, The Research
Analysis and Utilization System (RAUS) is a procedure for the systematic re-
view of research findings (progress reports and final reports) by sorting them
into topic “clusters,” each of which deflnes a specific research objecrive. Bach
cluster is then assigned to « reviewer; n review of the findings within the cluster
is written and the reviewer meets withi staff to evaluate, consider what action is
ealled for, and what transfer or utilization of findings should fake place; the
swtate-ui-the-nrt” reviews are disseminated as appropriate to seientists, adminise
tratovs, trentment professionals, and the interested public,

Savernl considerations support this approach: An aggregated, systematized
roview of methodological and substantive findings could enhance the ability of
stiff officers to focus prograni development, encourage and pinpoint new projects,
and recruit new seientists, to the field. Moreover, using progress and flnal reports
would allow this to be done sponer and less erratically than waiting for published
material to accumulate. o

Research dissemination may not be as efficlen’ly served by the publieation prog-
ess 68 it onece was, It is reported that seientiile journals arve drastically shrinking
their content due to rising costs and competition from nonpeer review publica-
tions supported Ly industrial and business advertising, It ip estimated that only
three of five significant scientific papers generated by grants ever appear in estab-
lished journals. Much contract work is not published at all,

Most journals are discipline, not mission oriented. Findings relevant to NIDA's
particular objectives are widely scattered. NIDA /DR may have to assist both the
gelentific communnity and service/trentment people in the retrieval, inventory, and
analysis of findings specific to NIDA's mission.

Dissemination is curtailed dne to shrinking budgets for conferences and travel,
The task of direct dissemination may in the future f£all more directly to the
research-granting institution. In this éventf_systematized reviews collected hy
RAUS would be particularly helpful.

A second form of analysis and dissemination is accomplished by selecting in-
dividual programs for periodic “technical reviews,” intengive workshops at which
research progress is asdessed by a body of outside scientists. Rxamples of review
topies planned are: subjective and objective measures of withdrawal and crav-
ixtx;‘: psychopathological aspects of drug abuse treatment; econpmics of drug
abuse, -

A third form of analysis and dissemination occurs through a computer system
the Division of Research has developed called the Drug Abuse Research Project
Information System {DARPIS) that includes a description of all Federally
funded drug abuse research projects, From this, an annual publication, the Fed-
erally Supported Drug Abuse Researcl Survey, is produced, The computer sys-
tem survey includes the research projects of 30 agencies concerned with drug,
aleohol, and tobaceo research. £he Annual Survey not only provides a means for
locating any duplications or overlaps in research but also allows assessing rela-
tive funding levels of different program areas.

My, Nuris, Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

Mr, Axaxa. Thank you very much, chief counsel.

I would liko to call on my colleague again, My, Evans.

My, Evaxs, Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

Chief counsel has expressed a concern that the NTDA and other
agencies dealing with drug abuse are not able to deal with emergency
sitnations.

T have had diffienlty in finding out if the T.S. Government has the
ability to deal with the day-to~lay situation on drug abuse. :

Are we making any progress in reducing drug abuse in this country?

j<3
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T know-—and let me give you some observations that I have had,
and people in my distriet in the State of Georgia and all over the
United States have had. Drugs and drug abuse seems to be more
prevalent now than 5 o 10 years ago. We have it in our grammar
schools rather than just in high schools and on the streets. It has be-
come a socially more acceptable situation in that it is no longer the
auy in the black leather jacket making a sale behind the barn or what-
ever, It is o friend of a friend; it is student to student and child to
child. Drugs arve more accessible. More people are abusing drugs. It
geems that we are having more people staying on drugs. ‘

Are we making any progress at all in this area? Are we curing any-
body ? Are we getting anybody out of drugs? Are we helping anybody ?
Are we making any progress in reducing the use or the abuse of drugs
in this country? ’ :

Mr. Brsriaray. In several very important areas; yes. And I would
like to go sort of by class of drug or at least by source of drug to make
some distinctions.

Mr. Evans. In answering it, if you would, would you tell me whether
or not we are moving them from one type of drug to another yather
than curing them? ‘

I would like to know: Are we transferring the problem or are we
curing them?

Mr. Brsteaan. That is a very attractive opportunity, if I could
transfer all of the heroin addiets off heroin and get them into some
other drugs that have less complications. But that doesn’t seem pos-
sible right now.

I think the heroin situation today is as stable or as optimistic as it
liag been since ahout the late 1960%.

We went through s tremendous increase curve out of the late 1960
and into the early 1970%. We then had a very slight respite when the
Turkey supply was cut off by international agreement, and then an-
other surge.

All of the data we have now seems to indicate that the pealk years
for new addicts joining the pool were actually in 1968 and 1969, that
the number of new addicts joining the pool each year is either reducing
or has stabilized. I would even from the data tend to say that it is
reducing slightly.

Mr. Evaxns. Excuse me. Is that figure somewhere around 450,000

Mr. Bustearan. You are talking about the number of people in the

pool, and yes; it is around that figure. If you include the people in
treatment, then you get up over 500,000, which is the figure I use in
my testimony. If you take the people that are not in treatment, you
are in the 450,000 range. That is an improvement from a few years
ago.
. Now, I have a lot of concerns about that in terms of not relaxing
in the fact that we have seen this slight improvement. There are still
in the world ready enough supplies to supplant any improvement we
have here, if somebody chooses to try to get the supply to this eountry,
and we could experience another epidemic very readily. I think that
is a fragile respite e have in that area.

Tho tallc about sedative hypnotics as another clags——

q 1\%‘1‘. Tivaws. Let me stay on heroin just a minute, if T might pursue
1at.
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You already indicated that the lack of supply helps.

Mr. Brsteaan, Yes. v )

AMr. Tvaxs. With the situation, as far as helping reduce herein
addicts, is there any validity at all to having heroin centers the same
as you have methadone centers so as to do away with the economic
Denefits that ave gnined from bringing heroin into this country ?

My, Bestearan. I believe that the management problems inherent
in the dispensing of heroin ave such as to make it valueless to pursue
as a public strategy. .

T am somewhat conservative in this particular area, but the British
have essentially abandoned the free dispensing of heroin as their major
strategy. They have switched to methadone for the vast majority of
their patients for the same reason we went to methadone in terms
of the publie health implications of oral medication versus injectable
solutions. .

M. Eyaxs. Will heroin addicts accept methajlone, generally #

Mr. BesTEaaN. Yes.

A, Fvaxs. If they have accessibility to hergin? :

Mr. Besmiaraw. If they have determined ¢hat their heroin use has

“hecome a problem and they want to change. It the heroin addict does

not want to change, then the availability of methadone as a treatment
is ot going to be attractive to him.

Afr. Braxs., What is the ultimate goal when you have somebody
involved in the methadone treatment ?

Mr. Besmmrax. The ultimate goal for most programs is to either
reduee the methadone dose, or enable them to become totally alistinent.

Mr. Evaxs. Methadone is also habit forming?

Mr. BrstEaax. Yes. And so is LAAM, It is just a longer acting
and somewhat safer compound.

AMr. Tvans. Your conclusion is that we should continue trying to
keep heroin out of the country if we can, to malke it as inaccessible as
possible ?

Mr. Brermarax. T cannot find any benefit to not having a poliey
of prohibition on heroin.

AMr. Evaxs, OK. If you want to go on to the others now.
 Mr. Besteaax, As far as the sedative-hypnoties, and 1 will reflect
somewhat on what Congressman (Gilman was concerned about, hecause
of changes in Federal policy, and because of changes in medical prac-
tice over the last several years: the numbers of prescriptions in toto,
the numbers of persons showing np in hospital emergency rooms in
toto, and the numbers of deaths have been constantly reducing over the
last 5 or 6 years. : §

They particularly have reduced sinee the three short-acting barbs
were switched from schedule TIT to schedule TI, 20 months ago, sonie-
thing like this. '

" So, that the trendline on the sedative-hypnotics, the barbs, is veally
a most encouraging trendline, if you will, in the whole drug area. It is
my personal belief, and it we follow through and have an aggressive
public and physician education program, to add on to these changed
policies, that it will continue and accelerate in terms of fewer and fewer
deaths and distress situations avound these drugs.

That is a very encouraging trendline.
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The amphetamine trendline, in terms of prescription, has the same
as we have used our regulatory authority in the Food and Drug
Administration to inhibit accessibility. Unfortunately, the type of
amphetamine can be made very readily in a local bathiub, a chemical
situation.

Mr. Evaxs. Haven't there been difficulties with these illegal labora-
tories blowing up? Is this what you were talking about, the PCP or
something ?

Mr. Besteman, PCP, that is a hallucinogen. But, the amphetamines
are on 8 downtrend, except for a core of people. If you wanted to say
they are committed to abusing amphetamines, that core seems very low
nationally, maybe in the range of 100,000 people. '

In that area, the trend is also encouraging. If you take all of the
haliucinogens with the exceptions of phencyclidine, PCP, the trend is
either stable or slightly downward with the exception of the unfortu-
nate use patterns coming at an earlier age.

Baut, if you remember the 1960, late 1950, early 1960°s, when LSD
just exploded over the country, that we have gotten relief from. We
have gone to a steady state. Younger people are using the drug.

Now, one exception in the hallucinogen area is PCP. It 1s easily
made. It is relatively available. It is being sold under a half dozer. dif-
ferent names and reasons, and it is one of the few drugs in and of itself
that T think has caused some real fear among the professionals in the
field, because it has some very peculiar subjective responses.

Early in the dosing it appears to act somewhat like a stimulant, like
amphetamines. The somewhat modest dose that appears to act like a
hallucinogen ; when you get a heavy dose, you get some purely physical
complications, in terms of respiratory troubles. You get some severe
psychiatric disturbances, and things get very unpredictable at the
heavy dose.

Because of its veady ability to be made and because it is being
marketed under so many different labels, it is very hard to know
where it is going to go. We hope that we can get through to the
consuming population many of its dangers.

So far we have been unsuccessful in that. That is one that I believe
is a high priority, red flag problem. .

Mr. Evans. All of these classes of drugs that you arve mentioning
now are under the jurisdiction of NIDA?

Mr. Besroaan. Yes, siv. When you get beyond these, you get into
a whole variety of substances where the problems are somewhat less
severe, They seem to come in local epidemies and—or Jocal fads, and
then drop.

Mr, Nervis. Excuse me, Mr, Eyans, I think you should go on to the
synthetics, the tranguilizers,

Mr. Busrearan, The tranquilizer’s dangers: When you talk of tran-
quilizers alone, they don’t show up too much in the pure form. The
tranquilizers—here is where you get into the problem that chief
counsel was alluding to, which is the relationship between alcohol
and drug abuse.

TWhen you get into the tranquilizers, and some of the most common,
and if you will, from a medical standpoint, the safest substances, if
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taken alone, become lethal when used in combination with aleohol,
and subtly so to the point where patients den’t appear to realize they
ave getting in physical distress. : : .

The average patient that takes Valium, and that is in and of itself

a very safe drug, doesn't, I think, feel the danger they are incurring
as they add aleohol to that substance. Here jg where when you go to—
DAWN mentions in hospital emergency rooms—voun find aleohol,
and then you can name all of the common tranquilizers in the end,
and that 15 & combination, the polydrug situation. )
. That gituation is in a relatively stable state, but the stable state
has a very high level. There we have to look {jt-—this is one of the
risks we wmncur for having developed a whole sevies of therapeutic
elements and chemicals and medicines which \\'i\lh.eflv(:()lnbi11ecl or used
with aleohol incur substantial risks, . D

Mr. Evaxs. What about Quiiludes? E

Mr. Brsrenan. Quadlude seems to have diminishéd somewhat. It
went through sort of a fad epidemie, and it has dimtinished somewhat.
TWe put severe restrictions on it. It is still abnsed|but not as an
emergency situation, 1\

In other countries they are now experiencing probleras with that
drug in major ways.

Mr. Evaxs. In connection with tranquilizgrs, their use with alcohol
and this particular problem that was mentitsied, do you think that
vou could obtain for us the lapguage that woild help yon coordinate
with other agencies that mig;'ht- be dealing 'with alcohtl, so that we
might make a more complete progran: or a morve enordinated program ¢

Mr. Bestearax, Il try to do that. : )

Mz, Evans, I think that would be helpful. Maybe we ean help you do
the job that you are trying to do,

‘Mr. Basteaan. I would remind all of us, and come next spring,
which now seems a long way away, that both the enabling legislation
for the National Institute on Drug Abuse, its 3-year renewal and the
3-year renewal of the National Institute on Alcoholism, are both up
for substantive review by the committees that have jurisdictions, so
that any technical repair to legislation would have ample opportunity
at that time.

My, Evans. It has been my experience that any time an agency is
created for the purpose of doing a certain job, it 1s somewhat zealous
about maintaining its jurisdiction,

What would be the feasibility of combining the two agencies?

Mzr. Bestenman. If T could speak to it in two different ways. I have
said publiely and have been quoted in a trade paper in the drug field
that if the policymakers, Congress, the Executive, would make the
decision to combine the two agencies, we would need 2 fiscal years and
about 22 months to managerially put them together with the only
area of major problem being services.

I have been quoted publicly on that. I don’t feel any restraint,
although I have some friends of mine who are not going to appreciate
this comment. The problem of that move is the social, political one, not
a managerial one. I say that as a manager. I can tell you as someone
who has been in the drug field and has been identified with the diug
field now for over 20 years that there are all sorts of anxieties about
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what a person from alcoholism or drug abuse had such an agency. And
these kinds of discussions go on endlessly. And that these anxieties will
bring out very strong reactions from many parts of both fields. '

Mr. Evans, I think we may get somebody who doesn’t know any-
thing about either one. [Laughter.]

Mzr. Nurwvts, That would solve the problem.

Mr. Besreman. No comment. _

Mr. Evans. There is one that you have failed to mention, or at least
I didn’t hear it, which is one of the biggest problems I think we are
developing—marihuana, This is what is involved in drug abuse in the
military. I think that it is probably causing us more problems with our
young people and is accepted in sociai circles among older people.

What are we doing about that ? .

Mr, Besteaman. I would like to make two comments or thiee, if you
are going to ask what we are doing about it, about marihuana. One is
I feel personally that marihuana is joining aleohol and tobacco as the
third major recreational-drug in this country. And, I don’t think that
bodes well for us. I don’t think we need another intoxicant.

I think we have sufiicient in alcohol. T don’t think we need another
bronchisl irritant. I think we have a sufficient one in tobacco. But,
the country seems determined to add this drug into both—

Mr. Evaxs. Your opinion is that marihuana is no more harmful
than aleohol or tobacco from the standpoint of leading to more addic-
tive drugs or from any other standpoint ¢

Mr. Brsteaax. If you look at the health consequences of alcohol
abuse or heavy use and the consequences of heavy tobacco use, then if
marihuana were only as dangerous as either of those drugs, we have no
good reason for wanting it to be part of our lives.

Marihuana does intoxicate. It does impair performance. On the
short term we have ample evidence of that, and we simply dor’t need
another recreational intoxicant in our society.

Mr. Evawns. I understand, but, for knowledge that I may communi-
cate with my constituents, is it in your opinion more harmful, or are
we talking about another that is equal to or in the same category as
tobacco and alecohol ?

Mzr. BestemaN. It took 30 years of research, approximately, before
wa could say definitely what the health consequences of tobacco were.
It took longer than that in terms of finally determining that aleohol
had some very severe health consequences.

I think the only thing that keeps us from making a flat statement
that you are asking for 1s time, I think ultimately we are going to get
there. T dor’t think marihuana is a benign drug, but I cannot, on the
basis of the scientific basis and medical basis available to me today say
that it is as harmful or more harmful than heavy use of alcohol or
heavy smoking.

Mr. Evans. Let me narrow it down just a little bit. When you are
dealing with marihuana, is it more likely or less likely to lead to abuse
in other areas?

Mr. Bestearaw. I think the one thing about the use of marihuana is
significant is when a person uses marihuana, they have made the deci-
sion that they will use an illicit drug. That opens up the decision proc-
ess to use anothey illicit drug.
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There seems to be a decision that comes between using—the person

who uses beer, say, as an _introduction to alcoholic beverages has to
maks the decision of whether they are going to use wines or whiskeys,
which are more potent. o .

There seems to be a progression in the natural history of someone
who uses alcohol thut at some later point in their life they will begin
to drink mixed drinks or wines, ot so on. And, some 80 or 90 million
Americans do that, and mani of them without any apparentill. -

‘When a person finally makes a decision that, yes, I am going to use
marihuana, not only in terms of where they get the marihuana, bub
very often whom. they associate with, they expose themiselves to people
who have PCP, amphetamines, and so forth. It doesn’t mean that they
are going to use it. , ) .

‘We know that some 45 million Americans have t:sed marihuana, We
know that the vast majority of theni don’t use it any more, because only
about 13, 16, 18 million Americans use marihuana regularly, so-that
leayes you with more than half who have abandoned the drug.

The question is: Why did they abandon the drug? And, for most of
them they abandoned the ding because it got in the way of their ability
to do something they wanted to do that they thought more valuable, ox
it gave them certain risks they were not willing to take, in terms of
legal complications. Those seei to be the two major reasons.

Mr. Evans. Is eocaine use as great as marihuana use? Is it greatly
nn the increase as I think itis?
© Mr, Besteman. In o selected slice, if you will, of society that has a
rather abundant availability of money, cocaine is on the increase, be-
cause it is expensive. But cocaine is rising significantly, particularly in
the Eastern Corridor. It is somewhat geographic. It is not a
national ‘

Myr. Evaxs. Do you classify this as a very dangerous drug?

Mr. BestemaN. I personally think it is a very dangerous drug, be-
cause of its attractiveness and its ability to become habit forming, not
addicting, but habit forming. Just its attraction makes it dangerous.

We had—I mean, this is not a definitive answer, but this is the kind
of thing that puzzles me and makes me careful. Cocaine is the one drug
that research animals will continue to take rather than eat or drink.

Now, if they are taking heroin, they will continue to eat and drink.
Cocaine is so attractive and the immediate result so gratifying that
they will use it instead of food.

Mr. Evans. This is true of people too, isn’t it ¢

Mr. Besreman, We know that people who do abuse dmlﬁs*

Mr. Evans. I mean cocaine or coca leaves, or whatever they chew in
lieu of eating in South America ; because they don’t have the food they
chew that, and it replaces or substitutes for—— ,

Mr. Besteaan., This is apparently what the Dr. Noya that M, Dogo-
loff referred to yesterday is concerned about in South America. Buf, T
don’t have personal information on that issue.

Mr. Evans. Mr. Chairman, I am finished.

Mr. Axaxa. Thank you very much, Mr, Ewans. ,

I think you have answered the question of trend, but let me ask
yourto project what drug might be on the rise nationaliy?

Mr. Brsrearan, Marthuana among the very young is on the rise.
That is the one consistent. PCP is on the rise. That data is very well
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establishied. We have a statistical method of following mentions, as
they come out of the DAWN system. Any drug that increases a cer-
tain percentage in a given number of months automatically comes out
of the computer for examination.

I shared with the commifitee staff the fact that about evcry 6 or 8
months a drug comes out of the computer, and we smile because it
happens to be a mushroom that grows only ab a certain time of the
year that is a hallucinogen and we get mentions of it in hospital
rooms, and then it disappears, because the crop disappears,

‘We now have a system that will monitor any drug coming on the
scene, such as PCP and Quiidludes when they did, and when these
twci drigs initially emerged, we did not have this ability to track the
early rise.

But, we don’t have any drug that we are presently terribly concerned
with that has a persistent rising pattemn right now out of that system,
except PCP. The way we produce chemicals in this society, and the way
in which they are used for purposes not originally, another one could
emerge tomorrew, but T have no knowledge of one today.

Mr. Axaxa. In your research activities aud contracts you mentioned
that there is a new chemical treatment,

Mr, Brstearan, Buprenorphine.

Mr. Axaxa. What was the name of that?

Mr. BrsrEaran. Buprenorphine.

Mr, Axaxra. Yes, Is this an oral medication ?

Mr. Bestraan. Yes. Probably an oral medisation.

Mr. Axaxa. Can you explain that a little more?

Mr. Besrearan. I am not technically capable of describing that. I
could hawe the researcher do the work and give us an English transla-
tion for the record.

M. Axaxa. Please do that.

Mr. Brsrearaw. It is highly technical. It has to do with provoking
some of the natural morphines that exist in the brain and not produc-
ing a strong addiction, but I'm simply not technically competent to
give you that explanation. :

Mr, Axaxa, Will you please submit that {or the record ? K

Mz, Bestrnan, I will be delighted to. ’

[The information referred to follows:]

BUPRENORPHINE

NIDA is examining a new drug which may have significant potential as a
treatment agent, This drug, buprenorphine, is a partial agonist of {he morphine
type with a long duration of action., In practical therapeutic terms, these
characteristics of buprenorphine indicate that this compound has subjective
effects that should be acceptible to addicis in treatment. It will require a dose
schedule less frequent than methadone and possibly as infrequent as with
LAAM, Buprenorphine appears to have significantly fewer side effects than other
treatment drugs,

TFurther, buprenorphine appears to be capable of blocking the toxle, euphori-
genie, and physical dependence produeing effects of self-administered heroin or
other narcotics. It will produce cross-tolerance to heroin like methadone but will
also act as a competitive antagonist like naltrexone.

Tinally, buprenorphine appears to produce little if any physical dependence,
anrd maintenance therapy could therefore easily be terminated.

Mr. Axara. Let me come back to the basic question where we asked
for a recommendation from you. You have heard some of the charges
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about NIDA. What we ave trying to do in this committee is to make
the system more efficient, to find 5 hetter system if there is one, A prob-
lem with Federal agencies is that legislatively they are given certain
responsibilities, and they tend to do the best job that they can within
that category of responsibility. ’

They find it very diflicult therefore to get outside of their respon-
sibilities. I know from the statements you have made that you belieye
in comprehensive approaches toward the whole person. The drug prob-
lem is just one of the problems of the whole person. Therefore there is a
need for coordinating the activities smong the several agencies.

My question is: What recomendation do you have, knowing the
agencies that make efforts toward dimg abuse treatment, so that we
can do a better job for the people who are addizted to drugs. From our
point of view, the problem is attacked legislatively, from your point
of view, managerially.

Mr. Besteatax. I think the problem is a simple one.

You touched on part because we get a legislative mandate, and we
focus on that, and we don’t look at the whole scene,

We all have that tendency because life is simpler that way, When
we open up to the other, then I haye crities, I have to talk to 10 people
instead of just 1 person to get a decision. ‘ .

And it inevitably complicates the manager’s life. I think that is just
basic to systems.

That, second to that, is the fact that NTDA is an advocacy agency.
We are concerned with drug abusers.

. Many of us in the agencies have dedicated our professional lives
oit.

In September, I celebrate my 21st year in this field.

. 8o, Isomehovw think this is one of the most important issues around
the country and in the governmental life.

Now, I approach a department like the Department of Labor, or I
approach an agency, a sister agency within HEW either education or
rehabilitation, and when I sit in the chair of the person who has made
a career there, they look from an entively different prospective.

And when they see my little numbers of how many dysfunctional
drug abusers I have, I use the phrase with the staff that drug abuse is
like a wart on a hog.

They are not interested in that wart, They don’t think that wart
needs to be treated.

And the priovity systems between really major socinl concerns and
someone who is in an advocacy position such as T am from a very
admittedly narrow perspective around a specific social behavioral
medical problem are quite different.

And then the problem of accommodation between those two is what
causes this fragmentation, disunity.

Now, I am encouraged that the Secretary has not only appointed a
special assistant of his, but an agency chief to do the coordination.

Because I recognize that the Institute is a burean, and I can tell you
from long experience for a bureau level to try to change a department
or to go and be an advocate of another department, that is a somewhat
handicapped position of power.

And so I-am hopeful with the Secretary’s commitment and he has
placed Mr. Meltzer, who is an assistant to him in the position, and given
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the Agency Director, Administrator Dr. Klerman, this charge now
that we will be somewhat more succesful within the Department and
without, when we have to go outside the Department knowing we have
the Secretary’s backing.

But I have to be truthful to say that I will watch carefully to see how
that goes.

I am not exactly in a euphoria of optimism. I have been lere too
long, T guess, for that. ,

Twill do everytiiing I can. But I will also be a little suspicious of the
process until I see it sucecessful.

ML;. Axraxa. Is there a design among the other agencies to coordi-
nate?

M Besrenaw. I think basically there is. But when they coordinate
with us that they have to coordinate with NTAA. And then, there is an
NIIL And then, there is the Clancer Imstitute and the Heart and this
one, and then there are the mental health versus the mentally retarded.

And we are just 1 of 100 pecple that come at them for our specific
client group and say, please, give us a break, even give us something
special hecause we have special needs.

And they have heard that story day in and day out if they run a
IMAJOL AEINCY.

It is jnst a fact of the system that when you advocate for a small,
relative}y small population within this large country, you need help
from higher levels of the bureaucracy and from higher policy levels
to make an impact.

Mr. Axaxa. Well, we are very fortunate.

I feel that way, that we do have this committee, and hopefully, we
can encourage movement toward this comprehensive coovdinated effort.

I hope that some day we can approach the kind of solution to this
that we need.

Unfortunately, it might take a disaster treatment as in Florida, and
even for our economy, it may take a depression to bring us back to our
senses,

Tn the meantime, we should make every effort to fry to improve our
services.

Tn spite of the criticisms T have heard about NTDA, my hope is still
that wo can continue to improve the services for people across the
conntry.

This eommitiee has been looking into the supply and demand, and
also, into treatment as we ave doing nos.

1\\'@ are also looking into preventions and other facets of diug
abuse,

Hopefully, this comprehensive look at narcotics abuse and control
will contribute to the development of effective legislation.

T£ there are no further questions, T want to thank yvou, very much,
Mr, Besteman and Mrs, Johnson, for your presence here, for your
prepared statement, and your time and effort to come help us on this
committee, ‘Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse and Control.

Mr. Brstearan, Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr, Arara. Thank you.

The committee stands adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 12:30 p.n., the hearing was adjourned, to recon-
veno at the call of the Chair. ] '
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PREPARED STATEMENT

PrepARED SrATEMENT OF KARST J. BESIEMAN, Drrury DIntoror, NATIONAL IN-
STITUTE ON DR ABUSE, ALcouol, Drue ABUsy, AND Mpntarn Ilparsir Ab-
MINISTRATION, DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH, HDUCATION, AND WELFARE

Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, I thank you for the opportunity
to appear today to discuss the programs and policies of the National Institute
on Drug Abuse (NIDA), Aleohol, Drug Abuse, and Mental Health Administra-
tion (ADAMHA), Department of Iealth, Bducation, and Welfare (IIDW),

NIDA was created by the passage of Public Law 92-265, the “Drug Abuge
Office and Treatment. Act of 1972, to conduct and develop coniprehensive health,
education, training, research, and planning programs for the prevention and
treatment of drug abuse and for the rehabilitation of drug abusers. The Institute
has 400 employees and an annual budget of $260 million. Approximately 300.
of the staff are located in Rockville, Maryland, 100 at the Addletion Research
Center in Lexington, Kentucky, and a small group at the Los Angeles field office.
Of NIDA's total budget, $196 million is spent on the treatment and rehabilita-
tion of drug abusers; $34 million for research; $10 million for {raining treat-
ment program staff; $4¢ million for prevention and education; and $16 million
for data collection, management information, and other program support activ-
ities. Ninety-six percent of NIDA's funds are spent in local communities.

In preparation for these hearings, members of your Committee staff and
representatives from the Institute have had several meetings to discuss issues
of mutual interest. In addition, the staff shared with us 2 memorandum to
the Committee setting forth items of specific concern. In thisg testimony, I will
try to address many of the igsues included in that paper. Before I begin my
formal testimony, I would like to add how pleased we are at the productive
nature and positive tone of the relationship that has developed between the
stafis of this Committee and the Institute, and how much we look forward to
a future of continued cooperation as we discuss important issues in the fleld
of drug abuse. The leadership and concern provided by your Committee and its
staff are a most helpful contribution to this process.

We have come a long way over the last 10 years, a period characterized in
part by increasing involvement in the commitment to the problem of drug abuse
by the Federal Government. Ay you remember, there was widesprend public
concern at the time of the passage of NIDA's enabling legislation regurding
the acute and highly visible nature of the heroin addiction in the cities, the
criminal activity directly related to this problem, the high rate of addiction to
leroin among servicemen returning from the Viet Nam way, and the increusing
prevalence of casual marihuana and other drug use among young people, par-
ticularly on American college campuses.

The Federal Government remains concerned about heroin addiction. Curr¢ntly
NIDA supports the treatment of over 126,000 heroin-nddicted persons in vom-
munity-based drug abuse treatment programs throughout the Nation, These
persons represent 60 percent of the clients in federally funded treatment.

We have learned, however, over the last 10 years that there are no easy
angwers in this field. There are no fail-safe solutions or “cures’" for héroin
addiction or the drug problem. Drug use and addiction is a very complicated
human behavior which has a serious impact on the user and his or her relgtion-
ships, family, and community,

Over the last decade, we have also learned that the American drug “prohlem”
included not only the problem of heroin addiction but also the abuse of a range of
illieit drugs—PCP, cocaine, and marihuana, for example, and the misuses of
legally available preseription drugs and their combination with alcohol. In n
broader sense, many Americans are recognizing that their abuse of drugs,
alcohol, tobacco, and even caffein is a part of the Nation’s overall “drug problem.”

There were many challenges to those involwed in the development of an
expanded TFederal response to the drug abuse problem in the formative stages,
and there remain many challenges to those of us in the field today. Many within
the Administration and the Congress share a feeling of frustration abgut reach-
ing a solution to the drug abuse problem and are questioning the effectiveness of
the Federal drug abuse treatment and prevention activities. In my testimony
this morning, I would like to present a few thoughts about drug sbuse treat-
ment, after which I would be pleased to answer questions and to provide any
additional information the Committee might require.
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TIH NATURE AND EXTENT OF DRITG USE

We know much more about the drug use patterns of the American public now
than we did in the early 1970's. We have developed n portfolio of sources on the
problem which, when viewed together, begin to provide a rather reliable picture
of the extent of drug uge. Among the sources of information available to us are
the Drug Abuse Warning Networlk (DAWN) System, jointly administered by
NIDA and the Drug Enforcement Administration (DBA), the Client Oriented
Data Aequisition Process (CODAP), several annual national population surveys,
the Naiional Prescription Audit, and special one-time studies and reviews.

What emerges from a very generul review of these materinls is the following:

1. Marihuana i a commonly used drug, The American public has had more
experience with it than with any other psychoactive drug and that experience is
strongly related to age. Alcohol and tobacco are still, however, more commonty
used than marihuana.

2, More than 7 million Americang have used POP, and last year the drug was
agsociated with at least 100 deaths and over 4,000 emergency room visits, The
current use of hallucinogens, except PCP, hag remained unchanged since 1976,
although more younger people have tried hallucinogens than have adults,

3. The use of cocaine, especinlly among the age group of 18-25 years, is in-
creasing, Our last national survey (1977) reports that 19.1 percent of this age
group have used cocaine.

4, The prevalence of heroin and other opiate use appears to have stabilized
over the last 2 years—there are estimated to be between 622,000 and 559,000 active
addiets in the United States, 126,000 of whom are receiving trentment in NIDA-
supported drug abuge programs,

§, Use of sedatives, stimulants, and tranquilizers without a doetor’s super-
vision is increasing, especially among the age group of 18-25 years,

The abuse or misuse of preseription drugs ig a problem of gpecific concern, par-
tienlarly among specinl population groups such as the elderly and svowmen, .\
recent NIDA review of one cluss of these drugs—the barbiturate/sedative
hypnotics--revealed that 8 million persons used these drugs outside of medieal
supervision and the number of deaths they cauged was higher (1,700 in 1976)
than for any other single class of prescribed drugs.

0. One hundred persons died from inhalant abuse in 1976, and over 2,000 more
required emergency room freatment or crisly center counseling,

7. An estimated tofal of 8,000 deaths and 284,000 emergency room visits werve
related to drug abuse, based on data gathered by th» DAWN System in 24 cities
between May 1976 and April 1977,

DRUG ABUBE TREATMENT

Last year NIDA supported drug abuse treatment programs that gave care to
over 235,000 persons. The charts included in the Appendix to this statement
(Item 1) describe the characteristics of the person in federally supported drug
abuse treatment, Seventy-three percent are male, although our programs have
been asked this year to give speein] emphasig to the treatment nveds of women.
Seventy-one percent are currently uncmployed, and 7 pereent have sought
troatment primarily for their heroin addietion. Only a third of these heroin-ad-
dicted persons, however, use methadone in connection with their treatment,

NIDA uges the statewide services contract as a mechanism through which to
provide Federal funds to the States for drug treatment, These contracts are costs
reimbursement, cost-sharing arrangements with State governments, under which
local drug treatment programs are subcontracted, The Institute currentiy pro-
vides funding Lor a minimum floor of 60 pereent of the cost ¢f services.

The use of the statewide services contract as o funding mechanism was care-
fully considered before it was implemented, Among the advantages to its use is
its administrative simplicity., Agreements are negotiated with the 50 States, as
contrasted to a direct NIDA-to-locality funding model which some have sug-
zosted, In sueh o system, thousands of grants would have to be direetly nego-
tiated and monitored.

Tho services contract mechanism also offers encouragement to State govern-
ment to get involved in the drug abuse problem and to coordinate resources avail
able at the State and local level with Federal funds, The Committee may be in-
terested to know that in fiseal year 1978 approximately 43 percent of the expendi-
tures for drug abuse were provided by State governments, 38 percent by the Fed-
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eral Government, and 19 percent by local sources, This is certainly an indication
of the importance the States attach to the drug abuse problem. The statewide
services concept has been so useful, in fact, that the other Institutes within the
Alcohol, Drug Abuse, and Mental ¥Mealth Administration—the National Institute
on Alcohol Abuse and Aleoholism (NIAAA) and the National Institute of Mental
Health (NIMH)—are studying the potential for its use in their programs.

However, NIDA. continues to strengthen the operation of the ecurrent finding
system and has initinted the two significant efforts in that regard:

1, A feasibility study to develop units of costs and treatment episode costs for
drug abuse treatment programs is currently being completed; and,

2. During this fiscal year, variations of the existing treatment slot system and
other possible funding systems, including unit costing, will be examined by an
independent contractor. This study will develop specific eriteria with which to
measure the practical implication of each funding system and its impact on the
treatment system as a whole. Among the criteria certain to be used in this assess-
ment of other systems are cost and ease of audit and monitoring of other pro-
posed approaches. Based on the results of this review, & decision about whether
a new approach to service funding is warranted will be made.

One of the basic concerns of those who have sought change in the statewide
services mechanism has been that the cities were somehow being shortchanged in
the process. NIDA has strongly encouraged State drug abuse planners to involve
the cities in the State planning process and has aleo established its own channei
of ongoing communication with city interest groups and asgociations.

As you know, the Federal Funding Criteria mandate a broad spectrum of serv-
ice components he provided in drug abuse treatment, including eduecation, vocn-
tional counseling and training, job development and placement, and legal services
related to the patients' treatment. Loecal programs are required to use com-
munity resources to provide these gervices to the maximum extent possible,

Cooperation between loenl drug abuse programs and other social service net-
works often exists even without extensive coordination within the Federal
bureancracy. Admittedly, however, these efforts could be facilitated by greater
cooperation at higher levels, NIDA has undertaken cooperative efforts with other
Agencies and within HEW to the fullest extent possible under the current leg-
islative authority, )

The Committee staff has indicated ity intervest in a state of the art report on
the use of the various treatment modalities. Item 2 in the Appendix to my testi-
mony details the proportions of NIDA-funded treatment slots allocated to the
various available treatment modalities. Of note is the fact that in the last year
the uge of inpatient detoxification has been reduced from over 600 slots nation-
wide to approximately 200, These slots are very expensive, costing up to $40,000
annually. In many cases this kind of hospital care is unnecessary; outpatient
detoxification for most clients can be just as effective.

A new treatment modality-—residentinl detoxification, which falls hetween in-
patient and outpatient eare—is now being tried in two States on o pilot basis, The
client is placed in n residential facility staffed with two full-time nurses and g
doctor on 24-hour call. The doctor visits twice daily, and the client receives con-
tinual supervision, The new detoxification slots cost between $7,000 and $18,000
per year and meet the same needs as the more expensive hospitalization.

The most important question aubout diug abuse treatment is what happens to
thoso persons who receive these services. Dr. Saul Sells of the Institute for Be-
havioral Resedrch has done the most extensive analysis of treatment outcome cur-
rently available, His followup study of over 3,000 admissions to drug abuse trent-
ment found statistieally significant improvements measured by reduced drug
use, increased e¢mployment, and reduced criminality for those persons enrolled
in methadone maintenance, therapeutic communities, and drug-free programs,

In another outdide review of the results of drug treatment in Washington, D.C\,
and New York Clty, it was found that drug abusers progress from frequent use
of heroin and other illicit drugs and involvement in other illegal activities, to
considerably less fiivolvement in illicit drug use and other illegal activities. (Items
3, 4, and & in the Appendix summarize these results.)

The Committee has indicated its concern about the evaluntion criteria used
to properly gauge the effectiveness of the I'ederal treatment effort, Treatment
outcomes may be viewed ecither in terms of complete recovery (lL.e., abstinence
from drugs) or reduetion in drug use patterns which allows the individual to
becoma a. more adequately functioning member of soclety. Becanse of the variety
of types of outcoines observed in treatment populations, the wost satisfactory
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criterion {s one of significant reduction in level of drug use for a given treatment
modality with accompanying improvements in relnted mensures such ag crimi-
nality and employment, Qther outtome measures used have been the rate of
return to treatment, time unsupervised, aleohol use, and a measure of productive
activity which is a composite of employment, homemaking, school attendance,
and other related activities, These have been found to be related in different
ways to the prineipal eriterlon measuves and are perhaps more useful in analyz-
ing patterns of treatment outcome rather than making judgments on the elfec-
tiveness of the particular modalities.

Anotler study which will yield a somewhat different set of eriterion measures
i8 being conducted by the College of Medicine and Dentistry of New Jersey. ‘Lhisg
study, which is developing allocation models for assignment of cllents to treat.
ment, usey o treatment outcome measure which quantifies soclal, economic and
pyychological outcomes in terms of costs and benefits. ‘This enables expression of
treantment outcomes ag a single value and will, thus, permit comparison of differ-
ent kinds of programs in terms of their relative efiiciency.

In addition, NIDA bhak produced a self-evaluation handbook which is available
through the National Clearinghouse on Drug Abusge Information and plans to
assess the utilization of this handbook nationally during the coming year.

NIDA'gs Treatment Outcome Prospective Study (TOPS), beginning this fall
in fouyr cities, will differ from other evaluative work in two major ways: first,
by definition it will follow clients through a treatment experience rather than
look at the resgults of treatment after it has concluded; in addition, TOPS will
evaluate treatment by including within the criteria for determining success,
abstinence from drug use and lack of criminal behavior and a community read-
Justment measure determined by employment or other productive activities, lv-
ing arrangements, family arrangements, and minimal illicit drug use or aleohol
or other drug abuse.

EMPLOYMENT BERVICES

NIDA hag collaborated with the Department of Labor (DOIL) on the issuance
of notlees to the field to encourage cooperation between the drug abuse treat-
ment community and the DO employment and training programs funded
through the local Prime Spousors, Letters were sent to all drug abuse single
State agencies and Prime Sponsors.

Recently preliminary discussions have Leen held within the Rehabilitation
Services Administration (RSA) to determine whether it would be feasible and
appropriate to attempt to develop a cooperative agreement between RSA and
NIDA, or ADAMIIA and NIDA, similar to the agreement developed between RSA
amd NIMH, The RSA-NIMII agreement sets forth genernl principles of ¢oopera-
tion and identifies areas such as training, research, and delivery of services for
which detalled agreements will be developed later, The cooperative agreement
has been endorsed by the approprinte mental health and voeational rehabilitation
State agency organizations since they will be responsible for much of the imple-
mentation and stand to benefit from any collaboration.

Recently, in response to the President’s Drug Abuse Message of August 1977,
NIDA hag worked with DOL and the Office of Drug Abuse Policy (ODAP) in
the planning and preparation of a program of model dissemination, training and
technieal assistance for Prime Sponsors and the drug abuse treatment community
on teehniques for establishing linkages between the treatment and skills train-
ing systems and for providing skills teaining and employment to ex-sddicts, This
initiative ig being modeled after the DOL ongoing technical assistance campaign
for improving employment opportunities for ex-offenders.

Since 1075, NIDA has participated with DOL in the national supported worlk
research demonstration program, A consortium of five Federal departments and
agencles (NOL, Law Enforcement Assistance Administration, Department of
Housing and Urban Developuient, Department of Commerce, Department of
Health, Bdueation, and Welfare) and the Ford Foundation have sponsored
employment demonstration projeets in 15 sites across the country to test whether
the model of supported work is effective in assisting hard-to-employ individuals
malke the transition from long-term unemployment to regular full-time work, The
target groups include ex-nddicts, ex-offenders, youth, and welfare mothers,

In addition, in the summer of 1977, NIDA/HXIW recommended to DOI: that the
regulations for the implemeuntation of the Youth Employment and Demonstration
Projects Act of 1977 reflect that eligible young drug abusers be included as a
special target group for services. ODAP made similar recommendations. Unfor-
tunately, these recommendations were not adopted.
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The 1975 Federal Funding Criteria vequire that voeational training and job
counseling be provided the client in drug abuse treatment, While the value of
vocational rehabilitation is incontrovertible, many addicts continue to use drugs
even though they have joh skills. It is important to keep the importance of voca-
tional rehabilitation in perspective-—as one of the many important parts of a total
rehabilitation program.

COORDINATION WITH THE CRIMINAL JUSTICH SYSTEM

NIDA is providing research, demonstration, and technical assistance activities
to improve the linkages between the drug abuse and eriminal jnstice gystems and
to provide methods for early idenfification and treatment of the drug-abusing
criminal offender. As part off NIDA's commitment, a study of the California Civil
Addicts Program was carried out under NIDA sponsorship and published as a
monograph by William H, McGlothlin, and répresents the most definitive study
to date on the effectiveness of civil commitment.

Currently the State of Wisconsin finder a NIDA grant is testing the effective~
ness of different arrangements for pre-releage therapy, 2 residential reentry
facility, and aftercare in the community for drug-dependent inmates of the Wis«
consin State prison system. Another study which is just being completed examines
the feasibility of procedures for early detection and identification of drug abuse
in arrestee populations, so that candidates for treatment may be identified as they
enter the criminal justice system. Studies of treatment provision in the criminal
justice system are valuable because they identify treatment needs and provide
information on the various kinds of arrangements which can be used for provid-
ing such treatment to inmates and those being released into soclety at large.
NIDA also Tunded a study on drug abuse treatment in the Nation’s jails, and is
undertaking a study of drug treatment in prisons.

NIDA-funded treatment programs continne to cooperate with efforts by the
State drug abuse agencies to make slots available to persons referred through the
criminal justice system, including those referred through the Trentment Alternas
tives to Street Orime (TASC), and the Treatment and Rehabilitation for Addicted
Parolees (TRAP), which are sponsored by the Law Enforcement Assistance
Administration.

TRAINING AND CREDENTIALIIEQ& OF DRUG ARUBE WORKERS

The NIDA program for iraining professionals has addressed itself principally
te physicians and social workers, The amount of money, time, and the number of
persong trained under thiy program are significant. We have only recenily begun
to address the continuing education needs of some of the other health professions
(for example, psychologists, pharmacists, nurses, physician assistants, and nurse
practitioners). It is not true, however, that there is a shortage of qualified person-
nel to staff and administer drug treatment programs.

The majority of drug treatment personnel are paraprofessionals. NIDA has
established a national manpower and training system to provide these workers
with the skills, knowledge, and attitudes necessary to deliver quality service to
drug abuse clients. This training system has been cited as an exemplary model by
the National Association of State Drug Abuse Program Divectors and recom-
mended to the National Insgtitute on Alecohol Abuse and Aleoholism and the
National Institute of Mental Health as a model training strategy.

The issue of credentialing of drug abuse workers is one of inereasing impor-
tance. The development of credentialing standards is a matter of State legislation.
NIDA has assisted the States to develop credentialing standards which provide
for reciprocity between States, In this regard, we have developed model ereden-
tialing standards in seversl States that are now being used by other States in
formulating their policies,

THE USE OF SELF-HELP GROUPS IN DRUG ABUSE TREATMENT

The use of self-help groups as a treatment technique ig quite widespread in a
variety of fields concerned with modifying individual behavior; however, by
comparikon, it has been relatively unexplored in the drug abuse fleld, NIDA has
investigiited the potential role of the self-help approach as a treatment modality
for drig abusers, and in this vegard the Institute held a self-help conferenca

o Marel'$-9, 1978,
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Tor the purposes of this conference, self-help organizations were dgﬂngd as
those groux% og persons organized to support and aid each other in their e{ffo?ts
{0 control and eradicate undesirable behavior patterns. Self-help groups for drug
abusers were viewed as enhancing the first line of tr.eatment for the drug abuser,
as support for ongoing treatment, and for use in pr_omding aftercare service‘s. .

The conference was attended by representatives of gelf-help groups, drug
abuse trentment programs, and/or academicians who had written and researched
in the field, In addition, there were representatives from NIDA, NTAAA, and
NIMH, and the National Center on Child Abuse and Neglect.

The objective of the conference was to explore the potential role of non-residen-
tinl self-help organizations in the drug abuse field. Various nop-residentml self-
help models were examined, and guestions involving the special needs of drug
abusers were considered. In addition, the conference generated discussion on
rosources and roles for government agencies and private groups for further devel-
opment of non-residential self-help organizations in the drug.abuse field. Recom-
mendations for future NIDA self-help activities were also discussed.

The conferces were reluctant to suggest direct financial support because of

* regulatory and financial reporting requirements which could hinder anonymity

and group functioning, If funds are awarded to self-he}p groups, they should
be cautiously administered to avoid excessive intrusion into the groups’ opera-
tions. 'The conferees snggested that demonstration studies be encouraged.m
seli-help programs (with special attention to minority involvement) to examine
the group process, membership, organizational management, meyhods of estab-
lighing self-help groups, and pathways into the group, and emphasized that NIDA
should avoid “effectiveness” studies which eould hamper movement in the devel-
opment, stages of a groun.

NIDA. is currently emcouraging the submission of research demonstration
grants in the area of self-help.

MULTIPLE DRUG ABUSE

NIDA has sought to learn more about the nature of nonopiate, or what has
been termed polydrug abuse, and has conducted a number of epidemiological
studies in general population groups.

One study examined interviews with 30,000 people over a 4-year period in
30 States. The data collected suggest that approximately 35 percent of the users
of prescription psychotherapeutic drugs are regular drinkers, and about 10 per-
cent exhibit a drinking pattern which would place them into the “heavy drink-
ing” category. ) :

Another study (O'Donnell 1976) reported on the use of combinations of differ-
ent drugs, including alcohol. The data indicate the extensiveness of combined
drug usage, The study examined the prevalence of multiple drug use within a
large (N == 2,510) representative sample of American men, ages 20 to 30, Thirty-
three percent of the respondents stated thut they had used only aleohol and
tobacco, An additional 22 percent reported use of alcohol, tobaceo, and maribuana.
Fourteen percent of this non-patient sample reported using other drugs in addi-
tion to these three.

The Drug .Abuse Warning Network reports Aleohol-in-Combination as the num-
ber two leading mention in 1974~70 at approximately 8 percent, The data indicate

that more than one-fourth of all problems cited involye three drugs: diazepam,
aleohol-in-combination, and heroin. .

A summary performed on Client Oriented Data Acquisition Process data for
January-September 1975, showed that those primary barbiturate/sedative prob-
lems (N==9,023) had the greatest aleohol mvolvement, with 1,064, or 11.8 percent,
aqd 730, or 8,1 percent, respectively, reporting secondary and tertiary problems
with aleohol, The CODAP data are based on all clients treated in federally
funded treatment programs.

The Polydrug Project was organized in 1973 in response to the reported in-
erease in prevalence of nonopiate drug use in this country.

’;?h&‘ goals oi% the I’folydrug Project were ;

. To provide a focus for the development of data, particularly demo i
data, on the problem of polydrug abuse; P i graphic

:.2. To develop a cadre of professionals with knowledge about polydrug abuse;

3. To develop technology for the treatment of patients with this problem; and

.. To provide pilot demonstrations so that State and local agencies can devel
similar programs on their own initiative. 8 can develop
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To achieve these goals, the Federal Government funded 12 polydrug programs.
“While the projects were designed to provide service to the cpmmunities, their
primary function was to serve as-a résearch effort in providing important sources
of data concerning the mature of the polydrug problem and the population in-
volved, as well as allowing the testing of the -efiicacy of various treatment

; approaches.

A book called Polydrug Use and Abuse, presenting the findings of the Polydrug
Project, is being published by Academic Press and will be released in September
1978. In addition, the follbwing two manuals resulting from the Polydrug Project
lave been published by the Federal Government and were widely disseminated
in the drug abuse treatment fleld.

Medical Treatment for Complications of Polydrug Abuse, and

Referral Strategies for Polydrug Abusers. i

Two additions] manuals are currvently being prepared for publication.

DRUG ABUSE RESEARCH
Each year NIDA supports over 600 research projects spanning a wide aren of

. concern. Such studies led to the discovery of endorphing, a totally unexpected

category of substances manufactured by the brain that have powerful analgesic
.mgd lenrning functions and may contribute to various disorders; including drug
abuse,

Other NIDA. resenrch among college students hag shown that those who have
low activity levels of an enzyme (MAO-monoamine oxidase) affecting specific
neurotransmitters, score high on personality measures such as the sensation-
seeking scale. High scores on this scale have been associated with inecreased
marihuang, hashish, amphetamine, and LSD wuse. Individual preferences for
stimulants or polydrug abuse have also been associated with bigh sensation-
seeking scale, During the past year, NIDA researchers have shown that platelet
MAQ in male marihuana smokers was significantly lower than in a comparable
group of non-marihuana smokers, and that the level of current marihuana use
was inversely correlated with MAO activity. Although several explanations for
this finding are possible, it would appear that MAO activity levels may provide
a reliable index of an individual’s proclivity to abuse drugs given access to the
drugs. We plan to further investigate this problem in the coming year and to
include tests for MAOQO activity levels in our ongoing longitudinal marihuana
study so that we can determine how many individualg with low MAO levels went
on to abuse drugs as compared to those with normal MAQ activity who avoided
drug abuse.

Another line of research which lias significance for drug abuse treatment is
concerned with the relationship between depression and opiate addiction. Recent
studies have shown that between 20-33 percent of patients in methadone mainte-
nance programs are eclinically depressed. NIDA-supported research in the past
year has demonstrated that treatment of this group of patients with anti-

. depressants has a bepeficial effect as measured by time in treatment and positive

change in social functioning.
Recent results from a variety of studies on the role that personality plays in

-drug abust have led to the conclusion that there appear to be gimilarities in traits

within various groups of users. For example, among college students, drug users
tend to be more unconventional, individualistic, and independent, while high
school student users tend to be more rebellious and deviance prone and more
alienated from their parents. The question of whether these personality traits
lead to drug abuse or are caused by drug abuse still remains unanswered,

A recently completed analysis of the history of epidemics of drug and sub-
stance abuse concluded that advances in commurication, medical discoveries, and
adverse social conditions are highly correlated with drug abuse episodes, that
drug abuse frequently begins with the elite in o society, and that governments
generally try to control abused substances through control of price and supply by
passing tax acts, This information should be useful in planning our response to
the drug abuse problem. .

NIDA's research program over the next few years will continue to develop
knowledge concerning the mechanisms underlying drug abuse. Among the many

-areas to be addressed are the following?

1. We are interested in developing a comprehensive and praciical approach to

. the treatment of heroin-dependent persons and drug abusers that is based on

theoretically sound knowledge of the psychiatric state of such individuals, NIDA-



O

!
!

139

supported regearch will seek to assess the paychiatric status of addicts in and
out of treatment and will attempt to assess the impact of various types of
pychotherapies on treatment outcome.

2. NIDA will investigate the possible clinical significance of a new drug—
buprenorpbine—for the treatment of heroin dependence, This compound seems
to have eflects that should be gcceptable to addicts in treatment; it would
require dosing schedules less frequent than methadone; it appears capable of
blocking the euphoric and dependence-producing effects of heroin; and it pro-
duces minimal dependence, and hence maintenancs therapy should be easily
terminated,

8. NIDA bas launched s major program aimed at understanding factors
involved in cigarette-smoking behavior,

4. NIDA research in the next few years will be incressed in the area of
studies involvedl with phencyclidine (PCP) abuse.

§. Another area of interest involves the natural history of drug use. We need
to understand more about the various stages of initiation, practice, and final
outcomes of drug abuse careers. We need additional information concerned with
the factors associated with the onset and cessation of drug abuse behavior—in
other words, what variables are common to those individuals who become drug
abusers and what variables are common to those individuals who successfully
gtop their drug abuse.

6. NIDA will increase research on the prevention of drug abuse. Studies will
be initiated which are simed at (a) a better understanding of the dynamics of
peer pressure, (b) how media campaigns can be effectively implemented, (c)
understanding the factors of gateway drug use, and (d) identifying those factors
that make some individuals “immune’ to drug abuse while they live in the
midst of a drug abuse epidemie.

TMinally, the feasibility of making NIDA’s Addiction Research Center responsi-
ble for coordinated research on a variety of drugs Including opiates, aleohol, and
tobaceo, and relocating it from Lexington, Kentucky, to within the Washington/
Baltimore area is now being reviewed by HRW.

We share the Committee's concern that the findings of the drug abuse research
program be widely disseminated not only to the professional audience but alse
to the public at large. In addition to making results more widely available, the
recently initiated RAUS (Research Analysis Utilization System) effort has been
designed to review research findings, analyze groups of studies in the same
subject area, and plan and coordinate future research inguiry.

Mr. Chairman, I thank you for the opportunity to appear this morning and
would be pleased to answer any questions you or the ni2mbers of the Committee
might have.
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CHARACTERISTICS OF CLIENTS ADHTTTED TO TREATUENY IN
" FEDERALLY-FUNDED CLLSICS: JANUARY ~ SEPTEMBER 1977

1 Employed
©d Part-time )
21-25 %
304 /,/
/
' EMPLOYMENT STATUS
Other Drugs
Inhalants , 8%
Marih 4
arihuara
\ C0% N\
0-9 Cocaine
21 N 2% \
Amphetamings .
52, [ Heroin
Grades / Barbiturates 57%
10-%1 5% /
307 Alcohol 5
/ 8%
g Other Opiate
5% —_—
’ EDUCAT TN PRIMARY DRUG OF ABUSC

Source: Client Oriented Data Acquisition Process: # Clients - 150,516
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DIVISION OF COMMUNITY ASSISTANCE, NIDA SLOTS AND UTILIZATION, MARCH 1978

Residentlal Outpatisnt Utilization
State Inpatient Day care  Detoxification MM, D.F. Detoxification M.M. D.F. Total January 1978 Porcent
425 806 695 86
....... 20 53 43 81
666 1,647 1,629 93
.............. 448 526 431 82
7,817 14,147 13,121 93
467 983 918 93
801 2,194 1,890 86
114 352 242 63
30 S0D 287 48
2,295 4,661 4,284 92
545 1,360 1,157 85
178 376 3718 101
97 97 85 28
753 2,420 2,093 87
313 1,105 843 76
707 864 716 83
47 i35 110 82
510 £ep §84 90
458 1,561 1,334 89
138 143 152 106
323 1,036 988 95
Massachusells. e cimmmncnaunn 1,810 3,u25 2,850 88
Mlchlgan 1,988 6,329 5,302 84
478 826 784 55
Misslsslrpi. 152 173 87 50
Missour 539 1,332 1,167 88
Montana. . 321 331 323 93
Nebraska 125 251 230 92
Nevada, 157 433 362 24
How Hampshi 230 303 279 9%
oW Jorsey . 2,493 5,639 5,290 96
New Mexico.... 341 9 870 87
ow York. . ... 5,863 14, 355 13,950 83
North Carolina.... 430 697 584 84
North Dakota.-.. 20 20 27 135
Ohi0. o eme oo 1,362 3,555 3,124 88
Oklahﬂma 157 364 325 89
591 1,980 966 )

I




DIVISION OF COMMURITY ASSISTANCE, NIDA SLOTS AND UTILIZATION, MARCH 1978—Continued

Residentlal Qutpatlent Utilization
State Inpatient Day care Detoxification MM, D.,F. Detoxification MM, D.F, Total Janvary 1978 Percent
Pennsylvania. oo cecceamaucan 5 104 10 456 232 2,811 2,587 6, 205 5,354 86
Rhode Island. . .cooeeoaaaoe 15 30 85 7 i20 §40 797 741 93
Soth Carolind.ccemncrcsnrnmeesce |7 awm—emnanamnnn. 62 19 % 394 623 518 83
South Daketa.. T et e e mncemmmm e a e ma v ma e Ea e aE e aNA A yEAS A mnmomemaggAn 26 23 8
TOINeSSB e caeacecaan 7. . 65 1 200 557 18
B85 e mmmmma e mumm pmmeme aeaseen 16 12 e 318 19 2,217 2,825 5,467 4,974 91
tah rn—— 16 59 207 504 801 7 91
Vermont 25 mmceananan P ez 360 35 3 86
Virglnla " 322 19 447 703 1,491 1,297 87
Washington..... 8 é 176 80 95 705 1, 368 1,203 88
West Virginia 223 344 15%
Wiscensin. 10 110 cceaannacan . 252 659 931 656 71
Wyoming [ 5 20 30 16 53
Guam. ... : io [/ — —— 20 ( 155
Puerto Rico 150 200 55 607 103 1,115 1,155 104
Virgin tslands emecaesmmeiessvuensancacncaaan . PO,
American Samoa.. a——
Pacific Trust Territory... . e e
Natlonal.___..... 208 4,703 163 288 10, 450 2,611 33,136 44,187 95,716 84,493 88
DR funded project oo . 344 344 100
Natlonal . memmmRmeSmemoENeSaccoedmehaae i a——. e an oS va————— ——— 96, 060 84,837 88
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i DRUG USE
[In percent]

NTA ASA

2mo 2 mo {ast 2 mo 2 mo Last
Frequency of use hefore aftar 2 mo hefore after 2 mo

° Heroin:
flot at ol uemeciemcsncrcnsnmcoacmraamanan 2 55 65 20 73 36
0c0asionallyen aeoecnecarecan 26 33 30 13 15 11
Daily. 72 12 5 67 12 3
Total. 100 100 100 100 100 100
NUMDOT. e iaeccenan [ e oot anmen 189 189 189 373 369 370

! o 1llegal methadone:

; Not at all.... 65 83 92 83 91 92
jonally.. ... . 32 15 7 15 8 7
Dally.... . 3 2 1 2 1 1
1] R 100 100 100 100 100 100
[ Number...... 189 189 189 313 369 369

. Cocaine:
. Notatall..... PO eevmcemtananeanan—ae 42 72 78 61 85 86
\ 08easlOnalY. e e tmcmes ot ca s aan 52 27 20 29 14 13
* Daity.- e . - 6 1 2 10 1 1
: Totel. .- rwnaaemamsanemesemnananann 100 100 108 100 100 100
Number. . 189 189 139 3713 369 n

Amphetamines:

Not at all.... - cen 75 80 86 88 97 97
; . Occastonally.... wn—— cne 18 16 13 12 3 3
; ‘ Dasly. 7 4 1 2 0 0
L Total... . 100 100 100 100 100 100
Number..... 189 189 189 3n 369 369

Source: Drug Treatment in Now York City and Washington, D.C. Followup studies DHEW, ADAMHA, NIDA, Services
Research Branch Monograph, March 1977,
EMPLOYMENT

{In percent]

Program and status 2 mo before 2 mo after Last 2 mo
P

; NTA:
i Pald Job. an -~ 33 3 48
! Kseping house, student, job training 5 4 5
<o 1Hogal aCtVItIBS. e mceemmemienmnemman 46 38 24
o All other activities - —-tmann 16 21 22
" Tota!. . 100 100 100
5 AS\Numher 189 189 189
"Emoloyed 21 13 57
, Not omployed Yl 57 43
Total 100 100 100
Number. - 368 352 74

R P W
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ARRESTS
{In percent]

NTA ASA
Status 2mobefore  2moafter Last2mo 2mobefore 2 moafter Last 2 mo
Arests:
Arvested.  aar i cannann 25 11 9 30 g 4
Not arrested...eave. S 75 89 81 0 91 96
Total.ocooo.n emenan s 100 100 100 100 100 100
Number... N 188 188 188 361 347 358
Incarcerathons
INCArcarated.  .meanmancecnanenn 12 9 12 21 7
at incarcerated.... 88 91 88 79 93‘ 96
Total, ccmcncanaranmn s anann 100 100 100 100 100 100
188 188 188 358 352 339

Number. ... N inmmamenaa.. PR,
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DRUG ABUSE TREATMENT
(Part 1)

THURSDAY, JUNE 22, 1978

House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
Serrcr Codarrrrer oN Narcorics Anuse aAND CoNTROL,
Washington, D.C.

The Select Committee met, pursuant to notice, at 2:07 p.m., in room
2337, Rayburn House Qffice Building, Washington, D.C., Hon. Lester
L. Wolff' (chairman of the Select Comnmittee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Glenn English, J. Herbert Burke, and
Benjamin A. Gilman.

Staff present: Joseph L. Nellis, chief counsel, and David Pickens,
project officer.

Mur. Worrr. The committee will come to order.

Today we are holding the seventh hearing on demand reduction
issues and we will focus on the important subject of international
programs.

The majority of U.S. Government international demand reduction
programs are under the control of NIDA and the senior adviser in the
State Department. The Department of Defense carries out an extensive
program overseas but this Seleet Committee has been evaluating their
work in a separate series of heavings.

In, August 1977, President Carter stated in his message to the
Congress on drug abuse, “I will, in addition, promote the interna-
tional sharing of knowledge and expertise in the treatment of diug
abuse.” This afternoon we will examine how this initiative is being
implemented.

have found during my travels around the world that the United
States generally gets good cooperation on international narcotics
control from foreign governments only after they recognize that they
have a serious domestic drug abuse problem themselves. Our interna-
tional demand reduetion programs often sharpen the awareness of
foreign governments of the seriousness of their own problem.

This afternoon the Select Committee will seek to determine what the
State Depavtment and NTD.A hope to accomplish with their spending
of approximately $42 million per year, how the programs are coordi-
nated and how they are evaluated.

T am pleased to welcome this afternoon two distinguished witnesses
who possess excellent credentials in this field: Ms. Mathea Falco,
Senior Adviser to the Seeratary of State and Coordinator for Interna-
tional Narcotics Matters; and Dr. Robert DuPont, Director of the
National Institute on Drug Abuse.

(145)
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Mr. Burke, do you have anything to add? )

Mr. Burxs. The only remarks I have to make, T would like to wel-
come you here as the chairman has done, and to certainly state that
we look forward to any input you can give to us in connection with
this problem. )

Then, I would like one other thing, Dr, DuPont. I never did get a
copy of the regort that you have made concerning marihuana, and
whatnot. I wonder if I could get & copy of that from you?

Dr. DuPoxr. I will be happy to provide a copy of our most recent
annual marihuana and health report for you.

Mzr. Worrr. Can we swear the witnesses?

[The witnesses were sworn by the chairman,]

Mz, Worrr, Ms. Falco, would you please proceed ?

TESTIMONY OF HON, MATHEA FALCO, SENIOR ADVISER TO THE
SECRETARY OF STATE AND DIRECTOR FOR INTERNATIONAL
NARCOTICS MATTERS

Ms. Farco. Yes, Mr. Chairman, I have a prepared statement which
we have submitted to the committee.

Mr, Worrr. Without exceptions, that prepared statement will be
included in the record at this point.

[Ms. Falco’s prepared statement appears on p. 191.]

Ms. Farco. Would you like me to read it? How would you like me
to proceed ? - .

Mr. Worrr. I would prefer you—

Ms. Favrco. To sum up ?

Mr. Worrr. Give us a summary of it, if you could.

Ms. Farco, Fine, I understand.

When I assumed this position a year ago February, one of the first
areas that I looked into with Dr. DuPont, Dr. Bourne, Mr, Bensinger—
our Principals Group—ivas the arca of demand reduction in our mter-
national effort. For a number of reasons, which I can go into more
deeply if you wish, at that time the proportion of our program de-
voted to demand reduction internationally was very, very small,

Since that time, we have worked very closely together, Dr. DuPont,
his agency, and my agency, to develop a comprehensive plan for de-
mand reduction activities in the international arvena. And we have
begun this to implement portions of that plan.

Key to our progress together in this area was Dr. DuPont’s generous
offer to detail to my staff Mr. Robert Retka, one of his very fine officers,
Mr. Retka has been working extremely hard within our office in the
Department of State to put together a viable demand reduction plan.

As you know, the State Department does not have in-house expertise
in this area. Nareotics control is relatively out of the mainstream of
traditional foreign policy training and demand reduction activities
are really technical. ] _

It became essential to have somebody with real expertise, which we
have had now since last October 1. That has been invaluable,

‘We believe that demand reduction activities abroad are very im-
portant, primarily because they tend to increase the awareness—as you
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pointed dut—of other countries to their own problems, as well as ful-
filling our humanitarian goals of decreasing the worldwide suffering
avising from drug-abuse problems.

In Southeast Asian countries, the heroin addiction problem has
become much more severe during the last few years, and that has con-
tributed to their increasing commitment to taking the kinds of meas-
ures needed to control illicit production and traffic of narcotics,

We have received representations from governments like Malaysin
which, until recently, have not been terrib% active in narcotics con-
trol. They begin to see their children, particularly of the afiluent classes,
the fature leaders of the country, affected by this terrible problem.
And they are concerned, and they come to us for help.

We have developed with the government of Thailand, several treat-
ment programs, all of which are discussed at length in the prepared
statement.

We have a program with Ecuador, and ave working with a number
of other countries.

I would say that now I come to you for help. The single greatest
limitation on our ability to do anything in this field is manpower, per-
son power. As I said, there is no resident expertise in the Department
of State in this arca. NIDA's resources in the international area are
also limited.

One of the issues that wo have been exploring together during the
last few months has been the question of whether NIDA or HEW,
the pavent agency, could find some slots to give NIDA, to detail specif-
ically to international narcotics program funded demand reduction
activities.

I would like to put more money into this arvea. But we cannot do
that unless wo have viable programs to support.

Many of these governments would like, I think, to develop some
programs, but they don’t have the expertise to put the program plan
together themselves.

Wle lluwe dealt with this need in some cases by short-term consulta-
tive help.

Through NIDA, we find somebody who is an expert in an area. and
wa send them out for a short period of time. In other cases, it really
takes a long time.

TFor example, the Bangkok addict detoxification centers had been in
the works before my tenure. It is not just a planning probiem; it is
also, as with any kind of program, sometimes a burcauciracy problem
getting all the right people in the host government to sign the same
piece of paper. The program has finally begun in Banglkok, and we
are very pleased about that.

I have been having discussions with Dr. DuPont, Dr. Klerman, Dan
Meltzer, at ITTEW, about finding some more slots. We have a number
of people, both in customs and DEA, who implement various aspects
of our international narcotics program, whose salaries we pay, but
who sit on slots that belong to the parent agency.

NIDA. is the only agency with which we do not have this arrange-
ment., The 1-year linison that we have had, where Mr. Rotka has been
physically present almost every day in our office, and ther ~oes back
and forth to NIDA, has been very, very helpful. :
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That is our single greatest need. That is our smgle greatest limiting
factor. I would like to do more,

We have worked through the Colombo plan and the International
Couneil on Aleohol and Addiction, too, becauso both of those organiza-
tions work primarily in the demand reduction aren, preventive educa-
tion, treatment seminars, vehabilitation. Because of their international
nature, they are able often to reach officials in other countries it would
be more diflicult for us to reach directly.

Their activities ave lnudable. I woulc%r like to do more, particularly in
the area of bilateral demonstration projects. But that takes planning,
and T come here today in the hopes that we will be able to find o
solution.

HEW has indicated to me that they ave very willing to help. Dr.
Klerman is strongly supportive.

Evory agency has its own problems. Apparently, NIDA. is already
over its congressional and OMB slot ceilings. We are going to try to
worl it out somehow.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Worrr, Dr. DulPont?

TESTIMONY OF ROBERT L. DuPONT, M.D., DIRECTOR, NATIONAL
INSTITUTE ON DRUG ARUSE

Dr. DuPoxt. Yes, Mr. Chairman. I am delighted to be here, As
always, it is a pleasure to appear before this committee. I am particu-
larly delighted to appear on this subject. As you know, the interna-
tional aspects of demand reduction is one ares that I hava been most
especlally committed to for the last several years.

Ms. Falco is too modest in emphasizing her own role in bringing
about a change of direction in this area. She has promoted a tremen-
dous upgrading of the activities in the Department of State in the
demand reduction area.

She also didn’t tell quite the whole story about how Mr. Retka got
down to the State Department. Let me fill in the details: Dr, Peter
Bourne, the President’s adviser on human needs, was the person who
really put the finger on me and said, “You have got to send somebody
down there to the State Department to help out.” This directive was
given at one of the principals meetings we have every 2 woeks at the
White IHouse. At fivst T was a little skeptical because Mr. Retka is one
of NIDA’ most talented and productive employees. A sensible man-
ager doesn’t willingly give up his best employee to some other agency !
But I have been converted to Dr, Bourne’s point of view. Bob Retlka
has done a superb job working as a liaison between NIDA. and the
State Department. He has really upgraded the collaborative program
in g dramatic way. ,

I must also emphasize the indebtedness we all have in this area—as
in many others to you and Mr. Gilman for your persistent support for
international demand reduction activities.

Recognizing how far we have come in the last year, we must also
recognize that we are still at the very early stage of developing an
international demand reduction program. It is with pride, satisfac-
tion, end pleasure that I can point to the achievements that have heen

G
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made, patrticularly in the last year. But also as Mathea has pointed
out, wo are aware of how small our international demand reduction
program really is, and how much greater the opportunity is for future
development.

I have spent some time at a very po]fulur game in Washington:
Finding devils. Whenever theve is a problem, we try to figure out who
the culprit is, who to blame. And I have considered several candidates
over the last several years for why our international demand reduc-
tion has not grown faster and stronger. In reflecting on thig¢ problem,
I have becomo convinced that the problems aren’t “people,” so much
as they are reflections of structural and programmatic realities that
are very difficult to vvercome.

Let mo point out just a few of these problems.

One is the relatively low placement of NIDA within the IEW bu-
reaucracy in contrast to the situation at DEA, Customs, and Mathea’s
office in the State Department. Those offices each have immediate nceess
to their Cabinet officers, and have a much better capacity to respond to
major changes, and particularly to international aetivities,

This is compounded for us by the fact that LW traditionally has
had o velatively low international profile and a faivly low investment
in_international activities, except for a very modest, but important,
relationship with the World Ilealth Organization in some research
activities,

Mathea also referred to the issue of staff. Let me point out that
NIDA is a very different kind of organization from DEX and Cus-
toms, Although NIDA has o budget that is on a par with theirs—a
vary large budget—we have a very small staff. We have just under
400 people to carry out all the activities of NIDA. One hundred of our
NIDA staft are devoted to intramural research. So all of our extra-
mural activities and all of our studies, grants, contracts, and all the
rest, are carried out by 300 people. This contrasts with Customs'
14,000 and DEAs 4,000,

To find slots to divert to international programs in an organization
of many thousands is relatively easy; whereas, in an organization
(wleii%h :11 relatively large budget, and a small staff, it is remarkably

ifficult. '

In addition—and this is something Mr, Retka has helped mo see-—
the international demand reduction programs we are developing are
labor intensive. They are very different from programs we have in
the supply veduction area which tend to consume larger blocks of
money. They are typically relatively easily negotiated in hundreds of
thousands, or oven millions of dollars. By contrast, it takes an enor-
mous amount of energy—perhaps half o man-year—to spend $100,000
in o demand reduction program.

It is a lot more difficult to buy human power, the activities that
are involved in demand reduction, than it is to buy helicopters.

All four of theso factors have been underestimated. At least they
were underestimated by me in the past as sources of the frustration
that wo have felt.

Now in terms of what can be done about this, this committeo
can be enormously helpful. It can reemphasize the urgency of bal«
ancing our international drug abuse prevention by bringing a greater
emphasis to the demand reduction side of the program.
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I know it may sound a little strange, but I think you will appreci-
ate this. I really think that legislative action, making this point, is
probably going to be essential to getting the buresucratic wheels turn-
ing. That will probably involve, or require, a change in the mandate
for HEW, if not for NIDA, and some impact on the budgetary

rocess.
P Now we must be clear that this is not a big problem in that we don't
need hundreds of new employees, and millions of new dollars. But
we do need a clear signal that will have to emanate from the legisla-
tive branch. Although there is always a possibility the executive
branch could do it. I am a little skeptical about that, but possibly it
could occur. , _ v

We need from either the legislative or the executive branch a signal
which says there will be, let's say, & 10-person staff at NIDA. devoted
to international demand réduction activities with a substantial budget
of $2 million, or $3 million, devoted to these nctivities.

If we had that, we at NIDA would be in & position to be much more
supportive of what Mathea and the State Department are doing,.

The real problem is not in the State Depgrtment; I think it is with
us. But NIDA cannot make those changes without that clear signal.

It is through their own demand reduction efforts that other coun-
tries are going to make the commitment of their own resources and
their own energies in dealing with the drug problem. That is essential
’jcio f;\i.merica’s international efforts in the general drug-abuse prevention

eld.
Many countries—and you know this was also true in this country—
can go for years, and years, and years with a serious drug abuse prob-
lem, and simply ignore it, deny the problem. This is the case in many
countries around the world today.

It is not the case in Thailand or Burma or Iong Kong or Iran.
There are a number of countries in which this is no longer the case.
But the general pattern is one, still, of denying the problem and not
commifting one’s own national resowices to solving it.

Through training programs—the kind that DEA and Customs have
had for years, and which we are now starting—through technical as-
sistance programs, through very-modest-in-terms-of-cost demonstra-
1t)ioq programs, I think we can stimulate these activities on a global
basis, ‘

 This policy goal has been clearly articulated by Ms, Faleo and Dr.
Bourne, among others. It is now a matter of putting the musele behind
it. Mathea, again, has understated her own important role in terms
of forming relationships between her office and FIEW, principally with
Mr. Meltzer and Dr. Xlerman, that will help bring about these changes.

In conclusion, let me say that this has been one of literally a handful
of my top priorities in the last 3 years. It is with very mixed feelings
that I come to you and describe where we are. We have made progress,
but we still have a very, very small effort. Qur current efforts in this
arvea of international demand reduction fall far short of the potential
In this area. , :

Thank you, Mr, Chairman. '

[ Dr. DuPont’s prepared statement appears on p. 194.] :

Mr. Worrr. Thank you very much, Dr. DuPont and Ms. Falco. I
want you both to know that T am very much aware and appreciative of
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both your efforts in the area of demand reduction. I think it is impor-
tant to understand that there has been close cooperation between your
offices and ourselves, and it is appreciated by this committee.

You know, we have been working now for almost 2 years on a “Con-
gressional Resource Gruide” which has just deen completed. And it has
been o monumental tasly, Our staff is to be congratulated on the work
that it has done, because it is the fivst time that all of the various
agencies of Government have been put together into one—it is a small
volume, I thought it was going to be much move voluminous than this,
but it gives us an idea of magnitude and those agencies that ave in-
volved in the various processes and programs of Government, their
history, and the funds that they have authorized and their allocation.

Now, I asked—and I was able to get for the first time very quickly,
within a period of minutes from counsel a list of those agencies that
are involved in infernational demand reduction. And I have before me
State, NIDA, Public Health Service, ADAMHA, Agriculture, Army,
Air Force, DOD, Justice, LEAA, DEA, and the Center for Dis-
ease Control, all involved in the question of international demand
reduction.

Ms. Fargo. Agriculture?

Mr. Worrr. Yes.

Ms. Farco. What do they do? That is interesting.

Mr. Nerris, The baok will tell yow

Mr. Worrr. Let me have my staff look and read it to you from this
reference book the committee has prepared, because I think it is
important.

Ms. Farco. Crop substitution ?

Mr. Worrr. Crop substitution is not demand reduction. But under
any circumstances, let’s just come down to one element. I do know
that you have help from DEA and State. You have help now from
Dr. DuPont’s organization. What other agencies?

Ms. Farco. Customs.

Mr. Worrr. There are other agencies that do not interface with you,
obviously.

Ms. TFarco. We interface in a different context. The three primary
agencies have assigned full-time linison officers who are physically
present in our office every day.

Mr., Worrr, The point T make is: I would like to know whether

NIDA. itself iz engaged in any overseas demand reduction programs.

Dr. DuvPoxt. Oh, yes; we are.

My, Worrr. You are?

Dr. DuPoxt. We have an office which is devoted to international
activities. Dr. Jean Paul Smith, who is sitting right behind me todav,
is in charge of these activities at NIDA. We have three professionals
in lis office who are devoted full time to this area. NIDA spent §1.3
million in international demand recduction programs last year,

Mr. Worrr. What is it that your office does in this connection?

Ms. Farco. Under the-foreign assistance legislation which provides
our appropriation. we are empowered to give assistance to foreign
governments and international organizations. only. The projects
which T have described in my testimony and which, in this fiscal year.
wo hope will reach $1.1 million, are not the projects to which Dr.
DuPont is—— ' )
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My, Worrr, Well, why? Why does it need two agencies to accom-
plish this?

Dr. DuPoxnt. There is a different emphasis in the two areas, al-
though there are areas where we do shave an interest.

We, for example, do research, and the State Department cdoes not
fund research activities. Research constitutes about half of our inter-
national program.

Mr, Worrr. Overseas? :

Dr. DuPont. Yes; so that is one area where there is not an over-
lap but & complement. _ )

There ave other areas where there is much more of a sharing. For
example, we have a project that we have Tunded through the World
Fealth Organization to study the treatment of rural opium addicts
in Southeast Asia.

Mr. Worrr, You are primarily a domestic agency. ,

Dr. DuPont. Yes; this area involves $1.8 million out of our $260
million. annual budget.

Mr, Worrr. Why wouldn't that be coming through the service of-
fice? How do you delineate which office handles the project?

Ms. Farco. Usually, it is not a problem. The problem is developing
viable programs.

Mr. Wourr, The problem, though, Ms, Falco, for a moment, is that
we do not find this unusual. We find that there is generally—I am
happy to see that you have somebody in your office, for example,
from NIDA, because this indicates a degree of coordination. But the
biggest problem that we have had in the entire drug effort is a lack
of coordination between departments.

In other words, I don see why there is this fragmentation,

Ms. Firco. There is no need for it; I think it is historical.

I was willing and indeed eager to spend some of my appropriation
on demand reduction. ;

Mz, Worrr, Why would you need the appropriation? Why wouldn’t

- the appropriation be over there?

Ms. Farco. They don’t have it. You don’t have the money, do you?

Dr. DuPonT. No.

Mr. Worrr, Why isn’t it requested, then?

Ms. Farco. I don’t know, Mr. Chairman.

Dr. DuPonr. First of all, in terms of coordination, our staffs are
in very close collaboration. There is no activity that NIDA. is doing
internationally that the State Department is not aware of, and vice
versa.

So, in terms of the programmatic content and the operation of

“these programs, unlike many programs you will find around the

Government where there is simply no knowledge of what is going on,
our programs are well coordinated.

Mr., Worrr. But you require two staffs in order to do this.

Dr. DuPont. We have three people, and they have one.

Ms. Farco. Who was yours?

Dr. DuPont. Who was really ours? It is such a tiny amount of
staff, we just don’t——

Mr. Wourr. I don’t see why two agencies have to do this. That is
all T am saying.

Dr. DuPont. Because there is a different emphasis in the two.
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Mx. Worxrr, You now have all of the AID functions under your
jurisdictions; do you not ?

Ms. Favco. Yes. sir. ‘

Myr. Worrr, With all due respect, I don't know whether it is a step
forward, or a step backward. I think it is a step forward, because
it does represent some coordination. But if we are going to have this
continuing fragmentation in other agencies, what we are going to do
is continue to have duplication and added costs.

Dr. DuPont. My, Chairman, would you seriously propose that
either the State Department or DEA get out of the international
supply reduction activities? Do you feel there is o duplication there?

Mr. Worrr. I don’t see why two agencies are running programs. I
would prefer to see as, for example, with DIEA’s operation with the
State Department, they do the entire program overseas, but it is
coordinated through the State Department.

Dr. DuPont. That is the same. We have the same relationship.
There is no difference.

Mr. Worrr. Do you have to go through the State Department in
order to——

Dr. DuPont. Anything that happens overseas must be handled by
the State Department in one way or another.

Mr. Worrr. Work out your program—-—

Dr. DuPoxT. Sure.

Mr. Worrr. With multilateral international agencies?

Dr. DuPoxr. Our NIDA situation is the same as DEA’s. The only
difference is that DEA. actually has people overseas; we don’t. DEA
has a much larger and older program overseas. While it might be
attractive on a theoretical level to have only one agency in the Gov-
ernment, doing one thing, from & practical puint of view we would
have an enovmous loss 1f we were to say that NIDA should not do
any international activities at all, or if we at NIDA said that the
State Department should be out of this area.

I think either of those would be less attractive or effective than
what we have. We need both agencies. As long as their programs are
complementary and coordinated, I can see no virtue and much risk
in consolidation.

Mr. Worrr. Well, I think the State Department should be out of
some of the activity and the agencies that are partienlarly qualified
to engage in those operations be permitted to engage in their own
operation.

Dr. DuPont. We would be dead without the State Department in
the international community. DEA, is a different matter. That might
be a viable possibility for DA,

Mﬁ Worrr, You are not interfering with international relations
at all,

Dr. DuPont. We don’t have a substantial, experienced, interna-
tional staff. We don’t have the expertise. We would be just lost in
trying to cope overseas without the State Department as an active
partner.

For example, the Bangkok treatment program Mathea talked about
carlier in the hearing. To negotiate that and work that out in Bangkok
absolutely required the State Department to be involved. Even with
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that help, it took 2 years to fund that project. We have no prospects
of having overseas agents of NIDA to negotiate such arrangements.
We nre dependent on the State Department to do that. .

My, Worrr. But getting back to this point~~and I will yield after
this—or. demand veduction, I do know that, Mathea, you have had
great experience in the area yourself,

Ms. Favoo. Yes,

Mr. Worrr, And the treatment area, particularly.

The big point, however, is that you indicate you don't have anyone
on the staff. They are loaning you someone now———-

Ms. Farco. That’s right, ‘

Mr. Wovrr [continuing]. In order tohelp. z

I might see, in all of this, an attempt—and this is not your office—
the State Department itself imving a desire to increase thiir authority,
again, This committee has found that the greatest difficu|ty it has had
over the years has been the question of the State Departiment’s inter-
national relations getting in the way of the actual facilitating of vari-
puUsS programs, - ‘

You have done a yeoman’s job of stripping away some of that, but
the important element is the fact that it is still present. And I think
if we ave going to talk, now, about something that is as humanitarian
as treatment and demand reduction, I don’t see where the State De-
partment has to intervene. )

Ms. Farco. Let me just clarify, Mr. Chairman, that the reason wa
oot involved in demand reduction when I came on is that I thought
it was very important to allocate some of my own appropriatien to
that activity. _

To my knowledge, the State Department and its embassies abroad
have never in any way intervened against the demand reduction
prograimn.

What I was trying to siress earlier was that the limiting factor is
developing programs. And since the State Department does not have
that expertise either in Washington or in the embassies abroad, and
since many of the countries in which these programs would be useful
do not themselves have the expertise, it is very, very tough and labor-
intensive to get programs going.

I think Bob and I agree completely. I have no objection at all to
having NIDA or HEW do the job. L do stress, however, that if you are
going to do that, if you are going to take part of my foreign assistance
appropriation and put it over in NIDA,, it is important, then, to make
sure that NIDA is itself elevated to a viable level within & very, very
large bureaucracy.

My, Wourr. One final question of both of you. We have found that
where there is an increase of an availability and increase of local addic-
tion, there is a greater opportunity for us to work with these govern-
ments who are experiencing this problem than if they are not infected
with this problem themselves.

On that basis, I take it you agree—or don’t you ?

Dr. DuPoxnr. Absolutely.

Ms. Farco. Yes, wo both do.

Mr. Worrr. What is the situation today that you have found, so far
as Europe, so far as Asia, so far as a place like Mexico where we have
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the big problems of supply? What is the situation? Is there o much
greater—or is there a great increase today taking place in those aveas
in the way of local addiction?

Ms. Farco. I mentioned earlier, Mr, Chairman, that is definjtely true
of Southeast Asian countries, And I think that is one of the major rea-
sons that we have seen improved control efforts in that region of the
world in the last few years. ‘

Mr. Worrr. How is it, “only recently”? Opium has been around for
years,

Ms. Farco. Epidemiology. Intravenous heroin.

My, Wourr. What do you say, Bob?

Dr. DuPont. One of the most fascinating questions right now in the
entire drug abuse prevention fleld is the question of this global drug
abuse epidemic, It is fascinating, for example, to see that the Bangkok
heroin addietion incidence and the relative incidence in Los Angeles
and Atlanta and New York City and Tokyo, and perhaps all show a
similar epidemic pealk in the last decade. -

You rould say, as some have, that the Sontheast Asian peal; velatesto
the Vietnam war and the American troops who were stationed over
there, But that war cannot explain the similarity that exists because it
has oceurred in nations unrelated to the war, too.

In a country like Iran, which had absolutely nothing to do with the
American acfivities in Southeast Asia, you see the same relative epi-
demic curve of illegal drug use over the last decade as you see in Paris
or Naples or South America, There has been o global epidemic that
has taken place in the last decade, and it is, in most of the world,
continuing,

Today 1t is an absolute certainty that this is happening in countries
all over the world, regardless of their political and economie structure.

Mr. Wourr. How do you account forit?

Dr. DuPont. T don’t know. There are some hypotheses but new re-
search will be needed to answer the question—the question which I
consider to be the most importent unsolved mystery in our field. One
characteristic of the modern world is increased personal choice includ-
ing increased travel, ingreased communications, and inereased “con-
sumption.” Whatever the politics of a modern nation, this revolution
of personal choice is going on. And it is geing on just as traditional
controls on individual behavior are losing their grip—traditional
politics, cultural, and religious cultures.

‘We are also much more involved with each other around the world
now than we ever were before. These changes have fostered, along with
much goods, the drug abuse epidemic.

Most of the drugs that are being used—not all-—have been around for
a long time. It is as if there were possibilities of use of these drugs
which have been in existence for generations, and in some cases,
millenia, but people have only now traveled outside of those old con-
straints of geography and cultwre to try drugs. »

The typical pattern is for first use to occur among the better edu-
cated, urban youth. In the United States, and I know you held a hear-
ing about minorities, some drug use has spread through the poor and
through the unemployed. But, globally, this pattern has not been for
the poor to first adopt a new drug, but the most mobile youth. -
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The initial spread of the “infection,” if you will, is often through the
students, the aflluent young people who are involved in international
travel and the spread of new ideas and new behavior. So today you see
this spread, whether it is marihuana use, or heroin use, or cocaine use
occurring globally. ) Lo

Cocaine, you know, has been used in the United States for several
generations—but on a small scale by isolated, unconventional groups.
Today its use is far more widespread. ourope, too, is now experiencing
a big increase in cocaine use. And, of course, Latin America is, as well.

“The United States has made a major investment in drug abuse pre-
vention during the last decade that far exceeds that made by any other
country in the world. Because of that, I think we are iz a much better
position to deal with this problem in our country than are these other
countries—particularly the Iess developed countries, We-are going to
see, over the next decade, very big increases in those countries, too.

Now you may ask, “Why don’t they react#’ Why doesn't a country
like Mexico, for example, react more strongly to their domestic drug
abuse problems? ~

Here, you have to realize that even when drug sbuse is a big problem,
it still involves a relatively small percentage of the total population.
Particularly in the less developed countries, the capacity to identify
any problems within their populations is very low. Even with this
country, the heroin epidemic was well underway before there was any
definitive indication of it. ; ‘

I myself worked in the District of Columbia Department of Correc-
tions, for example, in 1968. And we had an executive stafl meeting at
which nobody in that executive stafl perceived there was a serious prob-
lem with hereoin addiction in the city.

Well, a year later, we finally couldn’t overlook the problem anymore.
It wasn’t that there was a conscious effort to deny it; it just wasn’t
noticed in the midst of all the other, more familiar problems.

In our international demand activities we have to help these other
countries develop their own technology to identify their illicit drug
abuse problems as they are happening so they have the capacity to do
the trend analysis necessary to know that they have twice as many users
of “drug " this year as last yéar. Once they have that capacity, they
will be far more likely to respond appropriately.

Right now one vital area which you mentioned, Mr. Chairman, is
Burope. And I am convinced that Burope is experiencing a major
illicit drug abuse epidemic, particularly with intravenous heroin nse,
but not limited to that, and that the Buropean nations are not respond-
ing adequately. Their resistance has to do with politics and history and
culture. But we should stimulate them to start doing something more,
I note that Germany is holding a major conference on drug abuse in
August to look at this. That is a hopeful sign. -

We, jointly, with State Department funds and one of our experts,
wenli);1 over to Berlin to help them deal more effectively with their
problem.

But to return to your initial question of why this drug abuse epi-
demic happened in this last decade, we are left with hypotheses. One
of them which I think is important relates to the effect of the Second
World War and its effect on fertility rates in the developed countries,
particularly Europe and the United Stutes. Improved health in the
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less developed countries over the postwar decades, like the postwar fer-
tility boom, has made a worldwide bulge in the most vulnersble age
];op}llations. Wo've had an unusually large crop of teenagers globally
during the last decade. This increase in the vulnerable population has
surely contributed to the epidemic. These inereases in the youthful
population in the last decade have provided the “tinder,” if you will,
which has been ignited in this global drug epidemic.

Mr. Worrr, Thank you.

Mr. Burke?

M. Burxs. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Dr, DuPont, just let me make a few statements, A year ago, Mr.
Gilman and I and several other Members of Congress who were mem-
bers at the time of the Mexican-American Parlinmentary Group, talked
to the parliamentarians in Mexico, They had agreed to a document
which wo would like to call the Hermosillo document, whichever it
might be, in which they agreed that they had a problem.

For years, they didn vecognize it; but they would immediately
take some action and try to halt, at its inception, the growth of the
poppies. Yet, you said now, just a minute ago when you made your
statement, that they didn’t recognize it.

You mean, in the last year? Or—-—

Dr. DuPont. There has been a big improvement in the Mexican
recognition of the drng abuse problem and in their response to it. This
committee, and particularly the chairman and Mr. Gilman, deserve
much eredit for this change. I had the pleasure, in one of my first
experiences with the two of them. in Mexico of watching them do their
magic. Mexico has changed, but there is still o ways to go, espeeially
in terms of their recognition of their domestic heroin problems.

For example, in Culincan the mayor petitioned the Central Govern-
ment tn stop thoe heroin traffic, even though it was enormonsly Inera-
tive. This happened during their last presidential campaign, a yeur
and a half ago. The Culincan mayor made his plea based not only on
the criminal violence which had characterized the city, but because so
many local youths were becoming addicted to heroin.

But there is still a way to go—and Mathea can correct me on this.
Mexico's official position in terms of heroin addiction is still that it is
an American problem. They recognize their heroin trafficking prob-
lem but not their problem with herein addiction. They are denying
they have this problem except along the U.S. border. That is unfortu-
pate beeause they do have a heroin addietion problem, and it is serious.

Mr, Burkr. Doctor, at the time we had those hearings at the tima
of the Hermosillo declavation, they admitted they had a problem. And
the problem was getting more acute.

In addition, they admitted to the fact that, as a humanitarian oper-
ation alone, they should participate in the world attempt to stamp out
drugs becausee of the damage it does throughout the world.

So I am a little disappointed because the statements that you made
about them, saying it “was not their problem” was what they said 2 or
3 years ago, but not following on the Fermosillo declaration when
tloy admitted they not only had the problem, but they wanted to par-
teipate because of the world problems created by drug export.

35-070 O~ 70 - 11




158

One other thing. You know what the Mexican Government does with
those that have been named as international drug exporters, heroin
exporters ?

Dr. DuPonr. No.

Mr. Burke. Have they taken any action, do you know—criminal
action—against them ?

Dz, DuPoxr. They have done a good job. Mathea, do you want to
talk about that?

Ms. Favco. Are you talking about prosecution of traffickers?

Mr, Burke, Yes.

Ms. Jarco. The record has been mixed. The Government has pro-
ceeded against some, but not as many or as rapidly as we would have
liked, The DEA has a program called JANUS, a cooperative judicial
program, with the Government of Mexico. And they have presented
a number of cases to them for prosecution this last year.

As T said, they have taken action on some, and for a variety of rea-
sons, have not talen such action on others. Mr, Burke, just for my own
clavification, in the Hermosillo declaration, you were indicating they
did recognize they had a problem?

Mr. Burgs. Yes.

Ms, Farco. They have indicated to me that they recognize that
opinm cultivation and heroin trafficking are very severe problems for
them for all kinds of reasons—internal, as well as external reasons.
And they have been very good in their eradication efforts against the

YOPPY.

: ]1311) DuFont knows much more about drug use patterns in Mexico
than I do. But my conversations with Mexican officials have indicated to
me that they feel that marihuana abuse is a primary drug problem
among their own citizens.

I have not heard them talk about heroin addiction problems that
their own citizens have.

Mr, Burxs. Well, they talked to us about it. And there are Mexi-
cans over there that are addicted to heroin.

Ms. Farco. I believe you. I am sure there must be.

Mr, Borxrn. Let me ask, on o different subject: What criteria, Ms.
Falco, do you use to select countries for international demand redue-
tion programs? And why specifically did you take Ecuador instead
of areas like Peru, or Paraguay. or some of the other ones where it is
actually grown in those areas? Ecuador is only a corridor, more or less.

Ms. Farco. I asked that myself, Mr. Burke, when I came into this
job. Why Ecuador? Because at that time, it was the only demand
reduction program we had funded anywhere in the world.

And the explanation was histerical, That is, the Embassy staff sev-
eral vears before had been particulavly intevested in the demand re-
duction area, as had various officials in the Ecuadorean Government,
And they had submitted a proposal for a drug-awareness program in
Ecuador, and that had been funded. That is the only program I
inherited.

T think it is great.

Myr. Worrr, Would the gentleman yield ?

Mz, Rrre, T will be glad to yield.

Mr. Worrr. Coming back to that, I don’t think that is really the
entire history.
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, Ms. Farco. I am sorry. That is what I learned. I suspect you were
there,

M. Worrr. Wasn’t there a situation that developed between a prom-
ise that was made?

Ms. Farco. In Eenador?

My, Worrr, In Bolivia.

Dr. DuPoxnt. Bolivia.

Ms. Farco. Bolivia’s $45 million for crop substitution, but that is
Bolivia.

Dr. DuPornr, Mr, Kissinger talked about $45 million for crop sub-
stitution in Bolivia, whereas we are talking today about a demand re-
duction program in Ecuador which costs $50,000. Note this contrast in
seale: $45 million versus $50,000. That captures the contrast between
international supply reduction and international demand reduction.

T had a chance to visit Eeuador, Peru, and Bolivia 2 years ago, I can
confirm what Mathea just said. The Teuador demand reduction pro-
gram is a single TI.S. Government employee in Ecuador literally turn-
ing this country to its drug abuse problem. This small project is but
one manifestation of his good work.

One person got the whole blooming Government turned on down
there. They have done a beautiful job with the small amount of nioney.
Wa have gotten people all over that conntry turned on to demand
reduetion activities. It is one of our absolutely best activities. It will
pay us dividends in terms of the potential for Ecuador as a supplier,
too. They really have got the message down there that drig abuse is not
only an American problem—it ig also an Ecuadorian problem and this
helps us in many ways.

Mv, Burxe. I just wondered if it wasn’t partly because of the oil
that Fenador moved in a cortain way.

Dr, DrPont. In this case it was one fellow who got an idea and
turned it into a reality.

Mr. Burke, At any rate, we have people in Pern where certainly they
chew the coca loat, and they have done 1t for years. And they export the
coca leaves, or even the final produet, down through Eeuador to Colom-
bia. So I would think the problem would be more the movement
throughout Eeuador, rather than the problem of use.

And if you tallk about “use the use certainly is in Peru. I don’t
know what it is, but T wonder if you could, for the record, give us the
amount, if you have them, or there is a way of getting them, of addic-
tion, for instance, in Clolombia, Mexica. Peru, Chile, Those particu-
larly, I would like to know.

And if possible, maybe those in Thailand. also,

Dr. DrPoxrt, We have some of those through the U N, Commission
on Nareotic Drugs from which there is an annual report, and we wounld
bo happy to supply those,

The others, we may have to make some very erude estimates but we
will ba happy to do that, Mr, Burke.

Mr, Burks. With your permission, Mr. Chaivman.

My, Worrr, OK,

Mr. Buexe. Also. Dr. DuPont, you mentioned NIDMA’s part ia re-

search.

Specifically, who determines what the research is to be and what it is,
and where it is done?
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Dr. DuPoxt. Most of our international research is funded through
the grant mechanism. I4 participates in the general HEW reseavch
grant program which, as you may know, My, Burke, is an investigator-
initiated program.

So the Government does not decide that it wants to do research on
question X in country Y. Some investigator, some scientist, proposes
to do a specific research project and submits that for funding. His pro-
posal Is reviewed by a group of scientific experts for scientific merit,
and is given & priovity score, And ifit is high enough, it will be funded.

Now for international regearch activities, however, there is an addi-
tional test that is applied. The proposed project not only has to meet the
requirements for research excellence and for relevance, but the investi-
gation must be able to show that the research can be carried out only in
gm international setting and that it cannot be done in the United
States.

If thoe research proposal meets all those tests, we fund it. Virtualiy all
of the research that we are talking about has gone through that tough
process,

An example of NIDA’s international research is our study of chew-
ing in both Belivia and Peru. We have very small but important re-
;ea{:ch projects studying the impact of coca chewing on the Andes

ndians.

My, Burge. But if T might interrupt, that seems to me to be a waste
of money, because there has been research done on the chewing of coca
%]eswes in the Andes from the time of the Incas and all the rest of

em, ‘

Dr. DuPonr, Very little research has ever been done, Even an issue
of knowing what the dose is that the people are exposed to has not been
well studied. .

Mr. Burke. What has the chewing of coea to do with cocaine, really,
of the final product which takes refinement through the chemieal end
of it with some real intelligence, rather than just chewing coca leaves
because the Government doesn’t want to feed them ¢

Dr. DuPonw. Fivst of all, the investment is small. I would agree,
such a question would not merit a major investment. The two projects
togefier probably don’t total $100,000 a year. It is not a big invest-
ment, but it is important, from our point of view.

We are talking about populations that are exposed to cocaine. The
major psychoactive substance in the cocn leaf is cocaine. The difference
between U.S. cocaine use and Bolivian coca leaf is that the leaf
delivers a lower dose level of cocaine over a long period of time,

It is important for us to know, given the use patterns in the United
States, if there ave any serious consequences from lower level, chronic
exposure, It also is important for us to know what the cultural controls
are which limit the use of the coca leaf in the Andes.

For example, what is the pattern of socialization into coca-leaf
chewing? It appears that coea-leaf chewing is almost a rite of adoles-
cence in these Andes families. They begin chewing it a little bit like
our youth in the United States begin use of coffee and, also like coffee,
coca-leaf chewing is associated with work and not with relaxation or
recreation.

In any event, it is important for us to know some of the rudiments
about that. It seems to me possible that we may see coca-leaf chewing in
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the United States before long, There are a number of people who have
talked about this, and I think it is important to know what thers is to
know about it.

One other point—and Mathea could speak on this as well—there is
ot least one Amorican researcher who is interested in learning more
about the potential therapeutic uses of coca-leaf chewing in the United
States, This is similar to our interest in the potential therapeutic uses
of marihuana and heroin in the United States.

It is casy, I think, to mock these research activities, but we do have
a real and important interest in, knowing more about patterns of drug
use around the world for purely selfish reasons, in addition to our
commitment. to contributing to the general fund of knowledge and en-
couraging those countries to know more about it as well.

Mr. Burke. I can appreciate that, but I sometimes wonder.

By the way, who gets these reports ?

Dr. DuPoxt. They are made public as is general research, in addi-
tion to which we get formal reponts for use in our official publications.

Mr, Burxe. It has been of intetest to us.

Dr. DuPoxr. Tn addition, of rourse, the resnlts of this research are
published in the seientific literatnre so that evervbody has access to it.

Mr. Burke. Ave any of these funded through the United Nations?

Dr. DuPonr. Some are and some are not. For example, I mentioned
the conference on the treatment of rural opium addicts which NIDA
has funded throngh the World Health Organization.

My, Burke. Mr. Chairman, we have a vote on the floor.

Mr. Worrr. Yes; we wili have to go into recess for the vote, and
then we will resume.

['Whercupon. a recess was taken.]

My, Worrr. The committee will come to order.

Before we recessed, we indicated something about the Agriculture
Department. And I don’t know whether or not during the recess you
have had an onportunity to look at our Congressional Resource
Guide, but I might tell you, or inform you, that according to the
information we have here, through the Extension Service of the
Department, education programs and the fike, the Extension Service
has developed drug-abnse programs in order to edueate acceptable
young people in the incidence of abuse. And it includes overseas
activities, as well as the 4-H Youth Development program, which
includes activities overseas.

Counsel keeps pointing to “crop substitution,” Although I can see
a fairly obtuse relationship, T do believe that this is more toward
supply reduction than demand reduction, but he does have a point.

When you reduce the supply, you reduce the demand. So there is
something to that.

The Chair recognizes Mr, English.

Mvr. Enoris, Thank you very much, Mr, Chairman.

Ms. Faleo, we have had some hearings with regard to drug abuse
in the military, and the question of Western Europe—particularly
Germany—has arisen. The committee has rveceived information from
DEA to the effect that there was & great deal of the horoin that went
into West Berlin and West Germany—in fact, in excess of two-
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thirds—came through Communist countries-—at least, were routed
through there, And evidently, it was provided safe passage since, as
far as we know, there are no risks.

You may have some information on that, If you do, I hope you will
present it to us.

But the question that has arvisen with regard to that is that the
route seems to be through West Berlin, and then, as T understand it,
there is pretty much safe access. In other words, from those sources
made into West Germany and, in fact, &1l Common Market countries.

Could you go into it to some degree and explain to us exactly what
the process is from, say, one of these Turkish laborers—which I think
is at least cvedited with being with the group of individuals who use
this route—how the Turkish worker comes from East Germany, Bast
Berlin, and then on into West Germany, and what the safeguards are
as far as attempting to intercept any individurl who may be n courier?

Ms. Favco. Yes, Mr. English.

After hearings of this committee—I think that General Fitts from
the Defense Department was heve testifying—we received o number
of press inquiries on this subject. T had been aware, of course, because
we work very closely with DEA, of this increasing problem of couriers,
particularly Turkish nationals, although all kinds of foreign labor-
L —

My, Exgrisin, Yes, lnborers. ‘

Ms. Farco [continning]. Coming from other countries.

There are very cheap charter flights which make flying to ‘West
Berlin through Schoenfeld Airport in Tast Germany much cheaper
apparently than other modes of transportation.

The afternoon affer your hearings were finished, I talked to the
Furopean Burean Deputy Assistant Secretary, who was then acting as
Assistant Secretary, about this.

And T said, “It seems to me that this is & very sensitive area that
vou have really got. to get involved in.”” And they did. The response
that we have gotten back from our Embassy in Gevmany is that this
is an issue, as Bob mentioned earlier, which is of inereasine concern
to the West German Government. The sensitivity of Berlin. T am sure
vor have heard a great deal about.

Part of the problem is the particular status of Berlin, The wall
between West Berlin and East Berlin is not recognized as an interna-
tional bovder by the Western Powers where 1'egtﬁur custorns searches,
for example, would be appropriate.

However, our officers over there are apprised of your very real
intevest in this problem. Most of this action is handled by the European
Burean, and T think that is really wheve they have got to work it out.

Mr. Exarsi The thing I am most interested in is: Can you—ysa
say these guest laborers fly in with charter flights?

Ms. Favco, To Schoenfeld Airport in East Germany, just outside
Berlin, then they come neross to the West,

Mr. Encusin. Once thev ceross that border, is there any type of
check made—anything similar to our customs check ?

Me. Farco. No; the veason for that is because the wall is not reeng-
nized as legitimate. It is not a “horvder,”

Mr. Exgusin You are talking about their wall? Or the border$




ol

O

sy
2

JTR———

(8]

e

163

Ms. Farco. The wall between ISast Berlin and West Bevlin which
separates the eastern sectors of Berlin from the,western sectors.

My, Exguisin The so-called Berlin Wall, What about it? That, of
course, is not on the side of jurisdiction of the Western Powers. Is
that not correct

Ms, Farce, This is all, for me, secondhand knowledge—the Western
Powers do not recognize that as an international border. They have
nover vecognized the wall, 1 mean, they see it, Mr, Iinglish, but they
don’t vecognize it.

Mr. Inoriss, I know, but it seems to me—-

Mr, Worrr, Lf they had vecognized it as u wall at the start, maybe it
wouldn't be there, now,

Mr. Exarzssn 1t seems to me that I have heard, over the years, about
*Cheekpoint Charlie,” and all kinds of checkpemts in there,

Ms. Farco. Cheekpoint Charlie is the Allied installation on the west-
ern side of I'riedrichstrasse crossing point between the eastern and
western sectors of Berlin which is one of a number of places where pex-
sons enter West Berlin, There are no regular customs searches, Mi.
English, That is correct,

Mr, Excrasin What happens at, say, Checkpoint Charlie, and some
of these other checkpoints along the border?

Dr. DuPoxt, I believe Checkpoint Charlie governs access from
West Germany through Iiast Germany into Berlin.

My, Exguisa, You are saying the only checks that are made are
whenever they are going into last Berlin, and not when they are
coming from East B3erlin, or Kast Germany into the West? Is that
correct ¢

Ms. Farco. Allied personnel entering or leaving the eastern sector
are briefed at Checkpoint Charlie as are civitian travelers who request
assistance, No regular controls are imposed by the Western authovities
on civilinns,

Mz, Iincrisit, And I would assume—is the same true on the Com-
munist side ?

Ms. T'anco. The “Communist side®? You mean, Iast Berlin ?

Mr, Exocrsiz, Yes, Do they cheele? Do they make checks of people
who are coming from the West into the Ioast.?

Ms, Farco. Yesj they make sure they have the right kinds of papers,
but-—

Mr, Worrr, If the gentleman would yield, there are no customs
cheeks at the border, There ave personal cheeks of the individuals going
through.

Mr, Ewcrrsi Check your papers.

Mr, Worrr, But no customs check, beecause there is supposed to be
tree access to both areas of Berlin, We do not vecognize a divided city.

Mr. Ewarsz. So in effeet, what you are saying is: The Communists
have the Berlin Wall, and they make their checks of people that are
Jeaving Tast Berlin, going into West Germany. And the United States
has their Checkpoint Charlie to check papers of people who are going
from West Berlin into East Berlin, and nobody really checks who is
coming into their country, They are only concerned about who is going
out, Is that correct ?
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Ms. Farco. I would reiterate the chairman’s point: There are no
regular customs checks, in terms of contraband goods made by the
Allies or West Berlin customs officials.

Mr. Excrisi. I recognize that, But the point the State Department
is making—or that you just got throngh making—is: First of all, we
don’t want to recognize the Berlin Wall, which is on their side, which.
is on the side of where there is Communist authority, let me put it
that way.

The second point s that the United States does have checks,

Ms. Farco. The Alljed authorities monitor travel by Allied person-
nel and some random)customs checks are made by the West Berlin
customs authorities on ivilian travelers, .

Mr, Excrise. And %hey do check people who are leaving West Ber-
lin going into East Berlin,

Ms. Favco. Thejy do not impose any controls on civilian travelers
going to Bast Berlin.

Mr. Eveusi. And they check the papers. What is the difference
between doing a customs check and checking an individual’s papers?

. Wourr. If the gentleman would yield again, the United States
does not maintain any check there. It is maintained by the German
police. The United States is part of o tripartite administration of
West Berlin, and actually the United States has no role in the checking
of people coming back, excepi as a part of the Allied group that is
responsible for the administration of the area involved.

Mr. Excuisz, OK; does the State Department, then, have any ob-
jection to the West German Government, or whoever 1s running those
checks, to deing a customs-type search of individuals coming in?

Ms. Farco. Because of the very important position of the western
allies that Berlin is one city under four-power control we have been
. careful to avoid imposing controls on persons crossing the sector
boundary between East and West Berlin, We would not wish to in-
stitute any kind of regular controls which would resemble interna-
tional border controls.

Mz, Eweuism. Tt would appear to me this is a source—and an in-
creasing source—of ¢ i3'ply coming through into this country, From
what we can determine from what you have told me here today, there
is absolutely no check made in an attempt to intercept those drugs
coming into West Berlin and into West Germany. And under those
circumstances, you are also telling me that the West German Govern-
ment is the one who is, in effect, running the checks of papers. Is that
correct? )

Mz, Farco. West Berlin, not, the West German Government, officials
perform the usual customs and immigration controls on persons arriv-
ing in West Berlin directly from places outside of Germany, Only
random customs checks which include examining travel documents, are
made on persons entering West. Berlin from East Berlin, however.

Mr. Evcrisa. But as far as the State Department i concerned, they

would have no objection, and there would be no difficulty from a diplos
matic standpoint, for the West Germans to also do a customs-type
check at the same time they are checking papers, Is that correct.?

Ms. Farco. Neither we nor the West Berlin officials regularly check
the papers of persons entering West Berlin from East Berlin. We and

%
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the other western allies do not wish. to do anything which would give
the appearance of creating an international border between West and
East Berlin.

Mr. Encuisa. There is one other point I would like for you also to
check while you are doing it.

Would you see if anyone within the State Department, this Govern-
ment, has encouraged the West Germans to carry out such a program?
Has there been any discussion about that program? Has there been
any inquiry from the Department of Defense, or U.S. commanders in
Germany for such a search being made?

I think these are extremely important issues.

Ms, Favco. T can say, Mr. English, that I have met personally with
the West Berlin chief of police when he was here. We have worked
very closely with West Berlin officials on their developing concerns.
Even in the year and a half that I have been in Government, they have
beeli;lcoming to grips with the facts that they have a very serious

roblem.
P As to the DOD inquiry, I don’t know.

Mr. Worrr. We will stand in recess, unless—are you going to pursue
your questioning when you come back?

My, Exarisa. I would like to, sir.

My, Worrr. If you don’t mind, we will stand in recess.

[ Whereupon, & recess was taken.]

Mr. Excrisi. Ms, Falco, if you would, could you elaborate with re-
gard to the situation ag far as the knowledge that you have with re-
gard to the situation in West Berlin and West Germany, and exactly
what the status is there ?

Ms. Farco. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

As we were discussing before the brief vecess, West Berlin, under
the quadripartite agreement, does not exercise any direct legal authox-
ity. The United Kingdom, the French, and the United States jointly
administer the area.

Earlier, I indicated that there was a reluctance on the part of the
governments who administer the quadripartite agreement to create
any appearance of accepting an international border in Berlin., And
therefore, they have had a reluctance to treat the Berlin Wall as a
border for custems search purposes.

However, there are periodic random customs checks in West Berlin
by West Berlin customs officials, which is one way, of course, that e
have become apprised of this increasing trafficking problem.

Mr. Excurss. Did you say customs-type checks by West Berlin offi-
cials? Or did you mean West German officials in West Germany?
West German in West Berlin ?

Ms. Farco. I am sorry. I meant “West Berlin in West Berlin,”
random customs checks. ‘

Mr. Everrsu. Is there any reason why, if they can do random-type
customs checks, it couldn’t be done, say, 5 feet away from any of these
checkpoints where an individuial comes through ?

Ms. Faxco. Mr. English, T am sorry, I don’ know the answer to that.
Perbaps I could supply that for the record.

Mr, Exouisit. I would be most appreciative.

[The information referred to follows:]
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Random custom checks are performed near checkpoints or erossing points be-
tween the eastern and western sectors of Berlin, Since there are more than 150
points at which a traveler coming from Bast Berlin by subway or elevated train
may disembark in West Berlin, however, in addition to the crossing points at the
wall, the problems of real controls are great, We would not, as I stated earlier,
wish to institute the regular, stationary customs controls which are character-
istic of an internationul border.

Mr. Excrrsm. The point I am trying to get at is—if we are going to
be successful in cutting off this route—is this issue of some type of
customs check. I recognize the diplomatic problems that are involved,
but certainly there must be a way that this could be worked out.
Whether it is West Berlin police officials who conduct it, or whoever it
is, there should be some manner in which it could be worked out
without getting involved in all this international difficulty. ¢

And T would certainly think that it could be done, suy, at the air-

port in Berlin, or those people who are leaving particularly going to
the West, would be another point.
_ What I would like, if you could supply it for the record, is to go
indepth not to the reason why it has not been done in the past, but the
question of : Can it be done for the future? And if so, what is it going
to take forit to be done?

[The information referred to follows:]

Regular international custonis controls are currently being exercised on pergons
arriving at West Berlin airports from outside Germany. We have been and will
continue to study the problem of controlling the transportation of drugs from
Rast Berlin and the GDR to West Berlin. Becanse of the very important legal
questions involved and the practical difficulties which would have to be sur-
mounted, however, we do not now see how thig can be accomplished. In the
meantime, we and the West Berlin Government are taking steps in other areas
which are practical and politically realizable. One of these is our discussions
with officials of the GDR on the problem of narcoticy eontrol. Although we ure
just beginning this process, our initial impression has been positive and we hope
that we can develop some meaningful cooperation with the GDR in dealing with
the narcotics problem in Berlin. )

I am not particularly interested in hearing why it can’t be done in
the future; I just want to know how it can, and what is going to be
required to do it in the future—and even to the point of whether
or not this country can provide any assistance in that area. Because I
think it does impact tremendously upon this area, and certainly the
national defense and defense of Europe because of that particular
Issue. : ' :

T believe you also indicated there have been, in the last few days
at least, some discussions between the Department of Defense officials
and the State Department officials about this problem. Can you elab-
orate on that?

Ms. Farco. Initial talks have been held with the East German Gov-
ernment regarding ways in which better cooperation might be
achieved. o

I would like very much, if it is possible, Mr, English, to supply
all this either to you personally tomorrow or for the record, or both,
since I do not have firsthand knowledge today of the fine details. 1
think that you might be better answered if I have a chance to go back
and get something in writing from the responsible officials.

Mr. Ewxcuisu. Well, I certainly have no problem with that, and I
hope that you will do that.
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T would like, as much as you feel like you can, to get as much out
today, simply because of the fact, of course, that brings on additional
questions.

Butb you state that discussions have taken place with East German
officials, Can you tell us who was involved? z .

Ms. T'arco. T am sorry, Mr. English, I did not come prepared on that
in detail today. I thought these hearings were on demand reduetion.
T am sorry to be unprepared.

Mr. Toncursir, ‘They are, but you are the first representative of the
State Department, we have had an opportunity to discuss this with.

Ms. Farco. I hope that you will allow, perhaps, the Assistant See-
retary for Burope to meet with you, beeause I think it would be very
good for us to discuss these issues.

Mr. Eneursi. I would say, also, Iam concerned there are discussions
taking place now, and I think that is positive, And from what I under-
stand, tlhe Department of Defense is also involved in these discussions.
And in view ofthat, I think that is commendable.

Clan you zero in on Germany, West Germany, West Berlin?

Dr. DuPont, perhaps you can help us somewhat in this area, as
well. Can you give us something of a picture as to what the drug situa-
tion is in that country?

Dr. DuPoxt. Yes; the (termans have experienced a continuing rise
in their heroin problem, as well as problems with other drugs. The
problem is particularly severe in TWest Berlin. Their government. is in-
creasingly concerned about this problem. They are holding an inter-
national meeting of policymalkers in August at their expense to pro-
mote move response in Germany to their drug abuse problem. There
are signs that Germany is addressing the problem more forthrightly.

T had an ironic experience at the meeting of the TUnited Nations
Clommission on Narcotic Drugs a year and a half ago. I listened to
the German representative say that there had been doubling of the
number of heroin overdose deaths in 1 year, but this was not to be
interpreted as an increase in the size of the heroin problem. That was
a kind of logic T had never heard before. But he did not repeat that
again this year, T am pleased to say. So maybe we are making some
progress there.

My, Encusi T realize this is probably walking on thin ice, and
probably rather dangerous, but I think from a layman’s standpoint,
1t is helpful.

Can you give us some fecling about the supply of hard drugs—
mainly with heroin, as well as other hard drugs—the availability of
those drugs, and the amount of abuse among the civilian community in
thoso countries? Can you categorize

Dr. DuPoxnt. Yes, sure.

Mzr, Excrisu [continuing]. That for us?

Dr. DrPoxt. Sure. T would be happy to, for the record.

Mv. Exarasir, For the record?

. DuPenr. Yes.

Mr. Exausit, OK.

But there is no question as to the fact that the supply is increasing,
tho abuse is inereasing, and availability is increasing?

Dr. DrPoxnt. Right. Absolutely.
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Myr. Excrise, Does this also mean that the price of those drugs is

nlso decreasing ¢ ‘

Dr. DuPont I don’t know about that. We could provide some data
for the record on that subject. :

I think the other thing that is increasing, Mr. English—and I am
pleased about this—is that the Buropean governments’ concern about
their drug abuse problem is also increasing, albeit from a very low
level, and grudgingly, but it is increasing. Ms. F~ie» has played an
important role in encouraging that increased attentivs;,

Mr. Excrisu. Also, would you agree with the assessment that, par-
ticularly American personnel, military personnel—I know I am get-
ting you all out of your field here, but this has been o subject of great
interest at least to me—that before we can really expect to see an im-
provement in the problem in Europe among military personnel—U.S.
military personnel—it is going to take a good deal ot ccoperation from
the leaders of those countries in which these people are stationed?
Namely, West Germany.

Dr. DuPoxt. Absolutely.

Mr. Excusu, The situation in West Germany, West Berlin, you
wouldn’t disagree with me?

Dr. DuPox~t. Yes; and also, of course, the difficulty of the dollar in
relation to the mark has made it very diflicult for U.S. servicemen in

Germany. So there are many stresses, including the high availability .

of drugs in Germany, that are aggravating the problem of drug use
among American personnel in Germany and elsewhere in Europe.

Mr. Encrise. You would say, to your knowledge of the subject,
that the overall conditions that American servicemen find themselves
in—particularly in Germany—is one that is basically adding kin-
dling to the fire ?

Dr. DuPont, That’s right; it is a very difficult situation for all
concerned.

Mr. Excrisw, Bringing that type of situation home.

Dr. DuPont. It is hard for the Americans who served in Germany
in the years after the Second World War to imagine the circumstances
now, American servicemen can no longer have the militsry maneuvers
they used to be able to conduct. And, of course, rather than being
relatively rich, they are now downright poor. So it is much more dif-
ficult to keep the military personnel active and happy in Germany
than it used to be.

My, Exorisy. It is my understanding there is also a situation exist-
ing as far as segregation; that Europeans, particularly those in Ger-
many, no longer care to associate; that American servicemen are no
longer accepted even at public facilities. Is that correct ?

Dr. DuPonr. I don’t know about that point.

Mr. Excrisu. Is there anything additional that you would care to
add, as far as this subject, particularly as far as Germany is concerned,
anything additional that you could give us that would be of assistance
to us in looking at this situation in the military ?

Dr. DuPoxnr. You in particular, and this committee in general, have
done as outstanding job in the last few months of bringing vitally
needed attention to this area. The military, as you know, has a long
history of ignoring the drug problem. But then when they are finally
dragged into an awareness of it they have a tradition of doing a heck
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of a fine job of responding to it. I hope that that is what is going to
happen in Europe now with the military. To the extent that it does,
it 15 clear that the change can be traced to the good work of this
cornmittee, ‘ Co

Mr. Encuisu. T would also like to state for the record: ¥ think that
both the chairman and myself are very encouraged by the President’s
reception on Tuesday morning that we presented him with the knowl-
edge that we had on the subject; and that the President indicated
that he would be talling to the NATO leaders, and particularly with
theidea of securing their cooperation.

So that was the reason I was addressing that particular issue and
the importance of that issue in dealing with this problem, So I am
also hopeful that we will see some improvement.

T think counsel has some questions.

Mr. Nerris, Yes. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

- T can address this to both our witnesses.

Caax you and will you please state, succinetly, what are the goals of
ouar international demand reduction program ?

Dr. DuPont. T am delighted you asked the question, OQur goals in
international demand reduction are frequently misunderstood. And
let me outline five reasons why it is important for us to support an
international demand reduction program in drug abuse prevention.

The first and foremost is that these programs help to raise the
awereness of the officials and the publie in the other countries about
the extent of their own drug abuse problem. This, in turn, leads to

an increase in tlieir cooperation globally and in their own country

in terms of reducing the supply of drugs. So the first justification for
these programs is “raising the awareness.”

The second substantial reason is to establish a quid pro quo. To
the extent that we are helpful to them in terms of dealing with their
domestic drug abuse problems we promote their cooperation with us
in a variety of areas, including supply reduction.

The third reason to support our international demand reduction
program is to increase the knowledge we have about drug abuse and
its continl in local contexts. We can learn a great deal from working
with other countries. One of the clearest examples of this, though it
doesn’t involve any funding, is the use of heroin maintenance. This
is an idea which was proposed here n couple of years ago for the
umpteenth time. T don’t hear as much about it now, thank heavens,
but our knowledge of what has happeried in England with that ap-
proach has helped us deal with that issue as it came up in the United
States. Similarly, we have Jearned about acupuncture from our col-
leagues in Hong Kong.

The fourth reason is a purely humanitarian desire to assist people
who have problems. And that, I wouldn’t dismiss. It is very important
also.

The fifth reason, and one of the most subtle but T think most im-
portant, is that by reducing the demand for drugs in another country—
Thailand is a good example of this—we reduce one of the major
stimuli to the supply of that drug in that same country. To the extent
that we have a continuing, major local demand for heroin in Thai-
land, we have a persistent stimulus to supply in that country which
we in the United States are ultimately vulnerable to. Thus, by redue-
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ing the demand for heroin in Thailand, we can reduce the local stim-
ulation for supply, which will reduce the overall stimulus to procue-
tion in that country, Thus, literally, we are all in this world menaced
by demand for illicit drugs in any country. :

I have found it important, in dealing with people from other na-
tions, te be extremely explicit about these reasons for our support
of the international demand reduction program. There is nothing
in this we need to be shy about. All of these reasons have self-interest
at their heart. But there is nothing wrong with that, if it is made
explicit. .

And I have found people from other cotintries, both developing
countries and developed countries, to be quite empathetic with our
reasoning. In fact, they are generally eager to have our support in
the demand reduction area.

As it happened in this country, there is generally some small nuclei
of demand reduetion experts in other countries. By getting in touch
with us, they are able to do things and have status in their own coun-
try that they wouldn’t have had otherwise. They are thus able to
stimulate a lot of activity in their own countries all on their own
once we help them a little.

I met yesterday with the head of demand reduction for Argentina,
And it was clear—he is now their government’s major drug abuse
expert—that without support from the United States—support pro-
vided from Ms. Falco’s office and the Drug Enforcement Administra-
tion—he simply would not have been able to do what he has done.

These five reasons are the major bases for our programs in inter-
national demand reduction. It is extremely important that we support
these efforts and not be reticent about them.

Mr. Nerris. Thank you, Dr. DuPont.

Ms. Falco, do you have anything toadd? -

Ms. Farco. I think Dr. DuPont said it all beautifully.

Mr. Newus. I think so, too. Let me ask this question about our re-
sponse to those five criteria. ,

If in fact it is an important considerstion, and one that we should
really be attending to, why is it these charts which I showed you dur-
ing the recess seamed to indicate a reduction in the amount of expendi-
ture in this area? Is it because we can't find the people? Is it because
the slots are not available? Is it a bureaucratic response?

Ms. Farco. I would say 90 percent of it, unfortunately, is o direet
result of the buresueratic Jimitations that I outlined earlier for Chajx-
man Wolff. :

As Dr. DuPont pointed out, to develop these programs and to imple-
ment them effectively is very labor intensive. In fact, in orvder for
us to have planned even this level of expenditure is a tribute to the
very hard work that our NIDA detail officer, Mr, Retka, has put in
this last year.

As T said earlier, if we could have three or four people devoted
to this kind of programing and development, we could allocate more
money.

Mr. Garazan. Would the gentleman yield ?

Mr. Nerors. Surely.

Mr. Grazaw. I don’t understand why you are having difficulty in
borrowing personnel from other agencies. It was my understanding
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that there was a great deal of flexibility in the executive branch for
doing just that in emergency situations.

‘Who has restricted you from doing this?

Ms. Farco. Unfortunately, although it is true that we are able
to draw on the personnel resources of other agencies—primarily
Customs and DEA—~because of NIDA’s very severe personnel shortage
of its own, and the fact that it has exceeded its statutory and its QMB
slot ceiling, at least right now it looks unlikely as though we will be
able to have qualified people detailed to developing these programs.
Weare trying.

Mr. Gruaran. Then it is not a matter of an unwillingness by the
agen.cieg? Tt is o matter of their not having qualified personnel in the
agency ?

bMS.yFALCO. The State Department does not have available within the
Foreign Service personnel system, the kind of expertise that is re-
quired to develop demand reduction programs.

Mr. Gruaan. I think that is ridiculous. And what I am irying to
find out is why you are in that situation.

Ms. Farco. The way we have dealt with it this past year is that Bob
DuPent’s office has detailed to my office Bob Retka, and he has devel-
oped a viable plan which we are slowly beginning to implement.

Qur greatest lack is personnel. Right now, I am in dircussions with
people in Secretary Califano’s office, and Dr. Klerman, the Adminis-
trator of ADAMIHA, to try to find two or three slots on which NIDA
people could be detailed down to our office. We would be willing to pay
their salaries.

Ironically, for once, it is not & money problem; it is a slot problem.

Mr. Grraraw, How Jong has this been going on ?

Ms. Farco. We have been exploring the possibilities for the last
several months together. Mr. Retka’s detail terminates September 30.
If we do not recelve another lianison from NIDA, much less the extra
two or three people who should be devoted to this activity wherever
they are located—they don’t have to sit in my office—I don’t think it
would be possible for us to move forward on the demand reduction
program because we don’t have the expertise, Mr. Gilman.

I know a good deal about it, but I cannot, unfortunately, spend my
time developing demand reduction programs. I am the only person
on the whole stafl who has any background at all, and that is because
T am an outsider, The State Department doesn't develop this kind of
expertise as part ef its foreign policy initiative.

err5 Girayax. How many experts do you have in narcotics in your
omce ¢

Ms. Farco. I would say, for the most part, they learn as they go
along. We rely primarily on the Foreign Service system to provide us
with «fficers, and on our embassies abroad to implement the programs.

Now this is the interesting difference that Dr. DuPont brought out
earlier, When it comes to supply reduction programs, a lot of which
involve various kinds of equipment—helicopters, radios—that kind of
program is much less labor intensive. We do have those experts on my
staff. They are technicians.

But that is very different frem developing n human program—a
human resources program. And this is a very new undertaking in
the international program.
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When I came into this office, there was only one program, in Feua-
dor. That was a historical kind of accident—a very happy accident—
and we have been working very hard together over this last year—Bob
and I—to try to move it along faster, ) . .

But you have three people at NIDA. devoted to international activi-
ties out of a budget of, what ?

Dr. DuPoxnz. !@260 million. ,

Mz, Guearan. Three people devoted——

Ms. Farco. In NIDA,

Dr. DuPoxt. Mr. Gilman, one of our limitations is the authority
within NIDA for these programs, We need a commitment which says
that international activitieg are a major priority for us. We operate
within the Department of Health, Education, and Welfare; we need
it from them,

Mr. Guraraw. Hasn't this ever been stressed as a priority ?

Dr. DuPent. We don’t have any legislative authority for interna-
tional activities at all except in the narrow context of research. Our
authority strictly relates to research to promote the health of Ameri-
cans.,

Mr. Giuaan. You have three people in your office. Ms. Falco has one
assigned from your office to her oflice. I note in the budget book that
I have before me, you have & total of 14, Ms. Falco, in your office—a
total of 17, rather, in the Domestic Office.

How many of those do just secretarial work?

Ms. Favoo. Five.

Mr. Grzaran, How many are people who have expertise knowledge in
narcotics?

Ms. Favco. A number of them have expertise in supply reduction.

My, Giraan, Of the 10 remaining, liow many have expertise? You
have six or seven secretaries—-—

Ms. Farco. Most of them have developed expertise along the way.
Something I am trying very hard to get the State Department to focus
on is the need to bring first-rate carcer officers into nontraditional
areas such as narcotics control, which is a very important one; human
rights, environment, oceans. It is a problem in the State Department.

Mr. Giaran. Of your remaining 10 people who are nonsecretarial,
how many of these are professional narcotics people ?

Ms, Farco. A lot of ..~ ™aye some kind of narcotic related back-
grounds. Some of the Foreig.: .~ w officers obviously have come in
from graduate degrees in something....

I can give you information on our personnel. They all have scme
expertise; otherwise, we wouldn’t be able to operate the program.

[The information referred to follows:]

The six advisors trensferred from AID to the Department of State as part of
the reorganization are technicians with background in procurement, telecom-
munications, aviation, program management and fiseal administration.

Our 10 field personnel, including 2 agsigned in Washington, are primarily
Program and Project managers whe have had an average 12.5 years of experi-
ence in the field working with foreign police agencies in staff and advisory posi-
tions. These men were, before coming with the Federal Government, in admin-
istrative and supervisory police positions averaging 17 years of service, and
include one police chief, 2 police captains, 3 police lieutenants and 4 detective

sergeants or equivalent rank, Without exception they have had experience in
the fleld of narcotics during some phase of their police careers, including at least
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three who headed narcotics enforcement units with up to 16 yesrs exclusively in
ngreoties enforcement; additionally six have had five or more years with AID
ag narcotics advisory, All have had o minimum of three years exclusively as nar-
cotics advisors in the field.

Four additional program spectalists, bring to the program managerial and
administrative expertise gained through diversified experience in Federal and
foreign service including consular matters, such as narcoties laison with foreign
police and health officials; coordination of the development of Federal drug
policy; review of Federal drug enforcement operating programs; and personnel
and tradning activities.

Mr. Giuman. That’s what I would like to explore with you. There
are only 10 people besides secretarial. Can you tell us what they do in
your office ?

Ms. Favrco. Yes, sir, for the most part, they administer the bilateral
country programs which we have, which you are very familiar with,
with Mexico, Burma, Thailand, Pakistan,

The point I was trying to make is that demand reduction—preven-
tion, treatment, and rehabilitation of drug-addicted people—is not an
expertise that we have in the Department. That is something that we
have turned to NIDA. for help with. .

NIDA. itself faces terrible limitations, as Bob DuPont has just
pointed out. And right now, we are trying to get HEW~—which has
150,000 slots—to find one or two slots.

My, Guuwan, Idave you presented this problem to the executive?

Ms. Parco. Yes, sir, I have, repeatedly.

Mr. Grumax, To whom?

Ms. Farco. To Dr. Xlerman, who is head of ADAMHA, to Dan
Meltzer, who is & personal assistant to Secretary Caltfano.

Bob knows all about it.

' Mr, (gum\mn. Is Secretary Vance familiar with the problem you are
having ?

Ms. Farco. He is not specifically familiar with these aspects of the
problem, because I haven’t given up, yet. They are all expressing very
great support for finding these people, and it is possible they will find
a solution. They haven’t said “no” yet.

Mr, GiraaN. Mr. Chairman, with your permission, I would like to
ask for an opportunity to aslk one or two questions, and then I have to
return to another committee that is functioning, if I could.

Mr. Exerisu. Without objections,

Mz, Grraran, Thank you.

(Could you tell us what is happening with regard to the Mexican
situation? We were getting all sorts of conflicting reports. Has it been
improving? Has there been a reduction in the amount of drug abuse
and drug addiction in Mexico?

Ms. Farco, With regard to the actual amount of drug abuse by
Mexicans within Mexico, I am not informed.

The Government of Mexico, as I said earlier, does not believe that
it has a serious heroin abuse problem. It does recognize, obviously,
that it has a very serious illicit opium production and hercin traf-
ficking problem on the supply side.

The Mexican Government has indicated to me on several otcasions
they believe marihuana abuse is their primary drug problem, partic-
ularly among their youth and their unemployed.

Mr. Grraran. fo we have any statisties from Mexico at all?

»
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Ms. Fanco. I do not have any hard statistics, There arve various
estimates, . . xe s

There is a conference going on this next month down in Mexico
which is going to examine the marihuana problem. And perhaps 1
could supply statistics for you. I will make the request, specifically.

Mr. Giearan. Can you tell us, Ms, Faleo, what the situation is with
the subgroup of the United States-Mexican consultative mechanism?
We have appointed our people. What has happened in Mexico!

Ms. Farco. We were hoping to have a meeting the weekend of June
17 and 18. On our end, that was all right with three of the four sub-
commission members. Unfortunately, it wos not a suitable time for the
Mexican offieials. 7 ‘

"They have proposed the end of July.  understand from your staff
that is not an acceptable time for you and for Chairman Wolfl, So we
are now seeking another mutually acceptable date.

Mz, Graran. Are they prevared to go ahead, now!?

M, Farco. Yes,

My, Girarax, Do they have their appointees?

Ms. Fearco. They were ready to go the end of July, but T just learned
this week that is not a good. time for you and Mr. Wolfl, and perhaps
later in the yenr would be better,

It is very difficult to get all of you very busy people together in the
same spot with the Mexicans,

Mr. Grratan. Do either you or Dr. DuPont have any input with
regard to assisting the formulation of policy in the United Nations
Fund for Druge Abuse Control?

Ms, Fanco, Yes, sir.

Mr, Ginaran, What sort of inpnt?

Ms, Fanco. Because we remain a major donor, we have {requent
diseussions with the new dirvector, Dr. Rexed of Sweden, and with the
stafl, throngh our mission in (teneva, which has a full-time oflicer
assigned to narcotics. He meets with United Nations officials almost
on a daily basis to convey our interest and concerns.

Mr, Gruaran, And we ave actually helping to formulate policy in
that group?

Ms. Ianco, Yes, sir, we ave. More importantly, we are teying to help
them move toward defining their program goals more precisely and
develop viable programs which will be suitable for funding by other
countries as well as ours,

My, Gruaran, Are you satisfied with the United Nations’ drug effort?

Ms. Farco, I think that they have made a great deal of progress, Mr.
Giilman, T think there is still an awfully long way to go.

Mr. Garan. Is there some way that this committee can be of help
to you or the Congress can be of help to you in making certain yon
have adequate personnel to do the job ¢

Ms, Farco. Yes; Dr. Dulont was saying earlier that he thinks
it will take a legislative prod to get FIEW, for example, to focus on
the need to allocate some more personnel resources to the international
ared.

_ One of the problems—and we talked about it earlier—is that NTDA
is so far down in such a huge bureacuracy. That is one reason why we

L
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thought it might be more useful in the short terny to try to run the
international demand reduction program through our office with
NIDA people, because there is less bureaueracy,

Mr, Grsran, Could you send us a memo to our committee indicating
lwlx;vutxd your problem has been, so maybe the committee could be of some
1elp %

L\IIs. Farco. Yes, siv, thank you.

Mr, Grraran. Ms, Faleo, could you tell us what your comprehensive
plan for eomprehensive desuand reduction is?

Ms, Farco. Yes, sir, it is outlined in my prepared statement, We
deeided initially to foeus on priority countries, where we haye major
supply problems already existing, on the theory that it would help in-
eregse the commitment of those governments to strengthen their own
supply control efforts,

It is pattly. as Bob said earlier, a quid pro quo.

My, Groaran, What is the plan?

Ms. Farco. Initially, as { said, we would want to develop global
approaches to demand reduction,

Unfortunately, we arve severely limited beeause we have only had
one person working on this. We thought, by beginning in major sup-
ply arveas, that that would have also a catalytie effect on other areas.

Mr. Grnaan, How do you propose to reduce ?

Ms, I'arco. For instance we have already started in Bangkok
where e have finally gotten the addiet detoxifieation centers project
moving. They have several hundred thousand addiets in Thailand.

Mr. Graran, That is “rehabilitation.” T am talking about how you
are proposing to reduee demand.

Ms, Farco, Rehabilitation is one very important part of vedueing
demand beeanse the addicts. if eured, will not be ereating a continuing
demand for the substance,

In Eenador, we have programs with the Ministries of Health and
Edueation to create publie awareness of the drug problem,

In Melaysin, we are working with their Ministry of Ifealth to
develop preventive edueation programs,

These, of course, have to be specifically tailoved to each country
because our experience is not entirely applicable to other cultures.
And it iy something that, as Bob said earhier, & lot of countries come
to very slowly.

Mr. (Grragan. Then, primarily, is it an edueation program?

M= Fanco, In some countries, we are doing that, We are also now
providing training, as we have done for & number of years, with
customs oflieials and drug enforcement officials from other countries.
We ave now, for the first time, beginning to provide extensive train-
ing for drug treatment and prevention personnel from other countries.
 For example, the heaul of drug abuse treatment for Argentina, Dr,
Cagliotti, who just visited, ehaired a regional drug abuse conference.
It was the first of its kind, and a very good manual came out of it.
They ave going to have a followup conference and manual. We sup-
ported these efforts, .

I believe if we can encourage cach country that we work with o
dovelop its own response, and then work regionally, that that is one
of the most eflective means of ereating awareness, So that they don't
feel we are impoxing our version of the problem on them,
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This worked very effectively in South America this last year.

Mr, Giraaw. I would hope that the drug education program you are
embarking on is a lot more successful than our own domestic drug
education program,

Ms. Favco. That’s one reason we deferred to other countries® per-
ceptions of their problem, because we linven't been entiroly successful.
But I also think we have much to learh from them.

Mr. Grazan. I believe my time has run.

M. Enerism. Thank you, My, Gilman,

I believe chief counsel has some additional questions.

Mr. Nerus. First, Mr. Chairman, with your permission, I would
like to put into the record the charts we have prepared, and the wit-
nesses have seen, concerning these,

Mr, Iivcrism, Without objection, so ordered,

[The charts referred to follow:]
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Mr. Nzous. T want to ask a question about U.N. Resolution 82/124,
which is the famous OLF Resolution. And in the absence of the chair-
man, I think we at least ought to put on the record what its status is.

What is its status?

Ms. Farco. It is thriving. T hope verv much to have the input of
the chairman and members of the committee in the working paper that
is now being prepared. ‘ : .

Mr. Nrrus. May I say, we are preparing something along that line
at the stafl level, and you should be getting that very shortly.

Ms. Farco. Good.

Mr. Neris. What is the present progress of the resolution ?

Ms, Farco. The Commission on Narcotic Drugs discussed it at some
length in the February meetings. It was very well received by all
parties, which was very encouraging.

Mr, Nurors. I was present the day it was introduced and listened
to some of the seconding speeches, especially the one by the Ambu.2a-
dor from Thailand, which I thought indicated great enthusiasm for
the idea of international treatment facilities.

Ms. Farco. The Commission essentially decided to develop a work-
ing paper on implementation of the resolution for later consideration
by the whole body. It is that part of the process that we are now in.

We are preparing our Government’s input into the working paper
which is being headed up by Dr. Smith, the Canadian delegate, to the
Commission, who will be president of the Commission next year.

They are having special meetings in Geneva of the officers of the
Commission to work through the various documents that they are get-
ting from, all governments this summer. That is why I urge you to give
us your ideas, so that we can have our paper in at the right time.

It might be very good for me to submit, at this point into the record,
the decision of the Commission—-

Mr. Nerrss. I think that would be very useful.

Ms. Favrco [continuing]. Regarding this resolution.

Mr. Excrisi. Without objection, so ordered,

[The information referred to follows:]

ANNEX—DECISION ADOPTED BY THE COMMISSION ON NARcoTIC DRUGS AT ITs TIFTI
SPECIAL SESSION

Decision 7 (8-V), T'he procedure followed by the Commission on Narcotic Drugs
i2 connezion with its response to Genceral Assembly resolution 32 /12).

At its 853rd meeting on 22 Febyuary 1978, the Commission on Narcotie Drugs
took the following decision:

(a) The Commission welcomes the General Assembly’s request, contained in its
resolution 32/124, as presenting an opporiunity for it to undertake a timely re-

view of developments sinceé the United Nations concerted action programme -

against drug abuse was launched six years ago, with a view to assessing the re-
sults achieved and identifying future strategy and new directions;

(b) The Commission decides to request its Officers, in consultation with its
Steering Committee, with the assistance of the Division of Narcotic Drugs and
the support of the United Nations Fund for Drug Abuse Control, the International
Narcotics Control Board and the appropriate specialized agencies of the United
Nations, to prepare a working paper to serve as the basis for an in-depth discus-
sion by the Commission at its twenty-eighth session in 1979 ;

(e) The Commission also decides to invite all Governments wishing to do so to
communicate to the Secretary-General in writing, at the latest by 30 June 1978,
any . views they wish to be taken into account in the preparation of the wotking
puper. It is furthermore understood that the paper will also take into account
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suely views as may be expressed by delegations at the first regular session of the
Reonomic and Social Council in 1978 during the Council’s discussion pursuant to
paragraph 6 of General Assembly resolution 82/124;

(d) Bxpenditure in the impiementation of thig decision would be appropriate
for finanecing by the United Nations Fund for Drug Abuse Control ;

(e) The Commission’s decision to the foregoing effect should be included in its
report to the Economic and Social Clouncil at its first regurar session in 1978,

Drue AsUSE 1N BUROPE

The following information on ‘the drug abuse problems in Europe is from the
Report of the February, 1978 Meeting of the United Nations Commission on
Narcotie Drugs:

Furope

13, Of major concern in Turope was the rise in heroin geizures. As in 1975, the
total quantity seized during the period under review more than doubled in rela-
tion to the previous year; 717 kg were seized compared with 311 kg in 1975, The
volume of the illicit traffic in cannabis products continued to be high, nearly 46
tons being selzed, of which over 26 tons were of cannabis resin.

14, Total seizures of opium, 243 kg for the region, remained at a iow level. Thére
was a reduction in the total quantity of morphine intercepted (61 kg compared
with 210 kg in 1975). Seizures of cocgine cyntinued their steady yearly increase,
62 kg being seized compared with 51 kg in-1975. Of the psychotropic substances
reported seized, the amount of depressants intercepted remained very low.
Seizures of stimulants, however, rose, a total of 224 kg being seized.

Europe

39. The obiserver for Austric stated that traffickers frem the Near and Middle
Xast were increasingly passing through that country with cannabis and heroin
for the Federal Republic of Germany and elsewhere in Western Europe. While
the number of seizures of drugs had declined in 1977, 855 kg of cannabis resin
and 0.432 kg of heroin were confiscated: that was more than double the amount
of rerm and nearly six times the amount of heroiu seized in 1976,

40. The Representafive of Belgium expressed concern at the ingreased inter-
national illicii traffic in narcotic drugs and psychotropic substances. Belgium wus
involved because of its geographical position, which made it essentiully a transit
country, and the simplifying of customs controls with five neighbouring States.
The traffic in cannabis and its derivatives appeared to have stabilized, but
seizures of horvoin continued to he considerable, The number of persons involved
in the traffic increased annually, with a 64 percent rise between 1973 and 1977,
85 to 90 per cent of those involved were themselves users of drugs.

41, The representative of France said that, with the exception of products
stolen from pharmacies or frauduiently diverted from the licii trade, all drugs
abused in Frauce came from .broad. There was, however, a possibility that the
line of supply of morphine biise, which appeared to orviginate from opium pro-
diiced in the Near and Middle East, might be established once more in France.
It was o matter of high priority to determine fhe precise locations of manufacture
of that morphine base and of heroin which had, during the last few years, caused
an increase in the number of seizures, in several countries in Europe and in the
United States, of heroin manufactured in the Near and Middle East.

42, Degpite that new threat, the traffic in heroin from South-East Asis re-
mained the primary problem in France. Some slowing down of the traflic had
occurred in the second half of 1977, but it had sevived again at the end of the
yvear when, during one month, three seizures had taken place involving 25 kg
of No. 8 heroin, A direct trafficking route had been established by minor traffick-
ers between Bangkok and Pavris, Attemipts were also being made to utilize persotis
formerly involved iu the “Prench Connection” to re-establish a hervoin trafficking
route from Thailand to the United States via France.

43. The traffic in cannabis and its derivatives continued to esealate inexorably.
So far as cocdine was concerned, although there was some tendency towards the
increased use of that drug within France, the traflic was essentially in transit,
particularly towards the United Kingdom and the Federal Republic of Germany.

44, The representative 6f France emphasized the interdependence of countries
and reglons and the need £or even more infernational co-operation in the work
against trafiickers,
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48, The representative of the Federal Republic of Germany reported that the
most important trend was the ¢hiange in the source of supply of heroix}. In 1&‘)76,
about 80 percent of this drug seized in the Federal Republic wag of §011ti1-hast
Asian origin, wheregs in 1977 the figure was only 25 per cent. The Netherlands
and Amsterdam in particular, were no longer the focal source of Lerain for the
illicit market in the Federal Republie, and distribution centres In 1077 were
increasingly urban centres within the country and West Berlin. The precise
source of the heroin now appearing in the trafiic had not been identified. THere
were no indications of the diversion of supplies of raw material from legal opium
poppy cultivation in Turkey, but it had to be assumed that most of the raw
oplum required to produce the heroin now appearing came from illicit or un-
controlled cultivation in the Near and Middle East, There had been an increased
involvement by traffickers of Turkish nationality. .

46, Cannabis was still the drug most trafficked in the Federal Republie, Of
more than 9 tons seized in 1977, 6 emanated from Lebanon and a flood of that
drug appeared to be approaching Western Europe, with internationally organized
groups of traffickers increasingly involved.

47, The illicit drug trafic had been accompanied by a rise in thefts from
pharmacies, forgeries of preseriptions, and other attempts at diversion from the
licit trade.

48, The representative of the German Democralic Republic stated that the
minor seizures of cannabis resin, heroin, morphine and pethidine which had
tnken place in 1976 had been even further reduced during 1977, Illicit traffic was
not a problem &nd that which did oceur was predominantly in transit.

49, The observer foi: Greece stated that in 1976 and 1977 large quantities of
cannabis and heroin had been seized, Mt that the seizures were of drugs in
transit, since Greece, because of its geographieal position, was naturally vulner-
able to that type of activity.

50, The representative of ftaly reported that illicit traffic trends in 1977 cou-
titined to show a consistent increase. The total amount of hercin seized in 1977
wis indeed 12 pep cent lower than the quantity seized in 1976, but the total
amount of seizures of illicit drugs over-all had increased by 78 per cent,

51, The majority of seizures of heroin took place at three airports, the drug
having been found to be in transit from Far Bastern countries to the Nether-
lands, The heroin {raficking pattern showed that some traditional South-East
Asian sources of heroin were still active, buf that new sources in the Near snd
Middle Bast were now being developed.

52, Seizures of cannabis and its derivatives continued to esecalate, the total
amount seized in 1977 being 105 per cent more than 1976, and nearly 800 per
cent more than in 1975, The total of 259 kg of liguid cannabis seized in Italy in
1977 was believed tp be the highest amount ever seized in any Ruropean country
in one year. There yas a slight increase in 1977 in seizures of cocaine, and there
were continued seizures of psychotropic substances, partly from the internationgd
traffic and partly following thefts from pharmacies.

§3. The observer for Portugal said that the drug most frequently seized from
the illicit traffic in his country was cannabig, In addition, diversion by theft or
fraud from licit sources accounted for a considerable amount of the internal
ilileit drug traffic, The greatest volume of selzures took place at frontlers and
customs posts.

84, The observer for Spain stated that there had been growth in the illicit
trafic in 1977, especially in that of cannabis, which had shown a 100 per cent
increase, More than 10 tons of cannabis resin had been seized, including two
major individual seizures, destined in one case for France and in another for
the United States.

85, Prosecutions for illegal possession of drugs increased by 51 per cent, and
there had been a wave of thefts of opiates from pharmaeies. There had also been
an increase of seizures of cocaine, which amounted to a total of 23 kg in 1977
compared with 14 kg in 1976, This drug was in transit from the Americas through
Spain to other parts of Western Turope. The traffic in amphetamines from Spain
to the Netherlan¢ ; and Switzerland, however, had virtually ceased.

66. The representative of Sweden reported that, as was the case in many other
Furopean countries, cannabis was the drug most prevalent in seizuves, and there
was seldom any shortage of supply. Heroin seizures had levelled off daring 1977,
following closer co-operation with the authorities of the Netherlands and with
other Scandinavian countries. The source of supply of the heroln was now
shifting from South-Bast Asia to the Middle Hast although, so far as Sweden
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was concerned, there had been no sign of any legkage from the licit culpiva,tiou
of the oplum poppy in Turkey. Seiznres of coealne showed a worrying inerease
dvring 1977, 'Iraffic in that drug appeared to emanate from South America and
to~dnter Western Bwrope through Spain and possibly Portugal. Increased co-
operation with those two countries was desirgble to counter the new trend.

57, The representative of Turkey emphasized the importance of timely and
comprehensive reports on the illicit traflic from Governments to engure a realistic
assessment of world trends. The trends for 1P77, as reflected in figures already
available, were alarming,

58, The Governmeni of Turkey continued Lo reinforce and modernize control
and enforcement agencies to ensure that there was no diversion from unlanced-
opium-poppy cultivation licensed in Turkey., The Turkish representative em-
phasized categorically that there had been no leakage into illicit channels of any
opium or heroin in Turkey from unlanced-puppy cultivation in 1976 or 1977, and
that allusions to that effect were unfounded.

69, Turkey faced a new problem of transit traffic by reason of its geographical
position as a Dbridge between Europe and Asia. The Government shared the
general concern to trace the sources of heroin of apparent Middle Xast origin
entering the illicit traflic in Western Europe and urged even closer co-operation
and collaboration, bilaterally and multilaferally, to that end, The involvement
of Turkish nationals in such traftic was deplored by the Government, which
wished to end the use of Turkish ¢itizens by trafficking organizations for that
purpose.

60, Increased control measures had ensured a fivefold increase in seizures of
cannabis in 1977 as compared with 1976, ,

61, The representative of the United Kingdom reported little change in the
over-all pattern of illieit trafic in 1947, apart from some specific increases.
There had been a 20 per cent increase in the total amount of heroin seized in
1977 as compared with 1976, and the amount of cocaihe seized had increased
by the same percentage over the ssme period. There had also been considerable
incrgases in the total seizures of amphetamines and methylamphetamine
powder,

62, Cannabis an% its derivatives remained the drug most frequently found
in the illicit traffie, although amounts seized in 1977 were 18 per cent below
the total zor 1976,

63. Sources for the heroin traffic were both South-East Asia and the Middle
Gost and there were indieations thiat London wag being used as a transit point
for heroin intended for the rest of Western Europe., The United Kingdom
might also be a transit point for morphine tablets which had been seized in
a new development in 1977, and which possibly originated in Pgkistan.

64, Oplate-type drug abusers in the United Kingdom showed a tendency to
try to obtain their supplies by theft or fraud from licit channels when other
sourees were not available.

142, Europe. In the majority of countries, the drug abuse situntion had either
remained static or deteriorated, A decrease in the abuse of drugs had, however,
been reported in a few countries, Abuse Af opiates, especially heroin and syn-
thetic narcotics, had increased in several countries. Increasingly heroin abuse and
deaths due to heroin overdose had been observed in a rnamber of countries, It
appeared that opiates were frequently abused by young people, mostly males.
The large amounts of heroin and other opiates which had bheen seized in a
number of Western European countries were consistent with an increase in
the demand for those drugs. Abuse of pentazocine and tilidin had been indicated
by several countries. Abuse of cannabis was widespread in most countries and
this drug was generally taken by young people. Abuse of sedative-hypnotics
seerred to have Increased and as in the case of opiates, & number of sedative-
hypnoties were diverted from legal sources. A number of countries pointed gut
that those drugs were frequently abused by adolescents, Some countries, how-
ever, noted that those drugs were taken by older persons. in some instances,
redative-hypnotics were the preferced drungs of “hard-core” addicts., Abuse of
methagqualone, methaqualone in combination with diphenhydramine (Mandrax)
diazepam and chlordiazepoxide was indicated by a number of countries. Am-
phetamine abuse was becoming more widespread and serious in several coun-
tries, and was sometimes associated with the criminal underworld. There was
continued abuse of hallucinogens, particularly LSD, in a certain number of
countries, Abuse of substances related to atropine and scopolamine had been
indicated by two countries. Sporadic cocaine abuse was reported by a number
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of countries. One country, however, had shown concern about the possible
widespread abuse of that drug. Multiple drug abuse was a common patiern,
practieally all kinds of drugs being combined, '

158, Europe, Preventive mensures included inereased penaities for illicit drug-
related netivities and a greater tendency to distinguish between an offense for
illicit drug trafficking and the use or possession of a drug for personal con-
sumption; also, inereased control over the prescribing of drugs. In an attempt
to prevent abuse, some countries carried out drug monitoring surveys on the
legal consumptions of drugs. There was a greater tendency fo be prudent in
communieating drug information through the mass media and to avoid zen-
sationalism, Some countries organized special campaigns, In general, attention
was focused on the appropriante selection of publications for general distribu-
tion. In that connexion, information to doctors, pharmacists and other profes-
sionals was provided. Drug education for young people was often aimed at
reinforcing positive values and preparing them to face daily life with a sense
of responsibility. In some countries, attention was given to providing alterna-
tives fo drug abuse, such ag educational opportunities, participation in youth
clubs, and to the early identification of behavioursl disturbances through schools
and “street-corner” work, Drug education in many counfries wss incorporated
in the school curricula. It was indicated that education on drugs could hest
form part of a wider discussion on henlth issues and problems in personal
relationships. To inecrease the understanding of drug abuge and its related
problems, discussion groups or meetings were often held by young people and/or
parents and teachers, and other concerned. Educational programmes were
most often divected to target groups, such as schooleliildren, parvents, teachers,
ete. The need for the improved training of professionals dealing with drug-
related problems was strongly emphusized.

159. Approaches to freatment and relinbilitation ranged from detoxifieation,
through various forms of psychotherapy, psyehosocial approaches, maintenance,
counseling, work therapy, vocational and/or social rehabilitation, to the orga-
nization of therapentic communities and other community-orientéd activities.
In one country, methadone was too widely preseribed and a decision was
recently reached to restrict the preseription of methadone. Treatment was pro-
vifled mostly on a voluntary basis and was less often compulsory. There
appeared to be a consensus that the motivation for treatment was of the
highest importance for a successfui outcome of treatment,

160, Treatment, rehabilitation and soecial integration were ngually seen as a
long-term process requiring continuity and flexibility. It was considered that
the method of treatment should be tailored to the individual needs of each
person. Treatment and rehabilitation were provided in different facilifies,
which most often included psychiatric (out-patient and in-patient) and other
health, welfare and social institutions; in some countries, treatment was also
provided in psychopedagogical institutions and. in others, in residential facili-
ties or prisons, ete. In o number'of countries, there was a shift from in-patient
to out-patient treatment and to community-baged programmes. However, trent-
ment in hospital was viewed generally as indispensable in certain situations.
In one country, a comprehensive national programme gimed at reducing drug
abuse had reeently been formulated and it was likely that the programme
would be launched in 1978,

101. In the United Kingdom, a “White Paper” entitled “Prevention and
Health”, concerning government policy on health topics, had been presented to
Parliament: a section of the document dealt with the misuse of drugs. Also
two reports denling with reduction of demand had been issued by the Advisory

Council on the Misuse of Drugs. °

Mpr. Nerus, If you will supply it to the reporter, very good.
. My final question, Mr. Chairman, relates to a diﬁ'eren{ subject. I have
just had an opportunity to visit with a public member of that Strategy
Couneil. T won’t name him, for reasons that will become obvious in &
minute. Ho is very dissatisfied and unhappy.
. No. 1, the Strategy Council, as I understand it, has not met since its
initial meeting in November 1977. Ts that a correct statement?

Ms. Farco. That’s correct.
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M. Nerras, I do understand the subgroups, the working groups have
been at work in this sort of ad hoe basis every couple of weeks. Is that
also correct? -

Ms. Fargo. That is true for my group, My, Nellis. T don’t know about
the other parts of the Strategy Council.

My, Ndrrts, Special, only for your group, Ms. Falco. Is there a likeli-
hood you will be presenting some policy recommendations to the Strat-
cgy Council in fairly short order?

Ms. Farco. Yes; I feel very strongly that the Strategy Couneil is a
very useful yehiclew—— -

My, Neros. I used.

Ms. Farco [eontinuing]. For developing policy.

Two public members were assigned to the international area—Dr.
David Musto, from Yale, and Dr. Haryey Sloane, of Kentucky. Dr.
Musto came ag & member of the 1.8, Delegation to the Commission on
Narcotic Drugs, and made a very fine contribution there,

After the Strategy Council had its meeting, T called a meeting of the
international working group, which was essentially high-level repre-
sentatives from all the agencies, even those tangentially involved in
the international narcotics area.

Warren Christopher, Deputy Secretary of State, opened that meet-
ing. Peter Bourne was also there,

Subsequently, we formed a number of subworking groups which
now are producing reports of their activities. A number of these groups
have been very active, for example, the one chaired by Richard Davis,
Assistant Secretary of the Treasury, on the role of the international
financial institutions, which is a critical area that hasn’t been looked at
engngh.

'They will all be preparing very short papers, and we are going to put
them together into an overall paper and give it to the White House
office that is vesponsible for the Strategy Council.

Mr. Nzruis. Is it very likely the Strategy Council will meet soon
Qé“l act? upon some of the policies enunciated by the President last
August ?

As. Fanco. T don’t know that, Mr. Nellis. T have not been informed
of such a meeting in the near future.

My, Newras, That is too bad. The only comment I can make is: This
committeo is very concerned about the dissolution of ODAP and the
fact that thers are ODAP papers floating around—very good ones,
too, T might say—which just seem to. be sitting there without much
happening,

e were hopeful that the Strategy Couneil would take up each of
thoe seven subjects addressed by ODAP but—if not in the same vein,
at least to discuss them in terms of policy and come forward with
something the Congress can look at.

Do you think there is much chance of that happening soon?

Ms. Fanco. M. Nellis, T think so.

Mr. Nzunis. I have no other questions, Mr. Chaivman, ab this time.

Mr, Exgrisit, I do.

T have thought of another question or two I would like to get into,
if you don’t mind. L

Dr. DuPont, T suppose you would be the one to angwer this: Given
the obvious, for want of a Detter word, I suppose, captive type of condi-
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tion to latch onto in a certain degree we have in the military, it would
seem to me the military would be a good place to really gel a feel for
many of the more innovative and perhaps—I don’t want to use the
word “experimental” beeause I thinl that would be incorrect—but you
would have & controlled situation, to a certain extent, to work out and
see how various drug prevention type programs, drug rehabilitation
type programs, and so on and so forth, that could probably fit into
our civilian life and treating this problem nationwide.

It would also seem to me that the military is the one place in which
we would have the most ideal conditions, as far as trying to develop
such things as the extent of drug abuse, That is where we should have
tho best idea of the amount of drug abuse that exists,

It also seems the ideal place for determining the effects of drug
abuse on such things as attitude and discipline and that sort of thing,
from a national defense standpoint, combat readiness,

Do you have any observations that you would care to make about
that, and about how wo could have something, I suppose, of o tradeoff
from the standpoint of having a more drug-fres populace within our
defonse system and, at the same time, be acquiring new techniques for
dealing with drug abuse in our civilian community?

Dr. DuPonr. Yes; I agree with you. The military has never
achieved its potential in these aveas, There are now two major inhibi-
tions to the achievement of this potential.

Ono is a congressionally imposed mandate about drug sbuse re-
search in the militavy.

Mr. Exorrse. I will say one thing, for the record. This committee,
last October—in fact, all through last year—heard a great deal about
this. And I think what you ave speaking of is the directive by the
Appropriations Committee in its report. And I believe that was 1976,

Dr. DuPoxr. Yes, sir.

Mr. Exouisi. To the effect that veseareh—and I think what they
were talking about is more of a universal-type research—should be
done not by DOD, but go over to HEW ; that this committee wrote
the Appropriations Committee back in Qctober,

And_interestingly enough, less than 30 days later, DOD finally
decided to request a clarification of +his particular issue. And low
and behold, we found that far from objecting, the Appropriations
Committee certainly had no intention in cutting off any research
funding or prohibiting any research which dealt with combat readi-
ness or affected the military primarily.

In other words, “military-oriented research.” There was absolutely
no_intention that that be done.

What the Appropriations Committee was getting at—as they clari-
fied and pointed out—ivas simply they didn’t want duplication tak-
ing place. And what they had hoped would happen would be that
the civilian agencies would cooperate with the military and would
share its information and its findings, and it could be carried out
in that wuy. Certainly, military-oriented research would be done by
the military. They are the only ones that really have the idea of what
needs to be done.

Dr. DuPonr. I am delighted to hear that. T admit that T didn’t
know about that development until you told me just now.
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_ Mr. Exeusm. I might state: We were quite concerned that it took
DOD so long to request any type of clarifization.

Dr. DuPonw. Some folks in DO rather liked the idea of having
this barrier to their doing drug abuse research.

Mr. Exgrism. I am glad you said that and I didn’t.

. Dr. DuPont. Whatever their motivation was, at least this inhibi-
tion to action is now removed. /

The other barrier, in addition to all the general problems with any
buresucracy in developing new activities, i1s that the DOD has had
n difficult time dealing with the drug-abuse problem because it is so
unpleasant and so visible. To deal with an 1ssue like the impact of
drug use on troop readiness has been something they have been slow
to get involved with.

This committee, again, can be very helpful in encouraging them
to overcome this inhibition, as you have already been in removing
the first inhibition T mentioned. At the same time you were meeting
with the President last Tuesday, I was meeting with Rich MacDonald,
the doetor who is in charge of the drug and alcohol problems for
the Army ir. Europe. He is a wonderful fellow. I was tromendously
impressed with him personally, but he also seemed generally inter-
ested in pursuing some of these questions.

For example, there was a survey a year or so ago that pointed out
that 10 percent of the military personnel in Europe used hashish
overy day.

Now the obvious question is what is the impact of that on troo
readiness. Perhaps the answer is that this hashish use has no impact. If
that is the case, we ought to know it. But to have that survey ficure
sitting there with no assessment of its meaning, is awful, Dr. Mac-
Donald agreed, maybe that’s why I liked him so much!

He may be pursuing some of these questions right now. I offered to
help him develop a plan to answer these questions and to direct him
to the civilian expertise we have in these areas so that he can answer
these vitally important questions.

As you say, answering those questions in the military where we have
a velatively captive population and clearly defined work tasks, which
they have very good capacities to measure, is vital to both the military
and the American publie. The military has done an outstanding job of
thinking through the issue of the tasks associnted with all the various
functions in the military, and measuring the performance of those
tasks. In general, they have done much better than civilian employers
have ever done.

I have great hopes something useful and important will come from
this, I agree with you completely. It is, however, going to take some
very persistent enconragement. One of your questions——about the
levels of use—would requive the military to be much more aggressive
with these problems.

Another question has to do with responding to the drug problem
once we recognize it. And another issue is knowledge development—
not in the sense of pure research knowledge, but in the sense of very
practical knowledge about the impact on various specific military
related functions of various kinds of drug use, including aleoheol use.
But that isall very, very important.

A5-070 O - 79 » 18



190

Mr. Excrisu, What you are saying, and what you ave telling me,
in effect, is that you believe that those who are involved in drug-abuse
research in the civilian sector, as far as the Federal (Governinent. is con-
cerned, would be most interested——-

Dr, DuPoxw. Absolutely.

Mr. Exorisin In associating and joining with the military in carry-
ing out this type of an effort.

Dr. DuPont. And we at NIDA will be happy to facilitate that
interaction, absolutely.

Mr. Enaruisit. Would you be willing, at this point, to state for the
record that you would so notify DOI?

Dr. DuPoxrt. I will do that, yes, sir.

Mr. Excrisu. Would you please submit, for the record, the response
of DOD? .

Dr. DuPoxt. Yes.

First, I will submit my-——

Mr. Iiveris. Without question.

Dr, DuPoxnr. T will,

Mr. Excuisa., I hope you won't send that by mail, but call me
personally.

Dr. DuPont. When I get the response, yes.

Mr. Engrisin I think that is a very important matter, and I think
it is one that could be most helpful——certainly as far as the military
is concerned. And if, in fact, we are about to launch upon an effort with
DOD to get at the bottom of the problem, not to learn just the nature
of the business, so to speak, but to turn this situation around and begin
dealing with the problen. And I think you ave right. I think this spin-
off it would have in dealing with civilian problems and to better ac-
quaint American people as to the impact that drug abuse can have
would be enormous.

Dr. DuPont. Let me cite one small example. In the area of drug
abuse prevention, the military lias a tremendous eapacity to do studies
of alternative approaches, and to measure the consequences of those
alternative prevention approaches. That would be tremendr:usly help-
ful in terms of our overall prevention technology.

Mr. Excuisu. I assume, from what you are saying, that to your
knowledge there has been no request by the military to the civilian
sector for such cooperation ?

Dr. DuPont. No, but Dr. MacDonald was quite interested, and I
gave him a couple of names of civilian research seientists. And he was
going to see those people, or talk to them, before he went back to
Heidelberg.

Mr. Exgrisn. But there has been no high-level—

Dr. DuPont. Noj that’s right. And he made very clear he has a stafl
function, not a command function. 4nd the eritical question is where
the command line is on this problem of the impact of drug use on
military functioning.

Mr. Excrasir. I think, first of all, there has to be a policy decision
made at high levels within DOD), and perhaps everc by the White
House, with regard to this matter before we can pursue it any further.

Very good, I think that that doces it. T have no further questions,

Before I recess this meeting, T would like to make an introduetion,
After July 1, joining my staff will be Dr. James 1. MaeDonald.
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Dr. MacDonald, if you will stand up.

He will be assisting in the new aversight committee, or at least as-
sisting me in my efforts ag chairman of the oversight committee with
regard to the Department of Defense and Veterans' Administration,
and will be primarily looking into the drug rehabilitation area. And
it is certainly one that has tremendous importance.

We have no further cemments. The committee is adjourned subjeet
to the call of the Chair.

[Whereupon, at 5:05 p.m,, the Seleet Committee adjourned to re-
convene subject to the call of the Chair.]

PREPARED STATEMENTS

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HoON., MATHEA IFALCO, SENIOR ADVISER TO THE SECRE-
TARY OF STATE AND DIRECTCR FOR INTERNATIONAL NARCOTICS MATTERS

Mr. Chairman, members of the House Select Committee on Narcoties Abuse
and Control, I am pleased to be with you today to élscuss our international efforts
to reduce the demand for dangerous drugs.

The primary objeciive of our internntionnl narcoties control program is fo
stem the flow of illegal drugs into the United States; that iy, to reduce their
availability in this country. An important, although smaller, part of thiy effort
is directed at demand reduction, These activities increase awnreness of other
couvntries of the threat that drug abuse represents to the health and welfare of
their own people, Recognition of thig threéat elps motivate other governments to
improve their internal narcotics control capabilities and te axgist in international
drug control efforts, OQur assistance in improving drug treatment and prevention
capabilities abroad also provides tangible evidence that our Government is con-
cerned about the worlidwide social impact of drug abuse, and i8 committed, as
President Carter szid in his drug abuse message last year, to “sharing our knowl-
edpge and resources to help treat addiction wherever it occurs.”

During. 1978 we are, for the fivst time, focusing major attention on intemna-
tional drug demand reduction activities. Ag you are aware, 2 NIDA staff member,
Mr, Robert Retka, was detailed to my office at the begluning of the fiseal year
to develop a comprehernsive plan for demand reduction as part of the Interna-
tional Narcotics Control Program, We are now beginning to implement the plan
that has been developed. .

Before deseribing that plan, I would like to explain how INC progeam priovities
are defined, As noted earlier, our chief international objective I to reduce, as
close to the source as possible, the supply of illegal drugs reaching the United
States, As a result, the bulk of INC program activity is focused on those coun-
trieg in Astu and Latin Americe where the bulk of illegal drugs are produced,
processed, or transshipped. Since our demand reduction efforts are intended to
complement this supply reduction focus, they are developed within the same
priority framework. Although demand activities are not limited to the priovity
countries, these countries do receive first attention,

Our long-runge strategy for demand reduction is to bulld regionnl eapabilities
to meet regional needs, We do thig by providing training and technieal assist-
ance, by conducting ongoing information exchange and executive observation
programs, and by supporting targeted demonstration projects,

To date, most of our training activity has heen directed at individunl country
needs and has been coordinated with demonstration projects in key countriey.
For the past few years, for example, we have been working with the hiinistri¢y
of Health and Education in Ecygdor to ereate an inereased awareness of didy
abuge among the general population and espeeially amoag school-age youth.
In late 1077, we collaborated with NIDA on a speciul training project for sixteen
Ecuadorean henlth and education specialists, This Spanigh-language program was
conducted in Puerto Rico and Florida, and was tafloved te the specific needs of
the Leuadorean trainzes, Within the next several weeks, a training consultant
will be sent to Quifto to design an in-country follow-up to this earlier training
effort. The objective will be to adapt the training provided in the United States
to the Ecunadorean environment,

In Thailand, a similar approach is being followed. We recently agreed to assist
the Bangkok Metropolitan Health Department in setting up a network of ont-
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patient detoxification clinics for heroin addicets. These elinics, which will he egtab-
Yished within existing Public Health Centers, will provide an opportunity for
relatively large numbers of heroin addicts to be detoxified, Ag the first phase of
this project, NIDA conducted a training program for ten drug treatment officials,
These officinls have now returned to Thaiiand where they are preparifig to train
personnel from other drug programs, We expect that the first three detoxification
clinics will begin seeing patients later this summer.

Next month we will send two NIDA stafl niembers to Bangkok to help build an
information base for evaluating the Addict Treatment Project. One of these con-
sultants will make recommendations regarding the use of urinalysis data; the
other will hielp develop a patient reporting system,

Thailand is a particularly appropriate country to receive demand reduction
assistance, As you know, the Government of Thailand has been active in inter-
national narcotics control efforts. However, as international enforcement efforts
become more successful, the domestic Thai market becomes more and more attrac-
tive to drug traffickers. The cesult is a burgeoning addict population, estimated
by some Thai authorities to number half o million,

A similar fate has befallen Burma and Malaysia, Estimates of the addiet popu-
lationy in these countries run into the hundreds of thousands, Although we cur-
rently have no bilateral démand reduction projects in Burma, we are working
closely with the Government of Malaysia in this arven. The Malaysian Govern-
ment's response to an exploding heroin problem has been hampered by a shortage
of trained personnel. Public Welfare Officers are being trained as addict rehabili-
tation counselors; but the challenge remains immense,

The (overament has reguested our assistance in meeting this challenge. In
response, we will be sending a training team to Malaysia for six months., The
team will work with Ministry of Welfare Services counterparts to train 125
Public Welfare Officers in rehabilitative counseling techniques. They will develop
a maode! training eurriculum that will enable the Malaysian Government to con-
tinue a large-seale training effort after the tenm departs.

We are also discussing the possibility of sending an adviser fo Malaysia to
work with PEMADAM, the National Qrganization Against Drug Abuse, in orga-
nizing demand reduction projects. A wide variety of community-based volunteer
services are available in Malaysia ; it will be the adviser's job to mold these re-
sources into an effective demand reduction program,.

Several months ago, the Government of Bolivin asked us for assistance in
training several high-level personnel with key management responsibilities in
Bolivin’s domegtic drug abuse treatment programs. Later this summer NIDA
will provide this training through a combination of intensive instruction here
in Wa\ishiugton, followed by field placements at appropriate drug abuse treatment
agencies,

All of the training projects I have mentioned share a common theme-—~they are
tailored to individual country needs. Not all training in demand reduction need he
this specific to individual country needs. Our most important initiative in the
training area this fiscal year will be to expand our training effort to include
courses foeusing on generie skills needed in many countries, We hope to provide
three such courses this year, two of them through NIDA, The two NIDWA courses
will provide technical training in drug problem assessment techniques and in
training methods. Both courses are still under davelopment, but we hope o begin
implementation of each this fiscal year,

A third multinational training project is already underway in collaboration
with the International Communications Agency. Each year, ICA funds an ex-
tended training effort conducted by the Council of International Programs. The
program provides a five-week orientation for social service workers from other
countries, followed by a ten-week field placement in an American social service
agency. During most of their field placement, the participants live with volun-
teer host families. This year, eleven of the participants are drug abuse workers.
Qur agreement with ICA provides for a training module designed specifically for
these drug abuse participants. This training involves intensive seminars in Wagh-
ington hefore and after the trainee's field placements,

Our international training and demonstration projects are complemented by
technical assistance, executive observation, and information exchange programs,
In addition to the technical assistance to Thailand mentioned above, we are
also assisting the Government of Hong Kong to complete implementation of o
Central Registry of Drug Addicts. The costs of operating the system are borne
by the Hong Kong Government; we provided technical input in determining the
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feasibility of such a system and in preparing a detailed design for it. Now that
tmplementation of the system is nearly complete, we will work with Hong Kong
authorities to ensure that it is used to its full potential.

Our executive observation program in demand reduction is proceeding some-
what more slowly. This year we will support observational visits by officials from
Thailand, BEcuador, and Mexico. The purpose of these visits is to expose key de-
mand reduction officials to the range of programs implemented in this country.
Through visits to working programs, foreign officials can often find ways of
adapting the core concepts of these programs to their own environments,

Our information exchange program helps disseminate the information we have
developed in drug abuse research, treatment, and prevention over the past decade,
We Qo this by sending techinieal reseurce persons to international meetings on
drug abuse, and by translating or publishing appropriate research papers, This
year we will send technical respurce persons to international meetings in India,
Malaysia, Venezueln, Thailand, $witzerland, and Mexico, We are also funding
the translation of NIDA's receut reports on Cocaine and Marihuana as well as
the proceedings of an upcoming International Symposium on Marihuana to be
hosted Ly the Government of Mexico.

Of course, not all of our demand reduction activities are funded through bi-
lateral country agreements or our Interregional Drug Demand Reduction Pro-
gram, Many of the multinational organizations to which the United States con-
tributes annually conduct programs to strcigthen drug abuse céntrol measures
and to reduce drug abuse in developing nations, The United Nations Fund for
Drug Abuse Control, for example, is involved in many drug demand reduction
projects. The largest UNFDAC undertaking is the multisedtoral project in
Burma, UNFDAC is supporting Burmese drug control activities in various fields,
including treatment and rehabilitation, education, social welfare, and crop sub-
stitution. Additionally, Bolivia, Bgypt, Pakistan, and Peru are receiving UNFDAC
assistance for treatment and rehabilitation, and preventive elducation in drug
abuse. As part of its program, Pern is also conducting an epidemiological study
of drug consumption,

As you noted, o forcefully, M. Chairman, as g member of the TN, General
Assembly U.S, Deiegation last year, the United Nations must grant drug abuse
a higher priority and greater resources., Your Resolution, whieh the UNGA
adopted, addresses itself to the questions of international drug abuse prevention,
treatment, and rehabilitation and stresses collaborative support for Govern.
ment projects to promote cconomic alternatives to those dependent on iilieit
cultivation and production of narcotic substances. As you stated, “Drug
abuse, once only o serioug problem in America, now is gpreading through
Europe, Asia, Latin America and even into the developing countries of
Afriea, as more and more nations are falling victim to the pandemic condition
that we have faced in the U.S. for years.” The U.N. Commission on Narcotic
Drugs is presently preparing a paper for the U.N., General Assembiy on the
implementation of your Resolution and I am certain that as a result the U.N.
will give higher priority in the future to drug control efforts.

We also provide support to the Colombo Plan Regional Drug Program for the
purpose of assisting member countries in developing programs for drug abuse
control. The Colombo Plan Drug Advisory Program has bieen one of the most
active and useful regional cooperative efforts devoted to tie problems of drug
abuse in Asia.

The Drug Advisory Program features three major types of activities: fellow-
ships, seminars and workshops and multinational conferences.

In 1977, the Drug Advisory Program assisted in school programs and three
drug abuse seminars in Sri Lanka; co-sponsored the National Workshop on
Drug Abuse Prevention in Indonesia, the National Workshop on Drug Abuse
Prevention Education in Pakistan, the Second Asia/Eurepean Meeting of Heads
of Drug Enforcement Services in Belgium, and sponsored some of the participants
in the Regional Workshop on Drug Abuse Preventive Edueation organized by
TUNESCO in Kuala Lumpur, Each seminar and workshop co-sponsored by the
Drug Advisory Program deals with a single aspect of the drug problem,

In all our demand reduction activities, however, the role of the United States
is secondary. The American experience with drugs can be generalized only to a
certain degree, since the effects of drug abuse are influenced by the culture
and setting in which drugs arve used. Similarly, drug abuse treatment and
prevention efforts in other countries are affected by a hogt of cultural, legal,
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and drug availability factors, In ghort, our intent is to help other countries
develop thelr own demand reduction resources. We cannot do the job for them
but we can help them to do it themselves.

Thank you, Mr, Chalrman, I will be happy to angwer any questions you may
have,

SR

TREPARED STATEMENT OF RoperT L. DUPoNT, M.D., DIRECTOR, NATIONAL INSTIYUTE
oN DRUG ABUSE, ALCOHOL, DDRUG ABUSE, AND MENTAL HEALTH ADMINISTRATION,
DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH, EDUCATION, AND WELFARE :

i

INTRODUCTION BaS

Chairman Wolff~Members of the Select Committee on Narcotids Abusé and
Control: Thank you for the invitation to appear before you to discusg inter-
national demand reduction, It is n particular pleasure for we o discuss NIDA'
involvement in internationnl aspects of drug abuse. This aién has been, for me
as well as for you, n long-standing interest and one that I have personally heen
very active in. With me foday is Dr. Jean Paul Smith, NIDA's Assistant
Director for International Activities.

QOver the last five years, UM, participation in international demand reduction
has significantly increased as greater emphasis has been placed on preventing
and controlling the MNicit consumption of drugs. The reason for fhis is the recog-
nition that real progress must be made both at home and abroad, both in the
control of supply and demand, for real long-term improvement in this field to
tnke place, We lhave learned that the production and supply of illicit narcotics
and psychotropic drugs are, to a significant degree, a function of the illicit
demand and consumption of these drugs. Without their consumption, there
would be no incentive to produce them and little profit in the illicit traffic. This
inereased emphasis on demand is found not only in the United States but also
in many other countriex and in major international organizations, With your
permission, I would ke to discuss some of the world trends in drug abuse.
the 1,8, response and owr goaly, some past and current NIDA programs, collab-
oration with the Department of State, efforts to expand ounr programs, our
statutory authorities. and collaboration with international organizations.

1, Waorld picture of drug abuse

Barly this year, the United Nations summarized the main patterns and prin-
cipal trexds of drug abuse as follows: (0) a continuing spread of heroin abuse:
{1} Inereased deaths due to drug overdose, primarily of heroin and barbiturates;
(e) an increasing abuse of psychotropic substances, particularly amphetanmines,
sedative-hypnoties and, to a lesser extent, franguilizers; (d) expanded cocaine,
L.SD, pheneyelidine, and eannabis abuse in some regions; (e) a general tendency
toward multiple dreug abuse and persistence of traditioual opinm consumption
which is a severe problem in a number of countries; {f) & tendency townrd a
change in the mode of drug taking, suck as from oral administration to injection,
This summary of an increasingly Sserious problem is consistent with my
observations,

2. U.8. response: Department of WEW

The .S, response to drug abuse has been to develop o prevention and control
strategy for both supply and demand aspects, On the demand side, the Depart-
ment of IIXW has four agencles involved in international demand veduction.
These agenefss are the National Institute on Drug Abuse, the Food and Drug
Administration, the Office of Bdueatlon and the Rehabilitation Services Admin-
istration. From a survey of the activitles of these agencles, carried out late
last year, I helleve it ig accurate to say that of the four, NIDA is the most
actively involved in international efforts, For this reason, my statement will
coneern only NIDA,

3. Goals of international demand reduction

Oversens demand reduction programs are initiated either as completentary
to diplomatic and enforcement efforts or as separate, dirvect projects standing on
their own in general support of overall U8, efforts. We have found that demand
efforts are the most eftective way to help a country develop an awareness of
theifr own problems and the shared responsibilities and opportunities that all
countries have in this area, As the Committee knows, our primary gonls in
this area are two:
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To ‘encourage other countries with drug gsbuse problems to more systematically
assess and respond to their own drug problems; and

To develop and make available practical models of response in the prevention,
treatment, and rehabilitation area, and to promote the exchange of information
which would stimulate the development of such models. ,

4. Priovities of NIDA in internationa’ demand reduction

Priorities are found in two primary areas: Public Health Service programs
and assistance to the Department of State. In our PHS programs, priorities for
international demand reduction are the same as for any international health
research in the PHS, namely, <cientific merit, special contribution to U.S
health sciemers and unavailability in the U.S. of the particular approach to be
studied, In NIDA’s efforts to carry out information exchange and to bulld
better models and approaches to reduce illicit demand, we have collaborated
with the major international organizations and jnterested countries. Here we
follow several different concepts. One of these is organizational interest-—such
as WIHOQ's interest in developing countries—and another is whether the country
has a demand problem, ig willing to work with us and <an influence other coun-
tries in that region and around the world. Thus, European countries, Iran and
Hong Kong, to mention only a few—have been of significant interest to us. Our
aim is not to treat the addict population of other countries but to colluborate
with them to make sure that they know about various means to reduce illieit
demand. P

Second, in our support of the Department of State, we follow the priorities of
their International Narcotics Program. We understand that they fund programs
primarily in countries that produce illicit drugs.

5. NIDA’s international program

A, Background —~NIDA'S international activitiey involve information exchange,
briefing international visitors, technical assistance, fraining, research, treatment
demonstration projects, and international meetings and conferences. Technical
assistance is provided to foreign governments and infernational organizations
which request U.S. assistance in developing demand reduction plans and pro-
grams. Qualified experts are sent to foreign countries to nssist in the assessment
of the nature and extent of the drug problems, and the necessary trestment,
rehabilitation and prevention required to cope 'with them.

During the period of 1973-76, NIDA speni approximately $125,000 for on-site
technical assistance to 13 different countries, primarily in 8. Asin and South
America, During I'Y 1077, NIDA expended the following:

Research grants and contract. . e $780, 073
Contract for training and technical assistance . 400, 000
Treatment demonstration project ———— 99, 500
Staff travel.. . R ——— 36, 000

1, 315, 573

During FY 1978, we anticipate spending the following:

Research grants and contracts 8543, 415
Contracts for technical assistance, prevention, and training......... 616, 571
Other international contracts 132, 325
Staff travel 32, 485

1,324, 796

In late 1977, NIDA expanded its international activities and support program
with the addition of two full time staff positions to this area, We now have three
full time professionals working in this field plus a substantial amount of time
contributed by other staff persuns from our operating offices and divisions, Al-
though we have only slightly more total dollars in FY '78 the areas involved in
technical gssistance are increasing more rapidly than the others.

B. Current NIDA Activities—This year our international activities program
has expanded to assist the State Department's Qffice of International Nar-
coties Control in carrying out demand reduction projects. These initiatives were
undertaken as official efforts of the U.S. Government and the Department of
Health, Education, and Welfare, For purposes of this testimony, they will be
referred to as NIDA activities. Most of the expansion has been in the area of
international training, Two examples deserve mention:
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1. This past November, NIDA and the Department of State cosponsored the
training of seventeen Ecuadorian lealth and education professionals in two
specific areas :

ga) planning for the delivery of health services to drug addicted individuals,
an
(b) prevention techniques, both edueational and informational, for youths
and adolescents,

The training program lasted six weeks, with field observations in Orlando,
Florida and Puerto Rico. It culminated in an action plan designed to help
the Ecuadorian Government develop and implement prevention and treatment
programs,

2. This spring NIDA planned and conducted a speclalized 37-duy fraining
program in the United States for 10 physiciuns and soctal workers from
Bangkok, Thailand. Supported by the Office of The Senior Adviser to the
Secretary of State, thig program included structured classroom training i
drug abuse treatment methods and techniques, planning, management andg
evaluation of treatment programs, and training of trainers ag well as obgerva.
tion visity to various treatment facilities in the United States. Thvo physicians
remained for an additional 6-week on-the-job placement nt Beth Israel Medical
Center's Methadone Treatment Center and at Eagleville Hospital outside of
Philadelphia. On thelr return to Bangkok, these professionals will be respon
sible for the planning, management, supervision and training of additiopal
personnel to operate netw addiet treatment facilities in the Bangkok Metro-
politan area. To assist them in starting up their new treatment programs, an
action plan was prepared during their program in Washington. Also, an assess-
ment of this entire program wasg carried out by the ten participants, staff, and
trainers to evalunte the accomplishments of this program. All of these areas
are described in the draft report on this program.

Plaus are currently underway for specialized fraining programs for groups
of professionals €from Malaysia, Bolivia and Ecuador, which are expected to
take place in this fiscal year.

NIDA is also continuing to provide technical assigtance and information tu
other countries in the demand reduction area. Through our controlled Substances
Suppiy Program, we have supplied for many years controlled substances (Sched-
ule 1 and 2) and noncontrolled substances to researchers in the United States
a8 well ag to many foreign countries. When important compounds are not avail-
able in the pharmaceutical market place, NIDA has made them available on a
selected basis, Prior to 1974, few foreign exports were made, However, in the past
five years the interest hag increased both from foreign governments and from
individual foreign researchers. The types of compound requested include, canna-
binoids, hallucinogens, amphetamines, narcetic antagonists, phencyelidine and its
analogs. Requests are received from all over the free world but mainly Canada,
Australin, and Switzerland, However, Japan, Israel, West Germany, Argenting,
Malaysia, Brazil and other countries have veceived compounds from this program,
Over the last five yoars, we have made more than 130 shipments to foreign gov-
ernments to assist them in their research and forensic standards programs,

Other examples of technienl assistance are: a NIDA staff expert in the assess-
ment area has been sworking with health ofiicials of the Government of West
Berlin to help them begin to respond to their rapidly inereasing heroin problem.
This summer, NIDA will provide advice and assistance to Thailand on the fensi-
bility of the development of a patient management information system in Bangkok
similar to the CODAP systam now used iu the U8, In the prevention area, NIDA
is preparing a resource package on prevention which will be usefal for other
countries, including papers and annotated bibliographies developed for three spe-
cial groups—nplanners, ienchers, and health personnel, Other publications for
international aundiences to be produced this year include: Spanish translations of
the Marihuana and Health Report and Cocaine: 1977, for dissemination to in-
terested Spanish speaking persons and profegsionals in Latin America.

0. Collaboration with the Department of Stare

Many of the projects described above have been funded by the Office of the
Senior Adviser for Narcotic Matters in the Department of State, This office is the
primary focal point for all international drug abuse activities by the T.S. Gov-
ernment, Overall poliey direction and major funding for technical assistance
programs abroad have been and continue to be funded by this office,

Over the last two years, NIDA and the International Narcotics Program at
the Department of State have developed a close working partnership in the inter-
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national demand reduction area, Under the very capable leadership o{? Ms. N:llthefl
T'aleo, the International Narcoties Program at the Department of State hay ex-
panded their support of demand reduction, It is our undersmndi‘ng that her office
hus the autkority to fund demand reduction projects within the f:ougressxonnl
limits of a foreign assistance program designed to curb the flow of mieit drugs
into the U.S. With this existing authority, the Department of State is now fund-
ing more projects in priority countries through NIDA and through other agencies,
To assist her office in the demand reduetion field, NIIXA has provided a full time
linison officer this last year., We hope this effective collaboration will continue in
the future,

7. Bapansion of technical assistance to foreign countrics

Earlier this year, the Office of Drug Abuse Policy issued a Report entitled In.
ternational Narcoties Control Poliey, Mareh, 1978, This report, which T am sure
the Committee has seen, recommends thaf several steps be taken in thig field,
The major steps to be taken are:

(&} that more technical assistance be provided to other governments and,

{b) that we seek to use, to a greater extent, the international organizations in
3 iilicit demand.
Ie(}ll‘llfémlg);i)a?ttmeglt i¢ reviewing the appropriate implementation of the report
and is engaged in consultations with Mg, FFaleo at State, )

8. Statutory aathority for international demaend reduction

To determine our legal basls for conducting and subporting demand redusiion
activities in foreign countries, our Office of General Counsel examined Public
Health Service statutes. The conclusion drawn was that HEW may conduct and
support demand reduction activitiey in foreign countries only to the extent that
those gctivities are: L

(1) for the benefit of American citizens and will reduce the incidence of drug
abuse in the United States; or, .

(2) may be considered research or may involve the collection, processing or
tabulation of health statisties and data which would enure to the beneiit of the
citizens of the United States,

In short, two kinds of activities are anuthorized: first, biomedicnl and health
services research and statistieal activities to improve the health of Americans ;
and second, limited treatment for Americans with health problems abroad.
Although HEW lacks the authority to conduct operational, non-experimental
demand reduction activities in foreign countries, it can and has ecarrled out
such activities on agreement with the State Department.

Perhaps more serious than our lack of statutory suthorities are the limitationy
on our personnel and resources. We are, however, looking into this question very
actively.

9. Collaboration with international organizations

NIDA’s collaboration with and support of international organizations is long-
standing, In addition to participating in expert and advisory groups, NIDA has
sponsored projects with WHO, sent experts to ICAA meetings to describa U.K,
trem}s and treatment, prévention and assessraent approaches, and regularly
participnted in the U.N. Commission on Narcotic Drugs meetings in Geneva,

_In regard to the U,N,, let me frst say that it has been a pleasure for me to
give the U.8. Statement on demand reduetion at the U.N. Commission on Nar-
cotic Drugs these 1nst several years, Last February, it was particularly important
because we had the opportunity to support an initiative of the General Asgsembly,
the result of your effort, Mr. Chairman, I quote the statement I made before the
Fifth 8pecial Session of the Commission :

“The U._S. Delegation strongly supports the action takén by the General
4ssembly in Resolution 32/124 to bring about greater international cooperation
in prevention, treatment, rehabilitation, and training. In order to implement
the Assembly’s initiative, we propose s consensus be developed in the Commis-
sion and be considered and approved later in this sesssion,”

As you know, the Commission did approve that measur
appreciate your leadership Chairman WO, NIDA has
portant project carried out by the U.N. Division of Narco
is designed to make available information on the measur
the form of a resource book which could be used in al
Dr. Smith have worked very closely with Dr,

e and we particularly
also supported an im-
tiec Drugs. This project
eg to reduce demand in
1 countries. Both I and
Rexed and Dr, George Ling at
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: N. yeneva preparing this practical guide to a‘ssessment‘, treatment, pre-
?éxclttijml:r szgd(z?mininpg. l\)Ve lgok forward to presentation of this resource book
at the next meeting of the Commission in‘I«‘ebruary, 1979, N
At the lagt Commission meeting, and in the same statement on demand reduc- ’
tion, I reported on the U.S. Drug Abuse situation, highlighting the recekx.lt upsurge
in abuse of phencyclidine. After an extended statement, we sald: “We bring
phencyelidine to the Uommissions' attention beeause it is probable tlmt‘ its use
will become more widespread in the world anfl, in addition, it represents an
example of the kind of drug problem we all will face increasing’.iy in the next
decade ; the easily synthesized, highly potent, psychotropic drug. ‘he dangers of
this trend are clear.” Such warnings will we hope help other countries to protect
themselves ngainst pliencyclidine and other new patterni of abuse,
In addition to the Division of Navcotic Drugs, we are also working closely
with the WHO, Two funded projects are worth nmntioumg.".l‘he first is to use
the regional office structure of WHO to stimulate greater involvement. by ‘t.)e ,
health and social welfare arms of governments in two reglons: the Middle Ilast {
and South BEast Asia. Through a caveful review of the abuse of drugs in each
country, we expect more involvement and more r_esults in preventing and treat-
ing drug abuse problems. The second funded px“o;lect.with WH()_com:erns raral
opium producing regions in South East Asia. This project wyill review and syntl‘xe'
size the measures we now have in the epidemiology and intervention strategies u
to reditce the unauthorized consumption of opinm, It will help us to move moze
effectively in assessing and understanding opium dependence in isolated areas,
Not much research has been done here so we will use the collective experience
of the consultants and staff to find out what our best approaches are, )
That concludes my statement. I will be happy to answer any questions you
may have,

DEPARTMENT OF STATE,
Yashington, D.Q., July 26, 1978.
Hon, LESTER L, WOLFF,

Chairman, House Scleet Commitiee on Narcotics Abusc and Control,
Howuse of Representatives,
Washivgion, D.C.

Drar Mr. CairMaN @ In response to your letter of July 17 regarding my June
22, 1978 appearaacs before the Select Committee on Narcoties Abuse and Control,
I am submitting the following information.

1. Are there any restrictions to instituting a formal customs check near the
entrance to West Berlin to accompany the *papers” examination which currently
takes place?

The Wall between Iast and West Berlin iy not recognized as an international
border by the Western Powers, Because of the very important position of the
Western Allies that Berlin is one eity under Four-Power control, we have heen
careful to assid imposing controls on persons crossing the sector boundary be-
twveen East and West Berllu, We would not wish to institute any kind of regular
controls which would resemble international border controls, The German Dent-
ocratic Republic (GDR) border authorities check the travel documents and
luggage of all elvilian travellers entering or leaving East Berlin, There are not,
however, regular customs checks, in terms of contraband goods, made by the
Allies or West Berlin enstems officials.

Random customs ¢hecks zve performed near checkpoints or crossing points i

between the Eastern and Western Sectors of Berlin, Since there are more than

160 points at which a traveller coming from East Berlin by subway or clevated

train may disembark in West Berlin, however, in addition to the crossing points

at the Wall, the problems of real controls are great. We would not wish to

institute the regular stationary customs controls which are characteristic of k
an international horder.

2. Please explain how greater controi could be maintained over the borders
in West Berlin,

Regular international customs controls are currently being exercised on per-
sons arriving at West Berlin nirports from outside Germany. We have been and
will continue to study the problem of controlling the transportation of drugs
from Kast Berlin and the GDR to West Berlin, Because of the very important
legal questions involved and the practieal difficulties which would have to be
surmounted, however we do not now see how this can he accomplished, In the
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meantime, we and the West Berlin Government are taking steps in other arcas
which are practical and politically realizable. One of these is our discussions
with officia)s of the GDR on the problem of narcoties control, Although we are
just Leginning this process, our i{nitial impression has been positive, and we
hope that we ena develop some meaningful cooperation with the GDR In
dealing with the natcoties problem in Berlin.

8, Could you please provide any gtatistics which you have on the level of drug
abuse in Mexico,

See nitached cable Mexico No. 10293,

4, You refer to a conference on drug abuse which was to take place in Mexico.
Please deseribe the scope of the conference and provide the Committee with
any reports which are jssued at the close of the (tonference.

The conference, sponsored by the Government of Mexico, is to be held in Mexi-
co late in Angust 1978, The purpose is to examine from an international perspec-
tive, recent studies on marijuana related health questions and to examine levels
of marijuann abuse throughout the world.

The United States Government will fund the publication of reports which gre
fortheoming as o result of the conference, I shall forward copies from the con-
ference to the Select Committee.

5, Please explain the problem wihiieh your office is having in obtaining qualified
staff to plan or implement the international demand reduction program, Please
Include any initiatives which could be undertaken by the Select Committee to
resolve the problem.

Wee memorandum attached, dated 10 July 1978, from Mathea Faleo to the
Select Committee on Narcoticy Abuse and Control.

1 hope this information is nelpful, If I can be of further assistanct; please
let me know.

Sincerely,
MATHEA FALCO,
Sentor Adviser and Director for
International Nareotics Control Matters.

Bnclosures: (1) Mexieo cable 102085 (2) Memo from Ms, Falew to conm-
nmittee dated 19 July 1978,

["Lelegram]

DEPARTMENT OF STATE,
AMERICAN IEMBASSY,

. i . Mexico.
subject: Nareoties—Drug abuse patterns in Mexico.
Reference : Alexander/Bernal Telecon, June 7, 1078,

1, Following Ltbassy inguiries based on Refteleon, Centro Mexicano de
studios en Farmacodependencia (CEMEI), the approximate GOM equivalent of
1.8, National Institute on Drug Abuse, delivered to Embassy June 19 copy of as
vet unpublished report entitled *Prevalence of Drug Use in Nelected Mexlican
Cities—Household Interviews".

2, Study is based on random or gtratified random samples in Mexico City
(1974), La Paz, Baja Californin (1974), San Louls Potost (1975), Monterrey
(1975) and Iuebla (1976). study involved interviews with waumple of 4,715
selected to vepregent a fixed-residence population age 1f 0t higher of both sexes
pstimated at 6.5 million,

3. According to the study, the percentage of the population invelved in the non-
modical use of drugs is as follows in each of the studied cities:

(A) Mexico City: Marijuana. 133 inhalants, 0.4; halucinogens, 0.33 heroin-
morphine, 0.1,

(B) San Luis Potosl: Marijuana, 9.1; inhalants, 0.0; halucinogens, 0.9
heroin-morphine, zexo,

(¢") Puebla: Marijuang, 0.3: inhalants, 0.01; halucinogens and hervin-
morphine, zero.

(D) Monterrey: Marijuana, 1,6; inhalants, 1.2; halueinogens and heroin-
morphine, zero.

(I3) La Paz: Marijuana, 401 inhalants, 0.7; halucinogens, 1.1; heroin-
morphine, 0.4

4. For purpnses of thig study, drug use was defined us use of the specified
drug durlng the 30 days preceding the Interview.

5. While this study rveports drug use in the entive population over 14, three 1072
studies eited in this study report: .
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{A) Approximately 12 percent of! Mexico City students in gradesg seven through
nine used mavijuana at Jeast once and 1.5 percent used amphetamines at least
once. Heroin-morphine use was not detected. )

(B) Approximately 10 pereent of Mexleo ity students in grades 10 throngh 12
used marijuana at lenst once, This population also reported nse of inhalants
(10 pezf;ent), amphetamines (10 percent), harbiturntes (9 percent) and L8D (1.2
percent).

{0) In one private university in Mexico City 90 percent of the students re-
ported uTgplerimentation” with marijuani,

TEPARTMENT OF STATE,
Washington, DU July 19, 1978.

MEMORANDUM

o : Select Commitfee on Narcoties Abuse and Control.
From: K, Mathen ¥alco.
Subject: International demand reduction-—personnel issues.

Ttecent testimony before the House Select Committee on Narcoties Abuse and
Control highlighted the acnte shortage of qualified personnel to plan and imple-
went international drup demand reduction Programs. Ax you Know, demand
reduction activities serve to inerease the pwareness of other countries of the
threat posed by drug abuse to the hedlth and welfare of the citizens of other
countries aad thus motivate other governments to improve their internationsl
narcotics control capabilities. Additionally, U.8. assistance in drug trentment
and rehabilitation provides tungilile evidence that our Government is concerned
and willing to share ity knowledge and resources to combat drug addletion
wherever it oceurs.

In order to plan and implement effectively demand yeduction programs in key
countyles, it ig esaontinl that sueh aetivities be supported with technieally quali-
fied personnel. The importance of this is underscored when one recognizes the
labor intensive nature of these projects. Personnel qualifications dictate that
{ndividuals be prcventiun-t)rientod and speeinlized in the fleldy of drug treat-
ment, rehabilitation and research, The Department of State relies on the Depart-
meut of Health, Education, and Welfare (DIHEW) and its National Institute on
Drug Abuse (NIDA) to gupport this most important effort.

Presently, the invernational narcotics demand reduciion programs are sup-
ported by o total of seven persunnel jocated in the Washington ared. Of this
saven, three professionals ave jocated at NIDA and one professional works with
the Department of state’s Internationnl Narcoties Control (8/NM) statt in
developlng various demonstration projects. The current stafiing resource pool is
a significant constraint on the overall level of demand yeduetion programs which
we can productively undertnke in the international arena, Out of the approxi-
mately $40 million annually apprepriated for international nareoties control
under the Foreiga Assistance Act, personnel support by NIDA permifs us to
undertake less than $750,000 per annum in various programs involving deraand
reduction,

g enstire that demand reduction heeomes an integral part of our overall inter-
nationnl effort, addittonal qualified persomiel must be made available both in
Washington and in the field to develop and implement a vesponsible, conipre-
lensive, and well-integrated program. Tu addition to the staff which NIDA car-
rently assigns to the international arei, I believe that n minimum of three
additional professionals must be dedicated to demand reduction tasks abroad.
T belleve that through S/NM's foreign assistance resources, these pusttions
could significantly enhance he 1.8, Government’s ability to develop o compres
henstvely planned progrim swhich would have important fmpaets in the future.
While 8/NM cortainly supports the proposal to provide three additional slots
with the necessary relmbursable funding from the International Nareoties Con-
trol Program, it is ancertain whether the DIBW and NIDA will be able to meet
this requirement due to other pressing priorities,

S
SPAUTEMENT BY THE REPRESENTATIVE OF THE FEDERAL, REPUBLIC OF GRERMANY

A1, Chairman, since 1070 there is being carried ont in the Federal Republie of
Germany the action programme for {he control of drug and narcotie drag abuse.

S
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This programme has been followed-up in the course of time according to the
changes in the drug situation. At present, there is being considered on the basls
of n loop-hole analysis to subsequent the programme,

Since the last Session dvug situation in the Federal Republic of Germany has
hardly changed. Those being affected for foar years are about 40,000 young people
between 1+ and 25 years of age, 838 juveniles died from drugs, efther dirvectly or
indirectly, in 1976 ; 380 in 1977,

The drug most frequently used in our country is cannabis. Heroin has become
2 partlenlar risk due to the fact that it i being offered for snle In very different
degreey of purity. Thus, in the case of temporary heroin abstinence the resort
%0 the former dose ean be absolutely fatal, To improve the effect ax it is sald,
heroln i3 sometimes being added dangerous substaness such ag the highly toxic
strychnine inereasing the risk even more, Desplie the considerable success by
both the police and the customs there can be found on the drug market heroin of
an unusual degree of purlty at a relatively low price und almost everywhere in
smallest quantities, As to the “hard core” of those consuming opium, morphine,
heroin and nowadays also eocaine that has apparently not inereased very much
in number, we know that here people are concerned who try these drugs, in part
ot of curlosity, on pressure of friends or in confiiet situations and have then been
addieted thereto,

Since drug scene has shifted towards the private secter it hay become hard to
recognize and to influence the same, Often, the chunge-over to heroin ig still sup-
ported by the criminal drug trade availing itself of tricky methods. In the whirl
of thig development the Interest in the pretended “harmless” illicit drugy flickers
up again, at least regionaily. Via the Standlug Working Party of the Drug Com-
missioners of the Federal Govermmnent and of the Laender (“Stilndiger Arbeits-
kreis der Drogenbeauftragten des Bundes und der Liinder”) the Federal Governs
ment has observed this development with growing concern, The vietims of heroin
and other drugs have in large numbers escaped the direct assistance of the ad-
visory centres provided by public authorities and voluntary carrlers and can
therefore hardly be reached in the usual way. All those directly involved in drug
problems, either as affected ones or as helpers, find valuable asgistance in a st
titled “Drogenberatung, wo?” (Drug advice, where?) enumerating altogether 656
addresses. Said Hst 1y published by the Iederal Minister tor Youth, Family
Affairs and Heaith in ity third edition meanwhile, Here, the Institutions for the
consultation, trentment and rehabllitation of persons sensitive to and dependant
on drugs, aleohol and medicaments are being lsted, The relevant addresses are
grouped under the following aspects:

psychosoeial advisory and treatment contres,

sanatoria for drug addicts,

rehabilitation and therapy centres,

therapeutical communities,

central coordingtion and control centres.

Thig lst is being distributed free by the Federal Minister for Youth, Family
Affalirs and Health,

People with whom we met:

1. Dr, Schroeder, FRG repregentative to the INCB.

2, Herr Heiligental, who has some responsibility for control of lelt drugs.

3. F'rau Schreiber,

4. Dr, Heinz Hedrich whose position in the Chancellery would be akin to our
Ixecutive Office of the President staff support.

§. Dr. Klaus Kersten,

0. Gerhardt Buhringer, Max Plank Institute, responsible for demonstration
and applied research/information gathering programs.

7. Herbert Schramm of the Iederal Anti-Narcoties Squad,

8, Karl Heinz Lehmann, Office of Policy and Procedural Questions, Ministry
of Xeonomic Cooperation,

9. Various people in the .S, Migsion, Including DCM Franels Mechan;
Nareotics Coordinator Bob Gallngher; DEA Specinl Agent in Charge Tom Cash,

NATURE AND EXTENT OF PROBLEM

Given the nature of the German Governments-—the very limited central
government and strong individual states—it is difficult to have any significant
data collection in any rigorous way. For example, not only ig it impossible for
the Federal Government to require any statistical reporting, there ig the strong
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pelief among some of the Germans that such a request waould be ignored by some
of the individual stntes, Towever, a few things are apparent. One iy that over
the last couple of years, there hag been & gteady {nerease in the number of
overdose denths, While only 20 in 1970, there were 334 reported heroin overdose
denths throughout the TRG last year. However, given that identifieation of
heroln overdose i unlikely and that there is no routine requirement even for
autopsy on unexplained deaths, this is iikely fo be a gross underestimate and
the actual number s probably at least twice that. The general consensus was that
the only time n death is determined to be a heroin overdose i8 when the person is
actunlly found dead with the needle in his arm. There are no other indieators
of the problem since five percent or legs of the people have actunly come to
treatment in the FRG (excluding Berlin), No one even knows low many of the
heroln addicts have come to trentment.

SUPPLY RESPONSE

In contrast to the health offieinls, the police are very much concerned about
the problem and their abllity to deal with it. They have 256,000 addiets actually
registered in the RG and estimate that there are probably 40,000 addiets in
total. There is general agreement that the supply of narcotics in the past came
from Southenst Asia through the Natherlands to the FRG, However, since the
Netherlands has taken a strong stance and deported a large number of persons
in the Chinese community who were involved in the trafficking networks, ais-
fribution and sources have changed. The common wisdom now says that Mid-
Tast heroin is being traficked, primarily in small amounts, by Turks who come
n8 guest workers on cheap charter filghts from Istanbul to the Schoenefeld
Airport in Enst Germany., There they are under the control of the Iast Germany
who have virtually no interest in close customs ingpection for narcotles. Once
{nte . Schoenefeld they essentially have access to West Berlin and ther to the
TRG. Given the uniaue international problems, there i little that can be done
in terms of border survelllance to intercept the drugs. Once they are into Ger-
many, of course, it is much more difficult and basie training is both needed and
occurring in developing intelligence and good police methodology for narcotics
control, There seem to be excellent relationships between the FRG puolice and our
DEA and the cooperation is good. There is great skepticlsm on the part of
police on the value of trentment us a response, even thoagh they volunteer that
reducing the demand is eritical to solving the problem,

DEMAND

The health offieinl, Mrs. Schreiber, with whom we spoke, feels that the
problem Is decreasing rather than increasing in the FRG, She i3 very clear
that their system of long term, very expensive, and primarily inpatient care is
appropriate, Thig system is a revised Synanon/Dagtop model with incrensed
restrictions and harshness, Our impression is that relatively few people come in
and many do not stay. There i3 no use of chemotherapy for detoxifiention in
any of the officlal programs and an unbelievable resistance to even the thought
of methadone for detoxification, to say nothing of maintenance, There is some
modest concern about the fact that although 13 of the people are cured in fhix
program, there is another 4 that they do not know very much about and
another 14 that they do not seem to be able to do anything with, ITowever, there
is no realization that some other kinds of treatment might need to be provided.
A p further illustration of how determined the health people are to under-
estimate the problem, she gave us o figure of 20,000 addicts in the FRG in face
of the fact that the police have actually registered 25,000 by name,

In our discussions with Gerhardt Buliringer of the Max Plank Institute, he
noted that some progress had been made in developing an information system
stmilar to CODAL (a copy of which was given to us) and that there are some
30 outpatient trestment programs that ave going to be opened on un experimental
hasls in the next year. These programs are designed for secondary prevention as
the most lkely farget for success, and so they are still looking at straight
counselling/psychotherapy as an appronch,

INTERNATIONAYL

Tveryone with whom we spoke seemed to have good feelings toward the U.&,
und the prospects of international evoperation, Dir, Sehroeder was committed to
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the lielpful role that the INCB could and should play in international affaivs and
speeifically expressed concern about the control of lieit opium produetion, He
Telt this posed a great potential problem and asked for our support for a resolu-
tion that he had prepared for the CND meeting in Geneva the following wees,
oilling for restraint on Heit production of opivm. We were able to have some
discussion ghout our failure to ratify the Payehotropie Convention. I snid this wasg
very embarrassing to us but relayed how optimistic we were for passage in the
present session of the Congress,

In an offhand and almost joking manner, he rveferred to the faot that the
flielt producing and trafficking countries nlways pointed to us saying that we
tined the market with leit drugs and do not have appropriate controls, I reluted
that I felt it was an important issue and that we have & gerious responsibility
to have appropriate controls over exports to assure that we are not contributing
to the drug abuse problem, (An interesting footnote to Dr. Sclirceder’s percep-
tion of the problem came in an informal conversation I had with him at a cocks
il party where he stated that he did not believe in the 20,000 figure offered by
the Health Ministry at the meeting at all. Nor did Le helieve that the group of
nddicts was & contained group which just seemed to get older-——in fact, the con-
trary was probably true,)

The issue of the uxe of hilateral assistauce and the directed use of funding
{hrough UNFDAC way digeussed at the ¥eonomie Ministry., The person with
whom we spoke (Karl Lehmann) had no jurisdiction over U.N. fund contribu-
tions but seemed to e intrigued with the idea of bilateral ald directed toward
hasie rural and agricultural development in major producing countries. We
falked about the involvement of Germany in Afghanistan, and the idea seemed
new to him in termys of incorporating the interests of one's own country aud not
only the priorities of the recipient country in terms of bilateral assistance. He
ndmitted that it represented an area which he was intervested in pursuing, In
wddition, e was very receptive to the whole issue of the role of the IFI's and
wauld be willing to support the U8, position at a future meeting of the Con-
gortinm on Pakistan,

COORDINATION

There 1s no federal coordination currently existing between supply and demand
ureas, Inttially in our meeting with Dr, Hedrich, he was rather resistant to the
iden and basieally reiterated the Health Ministry's position, saying that the prob-
fem was not serious, under contral, and not in need of federal coordination, IHe
explained that they had done a plan in 1970 or xo and that, for Germany, hashish
is the majuz problem and that other drug use and abuse iy decreasing. Research
is the key and finding the solution will come once research is completed. However,
e became more and more interested in the coneept of 1 role for the Chancellery
for providing the kind of coordination that's done now by ODAP and seemed
particularly intrigaed by the need to establish and improve the eriminal justice/
treatment interface, He admitted that he was somewhat displeased with the lack
of nction on the part of the Health Ministry and sald that he had recently gone
to them and said that they must golve this problem now, and that it is an im-
portant problem, e also intends to share that message at a colloguium of state
and local officials involved with the problem, e wag very much concerned with
the cost and relative ineffectiveness of their current treatment systemy, fealing
that they could not go on much longer for the cost would hecome sbsolutely
prohibitive. At the end of the meeting e specified four issues on which e would
lke to continue to work with us for follow-up information and activities:

Research data,

Treatment outcomne, regearch methodology and findings,

Criminal justice/treatment interface.

Opportunities for international enoperation,

He said that these issues should be on our agenda for continued cooperation,
and we promised to send him follow-up information,

HUMMARY AND RECOMMENDATIONS

The FRG ig probably undergoing a major heroin epidemic, For the most
part, they nre experiencing the first phase of reactiony to such an epidemle, Lo,
denial, "There is little federal organizntion—the Health Ministry is looking
for rigid solutions and cures to the problem and the law enforcement oficials
are neither trained in nareoties enforcement, nor well versed in drug investi-
gative techttiques, In general, I belleve that we can do little more than to wait
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for the next phase of their responge which, 1f it mirrors the experfence of oue
own country, will be panic. There will then be many opportunities for real
cooperation,

In the menntime, there are a humber of things that ean and should Ye done
on the positive sfde:

We need to concentrate on understending the situntion relative to supply.
Most of the understanding {s based on anecdotal information and there doos
not seem to be any hard evidence ay fo where the trafficking ix ecomiug from
ond what the origin of the heroin iy, There 18 some preliminary work heing
done In cooperntion with DEA on n signature-type pPrograny, and this will he
helpful, In addition, the training that is going on will provide assistance, Onew
we feel more nonfident in understanding the trafiieking patterns, ete, we can
begin to deal with the Turkish (Government, if the major xource of traftieking
Is by Turkish nationals coming on the inexpensive chartep fiiphts into Germany
a8 {8 suggested, ag well ag the Afghan and Pak governments if that regiop
seems ta e the major source of the oplum,

It the FRG the demnand slde is currently quite discouraging, We need to
delicately and plomatically chip away at their denlal syndrome ang, if and
when it changes to patile, we need to he ready to offer asgistance in terms
of some real health planniug and executive observation programs for peopls
to come to the .8,

Internationally, there are some real opportunities for cooperation and I
betieve that the FRG s very willing to join with us in any inftiatives that we
might congider regarding the use of the INT's for baste agriculture and rural
development in produeing areas ang possibly to direct some of thelr own
mmtomll assistance once we can clearly show that that eonld have an impaet
an supply. .

In termy of Iederat covsdination, I bellove there ig some encouragement in
that we have identifieqd the counterpart at the Exeenlive Offico level in the
Chanvellery, Thix should probably get a great deal of attention over the next
Year in nurturing ang developing sucl a relationship, We will begin by sending
him the specifie information he requested and by exploring opportunities for
further discussions und consultation in termsg of encouraging him to take a
more active and aggressive role in national planning and coordinatfon.

FEDERAL REPUBLIC OF GEBMAN Y-~RECOMMENDATIONS

I)elvg(m hetter intelligence on origin and trausit of ijleit drugs into Berlin
and FR(G.

When sonree of illieft drugs 18 determined, work with the German Govern-
ment to influence growers, manufaeturers and transmitters, including the possi-
bility of encouraging pre-departure inspections in Turkey.

Urge signing of U.S.-German Agreement and eall for early meeting of central
working group,

German henlth sector--develop workshops as fivst step in lmplementing UK.

ferman Agreement,

Hedeleh () send the information he requested, (D) establish basis for
farther dialogue, (¢) Invite him to visit .8,

Lehmann~follow-up on bilateral assistance, IPI's, Commission on Pakistan,

BERLIN (FEBRUARY 12, 1978)

IPersons with whom we mot

1. Professor Gerhard Helnmann, Chief of the Senate Chancellery.,

2. Benator Ilse Reichel, “enutor for Family and Sports Matters tresponsthle
for civil narcoties mntters) and her two assistants: Dy, Wolfgang Heckmann
and Ms, Marie Schmajkel,

3. Otto Boetteher, Chief of Criminal Police for Western Sector of Berlin aud
members of the Western Paltey Narveotios Division,

4. Varlons members of the 1.4, team, including Mr. George Humphrey, Publie
Safety Advisor; Mr, Stephen Rabourn, Asststant Publie Safety Advisor: Briga-
dier General Walter Adams, Commander of the Berlin Brigade: and Minister
Seott George.

The situntion in Berlin iy somewhnt diffesont from that of the Federal Republic
of Germany, given both the unique status of the City as well ne e relative
independence from the rest of Germany, Eighty-four heroin overdose deaths iIn
the last year puts them ahead of cities ke New York and Chicago in torms of

e A sl e ara - w il T
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overdose death rate. When compared with the rest of the FRG, Berlin is grossly
over-represented in terms of overdose deaths, but this may indeed be a function
of better reporting and more likely identification of narcoties us a couse of death,
In terms of Executive Office coordination, there seems to be virtually no interest
on the part of Professor Heinmann, under whose aegis such coordination would
fall. He claimed that he “had n» eempetence” for these matters and that they
should be dealt with by the various supply and demand personnel. On the Berlin
law enforcement side, there needs to be continuned training and cooperation with
T.8. DEA officinls, The relationships seem good and they are excited about the
permanent assigmmuent of a DEA agent to Berlin, This should help to develop the
Information that we need and 1o provide the training capability needed by the
Berlin npolice.

7The shining light here comes on the health side, They have traditionally ac-
cepted a very rigid Synanon/Daytop model, However, they have recently recog-
nized that this more likely leads to Teure™ for the small number of people who are
able to tolerate such trestment and that it is not attracting people into treatment
at signifiegnt levels, They claim that 5 percent or less of the people are coming
to treatment and that although there are thirty beds set aside tor detoxification,
thest: beds are not always used, ‘The situation is further complicated by the fact
that, for some unexplained reason, the heroin that is found on the streets is very
pure (about 35 percent) and street level captures at 80 te 90 perecent purity are
not.unusual. This may partially explain the high overdose death rate in Berlin,
The health people were very interested in establishing liaison, They seemed ready
to move awany from the cure concept and to concentrate on reducing the number
of heroin overdose deaths as a major focus. They recognized the importance of
goiting large numbers of people in treatment in order to achieve that goal and
were not adverse to the congept of methadone, at lenst for detoxification and
Jpossibly even maintenance. "They were very interested in follow-up and receiving
information and seemed very receptive to the invitation for them to ecome to the
158, (at their expense) for sort of an executive observation program to look at
the various treatment technigues fhiat we are using, The importance of their
flexibility, ete., is not only in terms of what it might do for the City of Berlin,
but alsp that it might well prove possible to establish a trenfment system in
Berlin that could be a model for the rest of FRG, and indeed for other countrieg
in Burope as well.

MILITARY

General Adams was both aware and very inuch concerned about the problem
of narcotics use among the military. There were four military overdose deaths
in the Berlin Brigade last year, and in a confidentinl survey conducted within
the brigade, six to eight percent reported having currently used (but were not
necessarily addicted o) heroin, General Adams is a strong advocate of unit
sweeps and has requested permission from his superiors to accomplish this.
Right now, it takes Trom two to three weeks to get urinalysis results, and he
is not able to do the command sweeps that he thinks are critical to both identity
and prevent heroin use. This should be a priority for our follow-up, I feel in Gen-
eral Adams we have a very dedieated, energetic and responsive leader who, given
the appropriate tools (including an EMIT machine, which we discussed, or sim-
ilar technology) would put them to good use and we could probably see a real
reduztion-in both the overdose denths and overall use of drugs among soldiers in
the Berlin Brigade. .
BERLIN-—RECOMMENDATIONS w

Hasten assignment of permanent DEA agent to Berlin or provide full-time
temporary agent until permanent agent iz assigned.

Utilize NIDA assessment review to obtain information about the drug situa-
tion in Berlin, for training, and as 2 model for other Buropean cities.

Invite Senator Reichel (at her own expense) to visit the U.S. (Her visit should
follow the April visit of her assistant, Ms. Schmajkel.)

Follow-up with information exchange with health sector.

32/124. Narcotic drugs: international co-operation in treatment and rehabilita-
tion

Date: 16 December 1977, Meeting: 105,
Vote: 125-0-11 (recorded) Report: A/32/458.
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The general assembly

Recalling Economie and Social Counell reqnlutions 2064 (LXII), 20856 (LXII)
&Sd 2066 (LXII) of 13 May 1977, and other . solutions on the dangerq of drug
abuse,

Aeknowledglng articles 38 and 388 bis of thc Single Convention on Narcotic
Drugs, 1961, as amended,

Recognizing the glowing threat caused by the spread of drug abuse in many
parts of the world, the impact of this situation on soeial and economic devetop-
ment, agriculture and many other areas, and the resttltant increase in erime and
corruption,

Aware that drug abuse has seriouy adverse effects on the quality of life of
individuals and upon the societies in which they live,

Concerned by the fact that trafficking exploits every individual with which
it comes in contact,

Realizing that the concerted eifort of States is required in dealing with this
problem, nnd that international effort, in this respect, should be strengthenéd.

Noting that agencies of the United Nationg system are addressing attention
through various programmes to reduction of drug supply and demand.

Bearing in mind that the initial purpose of the introduction of drugs into so-
clety was to improve the health and well-being of individuals,

Recognizing the urgent need to make individuals and Governmerits more
aware of the dangers of drug abuse and the need for increased attention to the
field of prevention, treatment and rehabilitation,

1, Invitey the United Nationg Fund for Drug Abuse Control to initiate, m
collaboration with the World Health Organization and other appropriate agencies
and bodies of the United Nations, actions to design models for prevention, treat-
ment and rehabilitation, taking into account the diversity of cultures in which
drug abuse exists, for the purpose of identifying and demonstrating the best
techniques for agsisting drug abusers in order to facilitate the work of national
authorities in reducing drug abuse;

2. Further invites the above-mentioned organizations to study the feasibility
of establishing ftreatment and rehabilitation centres to care for individuals suf-
fering from addiction and abuse and to train persons to apply the best meth-
odologies in this field ;

3. Invites the United Nations Development Programme and other appro-
priate agencies and bodies of the United Nations, as well as international or
multilateral finaneial institutions engaged in development assistance, to co-
operate with and assist the United Nations Fund for Drug Abuse Control, in
accordance with requests by Governments, in the commissioning of pilot projects
aimed at providing farmers who had relied on growing narcotics raw material as
their princlpal source of income with other ways and means of income in areas
where the illieit cultivation and production of narcotics raw material shall
gradually be eradicated in accordance with the decisions of the Governments
concerned ;

4, Invites Governments to consider including projects designed to promote
eéconomic alternatives for farmers and others who are dependent on illicit pro-
duction of narcotie substances, as additional and integrated components in
their economic development programmes when applying for technieal and finan-
cial assistance from multilateral institutions;

5. Requests the Commission on Narcotic Drugs to study at its next session
the possibility of lauuching a meaningful programme of internatiohal drug abuse
control strategy and policies, including the possibility -f integrating therein
existing policies or envisaged development assistance programmes;

8. Suggests that the Economic and Social Council st its sixty-fourth session
tive special consideration to all problems related to druy; abuse.

1 United Nutlons, Treaty Serles, vol, 520, No. 7518, p. 151,
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RecorpeED Vork oN RESOLUTION 32/124

YES ABBTAIN NO YES ABSTAIN NO
& Afghanistan ® Iran......
Albania € Iraqg
® Algeria . ® Treland
@ Angola - . ® Israel.
® Argentina & Italy
® Australia..... ® Ivory Coast
® Austrin & Jamaica
® Bahamas @ Japan —
® Bahrain._. @ Jordan
@ Bangladesh ® Kenya
® Barbados i @ Kuwait
® Belgium ® Lao Peoples Dem, Rep-oeocmn .
® Benin . ® Lebanon
© Bhutan ® Lesotho
9 Bolivia @ Liberia -
© Bolswanf ... - ® Libyan Arab Jamuhiriya .o ocmen.,
8 Brazil . ® Luxembourg. "
Bulgaria [ ] & Madagascar
Burma @ Malawi .
@ Burundi € Malaysia._.
Byelorussia SSR_.® ., & Maldives —
® Canada ® Mali_ ..
Cape Verde ® Malta
® Central African Emp. e e e © Mauritania -
® Chad @ Mauriting e e e e e e e e
© Chile ® Mexico-_ i
China Mongolia 9.
® Colombifte— .o @ Morocco
Comoros @ Mozambique
© Congo @ Nepal
@ Costa Rica @ Netherlands
@ Cuba ® New Zealand \
® Cyprus & Nicaragua -
Czechoslovakia_._.® ® Niger
Democratic Kampuched oo ® Nigerin
@ Democratic Yemen ® Norway
® Denmark @ OmMAN e e
® Djibouti @ Pakistan
@ Dominican Republic . ® Panama
@ Ecuador . ® Papus New Guinea .
® Egypt . ® Paraguay
@ E1 Salvador & Peru —
Eguatorial Guinea @ Philippines -
® Ithiopia Poland L}
& Fiji ® Portugal.
® Finland @ Qatar -
® TFrance. e @® Romania
& Gabon ® Rwanda
Gambia - Samoa
German Rem, Rep®_ . € Sao Tome and Prineipe v,
@ Germany, Fed, ReDuo e cc e @ Saudi Arabia
@ Ghana ® Senegal .
® Greece Seychelles
Grenada @ Sierra Leone..veemoe_ e e
@ Guatemala ® Singapore
® Guinea @ Somalia
@ Guinea-Bissau - South Africac_. ... e e st e e
@ Guyana ® Spain
® Haiti ® Sri Lanka
@ Honduras @ Sudan.. ...
Hungary e ® Surinam
@ Iceland @ Swaziland
® India ® Sweden
© Indonesia - ® Syrian Arab Republice .. e
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Rrecorpep Yore oN REsorutioN 38/124—Continuned

YES ABSTAIN NO YES ABSTAIN NO
& Thailande..eoe- . o o o e b e ® Un. Rep. of Tanzanit. coe e,
B T OQ0u e oo e memmm e e st e ® Tnited States.camon. e e e
® Trinidad and LOUREOacom e Upper Volta * — —
® Tunisia e @ UrUUAY e e .
® Curkey. -~ ® Venezueln .
® Uganda . Viet Nam ®

Vkranian SSRoeo® e $ Yemen e

USSR LSS ® Yugoslavia - s
® United Arab BmirateS_ e omveenn LI/} 5
® TUnited Kingdom JUSOIVRE /415 1111} £ P
& Un, Rep. of Cameroon. . oo aeamann

*Later advised the Secrctariat it had lntended to vote in favour.

82/125¢ United Nations Fund for IDrug Abuse Control and its programmes related
to econoic and social development

Date: 16 December 1577, Meeting : 105.

Vote: 125-0-11 (recorded) Report: A/32/468,

The gencral assembly

Recalling ity earlier appeals for voluntary contributions to the United Nations
Fund for Drug Abuse Control in resolutions 8012 (XXVII) and 3014 (XXVII)
of 18 December 1972, 3146 (XXVIII) of 14 December 1978, 8278 (XXIX) of
10 December 1974 and 8446 (XXX) of 9 December 1975 as well as similar appeals
by the Eeonomic and Social Council in resolutions 1664 (LII) of 1 June 1972,
1937 (LVIII) of 5 May 1975 and 2004 (I.X) of 12 May 1976.

Noting with interest Economic and Social Council resolutions 2066 (LXII) of
13 May 1977 on the co-ordination of technical and financial assistance in areas of
illicit production of narcotic raw materials and 2067 (LXII) of 13 May 1977 on
restriction of cultivation of the poppy.

Realizing that many programmes of the United Nations Fund for Drug Abuse
Control aiming at the reduction of illieit cultivation (production) of narcotic
raw materials require, to a large extent, socio-economic development action as
& eondition for and a complement of their primary drug control aspects, and help
Governments assisted by such programmes, in parcticular by multisectoral country
programmes, in the economic and social development of the geographical areas
concerned,

Convinced that such drug control-related programmes, which contribute to
the general economic and socinl development of the areas covered by them,
merit support from Governments and international or multilateral organizations
and institutions concerned with providing economic and social development aid,

1. Tndorses Bconomic and Social Council resolution 2066 (LXII) on the
co-ordingtion of fechnical and financial assistance in arveas of illicit production
of narcotic raw materials; ‘

2, Reiterntes its appeal to Governments for sustained confributions to the
United Nations IPund for Drug Abuse Control by giving due consideration to the
economic and social development provided iv drug control programmes financed
by the Fund;

3, Urges all international or multilateral organizations and institutions con-
cerned with providing economie and soclal developwent aid to co-opernite with the
United Nations by supporting finaneinlly the implementation of such drug control
programmes which include sectors dealing with the economic and socinl develop-
ment of the areas cavered by those programumes ;

4. Requests the Secretary-General to bring the present resolution to the atten-
tion of all Governments and of international or multilateral organizations and
institutions eoncerned with providing economic and social development aid and
te invite them to co-operate {n its best possible implementation,
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RECORPED VOTE 6N RESOLUTION 32/125

YES ABSTAIN NO YIS ABSTAIN NO
® Afghanistan. @ INAONESIR oo m e e st e«
AIDEIN et oo e e @ IPBN. e e v
O AlZerin e o 8 TRt e e e e e
@ ANZOIA e v e ® Irelande e e
@ Argenting.. . occomcc—ce—m R €3 1Y ) S OSSO PSRN
@ AuStralife e we O DLV e
@ AUSEIIf e @ Ivory Coastamwmamr o eecceme
@ Bahamas e e ® JAMAICA o e
@ Babraina e & JADAN e e e e e e
@ Bangladesh .o e @ Jordan - - -
® Barbados.. —— - . @ Kenya
® BelgitMa oo e e @ Kuwait. e ot e e e em et et et ot
@ Benin ® Lao Peoples Dem. RepP o cccaane
® Bhutan o e ® Lebanon ———— -
@ BV s o e e @ Lesothoa o e,
O BOtSWAN e e e memmem e s @ Liberia
@ B o et e @ Libyan Arab Jamahiriyf.. ... —

Bulgarife oo oo .. L IR @® Luxembourg ——

Hurma.... L T ® Madagasear. —
O Burundic e e Malawi o

Byelorussia SSR @ oo, ® Malaysif v e
@ Canndf o s @ Maldives. . e

Cape Verde. —— ® Molio e
B Central Afvican EmMpea e @ Malin e e
B CHAA e e O ManritAnif oo oo
© Chilem oo e e e e © Mauritius

CRINA e e e ® Mexico. S -
@® Colombia Mongolia. ..., N S —

Comoros @ MOYOCCO e e et e
© CONEOm v e & Mozambique..... -
® Costa Riea - e @ NEPAL e e

Cuba @ ® Netherlands . ammca o o e e e
® Cyprus —— ® New Zealand o o

Czechoslovakia. @& ... O NiCaragUL i e e

Democratic Kampuchef o aveeoooe.. ® Niger. ——
© Democratic Yemen .o oeae e ovane ® Nigeria- - —
@ Denmark ® Norway - -
® Djibouti..__._ — © Oman.
® Dominican Republico oo mmae e © Pakistan v e e
® Ecuador e ® PONAMA e e
® Egypt ® Papua New Guinef ... coenee R
® Ll Salvador. . . ® PArGZUAY c e om o e e e e

Bquatorial Guinea © Peru S
® Ethiopia - @ PhiliPDINeS e e e
® Tiji-. — Poland o .
@ Finland e e ® Portugal et o e e s
@ France @ QAT e e
® Gahon.... . ® Romania _

GaMBIA e e @ Rwanda -

German Dem. Rep.® e, Samoa_-.... —
© Germany, Fed. Repo oo, ® Sao Tome and Principeaca e e ceean
O GRANA oo et e & Saudi Arabia
® Greece... ® Senegal -

Grenada —— Seychelles —
® Guatemala... —_— @ Sierra Leone
@ Guinea ot e e o & Singapore. -
® Guinea-Bissau-__ ® Somalia
® Guyana —— South Africa —
@ Haliti ® Spain —
® HONAUYASaa e c et m e ® Sri Lanka

Hungary ® ® Sudan - -
@ Jceland @ Surinam -
® India e. ® Swaziland
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RrcorpEnp Vors oN ResorvrioN 32/125--Coutinned

6 Sweden e e e e o o ® Un. Rep. of Cameroon .. veen
® Syrian Arab Republic. . ooeae ee ® Un, Rep, of Tanzanda e
® Thailand...... e e e i ® United States e
@ Togo e e e i e Upper Volto * e
@ Trinidad and TobAZO e e @ Uriguay e
@ TN v e @ Venezueldo o
@ UTKEY . e ® Viet Nam_ e
® Uganda © YemeN o e

Ukrainian SSR._.@ ® Yugoslavia. oo

USSR @ @ ZiTe e
® United Arab merates _______ Q ZamDif e e
® United Kingdom . vcceeun e o

*Later advised the Secretariat it had intended to vote in favour.

32/126. Intensified and co-ordinated efforts to fight the illicit traffic in and illicit
demand for narcotic drugs.and psychotropic substances

Date: 16 December 1977, Meeting ; 105,

Vote: 125-0-11 (recorded) Report: A/32/448,

The general assembly

eeailing relevant articles of the Single Convention on Narcotie Drugs, 1961,°
as amended by the 1972 Protocol,® as well as of the 1971 Convention on Psycho-
tropie Ququnoeq,

Bearing in mind Beonomie and Soectal Council resolutions 1932 (LVIII) and
1034 (LVIII) of 6 May 1975, 2002 (LX) of 12 May 1976, 2064, 2067 and 2081
(LXII) of 13 May 1977, as well as the relevant recommendations of the Fifth
United Nations Congress on the Prevention of Crime and the Treatment of
Offenders,?

Recognizing the serious health, social and economic problems caused by drug
abuse,

Noting with satisfaction the considerable results achieved by national law
enforcement agencies, by inereasing regional and interregional ¢ollaboration and
in co-operation with the competent international organizations and bodies, in in-
tercepting more and more the actual movement of drug contraband,

Noting with great concern that the continuing international illicit traffic in
both narcotic drugs and psychotropic substances causes the death of many human
bei?g? or severely infringes upon their health and thus is detrimental to many
sociesies,

Convinced that measure to reduce illicit demand for narcotic drugs and psy-
chotropie substances, including prevention, treatiment and rehabilitation, must be
taken concurrently with measures to reduce illicit supply of, and illieit traffic in,
drugs,

Convinced nlso that intensified and co-ordinated efforts by all competent agen-
cies and orgenizations concerned with the fight against illicit drug trafiic, at the
national, regional and international levels could bring about befter results in the
interception of such trafiic,

1, Urges every Government to intensify its efforts in that respect by strength-
ening gad co-ordinating its 1aw enforcement agencies responsible for intercepting
the fllicit trafiic in nareotic drugs and psychotropic substances, by providing them
with the best and most expeditious ways and means of the exchange of relevant
operational information with the respective authorities of other countries, and by
co-operating to the fullest extent possible with the internetirnal orgnnizations
working in hig field, in order to achieve the best possible remilts and to avoid
waste of time and manpower;

2. Calls upon those international organizations and bodies, such as the Inter-
national Crimiial Police Organization (INTERPOL) and the Customs Co-opera-
tion Council, to assist in all possible ways, and in the most co-ordinated manner

* United Natlons, Treaty Serles, vol, 520, No. 7515, p. 151.

s United Natlons publieation, Sales No. : B.77.X1L3.

4 See Officinl Records of the Unltod Naflons Conference for the adoption of a Protocol on
Psychotroplo Substances, vol. I (United Natlons publication, Sales No.: B.73.XL83), part

5 Unlted Natlons publication, Sales No.: B.76.1IV.2.
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avoiding duplication, the respective law enforcement agencies of all Governments,
in particular by providing them with all available operational information related
to the illicif traffic in narcotie drugs and psychotropic substances;

3. Invites Governments to take all appropriate measures against drug abuse,
including in particular the early prevention of drug addiction and health educa-
tion programmes, as well as to provide facilities for treatment and rehabilitation
of persons addicted to drugs;

4, Invites Governments to carry out evaluation of their drug prevention pro-
gramines in order to assess their efficiency as well as to expand and intensify
regearch in the fields of epidemiology and knowledge of causes and motives of drug
abuse with regard to both pharmacological and sociological aspects;

5. Calls for more extensive and effective co-operation of Governments and
competent bodies of the United Nations and specialized agencies, in order to facil-
itate appropriate designing and implementation of programmes aimed at reducing
illicit demand for drugs and at furthering exchange of experience and information
among scientists and experts actively engaged from various nations.

6. Reiterates its appeal to all States not yet parties to the 1971 Convention on
Psychotropic Substances to take steps to accede to it and requests the Secretary-
General to transmit this appeal to all Governments concerned ;

7, Urges Governments to provide, in addition to the data already furnished in
their annual reports to the Secretary-General, other relevant information on the
extent, patterns and any new trends in the abuse of narcotic drugs and psycho
tropic substances, as well as information on programmes undertaken to reduce
illieit demand for drugs;

8, Requests the Secretary-General to strengthen and expand, to the extent
possibie, and in co-operation with specialized agencies, the facilities available to
assist Governments which request it in thelr work to reduce illicit demand for
drugs.

RECORDED VOTE ON RESOLUTION 82/126

YES ABBTAIN NO YES ABSTAIN NoO
@ Afghanistan .. & Cyprus
Albania — Czechoslovakia @ .
@ Algeria .. Democratic Kampueheg o cuweacreaw
® Angola ... ® Democratic Yemene oo
® Argentinn .. ® Denmark —
@ Australia ® Djibouti
@ Austrin ___. ® Dominican Republic
® Bahamas @ Ycuador
® Bahrain @ Egypt
© Bangladesh .. ® 1 Salvador.
@ Barbados - Equatorial Guinen
® Belginm . @ Iithiopia _.
® Benin . @ IMiji
® Bhutan @ Finland
@ Rolivia ® France -
@ DBotswana . ® Grbon ...
® Brazil Gambia
Bulgaria e @ German Dem.
Burma --® Rep ] —
® Burundi ® Germany, Fed. ReD o cmceeee
Byelorussia ® Ghana
SSR ® ® Greece
® Canada Grenada
Cape Verde ~er ® Guatemala
@ Central African EmpPa e oo ® Guinea
® Chad . @ Guinea-Bissau
® Chile ® Guyana ... -
China ® Haiti
® (Colombia ® Honduras ...
Comoros Hungary °
® Congo - ® Iceland ...
® Costa Rica ® India
Cuba ® ® Indonesia
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RECORDED VOTE ON RESOLUTION 32/126-—~Continued

L U DAL SR R e

@ Iran Peland ®
& Irag ® Portugal -
@ Ireland ® Qafar
® Isrsel .. ® Romania —
@ Italy ... ® Rwanda ..
® Ivory Coast Samon
® Jamaica .. - ® 830 Tome and Prineipe . cmwmm.—
® Japan ® Saudi Arabia _
® Jordan ® Senegal
® Kenya Sevchelles
® Kuwait 0 Sierra Leome
& L.ao Peoples Dem. RePevcmnamm—aw #® Singapore o
® Lebanon ~ ® Somalia
@ Lesotho South Africa
o Liberia ® Spain
® Libyan Arab Jamahitiyad - eeeeen ® Sri Lanka
® Luxembourg & Sudan . —
® Nadagasear - ® Surinam

Malawi e @ Swaziland
® Malaysia ® Sweden ...
@ Maldives @ Syrian Arab RepubliC. e ccrcen
® Mnli ... @ Thailand -
® Malta ® Togo
@ Mauritania @ Trinidad and Lobago e
® Mauritius @ Tunisia —
& Mexico @ Turkey

Mongolin [ . @ Upanda
® Moroceo Ukrainjan
@ Mozambique SSR &
6 Nepal USSR o
® Netherlands @ United Arab Emirates .o oo
® New Zealand @ Tnited Kingdom oo
® Nicaragua ® Un, Rep. of Cameroon e —ocaeen
& Niger -. @ Un, Rep, of Tanzania
® Nigeria ® United States. -
® Norway Upper Volta* —
® Oman ® Uruguay -
@ Pakistan @ Venezucla —
#® Panama ® Viet Nam ———
@ Papua New Guinea ® Yemen
€ Paraguay ® Yugoslavia
® Peru ® Zaire . -
® Philippines ® Zambia _—

*Later advised the Secretariat it had intended to vote In favour,

Hon, RoBERT N, SMITH,
Agsistant Seeretary of Defense (Health Affairs),
The Pentagon, Washington, D.C.
JuLy 27, 1978,

DeAR Mr. SMrrH : The National Institute on Drug Abuse (NIDA) shares your
concern and that of others who have studied the nature of the drug abuse prob-
lem in the military services, and we are prepared and willing to help you launch
a program of studies to assess the extent and consequences of illicit drug abuse
among the military.

The epidemiological research sugported by NIDA over the past four years (and
earlier by the National Institute of Mental Health and the Special Action Office
for Drug Abuse Prevention) has helped develop o sizable group of competent,
netive selentists specializing in such studies of substance use and abuse. The
names and afiliations of these researchers are available along with descriptions
of their projects and in many cases publications resulting from their work, One
whom you may know about is Dr, Lee Robins of Washington University in
S§t, Touis, who conducted the followup study of Vietnam veterans. Others include:
Dr. John O'Donnell, University of Xentucky: Dr. Ira Cisin, George Washington
University ; Dr. William McGlothlin, University of California at Los Angeles;
and Dr. Lloyd Johnston, University of Michigan.
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You should ¢ aware also that the National Institute on Drug Abuse has under-
taken researcli on the effects of drugs on complex luman performance which
may have relevance to military tasks, such as driving and other psycltiomotor
tasks, The individuais performing this research are:

D;‘. Herbert Moskowitz, Southern California Research Institute, Los Angeles,
Calif.

Dr, Bverett Ellinwood, Duke University, Department of Psychiatry, Durham,

It would be helpful if you would let us know when you can meet with us to
discusg your needs for this kind of information, You or your designated repre-
sentatives may wish to meet with members of NIDA's research staif to begin to
establish a working relntionship, Please let me or Dr, Willinm Pollin, Director of
the Division of Research, know when you would like to hold such a meeting, The
telephone numbers are, respectively : 4486480 and 4431887,

Nincerely yours,
. KARsy J, BESTEMAN,
Acting Director,
O
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